Stereochemical Control in Organic Synthesis Using Silicon-Containing Compounds

Ian Fleming,* Asuncion Barbero, and David Walter

Department of Chemistry, University of Cambridge, Lensfield Road, Cambridge CB2 1EW, England

Received December 17, 1996 (Revised Manuscript Received April 8, 1997)

Contents

I.	Introduction			2064		
II.	Со	ntro	I of Double-Bond Geometry	2066		
	Α.	$\beta\text{-Elimination of }\beta\text{-Silyl Alcohols and Their Derivatives}$				
		1.	Carbon Nucleophiles and Epoxides	2066		
		2.	Silyl Nucleophiles and Epoxides	2067		
		3.	Carbon Nucleophiles Carrying an α -Silyl Group with Ketones or Aldehydes	2067		
		4.	Hydride and Carbon Nucleophiles with $\alpha\mbox{-Silyl Ketones or Aldehydes}$	2068		
		5.	Sigmatropic Rearrangements	2069		
		6.	Nitrone Cycloaddition to a Vinylsilane	2069		
		7.	Baeyer–Villiger Reaction of β -Silyl Ketones	2070		
		8.	Resolution	2070		
		9.	Epoxidation Opening, Dihydroxylation, and Hydroxylation of Allyl- and Vinylsilanes	2070		
	В.	Th	e Vinylogous Version	2070		
	C.	Th	e Electrophilic Substitution of Vinylsilanes	2071		
		1.	Protodesilylation	2071		
		2.	Reaction with Carbon Electrophiles	2072		
		3.	Halodesilylation	2074		
		4.	Stereoselective Synthesis of Vinylsilanes	2075		
	D.	Ele	ectrophilic Attack on AllyIsilanes	2076		
III.	A S	Silyl	Group as a Bulky but Removable Group	2079		
	Α.	AS	Silyl Group on Oxygen or Nitrogen	2079		
	В.	AS	Silyl Group on Carbon	2080		
N /	С.	A S	Silyl Group To Create Chirality	2084		
IV.	A Silyl Group as a Masked Hydroxyl Group					
	A. Silyi Nucleophiles as Masked Hydroxide Anions					
	Β.	Sily	yl Electrophiles as Masked Hydroxonium tions	2090		
V.	Sili	con	-Based Lewis Acids	2090		
VI.	Sil	/I E	nol Ethers	2092		
	Α.	Sil <u>y</u> Re	yl Enol Ethers in the Ireland–Claisen arrangement	2092		
	В.	Inte and	ermolecular Attack on Carbonyl Groups d Acetals	2092		
		1.	Stereocontrol Only from the Electrophile	2092		
		2.	Simple Diastereoselection	2096		
		3.	Simple Diastereoselection Combined with Stereoselectivity from the Electrophile	2099		
		4.	Diastereoselection Controlled Only by the Silyl Enol Ether	2101		
		5.	Multiple Diastereoselection	2103		

	C. Intermolecular Attack on Iminium Ions	2104			
	D. Intermolecular Attack on Enones	2106			
	E. Intermolecular Attack by Other Electrophiles	2108			
	F. Intramolecular Electrophilic Attack on Silyl	2109			
	Enol Ethers				
VII.	Silyl Azides				
VIII.	Silicon–Carbon Bonds as Carbon Nucleophiles				
IX.	Allylsilanes				
	 A. Intermolecular Attack on Carbonyl Groups and Acetals 				
	1. Stereocontrol Only from the Electrophile	2112			
	2. Simple Diastereoselection	2115			
	 Simple Diastereoselection Combined with Stereoselectivity from the Electrophile 	2116			
	B. Intermolecular Attack on Iminium lons				
	C. Intermolecular Attack on Enones	2119			
	D. Intermolecular Attack by Other Electrophiles	2120			
	E. Intermolecular Attack Controlled by	2121			
	Stereogenic Centers Resident in the				
	Allyisliane Except at the SI-Bearing Center	2122			
	Allylsilanes	2122			
	1. Exploratory Reactions with Racemic AllvIsilanes	2122			
	 Exploratory Reactions with Homochiral Allylsilanes 	2123			
	 Stereospecific S_E2' Reactions of Allylsilanes in Synthesis 	2125			
	4. Stereocontrolled Syntheses of Allylsilanes	2135			
	G. Intramolecular Electrophilic Attack on Allylsilanes	2137			
	H. Pentadienvlsilanes	2143			
	I. Allenvisilanes and Propargylsilanes	2145			
Χ.	Ethynylsilanes	2146			
XI	Cvanosilanes	2147			
XII	Vinylsilanes	2148			
7.11.	A Nucleophilic Attack by Vinylsilanes	2148			
	 B. Additions, Cycloadditions, and Other Pericyclic Reactions 	2149			
	C. Nucleophilic Attack on Vinvisilanes	2151			
XIII.	α-Silvl Anions	2152			
,	A. Silvlmethyl Nucleophiles as Hydroxymethyl				
	Synthons				
	 B. α-Silylalkyl Anions with more than one Carbon 	2154			
XIV.	β -Silyl Enolates	2156			
	A. Alkylation and Protonation of β -Silyl Enolates				
	B. Aldol Reaction of β -Silyl Enolates	2159			
XV.	α-Silyl Carbonyl Compounds				
XVI.	Acylsilanes	2162			

XVII.	Silicon Hydrides		
	A. Hydride Delivery	2163	
	B. Hydrosilylation–Oxidation	2166	
XVIII.	A Silyl Group as a Removable Bridging Group Controlling Stereochemistry		
	A. Intramolecular Delivery of Hydride or Silicon	2167	
	 Intramolecular Hydride Delivery to Ketones and Carbocations 	2167	
	2. Intramolecular Hydrosilylation of Alkenes	2168	
	3. Intramolecular SilyIsilylation of Alkenes	2169	
	B. Intramolecular Delivery of Carbon Nucleophiles	2170	
	1. Intramolecular Delivery of an Allyl Group	2170	
	 Intramolecular Delivery of a Phenyl or Vinyl Group 	2171	
	C. Radical-Initiated Cyclizations	2171	
	D. Silicon-Bridged Disaccharide Formation	2174	
	E. Silicon-Bridged Cycloadditions	2175	
	F. Silicon-Bridged Epoxidation	2177	
XIX.	Stereocontrol Transferred from Chiral Silyl Groups and Silyl Groups Carrying Chiral	2177	
	A Silvi Epol Ethors	2178	
	R Allylsianes	2170	
	C. Vinylsilanes	2170	
	D α -Silvl Anions	2170	
	F Acylsilanes	2180	
	E Silicon Hydrides	2180	
	G. α-Silvl Radicals	2181	
ХХ	Abbreviations	2181	
XXI.	References	2181	

I. Introduction

We review here the methods by which a silvl group, incorporated into an organic structure, has been used in organic synthesis to control stereochemistry, or has been an integral but peripheral part of a stereoselective reaction. A silvl group, typically trimethylsilyl, is a large electropositive substituent. As such it exerts a substantial effect in an organic structure, and quite frequently can be used to control the stereochemistry of the reactions taking place in its immediate neighborhood. However, the silvl group, although actually large, is also attached to the organic framework by a relatively long bond, and it does not always hinder reactions in its neighborhood as one might at first expect. In some cases, it is tempting to ascribe some of the effects to electronic factors, which often work in the same direction as the steric effects, but at the present stage of understanding, it is electronic factors that need to be demonstrated unambiguously, the steric effects being very evident in many cases. This of course is not so easy, and it is still a matter of debate whether the electronic component is of any importance in determining the stereochemistry of reactions taking place near or involving a silvl group. Whatever the cause, it is certainly becoming clear, as a result of much recent work, that the silyl group is a powerful force in controlling stereochemistry in organic synthesis. The silyl group has a striking advantage over many other possibilities for the role of a stereochemistrydetermining group: the silicon-carbon bond is relatively robust toward many of the reagents used in



Ian Fleming was born in Staffordshire, England, in 1935. He studied at Pembroke College, Cambridge, where he obtained his B.A. in 1959 and his Ph.D. in 1962, the latter on the synthesis of acetylenic compounds and on the cyclobutane-forming reactions of enamines with electrophilic alkenes, supervised by Dr. John Harley-Mason. After a year as a Research Fellow at Pembroke College, he went to Harvard University in 1963 to work with Professor R. B. Woodward on the synthesis of vitamin B₁₂, where he was exposed for the first time to serious stereochemical problems. In the course of that work, he joined together two already resolved molecules, probably the first time that this had been done in an organic synthesis outside the areas of peptide and sugar chemistry. He then carried out a key reaction that established simultaneously both a C-C bond and two new stereogenic centers. He returned to Cambridge University in 1964, where he is currently a Reader in Organic Chemistry, a Fellow of Pembroke College, and a Fellow of the Royal Society. His research interests have spread widely over structural, mechanistic, and synthetic organic chemistry, but have most productively been associated with the development since 1972 of organosilicon chemistry as a tool in organic synthesis.



Asun Barbero was born in Burgos, Spain. She took a degree in chemistry in 1988 at the University of Valladolid, and her Ph.D. in 1992 at the same University under the supervision of Dr. F. J. Pulido, studying the stannylcupration of allenes and acetylenes. She then joined Dr. Fleming's group in Cambridge as a postdoctoral fellow, studying stereocontrol in nucleophilic attack on C=X systems in which the new stereogenic center has a 1,3-relationship to an existing stereogenic center. She is currently a postdoctoral research associate at the University of Valladolid.

organic synthesis, but, after the silyl group has exerted whatever influence it has, it can often be removed quite easily from the product, typically by protodesilylation or oxidation.

We have divided the review into 18 parts following this Introduction. Section II is about the control of double-bond geometry, where the silyl group is the electrofugal group in a β -elimination reaction. Section III is about the use of a silyl group, temporarily attached to the structure, to be a large group influencing stereochemistry without directly taking part in the reactions, and being replaced by a proton after it has done its job. Section IV is an introduction to



David Walter was born in Durham, England, in 1971, and studied at Churchill College, Cambridge, obtaining his B.A. in 1992. He is currently a graduate student in Dr. Fleming's group working on the chemistry of 1,1-disilylalkenes.

the use of a silyl group attached to carbon as a mask for a hydroxyl group into which it can be converted with retention of configuration, after it has been introduced with stereochemical control from elsewhere in the molecule. Sections V–XVII then review successively most of the functional groups carrying a silyl group, beginning with silicon attached to heteroatoms (sections V-VII), continuing with silicon attached to carbon (sections VIII-XVI), with an especially large section on allylsilanes, and ending with silicon hydrides (section XVII). These sections review the use of silicon-containing reagents in stereochemically controlled reactions, both those where the silvl group does not necessarily itself directly control the stereochemistry, and those where it is an integral part of the stereocontrol, as in the highly stereospecific $S_E 2'$ reactions of allylsilanes in section IX.F. Section XVIII describes how silicon can control stereochemistry by being part of a removable bridge bringing two molecules together and constraining the conformation of the transition structure. Finally, section XIX describes how a chiral silyl group, or a silyl group carrying chiral substituents on side chains not involved in the reaction, can be used to transfer chiral information to the organic framework.

In general, each of the sections VIII-XVI with silicon bonded to carbon begin with those cases where the silyl group is attached to the smaller reagent, which is generally the more simple stereochemically, and in which stereochemistry is principally determined by the substrate-usually an electrophile. In these reactions, the role of the silicon is mainly to increase the reactivity of the nucleophilic component and to be the electrofugal group, determining the position of a double bond. It is not always possible to identify its contribution to whatever stereochemical characteristics the reaction displays, since the alternative reaction without a silvl group is not always observable, but many silicon-containing reagents show selectivity different from their counterparts without the silyl group, even though the silyl group itself is not directly providing the stereochemical control. Given the very large number of reactions of silicon-containing nucleophiles such as silyl enol ethers, silyl azides, allylsilanes, ethynylsilanes, silyl nitriles, vinylsilanes, and silicon hydrides, in which there is stereochemical control largely from the substrate rather than the reagent, the sections dealing with all these reagents cannot reasonably be fully comprehensive. In these sections, we have tried only to illustrate enough examples to help everyone to appreciate the extraordinary range of reactions in which the presence of a silyl group exerts a profound influence.

We have tried to be comprehensive up to the end of 1995 but with a few references to papers published in 1996. We have also tried to be comprehensive in describing every *area* in which a silvl group has been used, either to control stereochemistry itself, or has been present as a necessary part of a structure involved in a stereoselective reaction. We have not described all the results in each paper that we cite, nor even every paper in a closely defined area, where we give references so that more examples can be found. By and large, we have chosen the best illustration of the main point in each paper, and where we have had to make choices, have used the example with the highest level of stereoselectivity, except that occasionally we have taken the best example giving a reasonably good yield. Thus we do not illustrate every reaction or synthesis having silicon involved in a stereochemically controlled event. The rather loose definition of our scope may well mean that papers that others might have included have been denied their place, to say nothing of the ones we have overlooked inadvertently.

One of us published a much smaller review on this subject in 1987,¹ since then the subject has expanded enormously. Aspects of stereocontrol in synthesis using silicon have been mentioned in a few other recent reviews: on selective reactions of allyl-metal compounds in general, but including allylsilanes,² on silicon tethered reactions,³ on silylallyl anions,⁴ on diastereoselective reactions of chiral allyl- and allenylsilanes,⁵ and on the uses of silicon-containing compounds in the synthesis of natural products.⁶

We have used throughout the distinction between stereoselective and stereospecific first suggested by Zimmerman⁷ and subsequently authoritatively championed by Eliel.⁸ In any discussion of stereochemical events this usage is helpful and informative. We have also, somewhat reluctantly, adopted the term homochiral to mean chiral nonracemic, because it appears to be gaining in acceptability at a greater rate than other words or phrases for this important concept. We have not used the word chiral to mean chiral nonracemic, except occasionally in the shorthand use "chiral auxiliary", which in common usage is understood to mean a homochiral auxiliary. Although we have occasionally presented the degree of stereoselectivity in a reaction as a diastereomeric excess (de) or enantiomeric excess (ee), we have nearly always presented it as a ratio, using whole numbers normalized to add up to 100. Thus reports in the original of a ratio of stereoisomers of 25:1 or 100:1 are quoted here as 96:4 or 99:1. In reactions on carbonyl and related compounds having a neighboring stereogenic center, we have expressed the sense as Cram or anti-Cram, and have used Felkin or Felkin-Anh to refer only to the commonly accepted explanation.

II. Control of Double-Bond Geometry

Silyl groups are frequently used in organic synthesis to control the position of a double bond,⁹ and this use carries with it the possibility of controlling the double-bond geometry.

A. β -Elimination of β -Silyl Alcohols and Their Derivatives

Desilylative elimination is generally *anti*, with tetrahedral stereochemistry translated into trigonal stereochemistry $(1 \rightarrow 2 \text{ and } 3 \rightarrow 4)^{10,11}$ (Scheme 1).

Scheme 1



The exception is the elimination of β -silyl alkoxides, often called Peterson elimination, which is syn $(1 \rightarrow 4 \text{ and } 3 \rightarrow 2)$. Both pathways are highly stereospecific; with diastereoisomerically pure starting materials, the alkenes are generally geometrically pure to better than >99:1. Peterson elimination is fast when the silvl group is on a carbon carrying an anion-stabilizing group, indicating that there is substantial breaking of the Si-C bond in the transition structure and the development of negative charge on the carbon atom. Elimination is also faster when the metal counterion is sodium or potassium, rather than, say, lithium or magnesium, and especially when it is well solvated.¹² The reaction is however sometimes diverted to give only the product of protodesilylation, without elimination, when the reaction is carried out using potassium tert-butoxide in DMSO,¹³ which is further evidence of a substantially anionic transition structure or intermediate. The syn stereospecificity is occasionally eroded somewhat when the anion-stabilizing group is an ester and the syn stereospecific reaction would give a cis double bond.¹⁴ Presumably an intermediate enolate is involved, which can lose its configurational identity by rotation before the elimination step.

An exceptional situation arises when the β -silyl alcohol also has an α -hydroxyl group, as with the diastereoisomeric pair of diols **5** and **6**. Treating these diols with potassium hydride, followed by trimethylsilyl chloride, gave in each case largely the product of *anti* elimination, **9** (5:1) from **5** and **10** (2:1) from **6** (Scheme 2).¹⁵ The mechanism appears to involve attack of the α -alkoxide ion on the silyl group, known as the Brook rearrangement, coupled with *anti* elimination of the β -hydroxide ion, summarized as **7** and **8**, respectively, instead of the usual attack of the β -alkoxide ion.

Scheme 2



A shift of the silyl group to an α -oxygen atom is also involved in some rearrangement reactions setting up silyl enol ethers stereospecifically with other substitution patterns (Scheme 3).¹⁶ Although these

Scheme 3



reactions are mechanistically related, they are not actually eliminations of β -silyl alcohols. There are also possibilities of elimination reactions with other nucleofugal groups than oxygen, but they are rare—an example can be found in the fragmentation reaction in Scheme 372.

For stereospecific eliminations like those in Scheme 1 to be useful, the synthesis of the β -silyl alcohols, or their derivatives, must also be stereocontrolled. Fortunately, there are many ways by which this can be achieved.

1. Carbon Nucleophiles and Epoxides

The starting materials in Scheme 1, for example, can be made by stereospecific alkylcuprate opening of vinylsilane epoxides, with the *trans* isomer **11**, for example, giving the alcohol **1** (Scheme 4).^{11,17,18} The nucleophile selectively attacks at the carbon atom carrying the silyl group, and may be an aluminate in place of the cuprate.¹⁹ If the nucleophile is a tin–lithium reagent, the product from the epoxide **12** is the *trans*-vinylstannane **14**, with the silyl group evidently removed in the intermediate **13** faster than a stannyl group (Scheme 4).²⁰ Other heteroatom



nucleophiles used in this way, include azide ion;²¹ amines;²² and bromide, acetate, methoxide, and acetamido ions.²³ On the other hand, opening of epoxysilanes under acidic conditions using hydrogen halides, leads to vinyl halides with inversion of configuration relative to that of the original vinylsilane (Scheme 36).²⁴

2. Silvl Nucleophiles and Epoxides

Simple epoxides **15** can be opened by a silylpotassium reagent, and the intermediate **16** undergoes *syn* elimination *in situ* to give the alkene **17**, inverting overall the configuration of the double bond (Scheme 5).²⁵ The corresponding lithium reagent gives an intermediate that can be isolated, but the overall result is the same after base-induced elimination.²⁶

Scheme 5



3. Carbon Nucleophiles Carrying an α -Silyl Group with Ketones or Aldehydes

This is the reaction known as Peterson olefination.¹² Organometallic carbon nucleophiles having an α -silyl group usually attack aldehydes with low stereoselectivity.^{10,27} Thus α -silylbenzyllithium and benzaldehyde gave *trans*- and *cis*-stilbene in a ratio of about 60:40, with most of the obvious variables having only a small effect on this ratio.²⁸ Similarly, alkyl groups on both components typically lead to 50: 50 mixtures of stereoisomers,¹² or at best to mild selectivity for the formation of the E isomer under the base-catalyzed conditions for the elimination step. The exception to this rule appears to be when the silyl group is hindered, when the selectivity in the first step favors the formation of the Z isomer in the second, a point that is discussed further in section XIII.B.27

Nevertheless, Peterson olefination shows some trends in stereoselectivity with two main classes of α -silylated nucleophile. The first is when the "anion" is stabilized, as it is to some extent by the presence of another metal group. Carbon nucleophiles carrying both an α -silyl group and another α -metal show high chemoselectivity for silyl removal over that of the other metal, and vinylboron,²⁹ vinylselenium,³⁰ vinyltin,³¹ and vinyllead³² compounds can be made this way, usually with fairly low levels of stereoselectivity in favor of the *Z* isomer. When the nucleophile has two α -silyl groups, creating an intermediate **18** with diastereotopic silyl groups, the one removed,

normally, but not always, is that which leads to a *trans* double bond **19** (Scheme 6).^{33,34} When there is

Scheme 6



another substituent, as with the bromide **20**, the elimination is not highly stereoselective, giving the (*E*)- and (*Z*)-vinylsilanes **21** and **22** in equal amounts.³⁵ However, in the intermediate **23**, the choice of metal counterion allows the stereochemistry to be controlled.³⁶

With much better anion-stabilizing substituents, unsubstituted α -silyl enolates **24** are often, but not always,³⁷ selective in giving the *anti* isomer **25**, and hence the *cis* double bond **26** by Peterson reaction or the *trans* isomer **27** with acid.^{38,39} When the enolate carries another substituent as well as the silyl group, selectivity in the overall reaction is still in favor of the (*Z*)-alkene, typically to the extent of about 75: 25.⁴⁰ The lactone silyl enol ether **28**, however, gives the isomer **29**, and hence the (*E*)-alkene **30** in Peterson elimination and the *Z* isomer **31** with acid (Scheme 7).⁴¹

Scheme 7



The stereoselectivity with unsubstituted α -silyl enolates carries over to ketones **32**, when the major

product (89:11) is again the thermodynamically less favorable alkene **33**.⁴² The stereoselectivity in this type of reaction can be controlled to a large extent by choice of base and silyl group,⁴³ as in a synthesis of the tris-silyl ether of the antibiotic BRL 49467 **34** (Scheme 8).⁴⁴ The *E*:*Z* selectivity in this reaction was

Scheme 8



13:1, but it could be changed to 1:7 by using butyllithium as the base, and having a *tert*-butyldimethylsilyl group in place of the trimethylsilyl group.

The second class of silylated nucleophile, this time regularly giving high selectivity, is found with 3-silylallyl metal compounds. Thus the allylboron oxide **35** in its reaction with aldehydes gave the *anti* β -silyl alcohol **36** and subsequently either the (*Z*)-**37** or (*E*)-**38** diene (Scheme 9).⁴⁵ Metals used in the allyl metal

Scheme 9



component include lithium,⁴⁶ boron,^{45,47} magnesium,⁴⁶ titanium,^{48–50} and chromium.⁵¹ The selectivity for the formation of the *anti* β -silyl alcohol in most of these reactions follows from the chairlike transition structure **39**, with the metal chelating both components of the reaction. A propargyl- (or allenyl-) lithium⁵² or titanium⁵³ reagent with an α -silyl group likewise leads to a *Z*-enyne, but the lithium reagent can give the *E*-enyne if the reaction is carried out in HMPA.

It is therefore a simple matter to make alkenes, dienes, and enynes of either geometry. Alternatively, if the intermediate β -silyl alcohol is not formed with high stereoselectivity, it is possible to separate the diastereoisomers, and treat each with a different reagent. Thus *syn* Peterson elimination with the *anti* isomer **40**, and *anti* stereospecific elimination with the *syn* isomer **41** converges on the (*Z*)-alkene **42** (Scheme 10).⁴⁹ If the product is sensitive to acid, the





alternative method for achieving a stereospecifically *anti* elimination,⁵⁴ as used in this example, is to make the acetate of the intermediate β -silyl alcohol, and induce elimination with fluoride ion.⁴⁹ The *anti* stereospecificity, however, is lost when the silyl group is benzylic.⁵⁴ Except for this limitation, the possibility of separating the diastereoisomers of a β -silyl alcohol intermediate, and treating each differently, is available for convergent synthesis of a single alkene, whenever the intermediate can be isolated. It has not often been used.

4. Hydride and Carbon Nucleophiles with $\alpha\mbox{-Silyl}$ Ketones or Aldehydes

The alcohol 1 in Scheme 1 can also be made selectively by DIBAL reduction of the α -silvl ketone 43,¹⁰ and the diastereoisomeric alcohol 3 can similarly be made by reaction of the propyl Grignard reagent on 2-(trimethylsilyl)pentanal (45), with both reactions controlled by Cram's rule if the silyl group is taken to be the large substituent.⁵⁵ The α -silvl aldehyde 45 in this case was prepared in situ from the corresponding epoxide 44, with the rearrangement $44 \rightarrow 45$ being catalyzed by the Grignard reagent or by magnesium bromide. α -Silyl aldehydes are usually rather unstable to loss of the silyl group, making them awkward starting materials, but they can be prepared from terminal silvl epoxides by treatment with Lewis acids, silica gel,⁵⁶ or Pd(0),⁵⁷ and isolated easily when the silyl group is hindered. Thus the aldehyde 47 is produced from the α -silyl epoxide 46, and then used in a Peterson elimination to give the *cis*-alkene **48** (Scheme 11).⁵⁸ If the α -silyl epoxide is made enantiomerically enriched, as it can be by rearrangement of the epoxide 49, the α -silyl aldehyde 50 derived from it can be isolated enantiomerically enriched to the same degree, and attack by methyllithium gives the homochiral alcohol 51 (Scheme 11).⁵⁹ Nucleophilic attack by silyl enol ethers on α -silyl aldehydes also follows Cram's rule in the same sense as for organometallic carbon nucleophiles.60

Scheme 11



The silyl group of the α -silyl ketone **52** also controls the diastereoselectivity of nucleophilic attack by a carbon nucleophile, as in the reaction **52** \rightarrow **53**, which similarly follows Cram's rule. Base- and acidcatalyzed reactions now provide stereospecific routes to the trisubstituted alkenes **54** and **55** (Scheme 12).^{27,61}

Scheme 12



The Felkin–Anh picture **56** accounts for the direction of nucleophilic attack in the formation of the alcohol **53**. The relative importance of steric and electronic factors is a cause for speculation, but it is noteworthy that this picture places the electropositive element *anti* to the incoming nucleophile, whereas the usual idea, introduced by Anh, places the electronegative group in this position. It is not obvious which model is best, but Cieplak's theory argues that an electropositive substituent in this arrangement lowers the energy of the transition state even for nucleophilic attack.⁶²

5. Sigmatropic Rearrangements

[2,3]-Wittig rearrangement of the allylic ether **57** gives the *anti-* β -silyl alcohol **58** with a *trans* double bond, and hence the *trans,cis*- and *trans,trans*-dienynes **59** and **60** (Scheme 13). A similar sequence was used to make the terminal trienes sarohornene B and C.⁶³

Scheme 13



However, a similar zirconium enolate, derived from the ester **61**, selectively gives the *syn* arrangement **62** with a *cis* double bond, providing access to the *cis,cis*-diene **63** (Scheme 14).⁶⁴

Scheme 14



[3,3]-Ireland–Claisen rearrangement of the allylic ester **64** also gives a *syn* isomer **65**, but this time with the *trans* double bond, and hence the *trans*, *trans*-**66** and *trans*, *cis*-**67** dienes, in the usual way (Scheme 15).⁶⁵

Scheme 15



6. Nitrone Cycloaddition to a Vinylsilane

[1,3]-Dipolar cycloaddition of the nitrone **68** to the *trans*-vinylsilane **69** takes place suprafacially, and

reduction of the adduct **70** gives the *anti-\beta*-silyl alcohol **71**. Acid or base give the *trans*-**72** or *cis*-**73** allylamine (Scheme 16).⁶⁶ A similar cycloaddition, but using an allylsilane, and giving a β -silyl alcohol is illustrated in Scheme 48, and another, giving a homoallylamine, in Scheme 212.

Scheme 16



7. Baeyer–Villiger Reaction of β -Silyl Ketones

The presence of a silyl group at the β -position of a ketone **74** controls the regiochemistry, other things being equal, of a Baeyer–Villiger reaction, making the lactone **75** cleanly the first formed product when there is both a β -silyl group and an α -alkyl group. However, the reaction does not stop here, but rearrangement takes place, to a greater or lesser extent, with inversion of configuration at both centers giving the lactone **76** (Scheme 17). Opening this lactone gives the corresponding hydroxy acid **77**, and elimination from this intermediate gives either the *cis*-alkene **78** or the *trans*-alkene **79**, which were used in syntheses of the *exo*- and *endo*-brevicomins, respectively.⁶⁷

Scheme 17



8. Resolution

In a rather special case, the diastereoisomer **80**, enantiomerically pure at both stereogenic centers,

was prepared by separating it from its diastereoisomer epimeric at the carbinol carbon. Stereospecific *anti* elimination then gave the enantiomerically pure allene **81** (Scheme 18).⁶⁸

Scheme 18



9. Epoxidation Opening, Dihydroxylation, and Hydroxylation of Allyl- and Vinylsilanes

These pathways are discussed in section IX.D and elsewhere. Epoxidation and opening appears in Schemes 52, 224, 228, 236, 258–262, and 268. Osmium tetraoxide reacts cleanly with allyl- and vinyl-silanes to give diols in which one of the hydroxyl groups is β to the silicon as in Schemes 50, 51, 226, 230, 264, 265, 268, and 269. The Sharpless asymmetric version is also available for absolute stereo-control.⁶⁹ Hydroboration–oxidation of allylsilanes usually leads to γ -silyl alcohols (section IX.F.3.H), and with vinylsilanes to α -silyl alcohols, but if the substitution pattern is right it can lead to β -silyl alcohols, as in the example in Scheme 55.

The silylsilylation of an allylic alcohol is a complementary procedure discussed in section XVIII.A.3.

B. The Vinylogous Version

The vinylogous reaction is known both in acidcatalyzed $82 \rightarrow 83^{70}$ and base-catalyzed $84 \rightarrow 85$ versions,⁷¹ with the latter taking place only when the intervening double bond is *cis*. With terminal dienes, both reactions are stereoselective for the formation largely of the *trans* double bond (Scheme 19).



With internal systems, where both the silyl and the hydroxyl group are on stereogenic centers, the acidcatalyzed reaction, and the fluoride promoted elimination of an acetate, are somewhat, but not usefully stereoselective, generally giving mixtures of stereoisomers.⁷² The base-catalyzed reaction, the vinylogous Peterson elimination, which is only possible when the intervening double bond is *cis*, is stereospecifically *syn*, with one pair of diastereoisomers **86** and **87** giving the *trans*, *trans*-diene **88** and the other pair **89** and **91** giving different *cis*, *trans*-dienes **90** and **92**, with high selectivity for forming the *cis* double-bond adjacent to the carbon atom that originally carried the hydroxyl group, whether that is at the more **89** or the less **91** hindered end (Scheme 20).⁷³

Scheme 20



It is quite likely that all the acid-catalyzed eliminations in sections A and B above take place by way of β -silyl carbocations, since even primary β -silylalkyl halides show some of the features of an S_N1 pathway in their solvolysis.⁷⁴ If this is so, the well-known hyperconjugative stabilization of the β -silyl cation⁷⁵ evidently restricts rotation about the C–C bond well enough for it to maintain its configuration until a nucleophile takes the silyl group off.

C. The Electrophilic Substitution of Vinylsilanes⁷⁶

The same restriction of rotation explains why most vinylsilanes react with electrophiles with retention of configuration $93 \rightarrow 95$. Attack from above, and rotation about the C–C bond by the shortest path that brings the silyl group into position to stabilize the cation, leads to the cation 94. The cation largely retains its configuration until the silyl group is removed in the second step $94 \rightarrow 95$ (Scheme 21). The

Scheme 21



major exception to this pattern is chloro- and bromodesilylation, which usually give inversion of configuration,^{77,78} because the intermediate halonium ion **96** opens stereospecifically *anti* to give a dihalide **97**, and elimination **97** \rightarrow **98** is then stereospecifically *anti* in the usual way⁷⁹ (Scheme 21). In either case, the control of double-bond geometry is usually very good, and it has frequently been used in synthesis.

1. Protodesilylation

The protodesilylations $99 \rightarrow 100$ and $104 \rightarrow 105$ were used in the syntheses of disparlure (102),⁸⁰ and the pheromone 106 of the false codling moth (Scheme 22).⁸¹





The stereospecificity is maintained even with highly stabilized cations as intermediates, as in the preparation of the deuterated butadiene **107**, used in a mechanistic study of the Diels–Alder reaction (Scheme 23).⁸²

Scheme 23



Protodesilylation using base usually requires either anion-stabilizing groups or an allylic or homoallylic hydroxyl group to make the reaction intramolecular. The reaction is nevertheless still stereospecific **108** \rightarrow **109**, **110** \rightarrow **111**, and **112** \rightarrow **113** with retention of configuration (Scheme 24).^{83,84} One report of nonstereospecific protodesilylation with base was explained by an addition–elimination mechanism, since

Scheme 24



the vinylsilane in question was a 2,4-dienone with the silyl group on C-4. 85

2. Reaction with Carbon Electrophiles

Vinylsilanes, especially if the silyl group carries one or more halogen atoms, typically fluorine, undergo palladium(0)-catalyzed coupling reactions with vinyl and aryl halides, with retention of configuration in the vinylsilanes **114** and **116** and in the vinyl halides **115** and **117** (Scheme 25).⁸⁶

Scheme 25



Otherwise, stereocontrolled reactions of vinylsilanes with carbon electrophiles have mostly been used in synthesis in intramolecular versions, although a few intermolecular reactions have been carried out and are known to take place with retention of configuration,^{87,88} as in the synthesis of nuciferal **118** (Scheme 26).⁸⁹

Scheme 26



Intramolecular attack of a vinylsilane on an iminium ion **121** was used to control the geometry of the exocyclic double bond in syntheses of several pumiliotoxins **122** (Scheme 27)⁹⁰ and of geizzoschizine.⁹¹

Scheme 27



The corresponding reactions of the vinylsilanes **123** and **125** with oxygen in place of nitrogen are also stereospecific giving the exocyclic double bonds in the tetrahydropyrans **124** and **126** (Scheme 28).⁹²

Scheme 28



The vinylsilane **127** reacted cleanly with the internal acid chloride group to give a cyclic ketone **128** with complete retention of configuration in the formation of the exocyclic double bond. The product could be equilibrated deliberately to its *E* isomer.⁹³ However, in another example, the acid chlorides **129** reacted only stereoselectively, with mixtures of stereoisomers **129** giving only the (*E*)-enones **130** (Scheme 29).⁹⁴





When the double bond of the vinylsilane unit is endocyclic to the ring being formed, retention of configuration is only possible with normal ring sizes when the vinylsilane is *cis*, as in the vinylsilanes **131** and **134** (Scheme 30).⁹⁵ The stereochemistry is not,

Scheme 30



therefore, necessarily determined by the double-bond geometry, but it affects it. The usual observation, whenever both stereoisomers have been tried,^{95–97} is that the *cis*-vinylsilanes **131** react faster and more cleanly than the *trans*-**132**, but cyclization, with the inevitable inversion of configuration, has been seen many times with *trans*-vinylsilanes.^{93,98} Sometimes, however, the *trans*-vinylsilane gives an anomalous product while the *cis* isomer is normal,⁹⁹ and the wrong geometry in the double bond, even when it is exocyclic, can lead to other anomalies.¹⁰⁰

In the reactions in Scheme 30, the iminium ion and the carbonyl group are exocyclic to the ring being formed. When both the vinylsilane double bond and the iminium or oxenium ion are endocyclic, the reaction takes place by a different path, and the cyclization of the vinylsilane **137** by way of the intermediate **138** may well actually be the cyclization of an allylsilane **139**, with the allylsilane created by a fast aza-Cope rearrangement **138** \rightarrow **139** (Scheme 31).^{101,102} Whether it is a vinylsilane reacting or the

Scheme 31



allylsilane, they both give the same cation **140**. The fast aza-Cope rearrangement removes the distinction between the *cis*- and *trans*-vinylsilanes, because they equilibrate faster than cyclization. In consequence, they both participate equally easily in this reaction, and, as usual, increase the rate of reaction over that seen when there is no silyl group.^{101,103} An acyliminium ion has been used similarly in a synthesis of (+)-strepazolin.¹⁰⁴

In a more constrained and rigid system derived from the vinylsilane **141**, the aza-Cope rearrangement **142** \rightarrow **143** does not equilibrate the *cis*- and *trans*-vinylsilanes, because the stereochemical information is preserved in the allylsilane structure. Although the intermediate **142** derived from the *cis*vinylsilane, and its allylsilane counterpart **143**, both give the same β -silyl cation **144**, and both have the silyl group oriented to stabilize the developing cation, the corresponding species derived from the *trans* vinylsilane would not, because the silyl group would have an equatorial orientation, nearly orthogonal to the empty p orbital of the cation. In consequence, the *cis*-vinylsilane **141** cleanly underwent cyclization, and the *trans* isomer did not (Scheme 32).¹⁰⁵

Scheme 32



In one example, a tetrasubstituted double bond has been set up exocyclic to a six-membered ring in the synthesis of (E)- γ -bisabolene **146** from the *E* vinylsilane **145** (Scheme 33). The stereoisomer, (Z)- γ bisabolene, had to be made by a different route, because the corresponding (Z)-vinylsilanes were not available.¹⁰⁶





3. Halodesilylation

Chlorodesilylation takes place usually with inversion of configuration, and the second step normally needs to be encouraged by adding fluoride ion to the addition product.¹⁰⁷ It has been used as the final step in a synthesis of mycorrhizin A (**148**) from the vinylsilane **147** (Scheme 34)¹⁰⁸ and some related natural products.^{85,109}

Scheme 34



Bromodesilylation has been used several times in synthesis,^{78,110,111} especially as a prelude to transition metal-catalyzed coupling. Thus the *cis*-vinylsilane **149** gave the *trans*-vinyl bromide **151**. The same vinylsilane was equilibrated using NBS and light¹¹² to the *trans*-vinylsilane **150**, which similarly gave the *cis*-vinyl bromide **152**. The two bromides were then used in the synthesis of all four possible pheromone dienes **153** using Suzuki coupling (Scheme 35).¹¹³

Scheme 35



In some cases, bromodesilylation takes place with retention of configuration, either because the intermediate cation is so well stabilized that *syn* addition of bromine takes place, as with styrenes¹¹⁴ and β , β -disubstituted vinylsilanes²⁴ or because of *syn* elimination of the silyl bromide.^{107,115}

The stereochemistry of iododesilylation is dependent upon the iodinating agent and on the substitution pattern. Retention is normal when the vinylsilane is β , β -disubstituted,²⁴ where it has been used in syntheses both of rapamycin¹¹⁶ and of indanomycin (Scheme 36),¹¹⁷ the latter of which is notable for allowing convergence on the (*E*)-iodide **157** achieved by iododesilylation of the major (*E*)-vinylsilane **155** with retention of configuration, and by hydrogen iodide-opening of the corresponding epoxide of the minor (*Z*)-vinylsilane **156** with inversion of configuration, as discussed in section II.A.1.

Scheme 36



On the other hand, terminal vinylsilanes give mainly inversion of configuration, especially when iodine chloride is used to encourage the addition– elimination pathway, as in the synthesis of the pheromone of the oriental fruit moth **162** by way of the iododesilylation **160** \rightarrow **161**,¹¹⁸ and in the synthesis of cephalotaxine by way of the iododesilylation **165** \rightarrow **166** (Scheme 37).¹¹⁹

Scheme 37



In contrast, retention of configuration can be made cleanly the major outcome with terminal vinylsilanes by using *N*,*N*-dipyridyliodonium tetrafluoroborate as the iodinating agent (Scheme 38).¹²⁰





Iododesilylation with iodine itself, however, is not as stereochemically reliable as with the other reagents, nor is it as reliable as bromodesilylation with bromine. Retention of configuration is quite common, especially with internal vinylsilanes $167 \rightarrow 168$ (Scheme 39), but inversion is the major

Scheme 39



pathway with terminal vinylsilanes.^{87,121} By including Lewis acids in the mixture, retention of configuration can be made more favorable for terminal vinylsilanes. The apparently unpromising formation of mixtures of stereoisomers has been turned to advantage: by adjusting the amount of Lewis acid, it is possible to tailor the proportions of stereoisomers to match the natural proportion found with some pheromones. The natural 80:20 mixture of the pheromone **171** of the oak leaf roller moth was prepared in this way from the 80:20 mixture of iodides **170** produced by iodination of the *trans*vinylsilane **169** using just the right amount of aluminum chloride (Scheme 39).¹²²

4. Stereoselective Synthesis of Vinylsilanes

All these reactions require that the vinylsilane geometry be controlled in the first place;¹²³ fortunately this proves to be readily achieved by a variety of methods, many of which are illustrated in the schemes above.

Thus the addition of organometallic carbon nucleophiles to silvlated allylic alcohol derivatives usually gives the (E)-vinylsilane as the major product, as in the conversion of the allylic acetate **101** into the vinylsilane **99** (Scheme 22), and of the allylic mesylate **154** into the mixture of vinylsilanes **155** and **156** (Scheme 36). Attaching an unsaturated three-carbon unit carrying a terminal silyl group to an organic residue is a good route to terminal vinylsilanes, as in the alkylation of the silylated allyl anion **159** by an alkyl halide to give the (*E*)-vinylsilane **160** (Scheme 37) (and the vinylsilane **169** was made similarly), and, in an umpolung version, the alkylation of the enolate of the ester **163** by the silylated (*E*)-allyl bromide **164** (Scheme 37).

Hydrogenation of an ethynylsilane, or alternatively hydroalumination-protodealumination, or hydroboration-protodeboronation, give terminal (Z)-vinylsilanes. This method was used in the synthesis of the vinylsilanes 131, 134 (Scheme 30), and 149 (Scheme 35). Equilibration can then be used to make the corresponding (E)-vinylsilanes, as in the synthesis of the vinylsilane 150 (Scheme 35). Hydroboration or hydroalumination of ethynylsilanes can be used to prepare internal vinylsilanes. Thus hydroboration to make the vinylborane 103, followed by metallation to give the boronate, and copper-catalyzed coupling, was used in the synthesis of the vinylsilane 104 (Scheme 22). Similarly, but more popular, hydroalumination and metalation gave the vinylaluminate 119, which was used directly as a carbon nucleophile in the synthesis of the vinylsilanes 120 (Scheme 26).

Hydroalumination can be controlled to be *syn* or *anti* stereospecific by the inclusion of Lewis bases or not.¹²⁴ The intermediate vinylaluminum reagents **172** can be used to prepare the corresponding (*E*)-vinyl bromides **173** by stereospecific bromodealumination.^{77,125} (*E*)-Vinyl bromides can be equilibrated to give largely (*Z*)-vinyl bromides **174** using bromine and light (Scheme 40). The bromine in either the (*Z*)-

Scheme 40



or the (*E*)-vinyl bromide can then be used as a source of vinyllithium reagents for coupling to carbon electrophiles, as in the synthesis of the vinylsilanes **123** and **127**, respectively, and of the vinylsilanes in Scheme 24. There is some risk of loss of stereochemistry in this step unless appropriate care is taken.¹²⁵

Acetylenes can be used in a different way, starting with ethynylboronates. Trimethylsilyl triflate attacking at the β -position sets off a rearrangement **175** of one of the boronate substituents to the α -carbon atom.¹²⁶ The vinylborane **176** can then be used to introduce another carbon substituent **177** (Scheme 41). This route was used in the synthesis of the trisubstituted vinylsilane **145** (Scheme 33). A variant on this theme uses a carbon electrophile, R'X, to set off the rearrangement **178**, and this can be followed either by protodeboronation of the borane

Scheme 41



179 to give a disubstituted vinylsilane **180** (E = H), or by a further rearrangement, set off by treatment with iodine, to give a trisubstituted vinylsilane **180** (E = R).¹²⁷

Other stereoselective methods of making vinylsilanes not illustrated in the sequences above include the stereospecifically *syn*-silylcupration of acetylenes, which can be followed by protonation of the vinylcuprate intermediate or by its reactions with carbon electrophiles,¹²⁸ which was used in the synthesis of two of the vinylsilanes **181** and **182** used in Scheme 3 (Scheme 42).

Scheme 42



Hydrosilylation¹²⁹ of acetylenes is usually *syn* stereospecific, and, like silylcupration and protonation, provides easy access to *trans* terminal vinylsilanes like that used in Scheme 25, and to (*E*)-2-butenylsilanes **183**. The corresponding (*Z*)-vinylsilane **185** is available by silylation of the (*Z*)-vinyl lithium reagent derived from the vinyl bromide **184** (Scheme 43).¹³⁰

Scheme 43



Terminal vinylsilanes are also available by changing the catalyst for hydrosilylation to one that is *anti* selective.¹³¹

Wittig reaction between a salt free ylide and an acylsilane is highly selective for the formation of the (Z)-vinylsilane **186** and was used in a synthesis of the pheromone **187** using protodesilylation (Scheme 44).¹³²





D. Electrophilic Attack on Allylsilanes

In the reactions of electrophiles with allylsilanes, some of which are known to take place by way of cationic intermediates,¹³³ the double bond produced, when it is 1,2-disubstituted, is usually trans. Other things being equal, the electrophile attacks the allylsilane in a conformation close to its most stable conformation, approximated by the structure 188, which is described as having the hydrogen atom on the stereogenic center "inside", in other words eclipsing or partly eclipsing the double bond. The diastereoselectivity of this attack is covered in section VI.E, but for now the important point is that the intermediate cation 189 retains its configuration because of the hyperconjugative overlap of the Si-C bond with the empty p orbital, and the double bond produced by loss of the silvl group 190 is therefore largely trans, as in the protodesilylation of the allylsilane 191, which gives the alkene 192 with a trans, cis ratio of 94:6 (Scheme 45).¹³⁴

Scheme 45



Protodesilylation of allylsilanes has been used to control exocyclic double-bond geometry. The allylsilane 193 gave largely (91:9) the (E)-alkene 194, and its regioisomer 195 gave largely (92:8) the (Z)-alkene **196** (Scheme 46).¹³⁵ This device was used to control the exocyclic double-bond geometry to better than 96:4 in a synthesis of a carbacyclin 198 by protodesilvlation of the allylsilane 197 (Scheme 46). The relative configuration at C-5 in the allylsilane 197 was important, because the conformation 199 matched the preference for *exo* attack on the bicyclic system with attack anti to the silvl group in the conformation with the hydrogen atom on the inside. The diastereoisomer at C-5, where the two stereochemical constraints are in opposition, still gave more of the exocyclic double-bond geometry of the carbacyclin **198**, but less selectively (67:33).¹³⁶

Scheme 46



The exception to the pattern of reaction in a conformation close to 188 is when the carbon substituent on the stereogenic center is a small group like methyl and when the allylsilane has, at the same time, only a hydrogen atom *cis* to the stereogenic center. In this situation, the alternative conformation **200** with the methyl group "inside", is populated, because the $A^{1,3}$ interaction¹³⁷ between the methyl group and the vinyl hydrogen is not particularly severe. The intermediate cation **201** again retains its configuration (but see below), and the product 202 with a *cis* double bond can be formed to a substantial, but rather unpredictable, extent. In the $S_E 2'$ reaction $203 \rightarrow 204 + 205$, the *cis* isomer 204 is actually the major product (Scheme 47), although it is not entirely clear why the conformation 200 should be more reactive than the conformation 188.138

Scheme 47



This feature also explains the poor stereoselectivity in the nitrile oxide dipolar cycloaddition in Scheme 48, where the major product **207** corresponds to attack on the upper surface of the conformation **200**, and the minor product **208** corresponds to attack on the lower surface of the conformation **188**. Thus the stereochemistry of the double bonds in the alkenes **211** can only be controlled if the adducts **207** and **208**, or their reduction products **209** and **210**, can be Scheme 48



separated.¹³⁹ The stereoselectivity is improved to 88: 12 when a (*tert*-butyldimethylsilyl)oxy group is present on the stereogenic center in place of the methyl group, presumably because the electronegative oxygen adopts the inside position making the alkene more reactive than when the C–O bond is conjugated to the double bond.¹⁴⁰

In contrast, the allylsilane **212**, with a much larger group than methyl on the stereogenic center, reacts with the acetal **213** to give only the product **214** with a *trans* double bond between C-20 and C-21, implying that it reacted largely in the conformation **188** (Scheme 49).¹⁴¹

Scheme 49



The same problem arises with osmium tetraoxide reactions on allylsilanes having a methyl group on the stereogenic center, where the major adduct **217** (R = Me) with osmium tetraoxide corresponds to attack in the sense **200** and the minor **216** (R = Me)in the sense 188. This stereochemistry is revealed by the syn stereospecific Peterson elimination giving the *trans*-alkene **219** from the major product and the cis 218 from the minor (Scheme 50).142 However, when the substituent R on the stereogenic center is larger than methyl, the major adduct is **216** and the alkene derived from it **218** is *cis*.¹⁴³ Presumably, the A^{1,3} interaction is now worse than it was with just a methyl group, and attack takes place in the conformation and sense 188. Similarly, the protodesilylations of the allylsilanes 193 and 195 in Scheme 46 are stereoselective in the control of the double-bond geometry only when the substituent on the stereogenic center is a large group like isopropyl. When the substituent is only a methyl group the selectivity for the exocyclic double-bond geometry is much

less.¹³⁵ Changing the double bond in the starting material from *trans* to *cis* has the same effect, and for the same reason (Scheme 50).^{116,142,143} The diol **221** is the major product from the *cis*-allylsilane **220**, and hence the *cis*-alkene **218** is the major alkene derived from it, even when R is a methyl group. Although only the Peterson elimination is illustrated, any of the intermediate β -silyl alcohols **216**, **217**, **221**, or **222** could be converted in the usual way into either alkene **218** or **219**, as discussed in section II.A.

Scheme 50



The selectivity for attack in what is usually the less favorable sense was used to set up the *trans* double bond in a synthesis of α -damascone. The *trans*-allylsilane **223**, which has only a methyl group on the stereogenic center, apparently gave a single diol **224** and hence the *trans*-alkene **225** (Scheme 51).¹⁴⁴

Scheme 51



Epoxidation is somewhat more selective in the general sense **188** than dihydroxylation with osmium tetraoxide. With epoxides there is no option of using the Peterson elimination, because allylsilane epoxides like **226** and **227** are usually unstable to isolation or manipulation, undergoing *anti* stereospecific desilylative elimination directly to the (*E*)- and (*Z*)-alkenes **219** and **218**, respectively. The former can now be prepared with high overall stereoselectivity, especially when the group R is large and/or the double bond in the starting material is *cis* (Scheme 52).^{116,142,143}

However, intramolecular delivery of the epoxidising reagent from a hydroxyl group, as with the alcohols **228** and **232**, gave epoxides **230** and **234** with



H = Me	58:42	R = Me	>95:5
R = Pr ⁱ	>95:5	R = Pr ⁱ	>95:5
R = Ph	89:11	$\mathbf{R} = \mathbf{Ph}$	>95:5

opposite selectivity, the former in a cyclic version **229** of conformation **188**, as usual with allylsilanes having a *cis* double bond, and the latter in a cyclic version **233** of conformation **200**, but with unusually high selectivity in this sense. Both epoxides **230** and **234** undergo elimination stereospecifically *anti*, the former to give the *trans* alkene **231** and the latter to give the *cis*-alkene **235** (Scheme 53).¹⁴⁵

Scheme 53



Simmons-Smith and other methylenation reactions show very similar stereoselectivity to epoxidation, as in the reaction with the allylsilanes 236 and 239, but the electrophile-induced opening of the cyclopropylmethylsilanes, to give the trans-alkene products overall of methylation 238 and 240, is not always as straightforward as it is with protons (Scheme 54).^{143,146} This example works well because the ring residue is *cis* to the stereogenic center more or less fixing the conformation in the sense 188. Other reactions of this type work with allylsilanes having *cis* double bonds for the same reason, but allylsilanes with a trans double bond, like 241, are not well controlled in Simmons-Smith reactions.¹⁴³ However, internal delivery of the reagent in a homoallylic alcohol can give high stereoselectivity in favor of the anti product, not only when the double bond is *cis*, as usual, but also with a *trans* double bond, as in the allylsilane 242. A further advance is

Stereochemical Control in Organic Synthesis

the discovery that mercuration is a clean method for selectively opening the cyclopropane ring toward the less-substituted carbon creating a functionalized methyl group **243** and a *trans* double bond (Scheme 54).¹⁴⁷ The opening of a cyclobutane **244** gave selectively a *trans* double bond **245** as a result of an *anti* fragmentation,¹⁴⁸ whereas the corresponding fragmentation opening a cyclopropane was not stereospecific.¹⁴⁹

Scheme 54



Hydroboration of allylsilanes usually leads to the boron attaching itself to C-3, and hence, after oxidation to the formation of γ -silyl alcohols (see section IX.F.3.H, Scheme 274). If the substitution pattern is appropriate, however, as with the β , β -disubstituted allylsilane **246**, the major product after oxidation of the borane is the β -silyl alcohol **247**, as a result of attack by the hydroborating agent in the stereochemical sense **188**. Under acidic conditions, this alcohol specifically gives the *trans*-alkene **248** (Scheme 55).¹⁵⁰

Scheme 55



III. A Silyl Group as a Bulky but Removable Group

A silyl group can be used to control two- and threedimensional stereochemistry, without directly taking part in the chemistry, when it either bulks up part of a molecule during the stereochemistry-determining step or imparts a stereochemistry that would not exist without it. In this application, one of its major virtues is the ease with which it can be replaced by a proton after it has done its job.

A. A Silyl Group on Oxygen or Nitrogen

A silvl group can be used to protect an alcohol group and thus prevent it from hydrogen bonding. This can have stereochemical consequences, as in the epoxidation of allylic alcohols. Thus the free alcohol **249** (R = H) directs the peracid to the *syn* face of the double bond to give largely the epoxide **250**, whereas the silvl group in the silvl ether **249** (R = SiMe₃) shields the *syn* face and epoxidation takes place *anti* to give largely the epoxide **251** (Scheme 56).¹⁵¹

Scheme 56



If the silyl group in a silyl ether is large enough, it can also reduce the capacity of the oxygen atom as a Lewis base. Thus the ketone group in the benzyl ether **252** (R = Bn) is attacked by nucleophiles to give a mixture of diastereoisomeric alcohols only moderately rich in the isomer 253, because the side chain oxygen function competes with the acetal group for the Lewis acid. Even a trityl group is unable to suppress Lewis salt formation completely. However, with the triisopropylsilyl ether **252** ($R = SiPr_{3}^{i}$), the silyl group electronically and sterically protects the side chain oxygen from coordination, and the major product 254 is formed in high diastereoisomeric excess in a reaction controlled by chelation by the magnesium ion between the ketone group and the acetal group 255 (Scheme 57). The product 254 was used in a synthesis of (S)-(+)-mevalonolactone.¹⁵²

Similarly, the α -silyloxy ketone **256** reacted with dimethylmagnesium with high stereoselectivity in favor of the chelation-controlled adduct **257** when the silyl group was trimethylsilyl, but with little diastereoselectivity when the silyl group was triisopropylsilyl, which limits chelation (Scheme 58).¹⁵³ Likewise, the lithium enolate of the α -silyloxy ketone **258** undergoes aldol condensation with benzaldehyde with high selectivity in favor of one diastereoisomer **259** when the silyl group is trimethylsilyl, indicating good chelation control, but with poor selectivity with the bulkier *tert*-butyldimethylsilyl group (Scheme

Scheme 57



58).¹⁵⁴ A trimethylsilyloxy group influences a conjugate addition reaction by the dimethylcuprate reagent, where the unsaturated ester **260** with a trimethylsilyloxy group delivers the nucleophile *syn* to give the ester **261**, but neither a methoxy nor a larger silyloxy group is as effective (Scheme 58).¹⁵⁵

255

Scheme 58



There also appears to be an electronic effect of silyl substituents. Thus in the Lewis acid-catalyzed rearrangement of the *erythro* epoxy ether **262** giving the β -silyloxy aldehyde **263**, the stereoselectivity in favor of the *anti* isomer increases with the electronegativity of the silyl substituents (Scheme 59).¹⁵⁶ There is another example of a silyl group on oxygen preventing it from chelating to a Lewis acid in Scheme 399. On the other hand, even the hindered (*tert*-butyldi-

Scheme 59



methylsilyl)oxy group does not lose its capacity to coordinate to Lewis acids, and such coordination is critically important in controlling the stereochemistry of some intramolecular carbenoid insertions into a double bond.¹⁵⁷

In a [2,3]-Wittig rearrangement the presence of the silyloxy group on the double bond of the ether **264** leads to the formation of the *anti* diastereoisomer **267** with high selectivity. The bulk of the silyloxy group makes a transition structure close to the conformation **265** lower in energy because it avoids the steric constraint in the alternative conformation **266**. In the absence of the silyloxy group the major product is *syn* (Scheme 60).¹⁵⁸

Scheme 60



The Claisen rearrangement of the *N*-silyl enamine **269** proves to be diastereoselective leading to the *anti* γ , δ -unsaturated amide **270**. The diastereoselectivity is higher and opposite in sense to the corresponding rearrangement of the non-silylated enamine. These results are compatible with a predominant *Z* configuration in the *N*-silyl enamine **269**, presumably made more favorable by the presence of a large substituent on nitrogen, undergoing rearrangement in a chair conformation (Scheme 61).¹⁵⁹

Scheme 61



Silylated homochiral amines give better stereoselectivity in conjugate addition reactions of their anions to α , β -unsaturated esters than the corresponding anions without the silyl group.¹⁶⁰

B. A Silyl Group on Carbon

Silyl groups have been attached to the 3 and 3' positions in chiral auxiliaries and catalysts of the binaphthyl type to provide space-filling bulk and to buttress the active coordinating functions at the 2 and 2' positions. Such catalysts have been used in Wittig rearrangements,¹⁶¹ hetero-Diels–Alder reactions,¹⁶² and Claisen rearrangements.¹⁶³ In these reactions the silyl group is on the catalyst, and it is not important to be able to remove it or use it in any other way.

In stoichiometric reactions, however, the silyl group is in the product and its further chemistry does

Stereochemical Control in Organic Synthesis

matter. When it is attached to oxygen or nitrogen, it can, of course, be removed easily, but removal of a silvl group from a carbon framework is less easy. It is however not too difficult using such reactions as acid-catalyzed protodesilylation of vinylsilanes, or nucleophile-catalyzed protodesilylation, with alkoxide or fluoride, when the carbanion produced is relatively well stabilized, as with vinylsilanes and epoxysilanes, or by Brook rearrangements. Such reactions are also stereospecific, with the anionic intermediate, whatever its nature, retaining its configuration at carbon and leading to retention of configuration in protodesilvlation. The major limitation is that protons are often the only reliable electrophiles. However, this type of reaction is a powerful device in synthesis, because one can build a silvl group into a structure. allow it, by virtue of its size, to modify the stereochemistry of reactions in its vicinity, and then remove it at the end of the sequence of reactions.

Thus, in the absence of a silyl group, the epoxidation of the allylic alcohol **271** gave the diastereoisomer **272** with little selectivity (60:40) in its favor, because the conformation about the bond between C-3 and C-4 is not well controlled. In contrast, a trimethylsilyl group on C-2 in the allylic alcohol **273** fixes the conformation about this bond as **275**, in which the hydrogen atom on the stereogenic center is inside, and both the hydroxy and the benzyloxy groups help to deliver the reagent to the lower surface. As a result, epoxidation gives only the epoxide **274**, and the silyl group could then be removed with retention of configuration to give the desired epoxide **272** (Scheme 62).¹⁶⁴ The presence of

Scheme 62



a silyl group in the vinylic position of the allylic alcohol **276** makes it an exceptionally good substrate for kinetic resolution using Sharpless asymmetric epoxidation. The reaction occurs with high selectivity leading to the allylic alcohol **277** and the epoxide **278** of its enantiomer with a high enantiomeric excess for each (Scheme 62). The selectivity is just as high with alkyl groups in place of the phenyl, but in the absence of the silyl group, the corresponding allylic alcohols are poor substrates for kinetic resolution. Having a silyl group on C-2, as in the alcohol **279**, also improves the level of kinetic resolution in the formation of the allylic alcohol **280** and the epoxide **281**, although not quite to the same extraordinarily high level (Scheme 62).¹⁶⁵

Sharpless epoxidation of β - or γ -silylated allylic alcohols has been used many times in synthesis.¹⁶⁶ Thus, as just one example, the epoxide **283** derived from the achiral alcohol **282**, was oxidized to give the homochiral acylsilane **284**, which is an acylsilane equivalent of glyceraldehyde (Scheme 63).¹⁶⁷

Scheme 63



Enzymatic resolution is another way in which γ -silylated allylic alcohols can be prepared enantiomerically enriched.¹⁶⁸ The epoxidation of the α -silylated silyl enol ether **1025** in Scheme 263 provides another example of a *C*-silyl group controlling the stereochemistry and being removable.

In addition to epoxidation, Simmons–Smith and similar reactions can give stereocontrol stemming from the presence of the silyl group. Cyclopropanation of the γ -silylated allylic alcohols **285** and **286** gave cyclopropylmethanols, but with high diastereocontrol only when the silyl group was *cis* on the double bond, ensuring that the conformation had the hydrogen inside (Scheme 64).¹⁶⁹ A silyl group can

Scheme 64



similarly help in gaining high enantiomeric excess when a homochiral catalyst is present.¹⁷⁰ Silyl groups on a double bond also markedly affect the stereoselectivity of singlet oxygen reactions. The σ -donor capacity of the Si–C bond in the vinylsilane **287** repels the distal oxygen, making it selectively *anti* to the silyl group in the intermediate **288**, and also highly selective for the removal of the hydrogen closer to the carbon atom carrying the silyl group (Scheme 64).¹⁷¹ A silyl group affects Cram selectivity when it is attached to one of the substituents on the stereogenic center in an α -substituted ketone. The reduction of the β , γ -unsaturated ketone **289** took place in the usual Cram sense with the silylated vinyl group as the large group. In the absence of the silyl group, the *anti:syn* ratio was only 60:40, but with the silyl group bulking up the vinyl group, the selectivity was better than 99:1, and the *anti* alcohol **290** could be desilylated, with retention of configuration (Scheme 65).¹⁷² This level of control was unaffected by a

Scheme 65



second stereocenter at C-3, with the β -hydroxy ketone **292** giving the diol **293** with the same very high level of control. In this series, the ketone analogous to **292**, but without the silvl group, gave the opposite relationship between C-1 and C-2. The diastereoisomer of the ketone 292, epimeric at C-3, gave the same relationship between C-1 and C-2. The silvl group could easily be removed from the vinyl groups, giving the homoallylic diols **291** and **294**. The latter was used in a synthesis of isoavenaciolide.¹⁷³ A similar improvement in selectivity took place in nucleophilic attack by allyltrimethylsilane on the aldehyde corresponding to the ketone 292, with higher chelation control, in favor of the diastereoisomer at C-1, when the vinyl group had the silyl group attached to it.174 The same pattern was found with a cyclopropane in place of the double bond, as in the reduction of the ketone 295 to the alcohol 296, with high selectivity (>99:1) (Scheme 65). The corresponding compound without the silyl group was significantly less selective (78:22), and again the silyl group could be removed with cesium fluoride.¹⁷⁵

Similarly in the aldol reaction $297 \rightarrow 298$, two new centers are set up with better Cram control than without the silvl group on the double bond. The silvl

group can easily be removed later $\mathbf{299} \rightarrow \mathbf{300}$ (Scheme 66).¹⁷⁶

Scheme 66



Pentadienyllithiums show a different regiochemistry in their attack on acylsilanes from that of their attack on the corresponding aldehydes. 3-Methylpentadienyllithium (301) attacked 4-pentenoyltrimethylsilane (302) with high selectivity for attack at the terminus C-1, where the nucleophile is less hindered, to give the α -silyl alcohol **303**, whereas the corresponding aldehyde suffered largely (78:22) attack from C-3. The bulk of the silvl group was used a second time, this time to control stereochemistry in work directed at the synthesis of eudesmane sesquiterpenes. An intramolecular Diels-Alder reaction gave very largely the octalin 304, as a result of cyclization taking place with the silyl group in an equatorial position. Again, the silvl group could be removed in a Brook rearrangement with retention of configuration to give the axial alcohol 305 (Scheme 67).¹⁷⁷ The corresponding secondary alcohol without the silyl group gave a mixture in the Diels-Alder reaction (42:58) in favor of the equatorial alcohol.¹⁷⁸ Some other reactions of acylsilanes are discussed in section VI.L.

Scheme 67



The silyl group on the double bond in the [2,3]-Wittig rearrangement of the ether **306** increases the stereoselectivity in favor of the *anti* alcohol **309** to 91:9 by way of the envelope transition structure **307**. Presumably the silyl group raises the energy of the alternative transition structure **308**, which leads to the *syn* isomer **310**, for in the absence of the silyl group, the selectivity was only 72:28 (Scheme 68).¹⁷⁹ This selectivity for the *anti* isomer can be combined with a moderate level of control of double-bond geometry when there is a substituent at the double-bond terminus.¹⁸⁰

In another Wittig rearrangement, the silyl group on the double bond of the ether **311** ensures the

Scheme 68



formation of the (*E*)-vinylsilane **314**, which gave the desired *cis*-alkene **315** after stereospecific protodesilylation. Evidently, the silyl group forces the pentyl side chain into a pseudoaxial conformation in the envelope transition structure **312**, avoiding the steric compression in the alternative conformation **313**. The *trans*-alkene is the major product in the absence of the silyl group (Scheme 69).⁸⁴

Scheme 69



Somewhat more surprisingly, the silyl group on the triple bond in the steroidal side chain of the propargyl ether **316** changed the stereoselectivity completely from that in the dianion of the propargyl ether **317**, possibly because of an increase in the steric repulsion with the C-20 methyl group (Scheme 70).¹⁸¹

Scheme 70



In the Claisen rearrangement discussed in Scheme 61, the high selectivity for the *anti* arrangement was better when the group on C-2 of the allyl system in the imidate **268**, was not hydrogen, probably because a larger group in that position decreased the proportion of reaction taking place with a boat transition structure. So to synthesize the amide **320** it is better to use the allyl imidate **318** (R = SiMe₃), and then to remove the silyl group by protodesilylation of the *anti* rearrangement product **319** (Scheme 71).¹⁵⁹ The





presence of the silyl group in the Claisen rearrangement of the enol ether **321** made the reaction possible—without it, only C–O bond cleavage took place—but the silyl group can also be expected to favor the chair transition structure. Its presence therefore allowed the rearrangement to be carried out in the presence of a homochiral Lewis acid to give an enantiomerically enriched acylsilane **322**, from which the silyl group could easily be removed or used in further construction (Scheme 71).¹⁶³

A silyl group, or a *tert*-butyl group, on the double bond of the allylstannane **323** increased substantially the selectivity in favor of the unusual *anti* relationship along the carbon chain in the formation of the product **324**, presumably by increasing the proportion of reaction taking place by way of the antiperiplanar transition structure **325** (Scheme 72).¹⁸²

Scheme 72



In an intramolecular Diels-Alder reaction, the presence of the silyl group on the double bond of the diene **326** increases the stereoselectivity in the

formation of the adduct **327**, because the silyl group makes the conformation **328** more reliably that with the hydrogen inside. In the absence of the silyl group, all four diastereoisomers were formed, with the adduct corresponding to **327** only 15% of the mixture. Removal of the silyl group, along with the protecting groups, gave the *trans*-fused octalin **329** suitable for a synthesis of chlorothricolide (Scheme 73).¹⁸³

Scheme 73



The presence of a silvl group on the double bond of the dienophile component of the intramolecular Diels–Alder reaction **330** reversed the *exo* selectivity (89:11) of the corresponding compound without the silyl group, and made the endo adduct 331 the major product (70:30). Presumably the silvl group avoided the endo orientation and forced the methoxycarbonyl group to be endo. In this example, designed for a synthesis of azadirachtin, the silvl group was not discarded after it had done its job. It was used for a second time to control stereochemistry by increasing the stereoselectivity of the reduction $332 \rightarrow 333$, in which the hydride had been delivered equatorially, anti to the silyl group (Scheme 74). Finally the silyl group was converted (section V) into a hydroxyl, which was needed in the final structure.¹⁸⁴

Scheme 74



C. A Silyl Group To Create Chirality

A 2-trimethylsilyl group in a boracyclopentane has been used as a chiral auxiliary in allylborane chemistry and is an example of a silyl group being present to create chirality in a reagent simply by occupying space.¹⁸⁵ The surprising result in this case was that one silyl group made the allylborane more enantioselective than two. In this work, the chiral auxiliary containing the silicon was not part of the structure being synthesized.

Because of the several ways of removing a silyl group after it has been used to control stereochemistry, it has been a useful group to impart chirality into a structure that would otherwise be achiral. Thus, in the first application of this idea, the enantiomerically enriched allylic alcohol 334 undergoes the Ireland-Claisen rearrangement to give either the acid **335** or the acid **336**, depending upon the geometry of the enolate used. The silyl group, being large, guarantees the formation of a *trans* double bond, and hence efficient transfer of chiral information from the single stereogenic center of the starting material to the two new centers. This device can only work when a substituent is present on the only tetrahedral carbon atom in the cyclic transition structure, since chirality is dependent upon the existence of such a substituent. Having served its turn, the silyl group can be removed in the usual way by protodesilylation, so that its net effect is to impart a temporary chirality to the starting material (Scheme 75).¹⁸⁶

Scheme 75



In the chromium tricarbonyl-complexed aromatic ring **337**, the presence of a silyl group renders the molecule chiral, and it could be resolved by derivatization of the aldehyde group. Either the (R)-338 or the (S)-1-phenylethanol 339 could be obtained with complete stereocontrol, the one from the reaction of methyllithium on its own, and the other from the methyl Grignard reagent in the presence of magnesium bromide. This extraordinary result is explained if both reagents attacked from the surface away from the chromium ligand, and selectivity was controlled by the orientation of the carbonyl group with respect to the silyl group. The methyllithium attacked the carbonyl group when it was oriented in the conformation **340**, in order that the incoming nucleophile could avoid the silvl group. Complexation of magnesium bromide to the carbonyl oxygen did not leave enough space between the oxygen and the silicon for this conformation to be populated, the carbonyl group rotated to point in the other direction, exposing the opposite face to the Grignard reagent (Scheme 76).¹⁸⁷ A similar example of a silvl group making a complexed benzaldehyde chiral can be found in Scheme 138, where the aldehyde is attacked by a silvl enol ether. A ferrocene is another complexed aromatic ring with the same opportunity to use an ortho substituent to render it chiral. Thus the aldehyde **341** has been prepared in homochiral form¹⁸⁸ and used to make a homochiral carbocation **342** (Scheme 76).¹⁸⁹

Scheme 76



Aromatic rings with other substituents than aldehydes have also been made homochiral. Thus a homochiral base can deprotonate selectively *ortho* to a suitable substituent such as methoxy, and the lithium derivative silylated directly making a homochiral chromium-complexed aromatic ring.¹⁹⁰

In the Mukaiyama aldol reaction of the acetal **343** with the silyl enol ether of acetophenone, the presence of the silyl group makes the intermediate **344** chiral, and also gives substantial selectivity in favor of the formation of the diastereoisomer **345**, suggesting that this might be a useful chiral auxiliary in the homochiral series (Scheme 77).¹⁹¹

Scheme 77



The presence of a substituent at C-5 in a cyclohexenone has long been known to make nucleophilic attack selective for attack on the opposite side of the ring from the substituent, because axial attack on a chair conformation with the substituent equatorial leads to the chair enolate.¹⁹² The silyl group is no exception, and this has proved to be a fruitful device in several total syntheses using 5-(trimethylsilyl)-2cyclohexenone (**346**). The presence of the silyl group makes the cyclohexenone **346** chiral, and it can be prepared enantiomerically pure in either sense equally easily by kinetic resolution¹⁹³ or by stereoselective synthesis.¹⁹⁴ The (–) enantiomer gives the conjugate addition product **347** with high selectivity, the *cis* isomer being undetectable in the ¹³C NMR spectrum.¹⁹⁵ The silyl group β to the ketone in **347** was removed by silicon-directed Baeyer–Villiger reaction⁶⁷ followed by ring opening and oxidation to give the C-6 aldehyde **348**, from which the silyl group had been lost by enolization. The aldehyde was then used to synthesize (+)-cucurmene (**349**, Scheme 78).¹⁹⁵





The conjugate addition also works for setting up a quaternary center, as in the synthesis of (+)- α -cuparenone (**355**), which relies upon the ease with which the β -substituted enone **351** can be prepared from the β -thio enone **350** by conjugate addition of the methyl cuprate reagent. The silyl group was removed again by silicon-directed Baeyer–Villiger reaction and oxidation to the ester level **354** rather than the aldehyde (Scheme 79).¹⁹⁶ The enantiomer of (–)-**351** can also be made from the enone (–)-**346** by adding methyllithium instead of the methyl cuprate, and oxidizing the tertiary allylic alcohol. This route was used in a synthesis of (–)-axisonitrile.¹⁹⁷

Scheme 79



In a similar sequence starting from the enantiomer (+)-**346** leading to a synthesis of (-)-enterolactone **358**, the conjugate addition only worked with reasonably high selectivity (83:17) in favor of the ketone **356** in the presence of trimethylsilyl chloride at very low

temperature. The silyl group was removed this time by opening the lactone followed by acid-catalyzed elimination giving the terminal alkene **357** for further manipulation (Scheme 80).¹⁹⁸

Scheme 80



Michael additions of stabilized enolates are not always as stereochemically well controlled with these ketones, although malonate itself is effective (91:9), but Mukaiyama-Michael and Sakurai reactions of silvl enol ethers and allylsilanes, respectively, are reliably more selective, and so are additions of alkyl radicals. Thus the reaction of the silvl enol ether derived from ethyl acetate and the ketone (-)-346 gave the ester 359, which was converted in several steps, culminating in an intramolecular Claisen condensation, into the β -keto lactone **360**. The silvl group had been left untouched up to this point, but bromination of β -silyl ketones was known to set up a β -elimination with loss of the silvl group, and hence the formation of α,β -unsaturated ketones with the double bond placed specifically between the ketone group and the site of the original silvl group.¹⁹⁹ In the series in Scheme 81, it results in a cyclohexene **361** with the double bond on the other side of the ring from its original position in the starting material 346. Some over-bromination was corrected by reduction with zinc, and hydrogenation removed the double bond to give (+)-ramulosin (**362**, Scheme 81).²⁰⁰

Scheme 81



The intermediate enol derivative from the conjugate addition step can be alkylated. Thus the silyl enol ether **363** reacted with the allylic bromide **364** with the stereochemistry-determining step being the second alkylation, which is selectively *anti* to the methyl group, to give the ketone **365**. The silyl group was removed by enolate chlorination, since there was no regiochemistry of the halogenation to control, and the silvl group removed to give the enone **366** in a synthesis of β -vetivone (**367**, Scheme 82).²⁰¹

Scheme 82



In a synthesis of (–)-carvone (**370**), the first step **346** \rightarrow **368** was to introduce a methyl group α to the silyl group, with temporary stereocontrol in the normal sense for the alkylation of an enolate with a β -silyl group (section V.A), followed by the conjugate addition **368** \rightarrow **369** setting up the stereogenic center.²⁰² The desilylation was carried out using copper(II) chloride, which had been found²⁰³ superior to the bromination–desilylbromination procedure with many of these silylated cyclohexanones. Alternatively, the stereochemistry of the alkylation step can be preserved, as in the reaction making the methyl ketone **371**, and used to set up the homochiral 4-substituted cyclohexenones **372** and **373** (Scheme 83).²⁰²

Scheme 83



Other syntheses that have used 5-silylcyclohexenone to set up six-membered rings, with absolute stereocontrol, and with some of the intermediate diastereocontrol stemming from the presence of the silyl group, include those of (+)-magydardiendiol (**376**, Scheme 84),²⁰⁴ all four stereoisomers of ximoprofen (**379**), with only one illustrated (Scheme 85),²⁰⁵ and (+)-ptilocaulin (**382**, Scheme 86).²⁰⁶

Scheme 84



Scheme 85



Scheme 86



Ring contractions in this series to make cyclopentanone systems have been achieved in two ways. Boron trifluoride-catalyzed rearrangement of the epoxide **383**, itself prepared stereoselectively from the enone **350**, gave a mixture of the 2-formylcyclopentanones **384**, from which the formyl group could be removed by a retro-Claisen reaction to give the cyclopentanone **385**. Regioselective methylation gave the cyclopentanone **386**, with high selectivity (>91:9) for attack *anti* to the silyl group across the five-membered ring. Bromination and desilylbromination gave the cyclopentenone **387**, which was used in a synthesis of (+)- β -cuparenone (**388**, Scheme 87).²⁰⁷

Scheme 87



This method of ring contraction does actually show some stereoselectivity in the formation of the intermediate aldehyde. Thus the epoxide **389** gave a mixture (77:23) of the corresponding aldehydes, which could be reduced selectively at the aldehyde group to give the alcohol **390** with fair overall stereoselectivity. This alcohol was used in a synthesis of (-)-frontalin (**391**, Scheme 88) and a similar alcohol, with a long chain alkyl group in place of the methyl group, was used in a synthesis of (-)malyngolide.²⁰⁸

Scheme 88



A similar epoxidation rearrangement, with a retro-Claisen deformylation instead of reduction, was used to prepare the ketone **392** and hence the unsaturated ketone **393**. In the stereochemistry-determining step, conjugate addition took place selectively *anti* to the neighboring silyl group to give the ketone **394**, which was used in a synthesis of the ketone **395**,²⁰⁹ a precursor for the synthesis of (–)-capnellene (**396**, Scheme **89**).²¹⁰

The alternative method for ring contraction uses a β -stannyl ketone. The enone **397** stereoselectively gave the β -stannyl ketone **398**, which reacted with trimethylsilyl triflate to give ring contraction **398** \rightarrow **399** \rightarrow **400** \rightarrow **386**, in which the ring methylene group C-2 is extruded as the methyl group, and with

Scheme 89



stereochemistry that stems from stereospecific inversion of configuration at C-3 in the formation of the bond between C-3 and C-1 (Scheme 90).²¹¹ The

Scheme 90



cyclopentanone **386** had already been converted into (+)- β -cuparenone (**388**, Scheme 87).

Ring expansion $401 \rightarrow 402 \rightarrow 403$ has also been used in a synthesis of (+)-4-butylcyclohepta-2,6dienone (404) found in marine algae (Scheme 91).²¹² A similar ring expansion was used in syntheses of neoambrosin, parthenin, and dihydroisoparthenin.²¹³

Scheme 91



In addition to the conjugate addition reactions above, Diels–Alder reactions are also stereoselective,

with cyclopentadiene giving the adduct **405** with high selectivity (93:7), although it is not clear in this case whether the minor product is the *exo* adduct with respect to the Diels–Alder reaction or the *endo* adduct *syn* to the silyl group. The adduct **405** can be used to prepare the cyclohexenone **406** that is formally an adduct of the cyclohexadienone tautomer of phenol. This adduct can be used to reinstate a 5-substituted cyclohexenone **408**, but with a different group in place of the original silyl group, by taking advantage of the reversibility **407** \rightarrow **408** of the Diels–Alder reaction (Scheme 92).²¹⁴

Scheme 92



In heterocyclic system **409**, conjugate addition is not quite so regular, with the reagent making a surprising and unexplained difference to the sense of the stereoselectivity. The copper-catalyzed methyl Grignard reagent gave the expected product **410**, with the incoming group *anti* to the silyl group, but the phenyl Grignard gave the unexpected diastereoisomer **411**. On the other hand, direct nucleophilic attack at the carbonyl group **409** \rightarrow **412**, and at the acyliminium cation derived from it **412** \rightarrow **413** and **412** \rightarrow **414**, were all reliably *anti* to the silyl group, leaving the phenyl Grignard reaction as the only anomaly (Scheme 93).²¹⁵

Scheme 93



Other examples of silvl groups being present to impart chirality are illustrated in Schemes 251 and 256, which fit naturally into a different category.

IV. A Silyl Group as a Masked Hydroxyl Group²¹⁶

In almost all of the reactions described above, the silyl group, having done its job, is either lost as the electrofugal group or is replaced by a proton. With the invention of a reaction in which a silyl group can be replaced by a hydroxyl group, a whole new area of organic chemistry has been opened up, in which the silyl group is carried into a reaction, marking a site in the molecule for a future hydroxyl group, without having the hydroxyl group there with all its attendant chemistry.

In order to achieve this transformation, the silvl group must be oxidized, typically using peroxides or peracid, and it must carry a nucleofugal group, like a halogen, an alkoxy or amino group, or even just a hydrogen atom, that can be displaced by the peroxide. Such substrates can be oxidized directly using hydrogen peroxide and a base and/or fluoride ion.²¹⁷ On the other hand, if the silane carries four carbon groups, one of them must first be removed, and replaced by a nucleofugal group. This can be done by protodesilylation, bromodesilylation, or mercuridesilylation of the benzene ring in a phenylsilane, and the latter pair can be combined with peracetic acid to allow a phenyldimethylsilyl group to be converted into a hydroxyl in one pot.218 Other removable groups include, among others, allyl, furyl, silyl, and aminomethyl. Whatever the situation, the overall conversion of a silvl into a hydroxyl takes place stereospecifically with retention of configuration with both pairs of diastereoisomers 415 and 417²¹⁹ and 419 and 421,²¹⁸ giving the appropriate pairs of alcohols 416 and 418 and 420 and 422 (Scheme 94).

Scheme 94



Many examples of this type of reaction will be found later in this review under the appropriate

headings. This section establishes the idea and then deals only with those areas not easily fitting into the later sections.

A. Silyl Nucleophiles as Masked Hydroxide Anions

The [2-methylbut-2-enyl(diphenyl)silyl]cuprate reagent²²⁰ reacted stereospecifically *anti* with the allyl benzoate 424, derived from the aldehyde 423, to give the allylsilane 426. The diastereoisomeric allyl carbamate 425, also derived from the aldehyde 423, gave the same allylsilane **426** by a *syn* stereospecific route, in a complementary procedure to be discussed in connection with Scheme 282. Silvl-to-hydroxy conversion²¹⁸ then gave the corresponding alcohol **427** with the prostaglandin stereochemistry at C-15 (Scheme 95).²²¹ The 2-methylbut-2-enyl group had been deliberately incorporated into the silvl-cuprate reagent to be a group exceptionally easily removed from silicon by protodesilylation. This was necessary in order to prevent the protodesilylation step that functionalizes the silicon taking place by attack on the less-substituted allylsilane double bond, as it would have if the silvl group had been the more usual phenyldimethylsilyl group.

Scheme 95



The allylic alcohol **428** was similarly converted regiospecifically into the allylsilane **429**, which, because it was already a functionalized silyl group, could be converted immediately into a hydroxyl **430**, achieving overall suprafacial allylic inversion (Scheme

96). Similarly, the epoxide **431** could be opened with the silyllithium or the silylcuprate reagent with complementary regioselectivity, giving the 1,2-diol **433** or the 1,4-diol **435** after silyl-to-hydroxy conversion²¹⁷ (Scheme 96).²²²

Scheme 96



The sequences in Schemes 365, 366, 373, and 374 are also examples of a silyl nucleophile acting as the equivalent of a hydroxide ion.

B. Silyl Electrophiles as Masked Hydroxonium Cations

Direct silvlation of a carbanion introduces a silvl group, which, if it is suitably functionalized, can later be converted into a hydroxy group. This has been used in synthesis with stereochemical consequences, in the *C*-silvlation of the strained enolate **436** to give the α -allyldimethylsilvl ketone **437**. A few steps later in the synthesis, the allylsilane **438** was converted with retention of configuration into the corresponding alcohol **439** for a synthesis of phorbol analogs (Scheme 97).²²³

Scheme 97



V. Silicon-Based Lewis Acids

The presence of a silyl halide accelerates 1,4additions of alkylcuprates²²⁴ and copper-catalyzed Grignard reagents²²⁵ to α,β -unsaturated carbonyl compounds. Sometimes the stereochemistry is also affected by having the silyl halide present. Thus the electronically biased, but only marginally sterically biased system **440** gives strikingly different stereochemistry in the presence and absence of the silyl chloride (Scheme 98).²²⁶ Similarly the cyclohexenone **441** also gives opposite selectivity with and without the trimethylsilyl chloride (Scheme 98).²²⁷

Scheme 98



More usually, there is a smaller effect,²²⁸ as in the improvements in selectivity seen in the reactions, in descending order of effectiveness, of the enones **442**,²²⁹ **443**,²³⁰ and **444**²³¹ (Scheme 99).

Scheme 99



These reactions are discussed here under the heading Lewis acids, but there is evidence that the silyl halide is not simply acting as a Lewis acid by coordinating to the starting enone. It appears rather to influence which facial diastereoisomer, produced by coordination of the cuprate to the enone, decomposes more rapidly.^{232,233} Lewis acidity alone is certainly not the only effect, since trimethylsilyl cyanide is comparable to trimethylsilyl chloride in enhancing the stereoselectivity of the reaction of the ketone **442**.

Silyl halide- or triflate-assisted cuprate reactions have been used several times in stereocontrolled syntheses,²³⁴ including those of olivin,²³⁵ cortisone,²³⁶ grandisol,¹⁵⁵ and secokainic acid,²³⁷ in most of which the presence of the silyl halide or triflate was necessary for reaction to take place, but in some it also manifestly cleaned up the stereochemistry of attack relative to resident stereogenic centers. Silyl halides can also affect the degree of enantioselectivity of attack on prochiral enones by cuprates coordinated to chiral auxiliaries.²³⁸

Trimethylsilyl iodide induces the opposite sense of diastereoselectivity in conjugate addition to imides **445** incorporating Koga's chiral auxiliary. Whereas magnesium halides coordinate to both oxygens, leading the cuprate to attack from the side opposite to the (trityloxy)methyl group to give the adduct **446**, trimethylsilyl iodide is exceptional, and for whatever reason leads to attack on the other surface to give the adduct **447**, presumably in the alternative conformation with the carbonyl groups opposed (Scheme 100).²³⁹

Scheme 100



Conjugate addition of hydride also takes place faster in the presence of trimethylsilyl chloride with hydride approach from the less-hindered surface of stereodefined cyclohexenones **448** (Scheme 101).²⁴⁰

Scheme 101



Silyl halides also accelerate the 1,2-additions of alkylcuprates to aldehydes and at the same time enhance the Cram selectivity. Thus 2-phenylpropanal (**449**) reacted with dibutylcuprate in the presence of trimethylsilyl chloride to give significantly more of the *syn* (Cram) alcohol **450** than it did in the absence of the silyl halide (Scheme 102).²⁴¹

Scheme 102



Silyl halides and triflates are unmistakably acting as Lewis acids in catalyzing a wide range of reactions,²⁴² typically those of allylsilanes and silyl enol ethers with acetals, many of which are illustrated in section VI. They are usually much like other Lewis acids in their effect on stereochemistry, but in a few cases they have been found to be unusually effective. The following three examples illustrate this possibility.

The Michael reaction $451 \rightarrow 452 + 453$ gave the highest transfer of chirality in either sense with trimethylsilyl chloride as the Lewis acid catalyst, with a solvent effect caused by coordination of HMPA to the lithium cation. Trimethylsilyl chloride evidently has just the right balance of Lewis acidity to catalyze the reaction but not coordinate to the HMPA. Other Lewis acids like trimethylsilyl triflate or boron trifluoride were not as effective (Scheme 103).²⁴³

Scheme 103



Relaying the chiral information efficiently from the silyl ester **454** to the aldol-like product **455** was made possible by silyl group transfer to and from the trimethylsilyl triflate catalyst. The stereochemistry observed indicates an antiperiplanar transition structure **456** with *syn* addition of the electrophile and the carboxylate oxygen (Scheme 104).²⁴⁴

Scheme 104



The hetero-Diels–Alder reaction $457 \rightarrow 458 + 459$ was most stereoselective in the kinetic, *exo* sense with *tert*-butyldimethylsilyl triflate as the Lewis acid, with the optimized procedure using catalytic amounts for the minimum time. More powerful Lewis acids caused more or less equilibration to the *endo* isomer **459**, with the optimized procedure using molar amounts (Scheme 105).²⁴⁵

Trimethylsilyl chloride has also found use in enantiocontrol in the deprotonation of symmetrical ketones with homochiral bases, where the selectivity was notably better in the presence of the silyl chloride than in its absence.²⁴⁶ A similar effect was found with *ortho* deprotonation of chromium-complexed anisole.¹⁹⁰ The effect however is not attributable to the silyl group, but to the presence of chloride ion, since lithium chloride has a similar effect.^{246,247}

Scheme 105



Silyl halides are a good source of halide ion for stereospecific and often regioselective opening of epoxides forming halohydrins, as in the reaction **460** \rightarrow **461** (Scheme 106).²⁴⁸

Scheme 106



VI. Silyl Enol Ethers

The order of the discussion in this large section is first (section A) with the idea of silvl enol ethers being used in pericyclic reactions, notably Ireland-Claisen rearrangements. Silvl enol ethers, however, are most often used as d² carbon nucleophiles. Intermolecular reactions in this sense are covered first, in the order for the electrophiles: carbonyl groups (section B), iminium ions (section C), enones (section D), and then a few other electrophiles (section E). In each section, stereocontrol from the electrophilic component is dealt with before stereocontrol from features within the silvl enol ethers. Intramolecular reactions are covered in section F, except for those in which the components are linked through the silvl group, which are covered later in section XVIII. A few stereoselective reactions of silyl enol ethers, where a chiral substituent is attached to the silicon, are discussed in section XIX.

The levels and even the sense of the stereocontrol in all these reactions are sometimes affected by whether the silyl enol ether is derived from a ketone, an ester (when it is often, but not always helpfully, called a silyl ketene acetal), a thioester, or an amide, so it should not be assumed that anything illustrated here for one of these types of silyl enol ether can safely be carried over to any of the others.

A. Silyl Enol Ethers in the Ireland–Claisen Rearrangement

Silyl enol ethers are, of course, intermediates in the much used Ireland version²⁴⁹ of the Claisen rearrangement, and are integral to the stereocontrol of that powerful reaction by virtue of allowing the separate preparation of each of the geometrically isomeric silyl enol ethers **463** and **465** that then follow a chairlike transition structure leading, after hydrolysis, to the diastereoisomeric carboxylic acids **464** and **466** (Scheme 107).²⁵⁰ Frequently a hindered silyl group is used to make the intermediate silyl enol ethers easier to handle. Using a hindered amine and a hindered silyl group in the formation of the silyl enol ether, (*Z*)-silyl enol ethers **467** and **470** can be set up without recourse to the usual recipe involving HMPA (Scheme 107).²⁵¹

Scheme 107



B. Intermolecular Attack on Carbonyl Groups and Acetals²⁵²

The reaction of silyl enol ethers with aldehydes, ketones, and their acetals is known as the Mukaiyama aldol reaction.²⁵³ The first section below covers stereochemical control at the electrophilic center from silyl enol ethers having two identical substituents on the nucleophilic carbon. The second section deals with simple diastereoselection in reactions in which adjacent stereocenters are set up, one from the nucleophilic and the other from the electrophilic carbon. The third section then covers those reactions combining both features and other more complicated events.

1. Stereocontrol Only from the Electrophile

Aldehydes and their acetals with stereogenic centers adjacent to the electrophilic carbon show Cram or chelation control, depending upon the conditions and structure of the aldehyde, with higher than usual Cram control illustrated by the acetal **472**²⁵⁴ giving, in the usual Felkin-Anh picture 474, largely the ether 473, and the aldehyde 475 giving largely the alcohol 476 (Scheme 108).²⁵⁵ With boron trifluoride as the Lewis acid there is no chelation within the aldehyde 475, and silyl enol ethers therefore react with simple Cram control. In contrast, lithium enolates react with the corresponding aldehydes in the opposite stereochemical sense by way of the Zimmerman-Traxler-chelated transition structure. The reaction with an acetal cannot of course be carried out using a lithium enolate.

Scheme 108



Exceptionally high levels of Cram control can be achieved using the "supersilylating" agents with silyl enol ethers having large silyl groups. The degree of selectivity, typified by the reaction of the aldehyde **449** with the triisopropylsilyl enol ether of acetophenone giving the *syn* silyl ether **477**, is correlated with the steric bulk of the silyl group (Scheme 109).²⁵⁶ Dithioacetals also show high Cram selectivity, interestingly affected by the size of the arylthio groups.^{257,258}

Scheme 109



Chelation control is illustrated by the aldehydes **478**²⁵⁹ and **481**²⁶⁰ giving the alcohols **479** and **482** in the presence of chelating Lewis acids by way of transition structures **480** and **483** (Scheme 110). Similar reactions take place with silyl dienol ethers.²⁶¹

Scheme 110



 α -Amino aldehydes **484** and **486** also show Cram and chelation control, the former with the nonchelating Lewis acid giving Cram control in favor of the *anti* arrangement **485**, and the latter, with a chelating Lewis acid, giving chelation control in favor of the *syn* arrangement **487** (Scheme 111).²⁶²

Scheme 111



Similar control by choice of Lewis acid can be used with an α -thio aldehyde **488**,²⁶³ and Cram control following the Felkin–Anh rule for the corresponding acetal **489** (Scheme 112).²⁶⁴

Scheme 112



More distant stereogenic centers in the electrophile can control stereochemistry, as in the ether 490, which reacts with chelation control similar to that shown by the β -benzyloxy aldehyde **481**, but now with attack from above 492 leading to a chair conformation and hence the 1,3-anti relationship 491 (Scheme 113).²⁶⁵ The aldehyde **490**, however, can be made to give a different result if 2 equiv of the Lewis acid are added to the aldehyde, coordinating both oxygens and preventing chelation. Stereocontrol is then based on a stereogenic center in an open chain with a 1,3-relationship to the aldehyde carbon, and is correspondingly less. This idea was suggested as a method to overcome a problem (Scheme 179) in the synthesis of pederin, where the aldehyde 493 was induced to give moderate selectivity in favor of the required 1,3-syn product (Scheme 113).²⁶⁶



In a more thorough search for 1,3-control in the Mukaiyama aldol reaction, the aldehydes **494** were found to give surprisingly good 1,3 control in favor of the *anti* isomer **495**, even without chelation, when the group X provided a helpful dipolar contribution to the proposed transition structure **496** (Scheme 114). This open-chain 1,3-control can then be combined with Cram control, with C-2 and C-3 matched in the aldehyde **497** and mismatched in the aldehyde **498**. The former gave a high level of stereoselectivity and the latter only a low level (Scheme 114).²⁶⁷

Scheme 114



An α -arylthiopropyl group *ortho* to an acetal group, as in the acetal **499**, although nominally 1,4-related, brings the resident stereogenic center closer to the electrophilic atom, making the large size of the aryl group an important contributor to stereocontrol

(Scheme 115). The same arylthio group only works moderately well in a conformationally free open-chain system.²⁶⁸ A wide range of oxazoline aldehydes **500** can be made to give good levels of stereocontrol in either sense, by using chelating or nonchelating Lewis acids to control the orientation of the formyl group (Scheme 115).²⁶⁹

Scheme 115



Towards cyclic systems, silyl enol ethers attack cyclohexanone acetals **501** from the equatorial direction with higher selectivity than that shown toward the corresponding ketone (Scheme 116).²⁷⁰

Scheme 116



More often of importance in cyclic systems are the reactions with sugar-derived acetals, but allylsilanes are usually used rather than silvl enol ethers with these substrates. When the same substrate has been treated with both silyl enol ethers and allylsilanes, the results are closely similar. The pentose tribenzoate **502** gives the product of β -attack with silvl enol ethers, presumably because the 2-benzoyloxy substituent bridges the lower surface 503 (Scheme 117).²⁷¹ The corresponding tribenzyl ether gives the product of α -attack.²⁷² Glycosidic acetals like the glycal 504 show kinetic selectivity toward silyl enol ethers attacking from the axial direction, anti in the anomeric sense to the oxygen lone pair, to give the ketone 505 (Scheme 117).^{273,274} The inherent possibility that products like 505 might epimerize, by β -elimination of the glycosidic oxygen and readdition, appears not to be a problem, and a similar reaction has been used in a synthesis of swinholide.²⁷⁵ Some indication that equilibration might sometimes be a problem comes from the observation that the simple acetal 506 gives only the diequatorial anomer 507 (Scheme 117),²⁷⁶ but this result and others like it have been explained by ion pairing, in which the oxacarbenium ion holds the triflate ion on the anomerically stabilized face, with the nucleophile attacking from the opposite face.²⁷⁷





Cyclic and acyclic acetals carrying stereogenic centers in the alcohol portion of the acetal react well, and with high levels of stereocontrol, with a variety of carbon nucleophiles including silyl enol ethers in the presence of Lewis acids, with the acetal 508 giving largely the aldol-like product **509**.²⁵⁴ The early explanation for the stereoselectivity was that the Lewis acid coordinates more easily to the acetal oxygen adjacent to the axial methyl group, and that C–C bond formation is essentially an S_N2-like reaction 511, with inversion of configuration at the acetal carbon. There is however, growing evidence, that this is not the whole story, and that the selectivity may be explained by an S_N1 type of reaction with an open-chain transition structure 512.254,278 With this particular acetal, there is a problem in the removal of the chiral auxiliary, which does not arise when other silicon-containing nucleophiles like allylsilanes are used. Oxidation to the diketone 510 sets up two β -alkoxycarbonyl arrangements and hence two possible β -eliminations. One solution to this problem was to dispense with one of the methyl groups-in neither explanation 511 nor 512 is the axial methyl group playing any part. The homochiral cyclic acetal 513 gives, therefore, the aldol-like product 514, in general with even better stereoselectivity than when there are two methyl groups in the auxiliary. The removal of the chiral auxiliary by oxidation to the aldehydo ketone **515** still sets up two β -alkoxycarbonyl arrangements, and hence two possible β -eliminations, but this time it is possible, by a careful choice of base, to induce the β -alkoxy aldehyde **515** to undergo elimination to give the aldol product 516 faster than the elimination within the β -alkoxy ketone part of the structure (Scheme 118).^{279,280} Å similar reaction using a silyl dienol ether was used in the synthesis of a mevinolin analog.²⁸¹ Silyl enol ethers of esters also work, and present no problem in carrying out the selective removal of the chiral auxiliary, as shown by a synthesis of lipoic acid.²⁸²

Scheme 118



The removal problem has also been solved by having a 2,6-dichlorophenyl group in place of the methyl group, as in the reaction of the silyl enol ether derived from pinacolone with the acetal **517**, giving the aldol-like product **518**. The ether group can be removed by reduction with sodium in ammonia to give the β -hydroxy ketone itself **519** (Scheme 119).²⁸³

Scheme 119



Other chiral acetals that have been used include, among others,²⁸⁴ the ortho esters **520**²⁸⁵ and **522**,²⁸⁶ which effectively give products **521**, **523**, and **524** of acylation, with the latter giving the opposite stereochemistry when the silyl enol ether has an aromatic ring next to it (Scheme 120). The reaction in Scheme 77 is another example of stereocontrol from a chiral acetal. Scheme 120



Menthyl pyruvate induces moderate diastereoselectivity in reactions with silyl enol ethers.²⁸⁷

A wide variety of homochiral Lewis acid catalysts have been found to give high levels of enantiocontrol. Among those showing substantial enantiocontrol, in the absence of simple diastereocontrol, are catalysts based on various derivatives of proline,^{288,289} other α -amino acids,²⁹⁰ tartaric acid,²⁹¹ menthone,²⁹² camphor,²⁹³ diphenylethylenediamine,²⁹⁴ and BINAP (Scheme 121).^{295,296} Silyl enol ethers **525** with a

Scheme 121



silacyclobutane ring show enhanced sensitivity to the use of the last of these homochiral catalysts (Scheme 121).²⁹⁷ The successful reactions are characterized by the absence of water and any other pathway in the catalytic cycle that generates trimethylsilyl triflate or perchlorate, either of which catalyzes the aldol reaction with no enantiocontrol.²⁹⁸ Chiral tetralkylammonium fluorides have also shown moderate enantiomeric excesses in catalyzing simple aldol reactions.²⁹⁹

Powerful enanticontrol from one of these catalysts **526** completely overcame Cram selectivity, with each

enantiomer of the racemic aldehyde **449**, giving different diastereoisomers **527** and **528** (Scheme 122). 300

Scheme 122



2. Simple Diastereoselection

Silvl enol ethers carrying a substituent at the nucleophilic carbon can react with aldehydes or their acetals with simple diastereoselectivity, but these reactions are not as well controlled stereochemically, or as predictable, as the corresponding reactions of lithium or boron enolates, which have cyclic transition structures. The stereochemistry of the silvl enol ethers of esters can easily be controlled, 250, 251, 301 but in a simple system with benzaldehyde, the (*E*)- and (Z)-silyl enol ethers (E)-529 and (Z)-529 give the anti and syn aldols **530** and **531** in comparable amounts, usually in favor of the former,³⁰² although there is a report of high selectivity with somewhat similar substrates.³⁰³ Most Lewis acids, whether chelating or not, seem to make little difference to the ratio. Many ketone-derived silyl enol ethers are similar to the ester-derived silvl enol ethers, with occasional exceptions such as 532, which gives high diastereoselectivity in favor of the anti aldol 533 (Scheme 123).

Scheme 123



Even a small change in the structure of an exceptional case like this can change the selectivity significantly: replacing the methyl group in the silyl enol ether **532** by a fluorine atom reduces the selectivity in favor of the *anti* isomer to $60:40.^{304}$ For

ketone-derived silyl enol ethers, there is a trend for those reactions catalyzed by boron trifluoride to favor the *syn* arrangement, and for those reactions catalyzed by titanium tetrachloride to favor the *anti* arrangement.

The stereoselectivity is believed to arise from simple nonbonded interactions, probably in antiperiplanar transition structures like 535 and 536, and chelation to the silicon-bearing oxygen is only rarely suggested. The two transition structures are not obviously very different in energy, with a balance of interactions between the group R, the methyl group, and the Lewis acid coordinated to the oxygen atom. With such a delicate set of forces, it is perhaps not surprising that silvl enol ethers can be made to give high selectivity in one sense or another in specific cases, by suitable variation of the aldehyde or its acetal, the substituent at the nucleophilic carbon, the catalyst, and the type of carbonyl group from which the silvl enol ether is derived. Thus, a europium(III) catalyst reduces the diastereoselectivity in favor of the anti isomer in reactions with (E)silyl enol ethers derived from esters,³⁰⁵ but adding triphenylphosphine to a titanium tetrachloridecatalyzed reaction increases the anti selectivity.³⁰⁶ Trityl perchlorate is apt to lead to rather better selectivity in favor of the anti isomer than other Lewis acids.³⁰⁷ An ytterbium catalyst unusually shows selectivity related to the geometry of the silyl enol ether, with the (E)-silvl enol ether (E)-529 giving the *anti* product **530**, and the corresponding (*Z*)-silyl enol ether (*Z*)-**529** giving the *syn* product **531** (Scheme 124),³⁰⁸ indicative of a cyclic transition structure like that of Zimmerman and Traxler.

Scheme 124



Fluoride ion catalysis is also diastereoselective in favor of the *syn* isomer **538**, regardless of the geometry of the ketone-based silyl enol ether **537**, suggesting an antiperiplanar transition structure (Scheme 125).³⁰⁹

Scheme 125



Silyl enol ethers derived from thioamides are also highly *syn* selective with fluoride ion catalysis but give mixtures, with the *anti* isomer predominating, as usual, with Lewis acid catalysis.³¹⁰ In contrast, Lewis acid-catalyzed reactions with alkynyl aldehydes **539** complexed to cobalthexacarbonyl are *syn* selective with most silyl enol ethers (Scheme 126).³¹¹

Scheme 126



The contrast between Lewis acids and fluoride ion also shows up with silyl dienol ether reactions, as with the silyloxyfuran **540**, Lewis acid giving the lactone **541** and fluoride ion its diastereoisomer **542** (Scheme 127).³¹² A Lewis acid-catalyzed reaction

Scheme 127



giving the wrong diastereoisomer was used on a ketone, dihydroionone, in a synthesis of cavernosine, but the fluoride ion-catalyzed step did not work, and could be used only to equilibrate the diastereoisomeric products.³¹³

Both stereoisomeric silyl enol ethers **543** and **544** derived from a thioester, in contrast to ester-derived silyl enol ethers, react with aldehydes in the presence of Lewis acids, with good selectivity in favor of the *anti* isomer.³¹⁴ However, adding stannic chloride to the silyl enol ether gives a *C*-stannyl intermediate, which reacts with the aldehyde to give largely the *syn* diastereoisomer. Fluoride ion catalysis is, as usual, also selective for the *syn* isomer (Scheme 128).³¹⁵

Scheme 128



The silyl enol ether **545**, which has only one geometry, gives, with Lewis acid-catalyzed reactions, largely the *syn* isomer **546** when the substituent R is *tert*-butyl, but largely the *anti* isomer **547** when it

is phenyl or methyl. The corresponding fluoridecatalyzed reaction is, as usual, selective for the *syn* isomer (Scheme 129).³¹⁶

Scheme 129



Reactions with acetals **548** are apt to be selective for the *syn* isomer **549** regardless of the geometry of the silyl enol ether,²⁷⁷ but thioacetals, or better the thienium ion intermediate **552** derived from a Pummerer reaction on the sulfoxide **551**, can be made to be selective for the *anti* isomer **554** (Scheme 130).²⁵⁷

Scheme 130



The silvl enol ethers of cyclic ketones show simple diastereoselectivity similar to that of their open-chain analogs. Thus the Lewis acid-catalyzed reaction of the silyl enol ether 555 of cyclohexanone and benzaldehyde gives mainly the anti isomer 556,³¹⁷ the reaction with acetals gives mainly the syn isomer 557,277,318 and the fluoride-catalyzed reaction with isobutyraldehyde also gives mainly the syn isomer 558 (Scheme 131). In the last reaction, TASF gives good stereocontrol, only with a nonaromatic aldehyde, and there is evidence of equilibration with both TBAF³¹⁹ and TASF.³⁰⁹ If a silvl enol ether is first treated with stannic chloride, an α -trichlorostannyl ketone is produced, and this then reacts with aldehydes with a high level of stereoselectivity, by way of a cyclic transition structure, in favor of the syn isomer 559 (Scheme 131). The normal Mukaiyama aldol reaction, in which the Lewis acid is added to the aldehyde first or is added to the mixture of aldehyde and silyl enol ether, does not therefore take place by way of this kind of intermediate.³²⁰ Other



Lewis acids favor the formation of the *syn* isomer,³²¹ as also does the use of high pressure³²² or water.³²³ In the latter cases reaction takes place by way of a cyclic transition structure in which the silyl group itself acts as the Lewis acid.

Silyl enol ethers with a silacyclobutane ring and *E* geometry **560** give the *syn* alcohols **561**, with a high level of selectivity (Scheme 132). The silyl enol ethers

Scheme 132



may be derived from ketones, esters, thioesters, or amides. The reactions proceed at a temperature higher than the usual Mukaiyama aldol reactions, but without added catalyst, probably through a boatlike transition structure 562, in which the silicon, acting as Lewis acid, coordinates to the aldehyde, and the *tert*-butyl group on the silicon is influential in balancing the nonbonded interactions that make the boat preferred over the more usual Zimmerman-Traxler-like chair. The electrophilicity of the silicon is a consequence of the release of strain in the fourmembered ring that accompanies coordination by a Lewis base. Surprisingly, the corresponding Z isomers are not usefully stereoselective, but they are much less reactive, so that minor amounts of them in the starting silyl enol ethers do not interfere with obtaining a diastereomerically pure product.^{324,325}

Simple diastereoselection has also been found, by careful choice of catalyst and other variables, for reactions with α -keto esters **563**,³²⁶ and for the formation of quaternary centers **565** and **566** from the disubstituted silyl enol ether **564** (Scheme 133).³²⁷
Scheme 133





Simple diastereoselection can be combined with Cram or chelation control on α and β -chiral aldehydes, with many of the examples quoted in connection with allylsilanes in Schemes 108–113 having their counterparts with silyl enol ethers carrying a substituent on the nucleophilic carbon.

The well-behaved silyl enol ether **567** of a thioester reacted with 2-phenylpropionaldehyde (**449**) to give largely the product of Cram control with the *anti* arrangement between the two new stereogenic centers.³²⁸ With a substrate **478** having an α -coordinating substituent, and using a chelating Lewis acid, the same silyl enol ether **567** gave only chelation control, but now largely *syn* with respect to the two new stereogenic centers (Scheme 134).³²⁸

Scheme 134



Simple ketone-derived silyl enol ethers are just as chelation selective, but are usually, although not always, depending upon their structure and geometry, less selective with respect to the new stereogenic centers than the thioester-derived silyl enol ethers. On the other hand, the simple diastereoselection is again reversed, and greatly improved, when it is combined with chelation control. Thus, whereas benzaldehyde reacts with the silyl enol ether (*E*)-**537** with moderate *anti* selectivity to give the aldol **568**, as usual, the chelated chiral aldehyde **478** reacts with it with high *syn* selectivity to give largely the all *syn* aldol **569** (Scheme 135).^{302,329} The aldehydes **481**^{328,329} and **490**²⁶⁵ are similar. The usual selectivity for the *syn* aldol **570**, but combined with Cram control, is produced by catalysis with fluoride ion.³²⁹

Scheme 135



A special case is the reaction between one of Danishefsky's dienes **571** and the aldehyde **572** giving the product **573** of chelation control with respect to the aldehyde, and with a high level of simple diastereoselection, because it is a hetero-Diels-Alder reaction. Subsequently, in this synthesis of zincophorin, a later intermediate **574** was treated with another of Danishefsky's dienes **575**, giving the product **576** (Scheme 136).³³⁰ This latter reaction is Cram selective on the aldehyde, since the

Scheme 136 OMe OBOM OBOM MgBr₂ Me₃SiC 571 572 573 OBOM 574 OMe Bu^tMe₂SiC овом 575 BF3.OEt2 576

Lewis acid is not able to chelate, but it does not appear to be a Diels–Alder reaction. Supported by evidence from several other examples,³³¹ it is probably a Mukaiyama aldol reaction giving simple diastereoselection in the *anti* sense, but somewhat unusually in this case dependent upon the geometry of the silyl enol ether, since the simple diastereoselection with the Z isomer of **575** took place in the *syn* sense. A silicon-containing nucleophile was used a third time for stereocontrol in this synthesis, when the glycal acetate derived by reduction of the dihydropyrone **576** was treated with (Z)-crotyltrimethylsilane, in a reaction similar to that in Scheme 204.

Simple diastereoselection can also be combined with anomeric attack on sugars, but this has been little studied with silyl enol ethers. The pentose tribenzoate **502** from Scheme 117 and the silyl enol ether of cyclohexanone are reported to give one diastereoisomer from β -attack, but the corresponding tribenzyl ether gives two products of α -attack, but with the ratio not reported.²⁷² A related reaction is the attack by 2-[(trimethylsilyl)oxy]furan (**540**) on the acetal **577**, which is selectively *anti* to the resident substituent, but shows little simple diastereoselection (Scheme 137).³³² On the other hand, simple diaste-

Scheme 137



reoselection with sugar aldehydes has been studied extensively using the same silyl dienol ether **540**,³³³ extending the reaction illustrated in Scheme 127. For example, this silyl dienol ether reacted with the aldehyde **578** in the presence of boron trifluoride etherate to give the lactone **579** with complete Cram selectivity and the usual high simple diatereoselection (98:2) (Scheme 137).³³⁴ The product **579**, with a double bond easily dihydroxylated, is easily converted into a sugar with four more hydroxylated carbon atoms than the starting material **578**. Sequences like this, and others based on it using silyloxythiophens and pyrroles, have been used several times for stereoselective chain extension of sugars,³³⁵ and for the synthesis of highly functionalized thio-

sugars,³³⁶ amino and aza sugars,³³⁷ sugar lactams,³³⁸ amino acids,³³⁹ and alkaloids.³⁴⁰ The same silyl dienol ether **540** can be combined with a homochiral formyl cation reagent **580**, as in the synthesis of the lactone **581** (Scheme 137).³⁴¹ Simple diastereoselection of this kind is also evident in the reaction of the related formyl cation equivalent **522** in Scheme 120.

Other homochiral substrates adding absolute control to simple diastereoselection include the chromium complexed aldehyde **582**, which gave normal diastereocontrol in favor of the *anti* isomer **583**, and high enantiocontrol, and from which both the chromium and the silyl groups can be removed.³⁴² The more elaborate acetal **584**, gave good Cram selectivity with titanium tetrachloride and good *exo* attack on the bicyclic system with zinc triflate, but in neither case was there any simple diastereoselection at the stereogenic centers marked with an asterisk in the products **585** and **586** (Scheme 138).³⁴³

Scheme 138



Simple diastereoselection can be combined with the presence of a homochiral Lewis acid catalyst to give very largely single diastereoisomers in high enantiomeric excess. Most of the catalysts listed earlier as inducing high enantiomeric excesses can be combined with simple diastereoselection, including those based on proline (Scheme 139),^{289,344} on tartaric acid,²⁹¹ on menthone,²⁹² on BINAP,³⁴⁵ and on a 2,5-diphenylboracyclopentane.³⁴⁶

Scheme 139



The combined effects of Cram control and control from C-3 that were illustrated in Scheme 114 can be added to simple diastereoselection, with both the (E)-

and (*Z*)-silyl enol ethers **587** reacting with high selectivity in favor of the *syn* adducts, and with high levels of Cram control (Scheme 140).³⁴⁷

Scheme 140



4. Diastereoselection Controlled Only by the Silyl Enol Ether

Silyl enol ethers offer much more scope than allylsilanes to have the stereocontrol elements built into the silyl enol ether structure. We shall review first those systems where the carbon framework is stereochemically biased, where there are many examples showing good stereoselectivity. Secondly we shall review those cases where the ester or amide group in the silyl enol ethers of esters or amides can carry a chiral auxiliary. Finally, we defer to section XVIII those reactions of silyl enol ethers where the silyl group itself is chiral or carries a chiral substituent.

With silvl enol ethers having allylic stereogenic centers there is substantial open-chain control of the relative stereochemistry across the ketone group, with (E)- and (Z)-silvl enol ethers giving different products. Thus the (E)-silvl enol ether (E)-**588** gives largely the product 589 with the syn relationship between C-2 and C-2' across the ketone group, and, as usual in this system, the syn relationship at the two new stereogenic centers C-2 and C-3. A plausible transition structure 590 is related to that for the allylsilane system 157 with the electrophile attacking *anti* to the large group. The corresponding (Z)-silyl enol ether (Z)-588 gives highly selectively the anti relationship 591 between C-2 and C-2', but only a moderate degree of selectivity in favor of the syn relationship between C-2 and C-3 (Scheme 141).

Scheme 141



In simple cyclic enones, conjugate addition and trapping with a silyl chloride sets up a biased silyl enol ether like **592** apt to be attacked *anti* to the recently introduced substituent to give alcohols like **593** (Scheme 142).³⁴⁸ More elaborately, the addition of a homochiral equivalent of acetone, the hydrazone

Scheme 142



cuprate **594**, to 2-methylcyclopentenone **595**, followed by reaction with methyl orthoformate was used in a synthesis of the *trans* steroidal CD ring system (Scheme 142).³⁴⁹ The conjugate addition does not have to be by a cuprate: the Mukaiyama–Michael reaction can also be followed by a Mukaiyama aldol reaction giving the cyclopentanone **596** \rightarrow **597**, in which the incoming group is *trans* to both resident side chains in a synthesis of prostaglandin F_{2α} (Scheme 142).³⁵⁰ A silyl enol ether can also be used to set up the *trans*-disposed prostaglandin chains by a coupling reaction with a vinylborane.³⁵¹ In an openchain system giving the diketone **598** three contiguous stereogenic centers are set up with a good level of stereoselectivity (Scheme 142).³⁵²

With more distant stereogenic centers on a ring, the sense of attack, *syn* or *anti* to the resident center, depends upon the relationship and the ring size. 1,3-Relationships are usually set up *trans*, both in fiveand six-membered rings. The most dramatic example is between the racemic aldehyde **449** and the racemic silyl enol ether **599**, setting up a racemic lactone **600** with four stereogenic centers (Scheme 143). This reaction demonstrates how a high level

Scheme 143



of diastereocontrol, coupled with Cram control, and a high level of 1,3-attack *anti* to the resident substituent leads to a high level of chiral recognition between the two partners.³⁵³ There are several more simple examples of 1,3-control in the *anti* sense,³⁵⁴ and one example of 1,4-control in the *syn* sense.³⁰⁹

The rather less predictable bicyclic system of camphor $(601)^{355}$ and the tricyclic system 602 also give good control, with the latter used in a synthesis of sarkomycin, where the phenanthrene ring system protected the exocyclic double bond as well as providing stereocontrol (Scheme 144).³⁵⁶

Scheme 144



The ester or amide group in the silvl enol ethers of esters or amides can carry a chiral auxiliary, temporarily attached, and this has proved to be a fruitful way to introduce enantiomeric control into organic synthesis. Thus a camphor-derived chiral auxiliary has given a high level of control to the Mukaiyama aldol reaction of the silvl enol ether 603 with no substituents on the nucleophilic atom, and the level of control was better than that with the corresponding lithium enolate. The (*E*)-silvl enol ether **605**, where there is a substituent on the nucleophilic atom, similarly gave high control, but in the opposite sense, with a high level of simple diastereoselectivity in favor of the anti isomer combined with a high level of enantiocontrol to give largely one product 606 (Scheme 145).357

Scheme 145



A different camphor-derived chiral auxiliary attached as an imide to the (Z)-silyl enol ether **607** has been used for aldol reactions (Scheme 146),³⁵⁸ where the product **608** is easily removed from the auxiliary. A similar chiral auxiliary has been used for the synthesis of α -amino acids.³⁵⁹

Scheme 146



The most studied of chiral auxiliaries for use with silyl enol ethers are those based on ephedrine, which have been used with many electrophiles, including Mukaiyama aldol reactions such as $609 \rightarrow 610$





(Scheme 147),^{306,360} and another used in a synthesis zincophorin.³⁶¹

Variations in the ephedrine-derived chiral auxiliary have been studied in order to identify its key features: an aryl group proves to be essential.³⁶² Other chiral auxiliaries have been based on valine³⁶³ and mandelic acid,³⁶⁴ and used for alkylation and hydroxylation, respectively. It is of course essential in all of this work to control the geometry of the double bond of the silyl enol ether, and this has proved to be troublesome with esters of 8-phenylmenthol.³⁶⁵

A rather different chiral auxiliary has been tied not only to the nitrogen of the silyl enol ether **611** of an amide, but also to the silyl group. The higher Lewis acidity of the silicon atom, since it now has two electronegative groups attached to it, allows the aldehyde to coordinate to it and creates a highly ordered transition structure **613** with a boatlike conformation for attack on the double bond reminiscent of that seen in the transition structure **562**. The result is the clean formation of the *anti* product **612** (Scheme 148).³⁶⁶ This example could as reasonably

Scheme 148



have belonged in sections VI.F, XVIII.B, or XIX.A, where there are other examples of silyl enol ethers showing stereochemical control stemming from bridging or from chirality attached to the silyl group.

5. Multiple Diastereoselection

When both the silyl enol ether and the aldehyde have a preferred stereoselectivity, there is an even greater number of possible products, but matching the stereochemical preferences of the silyl enol ether and the aldehyde, can lead to clean reactions, even in the absence of a cyclic transition structure, provided, of course, that both components are homochiral. Thus the combination of the silyl enol ether **609** and the homochiral aldehyde **481** combine to create in the product **614** the same absolute stereochemistry at C-2 as in **610** and, because of chelation control in the electrophile, the *anti* relationship between C-3 and C-4. In consequence, a *syn* relationship is set up between C-2 and C-3 (Scheme 149).³⁶⁰ In a synthesis of tetrahydrolipstatin, the silyl enol ether **615** gave the usual absolute stereocontrol at C-2, and chelation control from the aldehyde **616** at C-3, but this time setting up a 2,3-*anti* relationship **617** (Scheme 149).³⁶⁷





Without the benefit of chelation, and continuing the open-chain story from Schemes 114 and 140, the (E)silvl enol ether (*E*)-**588** and the aldehyde **497** were a fully matched pair. When combined, they gave the aldol product 618 with high diastereoselectivity in the creation of both new stereogenic centers in the Cram sense, with the usual preference for the syn aldol, and the preference for the syn relationship between C-2 and C-2' across the ketone group. The corresponding (Z)-silyl enol ether (Z)-588 was not intrinsically as diastereoselective, because the substituent on the double bond *cis* to the stereogenic center at C-2 is only hydrogen, nor is it as selective in favor of the syn product, but matching its diastereoface selectivity to that of the aldehyde 619, which is the enantiomer of **497**, still created largely the *syn* product 620 (Scheme 150). The related anti aldols cannot be prepared as efficiently, because full matching is no longer possible, but titanium tetrachloride, which does show some preference for giving the anti aldols, can be used, and, in otherwise matched pairs, such as the combination of the silvl enol ether (E)-588 with the aldehyde 498, gives quite good control in favor of the aldol product **621** (Scheme 150). The combination of silyl enol ether and aldehyde is now becoming stereochemically more predictable-even the effect of the stereocenter β to the carbonyl group can be harnessed to give further levels of matching,³⁶⁸ and a reaction similar to (Z)-588 + 619 \rightarrow 620, but in an even more substantial pair of reagents, has been used in a synthesis of erythronolide.³⁴⁷



C. Intermolecular Attack on Iminium Ions³⁶⁹

Cyclic iminium ions and acyliminium ions such as those derived from the β -lactam **622**³⁷⁰ and the glycinate **624**³⁷¹ react with silyl enol ethers with control by the resident substituent(s) giving the incoming group *trans*-**623** or *cis*-**625** to the resident groups (Scheme 151).





There are similar reactions with pyrrolidines **626**³⁷² and piperidines **627**, also quite frequently setting up a *syn* relationship across the ring, as in the piperidine **628**³⁷³ (Scheme 152).

Neighboring and more distant stereogenic centers in open-chain imines can also influence the diastereoselectivity, as in the reactions of the nitrone **629**³⁷⁴ and of the enamide **630**³⁷⁵ (Scheme 153).

A stereogenic center adjacent to the nitrogen atom provides a chiral auxiliary that can be removed later,³⁷⁶ and can be joined to an aldehyde *in situ* without having to isolate the imine.³⁷⁷ Thus a phenylglycine-derived chiral auxiliary in the imine



Scheme 153



631 gave opposite enantiomers with different Lewis acids (Scheme 154).³⁷⁸ The stereocontrol from such

Scheme 154



a chiral auxiliary can be augmented with other stereocontrol features. Thus, although moderately effective alone, the α -methylbenzylamine group attached to the nitrogen can be combined with a

Stereochemical Control in Organic Synthesis

homochiral catalyst, as in the reaction of the imine **632**, where the matched pair is the *S* amine and *R* catalyst **633** giving the (*R*)- β -amino ester **634** (Scheme 154).³⁷⁹ Similarly, in the reaction of the nitrone **635**, which illustrates the matched pair, the extra stereogenic center improves upon the selectivity seen in **629** in Scheme 153.³⁷⁴

Simple diastereocontrol is also seen with imines, generally, but not always,³⁸⁰ in favor of the *anti* isomer, as with the silylated imine **636**,³⁸¹ which can be used *in situ* for making *trans* disubstituted β -lactams **637**, and with the cyclic acyliminium ion **639** derived from the aza acetal **638** (Scheme 155).³⁸²

Scheme 155



The latter reaction, setting up the substituents at the ring junction with an *anti* relationship, as drawn **640**, can be combined with diastereocontrol from the electrophile. The siloxyfuran **642** reacted with the aza acetal **641** to give largely the diastereoisomer **643** with the same relationship at the ring junction, and with attack *anti* to the methoxycarbonyl group. This type of reaction was then used a second time by combining an imine derived by decarbonylation of the unstable acid chloride **644** with the siloxyfuran **645** to give largely the dilactone **646**, a late intermediate in a remarkably short synthesis of (+)-croomine (Scheme 156).³⁸³

Scheme 156



Simple diastereocontrol has been combined with attack on the less-hindered side of the iminium ion

derived from the β -lactam **622** in a synthesis of a 1β methylcarbapenem,³⁸⁴ and has been extended to a homochiral silyl enol ether **647** matched to the homochiral iminium ion derived from the lactam **622**.³⁸⁵ A different homochiral acyliminium ion derived from the glycine anhydride **648** also showed simple diastereocontrol in a synthesis of bicyclomycin (Scheme 157).³⁸⁶

Scheme 157



The reaction of the imine **632** in Scheme 154 can be extended to include simple diastereo- and enantioselectivity. The reactions (Scheme 158) are un-

Scheme 158



usual in being stereospecific—giving the *anti* aldol **650** from the (*E*)-silyl enol ether **649**, and the *syn* aldol **652** from a (*Z*)-silyl enol ether **651**. The matched pairs in each case, (*R*)-**633** with the (*E*)-silyl

enol ether **649**, and (*S*)-**633** with the (*Z*)-silyl enol ether **651**, give the diastereoisomers **650** and **652** with high enantio- and diastereoselectivity.³⁷⁹

The ephedrine-based chiral auxiliary has also been used in reactions with imines $653 \rightarrow 654$ (Scheme 159) in a synthesis of β -lactams,³⁸⁷ with selectivity somewhat lower but in the opposite sense, giving the *syn* adduct, to the corresponding aldol reaction in Scheme 147.

Scheme 159



D. Intermolecular Attack on Enones³⁸⁸

Silyl enol ethers react with α , β -unsaturated ketones to give 1,5-dicarbonyl products in a reaction known as the Mukaiyama–Michael reaction. The neighboring stereogenic center in the enone **655** gives a product **656** with selectivity controlled by a modified Felkin–Anh rule **657** in which the hydrogen atom on the stereogenic center, rather than the medium-sized group, is inside (Scheme 160).³⁸⁹

Scheme 160



An oxygen substituent adjacent to the electrophilic carbon in a five-^{350,390} or six-membered³⁹¹ ring, as in the enones **658** and **659**, induces unhindered silyl enol ethers to attack highly selectively *syn* in contrast to organometallic nucleophiles, and the product silyl enol ethers **596** and **660** (Scheme 161) are set up for

Scheme 161



further stereoselective reactions of the type already seen in Scheme 142. However, with a silyl enol ether having a fully substituted nucleophilic atom, where steric effects can be expected to become more impor-

tant, the reaction is selective for attack *anti* to a (*tert*-butyldimethylsilyl)oxy group.³⁹⁰

On the other hand, silyl enol ethers, just like other nucleophiles, attack bicyclic enones **661**³⁹² and **663**³⁹³ from the less hindered side, with the product **662** used in an approach to the synthesis of bruceantin and the product **664** used in a synthesis of quadrone (Scheme 162).

Scheme 162



Conjugate addition to a cyclohexenone and trapping with a silyl chloride sets up a biased silyl enol ether **665**, which can be attacked *anti* to the recently introduced substituent in the acetal version of a Mukaiyama–Michael reaction (Scheme 163),³⁹⁴ just as it was in the aldol reaction in Scheme 142.

Scheme 163



Simple diastereoselectivity in the reactions of openchain silyl enol ethers having a substituent on the nucleophilic carbon and open-chain enones having a substituent on the electrophilic carbon have been found rather to favor the *anti* isomer **666** in most situations,³⁹⁵ but there are examples, such as the product **667**³⁹⁶ from reaction with a *tert*-butyl ketone, and the product **668**³⁹⁷ from a doubly activated enone requiring no catalyst, of highly selective reactions in favor of the *syn* isomers (Scheme 164). There is another example of the usual preference for the *anti* relationship in the 1,5-diketone **1027** in Scheme 256.

Cyclopentenone and cyclohexenone 669 usually give the *anti* diastereoisomer **670** (n = 1, 2), of which the former was used in a synthesis of dehydroiridodiol, as the major product from most silvl enol ethers.³⁹⁵ Again, however, there are some reports of good diastereocontrol in favor of the syn isomer, such as that from 2-methylcyclopentenone 595, giving the silyl enol ether 671, independent of the geometry of the silyl enol ether.³⁹⁸ The silyl enol ether 671 can subsequently react in a Mukaiyama aldol reaction, setting up the four stereocenters of the aldol 672 used in a synthesis of fasitigilin C.³⁹⁹ Only two diastereoisomers in an 86:14 ratio were detected, the minor isomer being a consequence of a small loss of anti selectivity in the aldol step. Alternatively the Mukaiyama-Michael product 671 can be used in a second Mukaiyama-Michael reaction with the acetal

Scheme 164



of methyl vinyl ketone setting up the three stereocenters of the diketone **673** having the three stereogenic centers of the CD ring of a steroid.⁴⁰⁰ In both cases the attack is *anti* to the resident chain, and the reactions can be carried out in one pot from achiral starting materials. The diastereoisomer **675** can be made to be the major product by changing to the (*Z*)phenyldimethylsilyl enol ether **674** of the ethylthio ester (Scheme 165).

Scheme 165



The thermodynamic silvl enol ether **676** from 2-methylcyclohexanone can be induced to give as the major product either stereochemical relationship **677** or **678** by changing the enone to an enone masked as a 2-vinyloxazoline^{401,402} (Scheme 166).

Scheme 166



The Mukaiyama–Michael reaction can be made to give enantiomerically enriched product by attaching a chiral auxiliary to the electrophile. The reaction of the silyl enol ether **680** derived from acetophenone with a camphor-derived auxiliary attached to crotonate **679** gave the *S* product **681** (Scheme 167).

Scheme 167



Although the small amount of simple diastereoselectivity seen in Scheme 166 with the silvl enol ether 676 was lost, the enantiocontrol in the reaction between the same silvl enol ether and the chiral crotonate 679 was high for both diastereoisomers 682 and 683 (although the sense illustrated has not been proved) (Scheme 167). A complementary chiral auxiliary based on phenylglycinol gave nearly as good results.⁴⁰³ Other chiral auxiliaries include one 684 derived from proline, which can be attached to cyclohexenones (Scheme 167),⁴⁰⁴ another derived from camphor, which has been used as part of the catalyst in a reaction of silvl nitronates, 405 another derived from BINAP used on open-chain enones,⁴⁰⁶ and another (TADDOL) derived from tartaric acid, which has been used in a reaction on cyclopentenones.⁴⁰⁷

The ketoglycal **685** gave the ketone **686** with both high anomeric and high simple diastereocontrol, although the configuration at C* was not proved (Scheme 168).⁴⁰⁸

Scheme 168



Among silyl enol ethers having a stereochemical bias, bicyclic systems are apt to give reliable stereoselectivity for attack on the convex surface or the surface with the smaller bridge, as in the reactions of the silyl enol ethers **687**⁴⁰⁹ and **688**⁴¹⁰ with the latter showing simple diastereoselectivity as well as enantioface selectivity (Scheme 169).

Scheme 169



The ephedrine-based chiral auxiliary has also been used in Mukaiyama–Michael reactions.³⁶⁰

E. Intermolecular Attack by Other Electrophiles

Silyl enol ethers are not normally alkylated directly with alkyl halides, but alkylation with Lewis acid catalysis is possible with tertiary and secondary benzyl halides or acetates, and even methylation has been achieved using silver ion as a Lewis acid with stereoselectivity **689** \rightarrow **690** for the introduction of the alkyl group *anti* to the resident center (Scheme 170).⁴¹¹ A tributylstannyl group in the silyl enol ether **691** can be replaced by an electrophilic group without disturbing the silyl enol ether function, and subsequent alkylation of the silyl enol ether **692**, catalyzed by fluoride ion, sets up the usual *trans* arrangement in the ring **693** (Scheme 170).⁴¹² The Mukaiyama–Michael reaction can also be followed by alkylation.⁴¹³

A ferrocenylethyl cation derived from the alcohol **694** is attacked with simple diastereocontrol in favor of the *anti* isomer **695** (Scheme 171).⁴¹⁴ Photocycloaddition of benzaldehyde to a silyl enol ether is stereoselective in favor of the isomer **696**, whatever the geometry of the silyl enol ether but with opposite regiochemistry to the usual reaction with an alde hyde. Hydrogenolysis gives overall the product **697** of addition by a hydroxy and a benzyl group (Scheme 171).⁴¹⁵

Scheme 170



Episulfonium ions **698** and **699** are attacked by silyl enol ethers stereospecifically with inversion of configuration at the electrophilic carbon (Scheme 172),⁴¹⁶ even when that carbon is tertiary,⁴¹⁷ and episelenenium ions are similarly opened by silyl enol ethers in a reaction exactly parallel to that illustrated in Scheme 172.⁴¹⁸





The reaction between the α -acetoxy *N*,*N*-dimethylhydrazone **700** and silyl enol ethers **537** probably takes place by way of the cation **701**, and gives the *N*,*N*-dimethylhydrazone **702** of a 1,4-dicarbonyl compound. The stereochemistry was largely *anti* (Scheme 173).⁴¹⁹

Silyl dienol ethers with stereogenic centers adjacent to the diene system are selective in their Diels– Alder reactions.⁴²⁰

With respect to heteroatom electrophiles, openchain silyl enol ethers having a stereogenic center adjacent to the nucleophilic carbon can show selectivity in epoxidation opening $703 \rightarrow 704$ and in sulfenylation $705 \rightarrow 706$ (Scheme 174).^{421,422} Electrophilic

Scheme 173



sulfenylation **707** \rightarrow **708** is also stereospecific with inversion at sulfur (Scheme 174).⁴²³

Scheme 174



Homochiral catalysts have been used to hydroxylate silyl enol ethers to give enantiomerically enriched α -hydroxy ketones,⁴²⁴ with the Sharpless asymmetric dihydroxylation catalyst notably successful.⁴²⁵

The silyl enol ether **609** with the ephedrine-based chiral auxiliary has also been used in a reaction with a nitrogen electrophile to give the ester **709** (Scheme 175), which could be used to synthesize alanine, and

Scheme 175



the method was suitable for the synthesis of other α -amino acids.⁴²⁶ Sugar-derived silyl enol ethers **710** can be halogenated to give largely one diastereoiso-

mer and hence largely one enantiomer of the corresponding α -halo carboxylic acids **711** (Scheme 175).⁴²⁷

F. Intramolecular Electrophilic Attack on Silyl Enol Ethers

Intramolecular reactions are rather less common with silyl enol ethers than they are with allylsilanes. The silyl enol ether function is so easily hydrolyzed that it can be a little more difficult to set up the regioand stereoisomer of the silyl enol ether and an appropriate electrophilic group in the same molecule. The stereochemistry is controlled more by the folding of the connecting chain, and the influence of resident stereogenic centers in the chain, with the result that the role of the silyl group in controlling stereochemistry, is minimal. The various categories of intramolecular reactions are treated below in the same order as their intermolecular counterparts: reactions with carbonyl groups and their acetals, iminium ions, enones, and other electrophiles.

Intramolecular reactions with aldehydes are rare, because of the constraints of setting up the silyl enol ether of one carbonyl group in the presence of another. The nonenolizable aldehyde **712** is one such example, designed specifically to test the geometry of approach of the two double bonds, antiperiplanar **713** or synclinal **714**.⁴²⁸ The antiperiplanar transition structure **713** proved to be favored when the reaction was catalyzed by most Lewis acids and by fluoride ion, whereas the synclinal transition structure **714** was favored with the highly chelating Lewis acid tin(II) chloride (Scheme 176).

Scheme 176



Similar reactions with acetals are relatively easy to set up. Synclinal transition structures seem to be unavoidable for the cyclization to a five-membered ring **715** \rightarrow **716**,⁴²⁹ which was more selective when the β -phenylthio anomer was used, because the α -anomer can react with more S_N2 character (Scheme 177). A similar reaction is available for forming a four-membered ring.⁴³⁰

Scheme 177



These intramolecular reactions have both double bonds exocyclic to the ring being formed, or at least to one of them in the case of **712**, but having one double bond endocyclic is more common. In these, both synclinal and antiperiplanar approaches appear to be common, and one can only note the sense of the stereoselectivity. There are examples, all with acetals as the electrophilic function, of eight- (**717**),⁴³¹ seven- (**718**),⁴³² six- (**719**),⁴³³ and five-membered (**720**)⁴³⁴ ring formation, the last of these being used in a synthesis of asarinin (Scheme 178).

Scheme 178



There are other examples of eight-⁴³⁵ and sixmembered²⁶⁶ ring formation, the former **721** \rightarrow **722** in a synthesis of ψ -gloeosporone, and the latter **723** \rightarrow **724** tested for a synthesis of pederin. The transition structure **725**, with both double bonds endocyclic, synclinal, and in a chair conformation explains the formation of the *syn* isomer **724**, and not the *anti* isomer that was wanted for the synthesis (Scheme 179). One way round this difficulty, already referred to in Scheme 113, was to carry out an open-chain Mukaiyama aldol reaction on the aldehyde **493**. The other solution was to use the axial delivery of cyanide discussed in connection with Scheme 332.

An intramolecular reaction of an aldehyde-derived silyl enol ether with an acyliminium ion proved to be stereospecific, with the E isomer (E)-**726**, giving

Scheme 179



the aldehyde **727** needed for a synthesis of gelsemine, and the *Z* isomer (*Z*)-**726**, giving its diastereoisomer **728** (Scheme 180).⁴³⁶ Another intramolecular reac-

Scheme 180



tion with an iminium ion **729** \rightarrow **730** was not affected by the geometry of a ketone-derived silyl enol ether, but selectively gave the *cis* ring fusion, and both diastereoisomers at the center adjacent to the sulfur atom in a ratio of 67:33 (Scheme 180). Both diastereoisomers were used in a synthesis of biotin.⁴³⁷

Intramolecular reactions with α , β -unsaturated esters **731** have given cyclobutanes **732**, which can be opened by a retro-aldol reaction, achieving overall a Michael reaction in which the ester group is *endo* in the bicyclic system **733** (Scheme 181).⁴³⁸ A similar reaction has been used in syntheses of anthoplalone and lepidozene.⁴³⁹

Other electrophiles that reacted intramolecularly with silyl enol ethers with stereochemical consequences were an alkyl halide **734** in a synthesis of calonectrin,⁴⁴⁰ the propargyl ethers **735**, which gave





largely the *trans* ring junction, except when the fivemembered ring was being fused to another fivemembered ring,⁴⁴¹ a stereoisomeric pair of epoxides **736**,⁴⁴² an aziridinium ion **737** in a synthesis of the morphine skeleton,⁴⁴³ and polyene cyclizations from a stereoisomeric pair of silyl enol ethers **738**⁴⁴⁴ (Scheme 182).

Scheme 182



VII. Silyl Azides445,446

Trimethylsilyl azide is commonly used, in conjunction with a variety of Lewis acids, to open epoxides, with the usual inversion of configuration at the carbon atom suffering nucleophilic attack.⁴⁴⁷ With a homochiral Lewis acid, the reaction can be made enantioselective, as in the reaction **739** \rightarrow **740** (Scheme 183).⁴⁴⁸ A similar reaction on alkenes **741** using *N*-bromosuccinimide and trimethylsilyl azide Scheme 183



sets up adjacent azido and bromine functions **742** with the usual stereochemistry from *anti* opening of an epibromonium ion intermediate (Scheme 183).⁴⁴⁹

Trimethylsilyl azide delivers azide ion axially to the steroidal allylic cation created from the alkene **743** with DDQ, giving the azide **744** (Scheme 184).⁴⁵⁰

Scheme 184



VIII. Silicon–Carbon Bonds as Carbon Nucleophiles

Most silicon-containing carbon nucleophiles like vinylsilanes and allylsilanes use a π -bond as the site of attack by the electrophile, and the silicon-carbon bond is broken in a second step. A silicon-carbon bond on its own, unconnected to a π -bond, is not usually reactive enough to make the carbon atom usefully nucleophilic, and when a simple silane does react with an electrophile, it is usually a methyl or primary alkyl group that is attacked. Protodesilylation of such unactivated silanes is the most frequently encountered reaction in this class. It is usually carried out using fluoride ion or tert-butoxide ion, it is useful for removing silvl groups from unfunctionalized primary or secondary alkyl positions,451-454 but it has no stereochemical consequences. Two reactions in which a carbon electrophile attacks a secondary silane, and where there might be some stereochemistry, are not stereochemically defined,⁴⁵⁵ but one stereochemically interesting type of reaction, the attack of benzaldehyde on the silacyclopropane 745, with or without catalysis by tert-butoxide ion, has been reported. Reaction presumably takes place because of the strain in the ring, and it is stereochemically defined. Although the reactions are not completely stereospecific, the major product without catalysis 746 shows retention of configuration, while that from the catalyzed reaction 748 shows inversion of configuration. Whatever the mechanism in detail, the stereochemistry bears some resemblance to that of the opening of cyclopropanols-where the electrophile is a proton and the nucleophile a carbon-carbon bond-which take place in acid with retention of configuration, and in base with inversion.⁴⁵⁶ The silvl groups in the ethers **746**

and **748** were subjected to silyl-to-hydroxy conversion under new conditions, using *tert*-butyl hydroperoxide, cesium hydroxide, and tetrabutylammonium fluoride in dimethylformamide, and oxidation took place in spite of the hindering *tert*-butyl groups (Scheme 185).⁴⁵⁷

Scheme 185



When anion-stabilizing groups are present, the silyl group can be easily displaced, but the stereochemistry is usually lost, as with α -silyl ketones and esters, which give trigonal enols or enolate ions. The same loss of configuration appears also to take place when a silyl group is removed from α -silyl sulfones,⁴⁵⁸ but the sulfide groups in the alcohols **750** and **751** allow the configuration to be retained (Scheme 186),⁴⁵⁹ and

Scheme 186



protodesilylation usefully takes place with retention of configuration from α -silyl epoxides, as in the reaction **274** \rightarrow **272** in Scheme 62, and this reaction has been much used in synthesis, with or without the Sharpless asymmetric epoxidation.⁴⁶⁰

A neighboring oxyanion can remove a silyl group in what is usually seen as the first step of a Brook rearrangement. The usual consequence is a stereoselective β -elimination, as in the reaction in Scheme 2, but the intermediate can pick up a proton with retention of configuration when there is no β -nucleofugal group, as in the reactions demonstrating the stereospecificity **752** \rightarrow **753** and **754** \rightarrow **755** (Scheme 187).¹³ Further examples of stereospecific protonation after Brook rearrangement are discussed in section XVI, as useful reactions following nucleophilic attack on acylsilanes.

The other reaction in which an otherwise unfunctionalized C–Si bond is replaced by something else is the oxidation using peroxides or peracid already discussed in section IV and elsewhere. Whatever the method, the overall conversion of a silyl into a hydroxyl takes place stereospecifically with retention of configuration. Scheme 187



IX. Allylsilanes

Allylsilanes have proved to be one of the most versatile of the silicon-containing carbon nucleophiles, often showing high levels of stereocontrol in their attack on cationic electrophiles.^{2,76} In general, allylsilanes react with the same types of electrophiles that silyl enol ethers react with, and the topics will be taken here in the same order-carbonyl electrophiles (section A), iminium ions (section B), enones (section C), and other (section D), with control from the electrophile covered first, followed by simple diastereoselection, and then the combined effects of both. This is followed by two sections on stereocontrol from features within the allylsilane, first the reactions that have a parallel in silvl enol ether chemistry, where the stereocenter is not the siliconbearing carbon atom (section E), and then a much larger section where the stereocontrol stems from the silicon-bearing carbon-the S_E2' reaction and related reactions in which the silyl group is not actually replaced, but stays in the molecule (section F). Because of the importance of this subject, this section includes a summary of the stereocontrolled methods by which allylsilanes with three-dimensional stereochemical features can be synthesized. Intramolecular versions of all these reactions are covered separately in section G. Some related systems-pentadienylsilanes, allenylsilanes and propargylsilanes-are covered in sections H and I. As with silvl enol ethers, those intramolecular allylsilane reactions in which the components are linked through the silvl group are discussed, entirely separately, later in the review, in section XVIII. Finally, those allylsilane reactions where the silvl group itself is the stereogenic center, or where the silyl group carries stereochemical features in its nonfunctional side chains, are discussed in section XIX.

A. Intermolecular Attack on Carbonyl Groups and Acetals

1. Stereocontrol Only from the Electrophile

Neighboring stereogenic centers exert the expected influence based on Cram's rule or its chelation counterpart, with the paradigm being the reaction of 2-phenylpropanal (**449**) with allyltrimethylsilane giving largely the homoallylic alcohol **756**, but with indifferent selectivity (62:38) (Scheme 188). By changing the variables by having a C-2 methyl group on the allylsilane and boron trifluoride as the Lewis acid, better selectivity up to **88**:12 could be achieved, one of the highest for this stereogenic center.⁴⁶¹ Equivalent reactions of the thioacetal giving the

Scheme 188



corresponding thioethers have also been performed.²⁵⁷ Unusually good stereoselectivity has also been seen from more distant stereocenters in attack by allyltrimethylsilane on the aldehyde **500** (Scheme 188), just as it was with silyl enol ethers (Scheme 115).⁴⁶²

Neighboring oxygen and sulfur groups do not necessarily give rise to chelation control, especially if trimethylsilyl triflate or boron trifluoride etherate, which cannot chelate, are used as the Lewis acid,⁴⁶³ or the oxygen atom is tied up with a hindered silyl group. Cram control with aldehydes has been used several times in synthesis⁴⁶⁴ and has been found specifically to give better stereochemical control than the Grignard reagent in the selective (95:5) formation of the alcohol **760** from the aldehyde **759** (Scheme 189).⁴⁶⁵

Scheme 189



Chelation control is more usual when there is a coordination site like a neighboring oxygen function, as in the ethers **759** and **478**, and indeed it is quite common to find that changing the Lewis acid changes the diastereoselectivity dramatically. In the reaction in Scheme 189, allyltrimethylsilane and a chelating Lewis acid, titanium tetrachloride, gave largely (91: 9) the alcohol **761**, in contrast to the result with boron trifluoride. Although the examples in Scheme 189 have Cram and chelation control nearly equally effective, chelation control is generally more selective, as usual with reactions having a ring system in the substrate or transition structure. Thus the aldehyde **478** gave the product **762** of chelation control with high selectivity (97:3) using tin(IV) chloride, but the Cram product 763 with low selectivity (60:40) using the nonchelating boron trifluoride (Scheme 190).^{461,466}

The Lewis acids most commonly used for chelation control are, in order of popularity, titanium tetrachloride, tin(IV) chloride, and magnesium bromide. Chelation-controlled attack on aldehydes has been





used in synthesis, both with 2-benzyloxy⁴⁶⁷ and protected 2-amino substituents.⁴⁶⁸ Chelation can also control diastereoselectivity when the coordinating substituent is on C-3, or even further away, and the group, although typically an ether, can be an alcohol,¹⁷⁴ an ester,⁴⁶⁹ or an amide group.⁴⁷⁰ Thus the aldehydes **481** and **490** gave the alcohols **764** and **766** with high levels of diastereocontrol (Scheme 191).^{461,471,472} Somewhat mysteriously, the reaction

Scheme 191



with the aldehyde **490** gave stereocontrol in the same sense with boron trifluoride as the Lewis acid. The opposite sense of selectivity in this case was achieved by using the corresponding acetal **768** in place of the aldehyde, although the selectivity in favor of the diastereoisomer **770** was lower.⁴⁷³ The order in which the reagents are mixed with any of these reactions can be important,⁴⁷¹ and so, it appears, is the amount of Lewis acid with aldehydes like **490**, but not with aldehydes like **478**.⁴⁷⁴

Chelation can also be avoided by using fluoridecatalyzed reactions, as in the contrasting results with the ketone **771**, which gives the alcohol **772** with a chelating Lewis acids, and the alcohol **773** with fluoride ion (Scheme 192).⁴⁷⁰

Scheme 192



In attacking ring systems, allylsilanes inevitably comply with the constraints imparted by the ring system. Unlike the relatively small nucleophiles, silicon hydrides and silyl cyanides, allylsilanes, like silyl enol ethers (Scheme 116), attack cyclohexanes like 4-*tert*-butylcyclohexanone (**774**) and its acetal **501** equatorially (Scheme 193).⁴⁷⁵ This preference

Scheme 193



was used on the more complex acetal **775** to prepare the tertiary homoallylic ether **776** subtly to differentiate in the final product **777** the enantiotopic 1,3-diol functions.⁴⁷⁶

Similar attack on other straightforward rings, like the bicyclic ketone **778**⁴⁷⁷ and the intermediate **781**,⁴⁷⁸ took place unexceptionably from the less hindered direction (Scheme 194). In reactions on

Scheme 194



oxygen-functionalized ketones, chelation can play a role in defining the less hindered direction.⁴⁷⁹

However, the most fruitful application of diastereoselective attack on rings by allylsilanes is not governed simply by attack from the less hindered direction. Allylsilanes selectively attack axially at the anomeric position of tetrahydrofuranyl **502**,⁴⁸⁰ dihydropyranyl **504**,⁴⁸¹ and tetrahydropyranyl **784**⁴⁸² systems to make *C*-glycosides⁴⁸³ (Scheme 195), presumably for stereoelectronic reasons. The configuration at the anomeric position of starting materials like **502** and **784** makes little difference to the stereoselectivity, and the C-3 diastereoisomer of **504** gives the axial anomer **783**, with a selectivity (86: 14) in the same sense and only a little less than that shown by **504** (94:6).

Reactions of this type have been used many times in organic synthesis to make more or less sugar-like tetrahydrofurans,^{272,484} dihydropyranes,^{330,485} and tetScheme 195



rahydropyranes,^{274,275,486} and an axially allylated 1,3dioxan.⁴⁸⁷ The reaction, of course, does not need the number of hydroxyl groups characteristic of sugars the anomeric effect still controlled the stereochemistry both for the minimally substituted tetrahydropyran-like system **786**⁴⁸⁸ and the heavily substituted spiro system **787** that is also a tetrahydropyran⁴⁸⁹ (Scheme 196).

Scheme 196



No protection was needed for the hydroxyl groups in the spiroacetal **787**, and this has also been observed with a more sugar-like dihydropyran substrate.⁴⁹⁰ The one area where the ring system failed to give a *C*-glycoside was when there was chelation between a C-5 substituent and the ring oxygen atom. For example, the C-5 ether group caused the furanoside **788** to give the ring-cleaved product **789** instead of displacing the methoxy group at the anomeric position of the intact ring (Scheme 197).⁴⁹¹



Allylsilanes, like silyl enol ethers, ethynyl, and cyanosilanes, react with chiral acetals of the type **508** and **513** with high stereoselectivity and in the same

sense as the other nucleophiles. Thus, the acetal **790** gave the homoallylic ether **791** in a diastereoisomeric excess of better than 98%. The chiral auxiliary was easily removed by oxidation and β -elimination to give the homoallylic alcohol **792**, which was used in a synthesis of dihydromyoporone (**793**), thereby establishing the absolute configuration (Scheme 198).⁴⁹²

Scheme 198



4-(Trimethylsilyl)buta-1,2-diene (**795**) reacted similarly with the acetal **794** to give a homochiral 2-(1-alkoxyethyl)butadiene (**796**) for a synthesis of anthracyclinones (Scheme 198).⁴⁹³

The mechanism by which the stereochemistry is transmitted from the acetal to the product has been discussed briefly in the section on silyl enol ethers. It has also been extensively investigated for allylsilanes and allylstannanes, with the latter both more nucleophilic and more stereoselective.⁴⁹⁴ Whatever the details of the mechanism, the selectivity in this type of reaction can be powerful enough to override the effect of a neighboring stereogenic center, as in the reactions with the acetals **797** and **799** giving mainly the homoallylic ethers **798** and **800** in syntheses of statine and its diastereoisomer (Scheme 199).⁴⁹⁵

Scheme 199



In contrast, the acetals **801** and **803** gave products **802** and **804** with the same stereochemistry at C-22, showing that the resident center at C-20 controlled stereochemistry in the Cram sense, not the acetal stereochemistry (Scheme 200).^{496,497} The correspond-

Scheme 200



ing allylstannane, however, gave products controlled mainly by the acetal stereochemistry, specifically **802** from **801**, and **804** and its diastereoisomer at C-22 in a ratio of 30:70 from **803**. Not surprisingly, when the C-20 resident center has the much less effective 1,3-relationship to a developing center at C-23, the acetal controls the stereochemistry unimpeded, as in a synthesis of calcitrol lactone.⁴⁹⁸

Diastereocontrol in reactions with aldehydes and ketones can be changed to enantiocontrol when a chiral auxiliary is attached by a temporary linkage, as in the reaction of allylsilanes on glyoxalates and pyruvates. A wide range of chiral auxiliaries has been tried, including those based on menthol,499 phenylmenthol,⁵⁰⁰ 2-phenylcyclohexanol,⁵⁰¹ norephedrine,⁵⁰² proline,^{288,503} inositol,⁵⁰⁴ and 2,5-dihydroxymethylpyrrolidine,⁵⁰⁵ several of them with very high levels of selectivity. The homochiral auxiliary can also be an alcohol that generates an acetal in situ.506 The other major way of solving the problem of bringing together two achiral substrates and getting a homochiral product is to use a homochiral catalyst. This works with allylsilanes and aldehydes or ketones, especially methyl glyoxylate, and with catalysts based on tartaric acid, 507 BINAP, 508 trans-1,2diaminocyclohexane,⁵⁰⁹ and norephedrine.⁵¹⁰

2. Simple Diastereoselection

All the reactions described above have a methylene group, or a *gem*-dimethyl group, at the nucleophilic terminus C-3 of the allylsilane, and the discussion has been concerned only with the stereochemistry generated at the electrophilic carbon atom of the substrate. When the allylsilane has a C-3 substituent, two new stereogenic centers are set up. There is a preference for the formation of the syn relationship between the oxygen substituent and the substituent originally on C-3, as illustrated in the simple reaction between the allylsilane 805 and the acetal of pivalaldehyde (Scheme 201).^{511,512} Both the (E)and the (Z)-allylsilane show a marked preference for the syn relationship, with that from the E isomer slightly higher. The straightforward explanation for the geometry of the double bond having little influence is a linear transition structure, usually called antiperiplanar, with a 180° torsional angle between the two π -bonds. In this case the transition structures 806 and 807 leading to the syn product are favored because the tert-butyl group of the aldehyde is placed in the less hindered sector between the





hydrogen atom and the double bond of the allylsilane, rather than between the methyl group and the double bond. The corresponding reactions of silyl enol ethers are less reliably selective, although analogous transition structures **535** and **536** have been suggested for them. In contrast, the reaction of the same allylsilanes (*E*)- and (*Z*)-**805** with the acetal of benzaldehyde, or of benzaldehyde carrying electron-withdrawing substituents, gave the *syn* relationship from the (*E*)-allylsilane but the *anti* relationship from the (*Z*)allylsilane (Scheme 201).⁵¹¹

3. Simple Diastereoselection Combined with Stereoselectivity from the Electrophile

Which of the two *syn* relationships that will be set up can be controlled by the aldehyde or acetal component, but the story is complicated, because the preference for the *syn* relationship often disappears or is seriously muted, especially in reactions with aldehydes under chelation control. The allylsilane **808** and 2-(benzyloxy)propanal (**478**) react in the presence of chelating Lewis acids to give, as expected by analogy with the reaction in Scheme 190, the two possible products **809** and **810** having the *syn* relationship between C-2 and C-3 as a result of chelation control, but the major isomer **810** was that with an *anti* relationship between C-3 and C-4, and this was true for both the (*E*)- and the (*Z*)-allylsilanes (Scheme 202).⁵¹³

In a less extreme example, chelation control from C-3 in the aldehyde **811** gave comparable amounts of both chelation-control products **813** and **814** and also some of a third diastereoisomer **815** where the chelation control had failed. The ratios of the three compounds varied with the Lewis acid used, with the presence or absence of various additives, and with the order of mixing of the reagents. The highest



proportion (70:30) of the *syn* diastereoisomer **813** relative to the other two was given by titanium tetrachloride with the addition of zirconocene dichloride, and the highest proportion (57:43) of the *anti***814** by titanium tetrachloride with the addition of titanocene dichloride (Scheme 203).⁵¹⁴ This work,

Scheme 203



part of a synthesis of tetrahydrolipstatin, shows that it is possible to adjust the proportions of the diastereoisomers in order to optimize the preparation of one of them. In this case, the *anti* isomer **814** had the desired relative stereochemistry, but the apparently unavoidable formation of the *syn* isomer **813** was compensated for later in the synthesis by enolate formation and reprotonation at C-2 to give the correct relative stereochemistry. The Z-allylsilane corresponding to **812** gave largely (64:23:13) the *syn* diastereoisomer **813**, and so this was no help in the synthesis.

The most extensive study of *syn,anti* selectivity, and the factors that affect it, has been carried out for the special case of the reaction of allylsilanes with glycal acetates typified by the glucal 504. In all cases, the anomeric selectivity was very high, giving the anti relationship between C-2 and C-6, as in the earlier work (Scheme 195) with allylsilanes having no substituent at C-3. The main conclusion of this study is that (E)-crotylsilanes are selective for the formation of the anti relationship 816, while (Z)crotylsilanes are selective for the formation of the syn-817 (Scheme 204).⁵¹⁵ Other factors that affect the ratio are the leaving group, the substituents on the silvl group, and the presence or absence of a substituent at C-3 of the sugar, with a substituent like methyl or phenylthio raising the proportion of the anti isomer. In the optimized state, the proportion of the isomer with the anti relationship could

Scheme 204



be made very high, and this was used in syntheses of indanomycin⁵¹⁵ and zincophorin.³³⁰ The less complete, but often more than adequate, selectivity for the *syn* isomer from a (*Z*)-crotylsilane was used in a synthesis of avermectin A_{1a} .⁵¹⁶

The ready formation of the *anti* isomer was also observed in a reaction with the aldehyde **818** in a synthesis of sesbanimide using the (*Z*)-allylsilane **819**, which gave a mixture of two adducts, both of which were Cram controlled, with the *anti*-**820** as slightly (62:38) the major product (Scheme 205).⁵¹⁷

Scheme 205



Normal *syn* selectivity from a mixture of geometrical isomers in the bis-allylsilane **821** was coupled with even more remarkable 1,4-stereoselectivity in the formation largely (90:10) of the *meso*-diol **822** (Scheme 206).⁵¹⁸

Scheme 206



Much more reliably high levels of diastereocontrol are achieved when the reaction is made effectively intramolecular by coordination of the aldehyde to the silyl group, which is easy when the silyl group carries several electronegative substituents, making it a stronger Lewis acid. Because of the preference in the cyclic transition structure for chairlike conformations **824** and **826**, there is a high level of stereospecificity, with the (*E*)-allylsilane (*E*)-**823** giving, with a wide range of aldehydes, the *anti* product **825**, and the (*Z*)-allylsilane *Z*-**823** giving the *syn*-**827** (Scheme 207).⁵¹⁹

Scheme 207



The silicon appears to be hexacoordinated in the transition structures, needing catalysis by fluoride ion or by internal coordination by an α -hydroxy group in the electrophile.⁵²⁰ Catechol-based pentacovalent silanes (*E*)-**828** and (*Z*)-**828** react without catalysis with aromatic aldehydes and show the same stereospecificity indicative of cyclic transition structures (Scheme 208).⁵²¹

Scheme 208



(*E*)-Crotyltrifluorosilane [(*E*)-**823**] can be made by the reaction of trichlorosilane and triethylamine on (*E*)-crotyl chloride (**831**) followed by halide exchange, and (*Z*)-crotyltrifluorosilane [(*Z*)-**823**] by hydrosilylation of butadiene **832** followed by halide exchange.⁵²² However, the intermediate chlorosilanes are also able to coordinate to an aldehyde, and the whole operation, synthesis and allylsilane reaction, can be carried out in one pot, with the solvent, dimethylformamide, providing the sixth ligand in the transition structure (Scheme 209). This method also works for setting up quaternary centers.⁵²³

Scheme 209



Coordination to the silicon atom in the silacyclobutanes (*E*)-**833** and (*Z*)-**833** relieves some of the strain in the small ring, making the silicon atom significantly more Lewis acidic, and indeed Lewis acidic enough to participate in a thermal reaction with aldehydes. Although there is a penalty in the need for a high temperature, these showed the stereospecificity indicative of a cyclic transition structure, and also required no catalysis (Scheme 210).⁵²⁴

Scheme 210



Although substitution is the usual outcome of the reaction between an allylsilane and an aldehyde, the silyl group can remain in the product when the aldehyde carries a suitably disposed nucleophilic center with which to capture the intermediate cation. Thus the aldehyde **834** reacts with the allylsilane with Cram control to give as the major product a ring-expanded acetal **836**, with the C-2 oxygen atom in a neighboring acetal group capturing the cation **835**. Subsequent manipulation, and silyl-to-hydroxy conversion²¹⁸ gave the lactone **838** used in a synthesis of *trans*-kumausyne (Scheme 211).⁵²⁵

Scheme 211



B. Intermolecular Attack on Iminium Ions

Paralleling their reactions with carbonyl compounds and their acetals, allylsilanes selectively attack iminium ions from the less hindered side, although the rules for identifying the less hindered side are not as well categorized as for carbonyl groups. Examples in open-chain systems include the nitrile oxide cycloadditions $839 \rightarrow 840$,⁵²⁶ and $842 \rightarrow$ 843,⁵²⁷ and the Lewis acid-catalyzed attack on the imine **845** attached to a protected sugar (Scheme 212).⁵²⁸ The cycloadditions can effectively be made Scheme 212



into electrophilic substitutions by reductive cleavage of the N–O bond and desilylative elimination $840 \rightarrow 841$ and $843 \rightarrow 844$.

The attack of allylsilanes on cyclic acyliminium ions is also predictably from the less hindered side, as in the reactions $847 \rightarrow 848^{529}$ and $849 \rightarrow 850^{530}$ (Scheme 213), and several other examples are known



having four-^{531,532} five-,^{452,533,534} and six-membered rings,^{534,535} although in the five- and six-membered rings the major products may be the result of attack *cis* or *trans* to the existing substituent, depending upon its 1,2-, 1,3-, or 1,4-relationship to the atom undergoing attack.

Diastereoselective attack on cyclic acyliminium ions can also be controlled by a chiral auxiliary outside the ring,⁵³⁶ as in the pyrrolidone **851** and the piperidone **854**, rather than by having a substituent in the ring. The benzylic chiral auxiliaries in the products **852** and **855** can be removed afterward by hydrogenolysis, leaving the allyl group as the only substituent in the ring, as in the syntheses of (–)- heliotridane $(853)^{537}$ and of (-)-coniine $(856)^{538}$ (Scheme 214).





C. Intermolecular Attack on Enones

Allylsilanes are much used in conjugate addition reactions to enone systems. The reaction is known as the Sakurai reaction. With open-chain enones, the addition of simple allylsilanes follows the modified Felkin–Anh-like rule for the *trans*-enone (*E*)-**857**, with a transition structure something like **858** similar to **657** for silyl enol ethers in Scheme 151. However the *cis*-enone (*Z*)-**857** gives the opposite result, perhaps through some kind of chelation control **859**, which only fits if the incoming nucleophile attacks *syn* to the methyl group (Scheme 215).⁴⁶¹

Scheme 215



Allylsilanes attack anti to the 5-substituent in 5-substituted cyclohexenones 860 and cycloheptenones, with higher selectivity (>98:2) than that shown by the *n*-propylcuprate (80:20), but they attack 4-substituted cyclohexenones 861 and 4- and 6-substituted cycloheptenones with selectivity for attack syn to the substituent,⁵³⁹ especially if it is electronegative, as with the enone 862^{540} (Scheme 216). Attack syn to a neighboring substituent can be explained as axial attack in the conformation 863 with the substituent pseudoequatorial, leading to a chairlike conformation 864. The mystery then is why allylsilanes follow this picture, while cuprates and other nucleophiles usually attack anti to the substituent. Presumably there is a subtle balance between attack in the sense illustrated as 863 and Scheme 216



axial attack on the lower surface of the alternative conformation with the substituent R pseudoaxial. That 4-substituted cycloalkenones are attacked *syn* to the substituent adds some weight to the idea that chelation **859** is involved in the reaction with the enone (Z)-**857**.

Conjugate addition of allylsilanes to 5-substituted cyclohexenones has been used in syntheses of lycopodine,⁵⁴¹ ptilocaulin,⁵⁴² and fawcettimine⁵⁴³ and in approaches to the synthesis of coriolin,⁵⁴⁴ a model for calicheamicin,⁵⁴⁵ and strychnine.⁵⁴⁶

While all these reactions are straightforward substitution reactions as far as the allylsilane is concerned, rearrangement and ring closure can take place in competition with the usual loss of the silyl group. With acetylcyclohexene **865** reacting with allyltrimethylsilane the major product is the usual ketone **866**, but a minor product **867** (R = Me) retains the silyl group (Scheme 217).⁵⁴⁷ With hindered silyl



groups, like *tert*-butyldimethylsilyl, triisopropylsilyl, triphenylsilyl, or especially *tert*-butyldiphenylsilyl,

the cyclopentane 867 becomes the major product, and in every case the major stereoisomer has the silvl group *anti* to the acetyl group.⁵⁴⁸ An *anti* stereospecific attack on the allylsilane could be taking place in the *synclinal* arrangement **868**, with the allyl system oriented endo to the ketone. Other conformations are possible, as long as they retain the topology of 868, which has the merit of being already in the correct conformation for the next step. The resulting cation 869 either loses the silvl group to give the conjugate addition product 866, or undergoes a suprafacial 1,2-silyl shift and ring closure to give the cyclopentane 867. Such products can be used in synthesis by taking advantage of the silyl-to-hydroxy conversion as in $870 \rightarrow 871$, where the triphenylsilyl group is a good compromise between selectivity for the annelation product 867 (51%) and the ease of the silyl-to-hydroxy conversion, since it has not proved possible to oxidize the *tert*-butyldiphenylsilyl group (Scheme 217).⁵⁴⁹ In this silvl-to-hydroxy conversion, one of the phenyl groups on the triphenylsilyl group could, unusually, be removed by fluoride ion attack. A better solution to the same problem uses the trityldimethylsilyl group, which is hindered, and therefore stays efficiently in the molecule, giving the ketone 867 in 78% yield, and has a highly stabilized benzylic group easily cleaved by nucleophilic attack on silicon using fluoride ion as the first step in the silyl-to-hydroxy conversion $870 \rightarrow 871$.⁵⁵⁰

Allylsilanes have been added to an α , β -unsaturated carbonyl system **872** attached to a chiral auxiliary prepared from phenylalanine (Scheme 218),⁵⁵¹ where

Scheme 218



a fairly substantial minor product was a similar silylcyclopentane. Other chiral auxiliaries based on proline,⁴⁰⁴ phenylglycine,⁵⁵² and Oppolzer's sultam⁵⁵² have been used.

When the allylsilane carries a C-3 substituent, as with the allylsilanes **805**, the diastereoselectivity is affected by the geometry of the allylsilane (Scheme 219).⁵⁵³ The relative stereochemistry is not easily

Scheme 219



explained as being a consequence of an antiperiplanar transition structure, since that explanation works best when the (*Z*)- and (*E*)-allylsilanes give the same relative stereochemistry. Whatever the explanation, reactions of this type have been used in syntheses of neonepetalactone,⁵⁵³ nootkatone,⁴¹⁰ juvabione and its epimer,⁵⁵⁴ and the steroidal CD ring system.⁵⁵⁵

The allylsilane **821**, in spite of being a mixture of *E* and *Z* isomers, is remarkable in giving mainly one diastereoisomer **873**, just as it was in its reaction with an aldehyde (Scheme 206), not only by being selectively *syn* with respect to the 1,2-relationship, possibly from an antiperiplanar transition structure making it independent of the geometry of the allylsilane, but also *anti* with respect to the 1,4 relationship (Scheme 220).⁵⁵⁶

Scheme 220



D. Intermolecular Attack by Other Electrophiles

A few other electrophiles, not covered by sections A–C above, react with allylsilanes, mostly with unsurprising stereochemical control. Thus the iron-tricarbonyl cationic complex **874**,⁵⁵⁷ the homochiral irontetracarbonyl cationic complex **875**,⁵⁵⁸ and the chromiumtricarbonyl complex **876**⁵⁵⁹ are all attacked *anti* to the metal (Scheme 221).

Scheme 221



The tertiary ester **877** is attacked *syn* and adjacent to the ring substituent giving the cyclohexene **878** with similar selectivity (73:27) (Scheme 222)⁵⁶⁰ to that shown in conjugate addition to 4-substituted cyclohexenones (Scheme 216). The alcohol **879** is displaced by an allyl group with retention of configuration, presumably by way of an intermediate selenonium ion (Scheme 222).⁴¹⁸

Stereochemical Control in Organic Synthesis





Allylsilanes are substrates for Sharpless asymmetric dihydroxylation, providing access to allylic alcohols with high enantiomeric purity in favorable cases (Scheme 223).⁶⁹ However, the silyl group

Scheme 223



appears to be a bit too bulky to fit easily into the cleft in the current Sharpless catalysts, and terminal allylsilanes are therefore notably poor substrates. Nevertheless, the reaction is good enough to have been used with a nonterminal allylsilane for kinetic resolution (Scheme 267).

E. Intermolecular Attack Controlled by Stereogenic Centers Resident in the Allylsilane Except at the Si-Bearing Center

Allylsilanes having resident stereogenic centers at the silicon-bearing carbon will be discussed in the next section. This section is concerned with the intermolecular reactions of allylsilanes having resident stereogenic centers elsewhere in the carbon framework, but excluding those where the stereogenic center is the silyl group itself, or is on one of the substituents on the silyl group, categories which are covered in section XIX.

The resident stereogenic centers adjacent to the nucleophilic carbon of the allylsilanes **880**,⁵⁶¹ **881**,⁵⁶² and **882**,⁵³² govern the diastereoselectivity of attack by a wide range of electrophiles (Scheme 224).

Although only nominally intermolecular reactions, the epoxidation of the homochiral allylsilanes (*E*)-**883** and (*Z*)-**883** can be controlled by intramolecular delivery of the reagent. With the *trans*-allylic alcohol (*E*)-**883**, enantioselective epoxidation under Sharpless conditions, coupled with matched intramolecular diastereoselection, gave largely the epoxide **884**, and Scheme 224



hence the *anti*-1,2-diol **885**. With the *cis*-allylic alcohol (*Z*)-**883**, double stereodifferentiation was not necessary, and epoxidation with peracid gave only the epoxide **886**, and hence the *syn*-1,2-diol **887** (Scheme 225).⁵⁶³ Similarly the homoallylic alcohol **888** gave the epoxide **889**, and hence the 1,3-diol **890**.⁵⁶⁴

Scheme 225



In some rather more complicated systems, osmium tetraoxide dihydroxylations are stereoselective with respect to the bicyclic ring system in the allylsilane **891**, ⁵⁶⁵ and to the neighboring stereogenic center in the allylsilane **892**, a representative of several sugar-derived systems⁵⁶⁶ (Scheme 226).

With the resident stereogenic center cross-conjugated with the silyl group, the allylsilane **893** controls the stereochemistry well (100:0) with chelation control **893** \rightarrow **894**, and rather less well (71:29) in the opposite sense with an open-chain transition structure in the reaction **893** \rightarrow **895** (Scheme 227).⁵⁶⁷

Scheme 226



Scheme 227



F. The Stereochemistry of the S_F2' Reaction of Allylsilanes

In most of the reactions of allylsilanes described so far, the allylsilanes were racemic, and the configuration at the newly created stereogenic center at C-3 was necessarily uncontrolled. However, the argument that electrophilic attack is anti to the silvl group in either conformation 188 or 200 implies that electrophilic attack on allylsilanes should lead to an S_E2' reaction with overall anti stereospecificity, as is indeed the case. In acyclic systems, the reactions are clean and potentially most useful when the structure of the starting allylsilane is such that it can be relied upon to react largely in the conformation 188, and give, therefore, products with a *trans* double bond. If attack is also taking place in the sense **200**, to give a *cis* double bond, the overall result is still anti stereospecific, but the control of the absolute stereochemistry is compromised, because it is opposite at the newly created stereogenic center to that when the attack takes place in the sense 188. It is therefore important to know which allylsilane structures react in which conformation, and which electrophiles are the best behaved.

1. Exploratory Reactions with Racemic Allylsilanes

The first stereochemically defined reactions of allylsilanes, still racemic, were in cyclic systems, as in the epoxidation and sulfenylation of the allylsilanes 896, which were selective for the formation of the allylic alcohol **897** (E = OH, R = H) and sulfide **897** (E = SPh, R = Me), respectively (Scheme 228).³⁴ However, the constraints of the cyclic system might well have been controlling the stereochemistry, with electrophilic attack taking place anti to the carboxyl substituents, and the allylsilane system having little influence. In a bicyclic system 898, with stronger Scheme 228



stereochemical imperatives, the inherent anti stereospecificity of the allylsilane system was overcome in the deuteriodesilylation, giving the alkene 899, a process which was *syn* with respect to the allylsilane, but exo as usual for this bicyclic system (Scheme 228).568

Even a small change in the bicyclic system allows anti attack sometimes to override the natural steric preference of the bicyclic system, as in the allylsilanes 900 and 902, which react anti with respect to the allylsilane stereochemistry but endo in the bicyclic systems, to give the alkenes 901 and 903 (Scheme 229).569,570

Scheme 229



With the open-chain allylsilane **236**, still racemic, the anti attack to the silyl group matches the preference for axial attack on the ring system by the osmium tetraoxide, and the product is cleanly the diol **904** (Scheme 230).⁵⁷¹ With the diastereoisomeric





allylsilane 239, the anti attack to the silyl group is set against the preference for axial attack on the ring system, and the allylsilane stereochemistry wins, with more of the product 905 of equatorial attack anti to the silyl group, than of the product **906** of axial attack, *syn* to the silyl group. This problem did not surface in the corresponding Simmons–Smith reactions (Scheme 54), which appear to have been controlled entirely by the stereogenic centers carrying the silyl group.

A similar competition in the cyclohexenylsilanes **907** and **908** also showed some loss of *anti* stereospecificity. The results indicated that the allylsilane **907** reacted cleanly *anti*, giving the alkene **909**, but the large substituent in the allylsilane **908** interfered substantially, since attack *anti* to the silyl group involved the electrophiles being *syn* to the large substituent. Both alkenes **909** and **910** were produced, the former by *anti* attack on the allylsilane **907** and by *syn* attack on the allylsilane **908** (Scheme 231).⁵⁷² With less-hindering substituents, and with other cyclohexenyl and cycloheptenylsilanes, there was virtually no erosion of the *anti* stereospecificity.^{572,573}

Scheme 231



2. Exploratory Reactions with Homochiral Allylsilanes

The first open-chain system with an enantiomerically enriched allylsilane to be studied proved to be anomalous. Acetylation of the allylsilane **911** gave the ketone **912**, which was the result overall of a *syn* substitution (Scheme 232).⁵⁷⁴ It is possible in this

Scheme 232



reaction that the trimethylsilyl group is the more powerful group in directing the stereochemistry of attack by the electrophile, while the fluorodimethylsilyl group is the better electrofugal group.⁵⁷⁵ The same allylsilane was normal in being *anti* stereospecific in proto- or deuterodesilylation, giving the vinylsilane **913**, with loss of the trimethylsilyl group. What has not been established is why the nature of the nucleophile should change the chemoselectivity in the removal of the silyl groups.

The first straightforward *anti* stereospecific reaction with an enantiomerically enriched open-chain allylsilane was the deuteriodesilylation $914 \rightarrow 915$ + 916, in which the enantiomeric purity of the α -deuteriopropionic acid derived from the mixture corresponded, after allowing for the incomplete enantiomeric purity of the starting material and for the fact that *anti* stereospecificity gives opposite absolute configurations at the deuterium bearing carbon in each product, with that expected for a completely *anti* stereospecific reaction (Scheme 233).⁵⁷⁶

Scheme 233



The most wide-ranging results were carried out with the homochiral allylsilanes (*E*)-**917** and (*Z*)-**917**. These allylsilane reacted with a wide range of carbon electrophiles with, as far as could be measured by rotations, complete *anti* stereospecificity (Scheme 234).⁵⁷⁷ The analysis was helped by the fact that,

Scheme 234



with a phenyl group on the stereogenic center, and with a *cis* double bond in the allylsilanes (*Z*)-**917**, all the products **918-922**, cleanly had *trans* double bonds (>99%) as a consequence of reactions taking place only in the conformation **188** with hydrogen on the inside.

Other carbon electrophiles that have been shown in similar model reactions to give straightforward *anti* reactions are several aldehydes and their acetals, discussed separately below, ethylene oxide with the cyclic allylsilanes **923** giving the alcohols **924**,⁵⁷⁸ and aryl triflates in cross-coupling with the allylsilane **925**⁵⁷⁹ (Scheme 235). The last reaction however is



susceptible to manipulation, giving overall *syn* substitution when cesium or potassium fluoride is used as the catalyst in THF in place of TASF in DMF.

Heteroatom electrophiles also react stereospecifically anti, as shown by deuteriodesilylation of the allylsilanes (E)- and (Z)-917.580 Peracid epoxidation of *trans* allylsilanes is rather more apt to show some reaction in conformation 200 rather than only in conformation **188**, even when there is a phenyl group on the stereogenic center, as established in Scheme 52. Thus epoxidation of the allylsilane (*E*)-**917** gave some of the *cis*-allylic alcohol **928** as well as the *trans*alcohol **927**, whereas the *cis* isomer (*Z*)-**917** gave only the *trans*-alcohol **929**, but now all the products are enantiomerically enriched and the reactions are shown to be *anti* stereospecific (Scheme 236).⁵⁸¹ Reaction of palladium(II) chloride with the same allylsilanes (*E*)- and (*Z*)-**917** gave the π -allylpalladium complex **930** and its enantiomer **931**, respectively (Scheme 236).582

Scheme 236



In almost all of these reactions, the degree of *anti* stereospecificity appears to be essentially complete. However, using optical activity to measure the level of enantiomeric purity is inherently not susceptible to high accuracy or reliability, especially when the

allylsilanes are themselves far from enantiomerically pure. Given that other constraints are known to be able to override the *anti* preference (Schemes 52 and 228-231), it seemed likely that small amounts of *syn* reaction were going undetected. To deal with this problem, the reactions in Scheme 47 were repeated with enantiomerically pure allylsilane (*E*)-**932**, with measurements of enantiomeric and geometric purity by chiral GC for the starting material and by the attachment of a chiral auxiliary to degradation products for the products. The *cis* product **933** was enantiomerically pure, but the *trans* product **934** did show some loss of the *anti* stereospecificity (Scheme 237). The *cis*-allylsilane (*Z*)-**932** gave only the *trans*

Scheme 237



product 935, which was also contaminated with some of the product of syn reaction, although to a lesser extent.¹³⁸ The most likely explanation for most of the loss of stereospecificity is that attack in conformation 200 takes place entirely anti to the silyl group, but that the intermediate cation **936** does not completely maintain its configurational identity. Most of it simply loses the silyl group and gives directly the *cis* product **933**, but some of it undergoes rotation about the bond between C-1 and C-2, giving the cation 937, and hence the enantiomer 935 of the major trans product **934**. Attack in the conformation **188** anti to the silvl group leads to the intermediate **938**, which should have less propensity to undergo rotation about the bond between C-1 and C-2, and should simply lose the silvl group to give the major enantiomer 934.

The Lewis acid-catalyzed reactions of allylsilanes with aldehydes are somewhat more complicated. As usual, they are *anti* with respect to the allylsilane component, as shown in the most simple case by the formation of the alcohol **920** in the reaction of the allylsilane (E)-**917** with formaldehyde. But they are also selective at the second stereocenter created in the reaction, typically giving more of the *syn* arrangement of substituents on the backbone than of the *anti*. The selectivity is high (95:5) for the *trans* allylsilane, as in the example (*E*)-**917** \rightarrow **939** + **940**, but less (65:35) for the *cis*, as in the example (*Z*)-**917** \rightarrow **941** + **942** (Scheme 238).⁵⁸³ This pattern is the

Scheme 238



same as that found for achiral allylsilanes, like crotyltrimethylsilane (Scheme 201).⁵⁸⁴ The selectivity for the *anti* arrangement is higher when the aldehyde is more hindered, as with pivalaldehyde, and is similar when the C-3 substituent is phenyl in place of methyl. A consequence of this coupling of the stereochemistry at both centers is that, when there is no substituent on C-3, as in the allylsilane **943**, and there is no way of detecting the *anti* stereospecificity in the allylsilane fragment, the selectivity at the only new stereogenic center created in the product **944** is still high, although when the aldehyde is unbranched the selectivity is less (Scheme 238).^{585,586}

Antiperiplanar transition structures **945–947**, enlarged from the drawings used earlier **806** and **807** to include the orientation of the silyl group, are usually drawn for this type of reaction (Scheme 239).

Scheme 239



The aldehyde substituent R is in the clearly less hindered sector **945** when the allylsilane is *trans*, but has a less obvious preference, when the allylsilane is *cis*, between the arrangement **946**, where there is a gauche interaction between R and the phenyl group, and the alternative **947**, where it is close to the methyl group.⁵⁸³ The greater selectivity for the *syn* arrangement was evident in the reactions discussed earlier in Scheme 201, but was less extreme, because there was no substituent where the phenyl group is in the transition structure **946**.

When the allylsilane has electron-withdrawing ligands, the aldehyde coordinates to the silyl group, and the reaction is intramolecular **948**, with a synclinal approach of the two π -bonds, making a *cis*-allylsilane (**949**) give more (90:10) of the *syn* homoallylic alcohol than of the *anti*, but now the S_E2' reaction is stereospecifically *syn* for both diastereoisomers (Scheme 240).⁵⁸⁷ The same combination of absolute and relative stereocontrol works in the reaction of a cyclic allylsilane with benzaldehyde **950** \rightarrow **951** (Scheme 240).⁵⁸⁸

Scheme 240



3. Stereospecific S_E2' Reactions of AllyIsilanes in Synthesis⁵

a. **Protodesilylation.** The pair of allylsilanes **955** and **956**, prepared by a three-step stereoconvergent route from each of the separated propargylic alcohols **953** and **954**, underwent stereospecific protodesilylation to give the alkene **957**, in a synthesis of the Prelog–Djerassi lactone. The protodesilylation step set up the stereocenter C-6, remote from the influence of the other stereogenic centers C-2, C-3, and C-4, with the stereoconvergence overcoming the unsurprising lack of selectivity in the step **952** \rightarrow **953** + **954** (Scheme 241).⁵⁸⁹

In the protodesilylation step in Scheme 241, the stereospecificity was eroded somewhat. Although both allylsilanes **955** and **956** were free of the other pair of diastereoisomers, the product **957** was contaminated with 17% of its diastereoisomer at C-6, probably because some of the protonation initially took place at C-7, with a subsequent, and incompletely stereoselective, hydrogen shift to C-6. This is a pitfall in protodesilylation reactions of allylsilanes having two substituents at the allylic terminus stabilizing the formation of a cation at that site.⁵⁹⁰





b. Reactions with Carbonyl Groups and Acetals. The allylsilane **959** reacts with the aldehyde **958** in the presence of boron trifluoride etherate to give the homoallylic alcohol **960** with the usual *syn* disposition of substituents on the backbone. In the presence of magnesium bromide, the extra functionality in the aldehyde allowed an alternative pathway, with chelation between the benzyloxy group and the aldehyde by the Lewis acid, giving the *anti* product **961** (Scheme 242). The explanation for the change

Scheme 242



in the relative configuration of the substituents on the carbon backbone from *syn* to *anti* is that the transition structure changes from the usual *antiperiplanar* **945** to the *synclinal* **962**. Because of the chelation, the Lewis acid is *cis* to the carbon chain, and the aldehyde oxygen is effectively smaller. In consequence, it sits in the more crowded sector

adjacent to the stereogenic center of the allylsilane instead of adjacent to the terminal methyl group, and the vinylic hydrogen atom still sits in the most crowded sector.⁵⁹¹

In Lewis acid-catalyzed reactions, allylsilanes usually react more cleanly with acetals than with aldehydes, avoiding the formation of tetrahydrofurans that are major byproducts in the reactions in Scheme 242, as discussed below. Thus several allylsilanes of general structure **963** react with acetals to give largely the products **964** with the *syn* arrangement of substituents on C-5 and C-6 and a stereospecifically *anti* substitution in the transfer of chiral information from C-3 of the allylsilane **963** to C-5 of the product **964** (Scheme 243). The substituent X in

Scheme 243



the allylsilanes 963 has been hydrogen,⁵⁹² methyl, methoxy,^{593,594} acetoxy,⁵⁹⁵ and azido,⁵⁹⁶ and it has in most cases been available in either relative configuration 963 or 965 between the substituents on C-2 and C-3, and also in either absolute sense. In consequence the relative configurations between C-2 and C-5 can be controlled to be either **964** or **966**, respectively, or their enantiomers. The acetal can be aryl, alkyl and functionalized alkyl, like the aldehyde 958, and it does not always need to be prepared beforehand-it can be prepared in situ⁵⁹⁷ by mixing the aldehyde and the trimethylsilyl ether of the alcohol with trimethylsilyl triflate before adding the allylsilane.⁵⁹⁸ When the substituent X is an acetoxy group⁵⁹⁵ or an azido group,⁵⁹⁶ the product **964** can easily rearrange, or be caused to rearrange, suprafacially to give products 967 with the three stereogenic centers contiguous.

When the aldehyde is also chiral, matched and mismatched pairs can be combined. The pair **968** and **478** are matched for reaction in the presence of a chelating Lewis acid. The *synclinal* transition structure **971**, similar to **962**, places the methyl group on the opposite side of the carbonyl group from the attacking nucleophile, and the product is the homoallylic alcohol **969** with the *anti* relative configuration between C-5 and C-6. The only unusual feature here is that aluminum chloride appears, somewhat unusually, to be a chelating Lewis acid. The same pair **968** and **478** are also matched for reaction using a nonchelating Lewis acid like boron trifluoride. The

Stereochemical Control in Organic Synthesis

usual *antiperiplanar* transition structure **972**, similar to **945**, has the benzyloxy group on the opposite side of the carbonyl group from the attacking nucleophile in the Cornforth–Felkin–Anh model, and the product is cleanly the homoallylic alcohol **970** with the *syn* relative configuration between C-5 and C-6. With the mismatched pair **973** and **478**, the stereospecifically *anti* S_E2' process still controls the stereochemistry at C-5, but the configuration created at C-6 in the major product **974** is that of chelation control with an *antiperiplanar* transition structure, whether the Lewis acid is chelating or not (Scheme 244).

Scheme 244



Thus it appears that the chelated electrophile gives up its preference for a *synclinal* transition structure, and the nonchelated electrophile gives up its preference for the Cornforth–Felkin–Anh model. However, most of these reactions do not give in good yield directly the open-chain products of an S_E2' reaction. The open-chain products are the major products only with the more aggressive Lewis acids like aluminum chloride in the mismatched pairing. The major products with the other Lewis acids and with the matched pair, whatever the Lewis acid, are tetrahydrofurans, as discussed below, but with the same stereochemical relationships as those in the reactions in Scheme 244.⁵⁹⁹

The same pattern of an *anti* relationship between the two new stereocenters from a titanium tetrachloride reaction, and a *syn* relationship from the boron trifluoride reaction, was seen when C-4 carried a substituent, as in the reactions of the allylsilane **975** with the aldehyde **478** leading to the stereotriads **976** and **977** (Scheme 245). Chelation could be prevented by using a *tert*-butyldiphenylsilyl group in place of the benzyl, so that the enantiomeric allylsilane **978** reacted with the aldehyde **979** to give the *all-syn* isomer **980** whatever the Lewis acid (Scheme 245).⁶⁰⁰





In the most substantial application of this methodology, the allylsilane **982** was treated with the acetal **981**, and successively the allylsilanes **985** and **988** with the acetals derived from the aldehydes **984** and **987**, respectively, in the course of a synthesis of (+)-macbecin I (Scheme 246).⁶⁰¹

Scheme 246



The same powerful constraint, that the S_E2' reaction be stereospecifically *anti*, makes the enantiomerically pure aldehyde **990** combine with the racemic allylsilane **991** with little selectivity, giving equal amounts of the two products **992** and **993** (Scheme 247).⁶⁰²

Scheme 247



In the reactions with aldehydes, discussed above, tetrahydrofuran rearrangement products were mentioned as being major byproducts in the synthesis of the open-chain products like **960** and **961** in Scheme 242; **969**, **970**, and **974** in Scheme 244; and **976**, **977**, and **980** in Scheme 245. Thus the aldehyde **958** reacts with the allylsilane **973** in the presence of a nonchelating Lewis acid to give, as the major product, the tetrahydrofuran **994**. The initial attack can take place in the *antiperiplanar* approach **995**, the firstformed cation **996** undergoes a 1,2-silyl shift, with the resultant cation **997** being captured by the oxygen of the original aldehyde group, with rotation about the C-5 to C-6 bond at some stage to bring the oxygen atom into position to attack the cation (Scheme 248).

Scheme 248



The stereochemical constraints are the same as before: the stereochemistry at C-5 in the product **994** is controlled by the *anti* $S_E 2'$ reaction, the relationship between C-5 and C-6, corresponding to the *syn* arrangement in **960**, is explained by the *antiperiplanar* transition structure, and the two additional centers, C-3 and C-4, are controlled by the suprafacial shift of the silyl group in the first-formed cation **996** and the capture of the resultant cation **997** with inversion of configuration at C-3.⁶⁰³

The pair of cations **996** and **997** illustrated here are often subsumed in a drawing with a single bridging silyl group. However, bridging is not necessarily the best representation,⁶⁰⁴ although it is certainly a good representation of the transition structure of this easy rearrangement. Calculations for the gas phase suggest that the bridged structure is only a minimum for the parent β -trimethylsilylethyl cation, and that secondary cations are more likely to be hyperconjugating β -silyl cations as drawn here.⁶⁰⁵ Bridging is likely to be more important in the absence of solvation, and so the transfer from the gas phase to solution is only likely to make the hyperconjugating structures more favorable. Certainly bridging is not needed to explain the maintenance of stereochemistry—all that is needed to account for the graceful stereochemical displacements in the steps $996 \rightarrow 997 \rightarrow 994$ is the knowledge that the intermediate cations do not appear to rotate freely around the bond between C-3 and C-4, and nucleophiles will selectively attack such cations *anti* to the silyl group.

Similarly, when the aldehyde is chiral, the choice of Lewis acid affects the relative stereochemistry in the same way as in the reactions illustrated in Scheme 244, with the matched pair **968** and **478** giving different tetrahydrofurans **998** and **999** with different Lewis acids, and the mismatched pair **973** and **498** giving the tetrahydrofuran **1000** with all Lewis acids (Scheme 249). Again, all the stereo-

Scheme 249



chemical constraints are the same as for the openchain products but two additional stereogenic centers are controlled.⁵⁹⁹ The additional stereocenters are again potentially useful, because the phenyldimethylsilyl group can be converted with retention of configuration into a hydroxy group,²¹⁸ as in the conversion of the tetrahydrofuran *ent*-**994** into the alcohol **1001** (Scheme 249).⁶⁰³

The homochiral α -keto ester **1002** controlled the face of the carbonyl group being attacked, and the chiral but racemic allylsilane **1003** reacted with it to give one product **1004**, in which the silyl group had again been retained (Scheme 250).⁶⁰⁶ Because of the uncertainty which conformation, methyl inside, like **169**, or hydrogen inside, like **157**, it is not easy to predict which enantiomer of the allylsilane **1003**, with only a methyl group as the carbon substituent on the stereogenic center, will make the matched pair

Scheme 250



with the ketone **1002**. In the event, the product **1004** corresponds to attack by the *S* isomer, with the hydrogen atom inside like **188**, the more unusual conformation for this type of allylsilane. Two equivalents of the racemic allylsilane were used, so that there would be one full equivalent of each enantiomer available, but it is not clear in this case whether the *R* enantiomer could have been isolated enantiomerically enriched, or whether it would have suffered protodesilylation, a frequent cause of byproducts in this type of reaction. With achiral dicarbonyl compounds in place of the α -keto ester **1002**, the same diastereoselectivity is observed, and presumably both enantiomers of the allyl silane are consumed.⁶⁰⁷

In all the reactions described above in which the silvl group is not lost, there remains the possibility of removing it by some kind of β -elimination. In a few other reactions, that possibility does not arise. Thus the enantiomerically enriched allylsilane 1006 is also a boron enolate and its reaction with aldehydes **1005** is an aldol reaction giving the aldol **1008**. in which the silvl group remains in the molecule, helped by the fact that it is hindered and slow to be electrofugal. The absolute stereochemistry, however, is controlled by the presence of the silyl group, with the anti attack on the allylsilane taking place 1007 with the methyl group inside, like **200**. Because it is adjacent to a carbonyl group, the silyl group can easily be removed, and in this case doing so gave the pheromone sitophilure 1009 (Scheme 251).608

Scheme 251



c. Reactions with Iminium Ions. An iminium ion is similar to an aldehyde, or the oxenium ion intermediate in acetal reactions. Thus imines, prepared *in situ* from an aldehyde or its acetal and methyl carbamate, react with the family of allylsilanes **1010** in the same way as the aldehydes and their acetals did with the closely similar allylsilanes **965**, and with the same feature that cyclization and 1,2-silyl shift giving the pyrrolidine **1011** are major pathways to begin with, but warming the mixture gives the open-chain product **1012** (Scheme 252).⁶⁰⁹

d. Reactions with Enones. Most of the reactions of enones with allylsilanes having an S_E2'



stereochemistry are intramolecular and covered in section IX.G. In those intermolecular reactions in which the silyl group is retained, as with methyl vinyl ketone **1013** and the chiral allylsilane **1014**, having a hindered silyl group, the major product is the cyclopentane **1015**, which still has the silyl and acyl groups *trans*, as in the reaction in Scheme 217, but in addition has the methyl group *cis* to the silyl, showing that attack on the double bond probably takes place in the *synclinal* conformation **1016**, rearranging with silyl shift **1017**, with the allyl system *endo* and the methyl group inside, similar to the conformation **200** common with allylsilanes with a small group on the stereogenic center (Scheme 253).

Scheme 253



The various minor products can be identified as coming from a similar *endo* conformation, but with the methyl group outside, and from attack with the allyl system *exo* and with the methyl group either inside or outside.⁶¹⁰

The [3+2] cycloaddition pathway even takes place with α,β -unsaturated aldehydes, giving control of the stereochemistry of four or five contiguous centers in products like **1018**. The stereochemistry is that expected of attack on the allylsilane *anti* to the silyl group in a conformation with the branched carbon, C-2, outside, like **188** (Scheme 254).⁶¹¹





The same type of reaction with α , β -unsaturated esters, however, gives largely cyclobutane products

1021 and **1022** without silyl shift, and with little control of the relative stereochemistry in the two new stereogenic centers. Presumably there is little to choose between the conformations **1019** and **1020**, since the silyl group will be oriented on the opposite side from the ester group (Scheme 255).⁶¹²

Scheme 255



The allylsilane **1025** is also a silyl enol ether, related to the boron enolate in Scheme 251. Its reaction with enones like **1024**, catalyzed by trityl perchlorate, is a Mukaiyama–Michael reaction, giving the 1,5-diketone **1027**, but the absolute stereo-chemistry is again controlled by the presence of the silyl group. The allylsilane is attacked *anti*, from the conformation with the hydrogen atom inside like **188**, and the relative configuration is *anti* between the two newly created stereogenic centers in a chairlike transition structure **1026** (Scheme 256).⁶¹³

Scheme 256



e. Reactions with Other Carbon Electrophiles. Simmons–Smith reactions on chiral allyl-silanes, or better the Yamamoto version,⁶¹⁴ give cyclopropylmethylsilanes with high diastereoselectivity when the carbon substituent on the stereogenic center is branched.^{143,146} Thus the allylsilane **1028** gives the cyclopropane **1029**, and this can be opened without loss of the silyl group to give the tetrahydrofuran **1030** (Scheme 257).⁶¹⁵ As already seen in Scheme 54, the silyl group may also be removed by electrophilic opening of the cyclopropane ring, giving overall an S_E2' reaction.



f. Reactions with Oxygen and Selenium Electrophiles. Stereospecific epoxidation of an allylsilane, and its desilylative opening, has been used in a synthesis of (\pm) -dihydronepetalactone, where the epoxidation of the mixture of allylsilanes **1031** was designed to have the *exo* preference for attack on the bicyclic system matched to the preference for attack *anti* to the silyl group in *both* allylsilanes. The only product was the allylic alcohol **1032** with the propenyl group *endo*, ready for an oxy-Cope rearrangement (Scheme 258).⁶¹⁶

Scheme 258



It has also been used in a synthesis in the mevinolin field to make the diol **1034** from the allylsilane **1033** (Scheme 259).⁶¹⁷

Scheme 259



In open-chain systems, the epoxidation of an allylsilane like **1035** is relatively straightforward, with high (>95:5) stereoselectivity when C-2 is branched, but lower (80:20 or worse), when it is not, as expected from the results in Scheme 52. The epoxide **1036** can easily be opened with loss of the silyl group to give the *trans* allylic alcohol **1037**, establishing the 1,4relationship between C-2 and C-5. This allylic alcohol is then set up for stereoselective epoxidation and further manipulation to give an intermediate **1038** for polyketide synthesis (Scheme 260).⁶¹⁸

However, the presence of nucleophilic substituents in functionalized allylsilanes like these can lead to opening of the epoxide without loss of the silyl group. Thus the amide **1039** stereoselectively gives the lactone **1041** by carbonyl participation in the opening of the epoxide **1040**. Such intermediates still have a silyl group β to a nucleofugal group, and are easily



opened stereospecifically *anti* to give a *cis* allylic alcohol **1042** that creates overall the new stereocenter at C-5 with the expected relationship with that at C-3 for an *anti* S_E2' reaction. Curiously, the inversion of configuration at C-4 in the step **1040** \rightarrow **1041**, followed by the *anti* elimination giving a *cis* double bond in **1042**, makes the reaction **1039** \rightarrow **1042** formally a *syn* S_E2' reaction. The alcohol **1042** forms the lactone **1043**, which was hydrogenated to give the carpenter bee pheromone with the correct relative stereochemistry between C-2 and C-5 (Scheme 261).⁶¹⁹

Scheme 261



Carboxylic acids are even better than amides in giving high yields of lactones like **1041**, whereas esters are more likely to lead to an epoxide that can be isolated, and to its direct opening to give a *trans* allylic alcohol.⁶²⁰ If the ester is reduced to an alcohol before the epoxidation, that too can open the epoxide and give a tetrahydrofuran.⁶²¹

In the allylsilane **1044** the nucleophilic carboxylic acid group is one further atom away from the epoxide, but participation still occurred with the formation of a γ -lactone by way of a C-4 to C-5 silyl shift **1045** \rightarrow **1046**. The new stereocenter at C-6 was correctly set up, and the subsequent elimination, which this time, with good precedent,⁶²² was merely stereoselective for the formation of a *trans* double bond, rather than

stereospecifically *anti*, gave the allylic silyl ether **1047** that is the overall result of an *anti* S_E2' reaction on the allylsilane (Scheme 262). The silyl ether **1047**, having had stereochemical information stereospecifically moved from C-4 to C-6, had the desired 1,4-relationship between C-3 and C-6 for a synthesis of nonactin.⁶²³

Scheme 262



Epoxidation of the allylsilane **1025** gave largely the alcohol **1048**, the result of reaction in the conformation **1049** with the methyl group inside (Scheme 263), in contrast to the reactions in Schemes 251 and 256.⁶²⁴

Scheme 263



Osmium tetraoxide, discussed earlier (see Scheme 50), has a useful complementary selectivity to that of epoxidation, and again the elimination step may or may not be carried out. Dihydroxylation *anti* to the silyl group in the cyclic allylsilane **1050** gave only the one diol **1051**, which was used in a synthesis of (\pm) -shikimic acid (**1052**, Scheme 264).⁶²⁵ A later synthesis of shikimic acid, based on a similar dihydroxylation **1054** \rightarrow **1055**, was followed by silyl-to-hydroxy conversion²¹⁸ to give the intermediate **1055** (Scheme 264), an improvement over the earlier route, where the silyl group had to be removed and oxygen reinstated.⁶²⁶

In an open-chain system, the reaction of osmium tetraoxide on the allylsilane **1056** gave, with an *anti* to *syn* selectivity of 83:17, the diol **1057**, which lactonized to give the lactone **1058**. Because there was no inversion of configuration at C-4 the relationship between C-3 and C-4 is opposite to that in the lactone **1041** obtained by epoxidation, but the relationship between C-3 and C-5 is the same (Scheme 265).⁶²⁷ The free hydroxyl group in the lactone **1058** can be used to introduce nitrogen functionality, and silyl-to-hydroxy conversion²¹⁸ then gives the highly functionalized lactone **1059**.⁶²⁸ The same sequence

Scheme 264



from the diastereoisomeric lactone **1060** also introduced nitrogen functionality into the lactone **1061**, which was induced to undergo elimination to give the protected amino acid **1062**, suitable for the synthesis of peptide isosteres (Scheme 265).⁶²⁹

Scheme 265



Similarly, osmium tetraoxide and the allylsilane **1063** gave, with 94:6 selectivity, the γ -lactone **1064**. Reduction of the lactone, acetal formation, silyl-to-hydroxy conversion²¹⁸ and acetal exchange gave the 2-azidodeoxytaloside (**1065**, Scheme 266).⁶³⁰ Since both the absolute configuration and the relationship between C-2 and C-3, can be controlled in either sense, and since a *cis* double bond used in place of the *trans* would change the relative stereochemistry between C-3 and C-5, every possible enantiomer and diastereoisomer of this kind of molecule can in principle be created by epoxidation or osmium tetraoxide reactions.

Scheme 266



Asymmetric dihydroxylation can be superimposed to enhance the diastereoselectivity stemming from the allylsilane. A dihydroquinidine-derived catalyst matches the sense for attack *anti* to the silyl group in the enantiomer **1066**, and the lactone **1067** is produced with higher selectivity (91:9) than with the achiral reagent (85:15, similar to the 87:13 ratio from the corresponding acid in Scheme 264). In contrast, the dihydroquinine-derived catalyst is a mismatch (Scheme 267).⁶²⁸ Asymmetric dihydroxylation can also be used for kinetic resolution in this series, but the degree of kinetic resolution is not yet high.

Scheme 267



For sugar synthesis, the dihydroxylation of an allylsilane followed by silyl-to-hydroxy conversion²¹⁸ gives a 1,2,3-triol derivative. Thus the reaction of the allylsilane **1072** with osmium tetraoxide followed by acetylation gave the triacetate **1073**, and silyl-to-hydroxy conversion gave the hexitol derivative **1074** (Scheme 268).⁶³¹ Epoxidation–elimination gave the allylic diol **1075**, which could be dihydroxylated to give other diastereoisomers.

In another approach to sugar systems, the osmium tetraoxide reaction was carried out on the allylsilanes **1076** and **1078** having hydroxyl groups on the stereogenic centers. Because the hydroxyl group is not large and because a C–O bond conjugated to the allyl system would reduce the nucleophilicity of the double bond, the conformation adopted is relatively cleanly that in which the oxygen group is inside **1080**. In

Scheme 268



this arrangement, the C–O bond is not conjugated with the π -system, and, especially when the substituent on the double bond *cis* to the stereogenic center is hydrogen, the A^{1,3} interaction is small. In consequence the *trans*-allylsilane **1076** was highly selective (>97:3) in favor of the triol **1077**, but the *cis*allylsilane **1078** was less so (80:20), although still in the same sense, in favor of the triol **1079** (Scheme 269).⁶³² Similar work, with a terminal double bond

Scheme 269



and an acetoxy group on the stereogenic center, also showed that the major product came from the conformation with the acetoxy group inside, and added that the degree of selectivity was affected by the electronic donor capacity of the substituents on the silyl group.⁶³³

Selenoetherification was moderately selective for the selenium electrophile attacking *anti* to the silyl group in the allylsilane **1081** giving the *trans, trans*tetrahydrofuran **1082**. The selenium was removed by tin hydride reduction and the silyl group converted into a hydroxyl,²¹⁸ to make the *cis*-alcohol **1083** with the opposite relative configuration to that of the major product (73:27) obtained directly from the alcohol corresponding to the allylsilane (Scheme 270).⁶³⁴

Scheme 270



g. Reactions with Nitrogen Electrophiles. A mixture of the cyclic allylsilanes **1084** and **1085** reacted with ethoxycarbonylnitrene to give the allylic carbamates **1086** and **1087**, presumably by way of the aziridines. The mixture rich in the *cis* isomer **1084** reacts with what appears to be high *anti* stereospecificity, but the mixture rich in the *trans* isomer **1085** gives the same major product, the *trans* isomer **1086**, but with lower stereoselectivity (Scheme 271).⁶³⁵ This result is in line with the lower ste-

Scheme 271



reospecificity found for cyclic allylsilanes in protodesilylation (Scheme 231), and is probably caused by the incoming electrophile meeting a 1,3-diaxial interaction with the methyl group were it to attack *anti* to the silyl group. The electrophile in this case is larger, and the loss of stereospecificity may well be greater, but direct comparisons have not been made. Nitrodesilylation of an open-chain allylsilane is better behaved stereochemically, with the allylsilanes

973 and **1089**, giving the allylic nitro compounds, stereospecifically *anti*, and hence, after reduction and protection the peptide isosteres **1088** and **1090** (Scheme 272).⁶³⁶

Scheme 272



Nitrosation of an allylsilane also has the feature of a nucleophilic atom in what was originally the electrophile being poised to capture a rearranged cation. The eventual products from nitrosation of the allylsilanes **963** (X = Me, OMe, OBn, or OAc) are the isoxazolines 1091, from which the silvl group has actually been lost. The first intermediates after the oxygen atom coordinates to C-3 must lose a proton to give the silicon-containing isoxazolines 1092. These are set up to lose a silvl group and then regain a proton. The relative configuration between C-2 and C-3, meanwhile, has been set up stereospecifically with a high level of control (\geq 95:5) from the original relationship between C-2 and C-3, as shown by the fact that the diastereoisomers 1093 give diastereoisomeric isoxazolines 1094 (Scheme 273).637

Scheme 273



h. Hydroboration of Allylsilanes. Hydroboration of allylsilanes is only marginally an electrophilic attack, but once again it is substantially affected by the silyl group. The selectivity for the boron to attach itself to C-3 of the allyl system is higher than for the corresponding alkenes lacking the silvl group, and the stereoselectivity is that expected for *anti* attack. For those allylsilanes like (E)-1095 with a methyl group on the stereogenic center and a trans double bond, the stereoselectivity is greatly affected by the hydroborating agent, with hindered boranes like 9-BBN usually reacting with the allylsilane in conformation 1096, with the hydrogen atom inside. With those allylsilanes having a branched substituent on the stereogenic center and/or having a cis double bond like (Z)-1095, the conformation is, as usual, reliably that with the hydrogen atom inside, and reaction takes place in the sense 1100 with most hydroborating agents. Both the regioselectivity and the stereoselectivity in these two reactions are >95: 5. The products of hydroboration, **1097** and **1101**, can then be oxidized in the usual way to give the alcohols 1098 and 1102, and then oxidized again by the related silvl-to-hydroxy conversion²¹⁸ to give the differentiated 1,3-diols 1099 and 1103 (Scheme 274).¹⁵⁰

The intermediate boranes like **1097** can be used in stereospecific C-C bond formation, as in the formation of the 3,5-disubstituted nitrile **1104**, and with suitable substrates like the allylsilanes **1105**



and **1108**, the same stereoselectivity in the hydroboration can, be used to set up 1,2-related centers and 1,2,3-related centers in silyl alcohols **1106** and **1109** and in the corresponding diols **1107** and **1110** (Scheme 275).¹⁵⁰ The stereochemical relationship in the 1,3-diol **1107** is the opposite of that produced by hydroboration of the corresponding allylic alcohol derivative.⁶³⁸

Scheme 275





When the allylsilane has an oxygen substituent on the stereogenic center, as in **1111**, the silicon still controls the regiochemistry, and the stereochemistry is, somewhat surprisingly, that in which the hydrogen atom is inside **1112**, giving as the major product the 1,3-diol derivative **1113**. Replacing the silyl group with a *tert*-butyl group, as in **1114**, results in a change both of regiochemistry and in the sense of the stereochemistry **1115**, with the major product being the 1,2-diol derivative **1116** (Scheme 276).⁶³⁹

The hydroboration of the allylsilanes **1117** and **1119** has been used to set up the 1,3-relationships in **1118** and **1120** in syntheses of tetrahydrolipsta-tin¹¹¹ and nonactic acid,⁶⁴⁰ respectively, and the hydroboration of the allylsilane **1121** in the synthesis
Scheme 276



of the selectively protected triol **1123**, in which the ketone group at C-2 was reduced, intramolecularly and stereoselectively, by the borane attached at C-6 in the precursor to the silanediol **1122** (Scheme 277).⁶⁴¹

Scheme 277



4. Stereocontrolled Syntheses of Allylsilanes

Of all the methods for the synthesis of allylsilanes,⁶⁴² only a few are suitable for the synthesis of stereodefined, and usually homochiral, allylsilanes.

The allylsilanes (*E*)- and (*Z*)-**917** were prepared by cross-coupling, catalyzed by a ferrocene-based homochiral palladium catalyst, of the α -silylbenzyl Grignard reagent **1124** and *trans*- or *cis*-vinyl bromides, respectively (Scheme 278).⁶⁴³ The enantiomeric excesses are much better for the *trans*-allylsilanes.

Scheme 278



A widely used route is based on Claisen rearrangements of one kind or another. These include the normal⁶⁴⁴ allyl vinyl ether rearrangement used in the synthesis of the allylsilanes **1127**, **1129**, and **1163**. A single enantiomer of the allylic alcohol **1125** can undergo Claisen rearrangement with the methyl group equatorial **1126**, the major pathway, or axial **1128**, giving the pair of allylsilanes **1127** and **1129** (Scheme 279). These allylsilanes differ in *two* re-

Scheme 279



spects, double-bond geometry and absolute configuration at the silicon center. This seeming stereochemical divergence is therefore corrected in the next step (Scheme 288), with a stereospecifically *anti* process converging on a single alcohol **1162**.

The Eschenmoser variant using *N*,*N*-dimethylacetamide dimethyl acetal on the same allylic alcohol **1125** gave the allylsilane **914** (Scheme 280).⁵⁷⁶ The

Scheme 280



Ireland–Claisen version was used for the synthesis of the allylsilanes **959**, **963**, **965**, **968**, **973**, **1010**, and **1093**, with both absolute configurations of the allylic oxygen and of the enolate geometry **1130**, **1131**, **1133**, and **1134**, giving access to all four possible isomers **1093**, **1132**, **1010**, and **963** (Scheme 280).⁶⁴⁵

Another variant is the *ortho* ester rearrangement, which was used to synthesize the allylsilane **975**

(from Scheme 245), with the trisubstituted double bond set up by a silylformylation reaction of propyne followed by vinylsilane equilibration **1135** \rightarrow **1136** and an enzymatic resolution to give the allylic alcohol **1137** (Scheme 281).⁶⁴⁶

Scheme 281



A different method using stereodefined allylic alcohols is the stereospecifically *anti* displacement of an allylic acetate or benzoate by the phenyldimethylsilyl-cuprate reagent **1139**. This reaction is highly stereospecific, and regioselectivity is complete when the acetate group is on a tertiary carbon.⁵⁷¹ Regiocontrol is not complete when the acetate or benzoate is on a secondary carbon, but it is often good if the double bond is *cis*, when the silyl group selectively attaches itself with allylic shift, as in the reaction **1138** \rightarrow **1140**. A complementary procedure is to assemble the cuprate on a carbamate group, when the reaction is intramolecular, stereospecifically *syn*, and takes place with high regiocontrol with allylic shift **1141** \rightarrow **1142** (Scheme 282).⁶⁴⁷

Scheme 282



Procedures like these were used in the syntheses of the allylsilanes 236, 239, 955, 956, 1031, 1033, 1210, 1241, and 1256. It is a highly adaptable procedure for convergent synthesis, as in the example in Scheme 241, where a diastereoisomeric pair of propargylic alcohols, after separation, could be made to converge on a pair of allylsilanes that, differing in two respects, are both set up to give a single stereoisomer in the protodesilylation step. Convergence was achieved in this case by reducing one acetylene to a trans double bond and the other to a cis. Reaction of the silvl cuprate reagent on the acetates then gave the same pair of allylsilanes from each. For the allenylsilane 1299, another complementary procedure used a propargylic sulfonate with the silvl group attached to the terminal acetylene, and lithium dimethylcuprate. The case of 1033 is actually a reaction of the silvllithium reagent on an allylic epoxide, a reaction that was much affected in its regiochemistry by the nature of the silvlmetal species.648

A better method starting from an allylic alcohol uses intramolecular silylsilylation (discussed in sec-

tion XVIII.3.A) of the silyl ether (*E*)-**1143** to set up three adjacent stereocenters in the silyl ether **1144**. Peterson elimination then establishes the allylsilane **1145** with a *trans* double bond, cleanly the result of allylic shift, and the same sequence, but using the silyl ether (*Z*)-**1143** stereoisomeric at the double bond, gives the enantiomeric allylsilane **1146** (Scheme 283).⁶⁴⁹

Scheme 283



Another method based on an intramolecular reaction uses the resident carbinol stereocenter in the homoallylic alcohol **1147** to deliver the silylating agent to an allylic anion **1148** to give selectively the *anti*-(*E*)-allylsilane **1149** (Scheme 284).⁶⁵⁰ This al-



lylsilane was converted²¹⁸ to the diol **1150**, after the double bond had been removed by hydrogenation.

A rather long route to homochiral allylsilanes has the advantages that the regiochemistry is completely controlled, that the double bond can be controlled as either cis or trans, and that the intermediates give an opportunity for enriching the enantiomeric purity. A β -silvl ester **1151** is subjected to an aldol reaction to give as the major diastereoisomer, typically 70%, the alcohol 1152. The relative stereochemistry between C-2 and C-3 is controlled by the stereoselectivity of β -silyl enolate alkylations, discussed in section XIV.B, and the stereochemistry between C-2 and C-3' is controlled by the constraints of the aldol transition structure. For good stereocontrol in this step, the group R must be fairly small, with benzyl, allyl, and (trimethylsilyl)ethyl as usually effective. The decarboxylative elimination of the β -hydroxy acid can be anti stereospecific giving the trans-allylsilane (E)-1153, or it can be syn stereospecific, by way of the β -lactone, giving the *cis*-allylsilane (*Z*)-**1153** (Scheme 285).⁶⁵¹ The carbon group on C-3 of the





ester and the aldehyde can be interchanged, so that the regioisomers of the allylsilanes are equally easy to make. The esters can be set up with high levels of enantiomeric purity by conjugate addition of the silvlcuprate reagent to α,β -unsaturated imides carrying chiral auxiliaries,⁶⁵² or by adding carbon cuprates to β -silyl- α , β -unsaturated *N*-acylsultams.⁶⁵³ The various intermediates in this synthesis give several opportunities for enriching the major enantiomer. This method was used to make the enantiomerically pure allylsilanes (*E*)- and (*Z*)-**932**, and the racemic allylsilanes (E)- and (Z)-1095. To optimize the yields, the other diastereoisomers of the aldol intermediate like 1152 can be separated and treated appropriately to make the whole mixture of aldols converge on either the *cis* or the *trans* allylsilane. This was the method used to make the allylsilane 1044.

Another effective method is the combination of an allylmetal species that is also a vinylsilane with an electrophile, as illustrated by the combination of the aldehyde 1070 with the allylborane 1071 giving the allylsilane 1072 in Scheme 268. Other methods of synthesis include the hydrosilylation of dienes catalyzed by homochiral catalysts, as used in the synthesis of the allylsilanes 925,579 949, and 950,588 and illustrated in Scheme 407. The reduction of 3-silylated allylic carbonates,⁵⁸⁶ catalyzed by a homochiral binaphthyl-derived catalyst, was used in the synthesis of the allylsilane (Z)-917. The allylsilane 1243 was enantiomerically enriched by resolving an intermediate in its preparation, the 3-silylcyclohexene-2-carboxylic acid. The allylsilanes 1076 and 1078 were prepared by adding (phenyldimethylsilyl)lithium to the (benzyloxy)crotonaldehydes. The allylsilanes 896 and 1050 were prepared by Diels-Alder reactions, as illustrated $1053 \rightarrow 1054$ in Scheme 264. The allylsilanes 1117 and 1121 were prepared by adding the appropriate *cis*-vinylcuprate to the enone system carrying the phenyldimethylsilyl group in the β -position. Finally, a homochiral susbtituent on an allylsilane anion allows stereoselective alkylation, as illustrated in Scheme 461 with the synthesis of the homochiral allylsilane 1917.

G. Intramolecular Electrophilic Attack on Allylsilanes

Intramolecular reactions are so much controlled by the folding of the connecting chain, and the influence of resident stereogenic centers in the chain, that the role of the silyl group in controlling stereochemistry is often subordinate, except in those cases where the silyl group is attached to a stereogenic center. The various categories of intramolecular reactions are treated below in the same order as their intermolecular counterparts above: reactions with protons, carbonyl groups, and acetals, iminium ions, enones, and other electrophiles.

Protodesilylation of the allylsilane **1154** gave largely the product **1155** with the *syn*-1,3-related centers by intramolecular delivery of the proton in a chairlike transition structure **1156** (Scheme **286**).⁶⁵⁴

Scheme 286



In reactions with aldehydes and their acetals, the preference for antiperiplanar over synclinal transition structures was used to explain the relative stereochemistry in the reactions discussed in connection with Schemes 201 and 239, but there was no proof that antiperiplanar transition structures were actually involved. In a test of this aspect of stereochemistry in a constrained system **1157**, the preference proved to be for synclinal transition structures **1158**, with a 60° torsional angle, leading to the bicyclic alcohol **1159** to a greater extent than the antiperiplanar transition structure **1160**, leading to its diastereoisomer **1161** (Scheme 287).⁶⁵⁵ Changes

Scheme 287



in the Lewis acid used to catalyze the reaction did not change the *anti* selectivity in the allylsilane fragment, which was essentially complete, but they did influence the preference for the synclinal over the

antiperiplanar orientation of the double bonds in the transition structure, probably because of the differing steric demands of the Lewis acids. The largest preference was shown with a proton (95:5) and the lowest with tin(IV) chloride (60:40), and other Lewis acids gave ratios in between. The Z orientation of the deuterium atom in the products showed that the S_E2' attack by the electrophile took place *anti* to the silyl group, but the synclinal and antiperiplanar preferences controlling the relative stereochemistry of the new tetrahedral carbon atoms in the diastereoisomeric alcohols **1159** and **1161** were, of course, independent of that feature and showed up without the deuterium atom.⁶⁵⁶

It is also possible to catalyze the reaction of allylsilanes with aldehydes using base or fluoride ion. The normal consequence is to lose regiospecificity, but in a constrained case, like that in Scheme 287, the regiochemistry is fixed by the system, and the effect on the stereochemistry can be followed. The reaction using tetrabutylammonium fluoride is still stereospecifically anti, but no longer to as high a degree, and it is much more selective for the antiperiplanar route than the *synclinal*. Thus the substrate **1157** gave largely the same products **1159** and **1161**, but in a ratio of 20:80, and the double-bond geometry was only 80:20 in favor of the Z isomer illustrated. The diastereoisomer of 1157, with the H and D interchanged, gave the same two diastereoisomers, but largely the *E* isomer, with the same 80:20 selectivity, showing that the reaction did not take place by way of a free allylic anion.⁶⁵⁵

Some intramolecular reactions are even more constrained. The mixture of *R*, *trans*-**1127** and *S*, *cis*-**1129** allylsilanes converge on the alcohol **1162**. This result is compatible with an antiperiplanar transition structure for the *trans* isomer and a synclinal transition structure for the *cis*, both reacting stereospecifically *anti* with respect to the allylsilane fragment (Scheme **288**).⁶⁵⁷ The similar in-

Scheme 288



tramolecular reaction between the allylsilane and aldehyde groups in the ketoaldehyde **1163** was used to prepare the alcohol **1164** in a synthesis of secokaurenes (Scheme 288).⁶⁵⁸ This reaction was chemoselective for attack at the aldehyde group, apparently following the synclinal stereochemistry of the allylsilane **1129**, with the aldehyde group oriented away from the ring.

Synclinal transition structures, although not proved for less rigid structures, would explain why the cyclization of the allylsilane **1165** is selective for the formation of a *cis* arrangement of the substituents in the tetrahydrofuran **1166**,⁶⁵⁹ and why the cyclization of the allylsilane **1167** to a piperidine **1168** is selective for the formation of a *trans* arrangement across the newly formed bond (Scheme 289).⁶⁶⁰ On

Scheme 289



the other hand, in a reaction in which the electrophilic double bond is endo, the cyclization of the intermediate **1170** derived in situ from the alcohol **1169** acetal of benzaldehyde appears to be antiperiplanar, with all the substituents in the product **1171** equatorial on the ring (Scheme 289).⁶⁶¹

As in the reactions in Schemes 118, 119, and 198–200, acetal stereochemistry can control the creation of a new stereocenter. In the cyclization of the allylsilane **1172**, this type of control is again accompanied by the formation of a *trans* arrangement of the substituents on the tetrahydropyran ring of the products **1175** and **1176** (Scheme 290). Although

Scheme 290



the enantioselectivity is low, this reaction has strong mechanistic implications, because the reaction of the corresponding allylstannane remarkably gives as the major product (93:7) the diastereoisomer 1176, with the enantiomeric relationship at the two new stereogenic centers. The explanation offered is that the allylsilane 1172, as the less nucleophilic reagent, reacts with cationic, S_N1-like transition structures **1173** and **1174**, and not by an S_N 2-like transition structure. Of the two reasonable transition structures of this type, the one 1173 leading to the major product 1175 has a smaller steric interaction between the side chains than the alternative 1174. The allylstannane, being more nucleophilic, reacts with an S_N2-like transition structure, with the Lewis acid coordinated to the oxygen atom adjacent to the axial methyl group.278

The possibility of using chelating Lewis acids opens up possibilities of stereocontrol peculiarly suited to the use of allylsilanes. Thus the cyclization onto the ketone group in the β -keto ester **1177** is controlled by chelation with the ester carbonyl group to give only one product **1178**,⁶⁶² and a ring **1181** can be formed in one pot from 2,3-butanedione and the doubly nucleophilic allylzincate derived from the (iodoallyl)silane **1179**, with better than 75:1 stereocontrol from the chelated intermediate **1180** (Scheme 291).⁶⁶³

Scheme 291



The allylsilane **1182** also has the resident stereogenic center adjacent to the electrophilic carbon, which is attacked in a conformation with the phenyl group more or less eclipsing the hydrogen atom to give the homoallylic alcohol **1183** (Scheme 292).⁶⁶⁴

Scheme 292



In contrast, the allylsilanes **1184** and **1185** appear to react with stereospecific inversion of configuration at the acetal-like electrophilic center rather than by control from the resident stereogenic center (Scheme 293).⁶⁶⁵

The allylsilane **1186**, which has the resident stereogenic center adjacent to the nucleophilic instead



of the electrophilic carbon, and no possibility of chelation, gives largely the pair of isomers **1187** from reaction, which is best explained with the methyl group equatorial in a chairlike, synclinal transition structure (Scheme 294).⁶⁶⁶ An antiperiplanar transi-

Scheme 294



tion structure with the methyl group equatorial would give the minor isomer **1188**.

In systems with more distant stereogenic centers, stereocontrol can be achieved by tailoring the Lewis acid or by using fluoride ion catalysis instead. Thus the cyclization of the allylsilane **1189** was controllable within limits for the formation of either diastereoisomer **1190** or **1191** by the right choice of Lewis acid or fluoride ion as the catalyst (Scheme 295).⁶⁶⁷

Scheme 295



This flexibility, together with additional stereocontrol from the geometry of the double bond, and from the use of protic acid as well, has been exploited with the allylsilane **1192**, and several similar allylsilanes, in syntheses of sesquiterpene lactones like frullano-lide (Scheme 295).⁶⁶⁸

In the cyclization to iminium ions, useful selectivity compatible with synclinal transition structures has been found for the formation of five-membered rings, when either both double bonds are exocyclic to the ring being formed $1193 \rightarrow 1194^{669}$ or when one of them is endocyclic $1195 \rightarrow 1196$ (Scheme 296).⁶⁷⁰ The same selectivity in the cyclization of the double allylsilane 1197 onto an imine with the formation of the *trans* disubstituted pyrrolidine 1198 gave a new

Scheme 296





allylsilane for a second iminium ion cyclization to give the bridgehead amine **1199** (Scheme 296).⁶⁷¹

The same is true in the formation of six-membered rings with both double bonds exocyclic $1200 \rightarrow 1202^{672}$ and with one endocyclic $1203 \rightarrow 1205$,⁶⁷³ showing a preference for synclinal transition structures **1201** and **1204**. The only seven-membered ring-forming reaction is one with an endocyclic double bond $1206 \rightarrow 1208$,⁶⁷⁴ showing the same preference for a synclinal transition structure **1207** (Scheme 297).

Scheme 297



With the silyl group attached to a stereogenic center, the allylsilane **1209** reacted *anti* to the silyl group with the iminium ion system of the nitrone to give the *trans* arrangement at C-2 and C-6 of the piperidine ring for a synthesis of cannabisativine (Scheme 298).⁶⁷⁵ The iminium ion **1211**, prepared *in*

Scheme 298



situ from a secondary amine **1210** and an aldehyde, also reacted intramolecularly to give the piperidine **1212**, an intermediate in a synthesis of (–)-morphine (Scheme 298). The relative stereochemistry between the two newly created stereogenic centers was controlled by the preference for the conformation **1211** to be better than 20:1, and the absolute control appeared to be nearly completely *anti*, with the precursor of the allylsilane **1210** having an e.e. of 96% and the product **1212** having an e.e. of 91%.⁶⁷⁶

1212

OMe

1211

Many factors affect the stereochemistry in cyclizations to enones.⁶⁷⁷ The product structure can have an influence, with the formation of the triquinane **1214** from the allylsilane **1213** being the result of a natural preference for both ring fusions to be *cis* (Scheme 299).⁶⁷⁸ Similarly the formation of very largely one diastereoisomer of the cyclopentane **1216** may simply be a result of a preference for the two substituents to be *trans* with the absolute control stemming from the chiral auxiliary (Scheme 299).⁶⁷⁹

Scheme 299



Stereochemical Control in Organic Synthesis

As with carbonyl compounds and iminium ions, the preference for synclinal or antiperiplanar transition structures affects the relative stereochemistry when both the nucleophilic and electrophilic carbons carry substituents. The evidence from intermolecular reactions with enones (Schemes 219 and 220) is ambiguous, and the preferred folding of the chain in intramolecular reactions will constrain whatever natural preference allylsilanes may have. The folding will also be different when both double bonds involved are exocyclic to the ring being formed, and when one or both of them is endocyclic.

The usual result in the formation of five-membered rings when both double bonds are exocyclic appears to be a preference for one or another synclinal approach. Thus the Lewis acid-catalyzed cyclizations of the allylsilanes **1217** and **1219** gave the cyclopentanes **1218** and **1220**, but fluoride ion catalysis with a similar substrate **1221** to the latter gave the product **1222** expected from an antiperiplanar transition structure or from a different synclinal transition structure **1221** (Scheme 300).^{680,681}

Scheme 300



Similarly in the formation of six-membered rings when both double bonds are exocyclic, there is a preference for the substituents to come out *trans*, with control also from the substituents on the carbon atoms forming the ring adopting equatorial orientations, whether they are adjacent to the nucleophilic carbon **1223** \rightarrow **1224** or the electrophilic carbon **1225** \rightarrow **1226** (Scheme 301).^{682,683}

Scheme 301



On the other hand, the allylsilanes (*E*)- and (*Z*)-**1227** having no controlling stereogenic centers, are stereospecific, the stereochemistry of the two side chains in the products **1228** and **1229** depending upon the stereochemistry of the allylsilane (Scheme 302).⁶⁸⁴

Scheme 302



In the cyclization of the enones **1230**, where one of the double bonds is endocyclic, the major products **1232** have the vinyl group and the hydrogen atom at the ring junction *cis*, with the sense in which they are *cis* stemming from the substituents R^1-R^3 around the ring being formed. The substituent R^1 favors a transition structure, summarized as **1231**, in which it is axial, and R^2 and R^3 favor transition structures in which either or both are equatorial; when they are in competition, R^3 is the more important influence (Scheme 303).⁶⁸⁵ This chemistry has been used in a synthesis of linaridial.⁶⁸⁶

Scheme 303



The cyclization of the dienone **1233**, where again there is one endo- and one exocyclic double bond, shows a preference for the product **1236** of the synclinal transition structure **1234** rather than the antiperiplanar transition structure **1235** (Scheme 304). This chemistry has been used in a synthesis of nootkatone.⁶⁸⁷

The fluoride ion-catalyzed reaction on the same dienone, however, gave a different regioisomer, the cyclooctene **1238**, by way of the cyclobutane **1237** and a Cope rearrangement. The intermediate **1237** can be trapped, and its stereochemistry, with the two vinyl groups *cis*, proved (Scheme 305).⁶⁸⁷

A seven-membered ring can be formed when both double bonds are endocyclic, but when the silyl group is not on a stereogenic center, the stereochemistry created at the nucleophilic carbon is relatively uncontrolled as in the cyclization of the allylsilane **1239** to a mixture of diastereoisomers **1240** in a synthesis





Scheme 305

1236



1238

Scheme 306





of three perforenes (Scheme 306).⁶⁸⁸ There has been no work when both participating *endo* double bonds carry substituents. However, with the stereospecific *anti* reaction of the allylsilane to control the new stereogenic center, the allylsilane **1241** gave the hydroazulene **1242** in a synthesis of (\pm) -14-deoxyisoamijiol (Scheme 306). The relative stereochemistry between C-1 and C-12 in the allylsilane controlled the relative stereochemistry between C-5 and C-12 in the product, because the diastereoisomer at C-1 gave the product diastereoisomeric at C-5.⁶⁸⁹

The absolute stereochemistry of the allylsilane fragment in the dienone **1243** completely controlled the torquoselectivity in the conrotatory Nazarov cyclization, giving the enone **1244**, in a reaction that

is both pericyclic and a stereospecifically *anti* reaction of an allylsilane with an enone electrophile (Scheme 307). In this case the enantiomer of the allylsilane **1243** gave the enantiomer of the enone **1244**.⁶⁹⁰

Scheme 307



Epoxides are so apt to rearrange in the presence of Lewis acids that their reaction with allylsilanes is usually only possible in intramolecular reactions, but these have been used several times in synthesis. The electrophilic carbon is attacked with inversion of configuration, as in the cyclization of the intermediates **1245** and **1247** giving the alcohols **1246** and **1249**, with the regioselectivity for the latter being a function of the chelated transition structure **1248** (Scheme 308).^{691,692}

Scheme 308



There is also some stereoselectivity at the new stereocenter set up at the nucleophilic carbon, as in the reaction of the presumed 50:50 mixture of epoxides **1250** used in the synthesis of hirsutene. Although the stereochemistry was not proved, the product mixture 1251 showed three diastereoisomers in a ratio of 50:42:8. It is probable that the two major isomers have the same stereochemistry at the vinylbearing carbon, and differ at the carbinol-bearing carbon. Control stems from the stereogenic center adjacent to the nucleophilic carbon, with the conformation of the transition structure having the C-H bond inside. The selectivity in this reaction can then be expected to be higher than in the intermolecular reactions of allylsilanes 880 and 881 with a stereogenic center next to the nucleophilic carbon in Scheme 224, because the intramolecularity determines which face of the double bond is attacked (Scheme 309).693

Control at both the nucleophilic and the electrophilic carbon is seen in the cyclization of the epoxide **1252** to give the alcohol **1253**, used in a synthesis of Stereochemical Control in Organic Synthesis

Scheme 309



the taxol skeleton,⁶⁹⁴ and in the polyene cyclization of the epoxide **1254** terminated by the allylsilane unit to give the alcohol **1255** in a diterpene synthesis⁶⁹⁵ (Scheme 310).

Scheme 310



The allylsilane **1256** showed the usual attack *anti* to the silyl group in the epoxide-initiated and allylsilane-terminated diene cyclization giving the intermediate **1257** controlling the stereochemistry at C-10 and C-11 (Scheme 311) in a synthesis of (+)-lanos-

Scheme 311



tenol, with the diastereoisomer at C-7, giving the diastereoisomer at C-10 and C-11. 696

A few other electrophilic groups induce cyclizations of allylsilanes. Among those with stereochemical consequences, an *N*-tosylaziridine **1258** reacts intramolecularly with a preference for the *cis* arrangement of substituents when a five-membered ring is being formed, but for the *trans* arrangement when it is a six-membered ring,⁶⁹⁷ the palladium(II)activated diene **1259** gives a tetrahydroindan **1260** with a *cis* ring fusion and moderate (75:25) selectivity in favor of the *exo* vinyl group,⁶⁹⁸ and the oxime mesylate **1261**, presumably reacting by way of the cation **1262**, similarly sets up the vinyl group *cis* to the ring junction, and reduction then gives a *trans*fused perhydroazaazulene **1263** (Scheme 312).⁶⁹⁹ Scheme 312



H. Pentadienylsilanes

The S_E2" reactions of aldehydes and their acetals with pentadienylsilanes having a substituent at the double-bond terminus show the same simple diastereoselectivity in favor of the *syn* diastereoisomer, as shown in the corresponding reaction of allylsilanes.⁷⁰⁰ The reaction, a vinylogous version of the S_E2' reaction, is also stereospecifically *anti*. With a homochiral *trans, trans*-pentadienylsilane **1264**, the degree of selectivity with acetyl chloride is not high (*anti: syn* 60:40), and both a *trans, trans*-diene **1265** and a *cis, trans*-diene **1266** are obtained, as a result of reactions taking place in both conformations, with the hydrogen atom inside and with the methyl group inside (Scheme 313). The achiral product **1267** of the S_E2' reaction is also obtained.⁷⁰¹

Scheme 313



With the *cis*, *trans*-pentadienylsilane **1268**, only the conformation with the hydrogen atom inside is significantly populated, as usual with (Z)-allylsilanes, giving only *trans*, *trans*-dienes as products of the reaction with isobutanal dimethyl acetal. The two diastereoisomers **1269** and **1270** were present in a ratio of 77:23, the major **1269** had the usual *syn*

arrangement of the substituents on the backbone, and the minor **1270** had the *anti* arrangement. The stereoselectivity with respect to the S_E2'' process was remarkably high (*anti:syn* 87:13 for the major product **1269**), apparently because the electrophile was large enough to experience a direct steric interaction with the silyl group in the transition structure for attack *syn* to the silyl group, whether that is *synclinal* **1271** or *antiperiplanar* **1272**. Attack on the *anti* surface, **1273** or **1274**, is not so hindered (Scheme 314).⁷⁰²

Scheme 314



Several similar reactions all showed a comparably high level of stereoselectivity, unaffected by changes in the carbon group on the stereogenic center or in the size of the silyl group. The products of S_E2' reaction were not observed in this series; it seems that acylation is more apt to take this path than attack by other carbon electrophiles.

A similar $S_E 2''$ reaction $1275 \rightarrow 1276$ has been used to control the relative configuration of two substituents with a 1,6-relationship *para* across a benzene ring, with a level of control a little less (1277:1278 80:20) than that seen in the model reactions in Scheme 314 (Scheme 315).⁷⁰³

However, when the electrophile is small enough not to experience any steric interaction with the silyl group, as with a deuteron or the methylene group in the intramolecular reaction $1279 \rightarrow 1280$, the selectivity reverts to the low level (*anti:syn* 60:40) seen with the *trans,trans*-pentadienylsilane 1264, where even a transition structure 1281 for *syn* attack in an S_N2-like reaction on the acetal is relatively unproblematic, and the S_N1 version even less so (Scheme 316).⁷⁰²





Pentadienylsilanes such as **1282** undergo cycloaddition reactions with nitrile oxides across the terminal double bond with moderately high levels (typically 3:1) of stereocontrol, with the isoxazolines **1283** and **1284** present in this case, the best, in a ratio of 80:20. The major product is in the *anti* sense, if we assume that reaction takes place in the usual conformation for an allylsilane unit with a *cis* double bond, with the hydrogen atom on the stereogenic center inside. The ratios are only a little affected by the carbon group on the stereogenic center or by the size of the silyl group (Scheme 317).⁷⁰²





Diels–Alder reactions on the (*E*,*E*)-pentadienylsilane **1285** are if anything a little more selective, but give adducts which cannot so easily be identified as *syn* or *anti*, because the conformation at the time of reaction is not preserved in the double-bond geometry, as it is in S_E2' and S_E2'' reactions. Furthermore, a *cis* double bond adjacent to the silyl group cannot be used more or less to fix the conformation, as it was in the reactions in Schemes 314–317, because only *trans,trans*-dienes easily take part in Diels– Alder reactions. The sense of selectivity proves to be dramatically dependent upon the dienophile, with *N*-phenylmaleimide selectively (82:18) giving the adduct **1286** that is *anti* if the hydrogen atom on the stereogenic center is inside **1289**, and dimethyl acetylenedicarboxylate giving only the adduct **1288** that is *anti* if the methyl group is inside **1290** (Scheme 318).⁷⁰⁴ Perhaps more significantly, the

Scheme 318



stereochemical sense of both of these reactions is the opposite to that found⁷⁰⁵ for the corresponding dienes with oxygen substituents in place of the silyl.

The selectivity of a 1-[1-(trimethylsilyl)ethyl]naphthalene in a Diels—Alder reaction with singlet oxygen has been found to be even higher (95:5), but the sense of the selectivity was not determined.⁷⁰⁶

5-Silylated cyclopentadienes are a rather different type of pentadienylsilane. Because of rapid 1,5hydrogen shift,⁷⁰⁷ they are in equilibrium with the 1- and 2-silylated isomers, and Diels-Alder reactions often give mixtures because of the mixture of dienes present. However, they react with powerful dienophiles,⁷⁰⁸ and with methyl acrylate in the presence of Lewis acids,⁷⁰⁹ to give largely 7-silylated norbornenes, with attack taking place both for the major endo 1292 and the minor exo isomer 1293 exclusively anti to the silyl group (Scheme 319). The high selectivity for attack anti to the silyl group allows the diene **1294** to overcome the normal preference for attack by dienophiles on the exo surface, and give instead the adduct 1295 of attack on the endo surface.⁷¹⁰ The cyclopentadienylsilane **1296** similarly underwent a cycloaddition with singlet oxygen anti to the silyl group to give, after reduction, the diol 1297.711 Protection and silyl-to-hydroxy conversion²¹⁷ then gave the differentially protected triol 1298 (Scheme 319). The corresponding cyclopentadienylsilane with a phenyldimethylsilyl group in place of

the dimethylsilyl group would not have been suitable for the oxidation step **1297** \rightarrow **1298**, because of the presence of the alkene double bond, and did not in fact work in the singlet oxidation step either. Dichloroketene also adds to the cyclopentadiene **1291** to give the [2 + 2] adduct **898** (Scheme 319).^{568,712}

Scheme 319



I. Allenylsilanes and Propargylsilanes

The S_E2' reaction of allenylsilanes is stereospecifically anti like the corresponding reaction of allylsilanes, with the homochiral allenylsilane 1299 giving the alkyne 1300 with the same high level of enantiomeric purity as the starting material (Scheme 320).⁷¹³ In simple diastereoselectivity, allenylsilanes having a substituent at the double-bond terminus show the same preference for the formation of the syn diastereoisomer as shown by allylsilanes and pentadienylsilanes.⁷¹⁴ In consequence, the reaction of the same homochiral allenylsilane 1299 with isobutanal gave largely (95:5) the syn arrangement of the substituents on the backbone 1301 and essentially enantiomerically pure product (Scheme 320).⁷¹³ With a chiral but racemic aldehyde **1302** having no capacity to chelate and the same chiral allenylsilane 1299, but this time racemic, the reaction was similar, in giving the syn arrangement of substituents, anti S_E2' reaction, and Cram control, thereby giving the major product 1303 as a result of a high level of chiral recognition between the matched enantiomers (Scheme 320).715

Since all of these reactions used a trimethylsilyl group, the major products were open-chain acety-





lenes, which had lost the silyl group. When the allenylsilanes have a hindered silyl group they react with aldehydes to give the [3 + 2] annelation products retaining the silyl group. The major product using the racemic allenylsilane **1304** is typically a dihydrofuran **1305** with the usual *syn* arrangement of the substituents (Scheme 321).⁷¹⁶ With an α -ben-

Scheme 321



zyloxy aldehyde, however, the major product (78:22) using a chelating Lewis acid, titanium tetrachloride, and the same allenylsilane **1304** appeared to have the *anti* arrangement, although the experiment was only carried out when both partners were racemic.⁷¹⁶

In the reaction of allenylsilanes with enones, even the trimethylsilyl group stays in the molecule, rearranging in the same way as for the allylsilanes in Schemes 217 and 253. Thus the allenylsilane **1306** reacts with the (*Z*)- and (*E*)-3-methyl-3-penten-2-ones **1307** to give the diastereoisomeric cyclopentenes **1308** and **1309**, proving that these reactions are stereospecifically suprafacial on the enone partner. Also the allenylsilane **1299** reacts with cyclopentenone to give a cyclopentene **1310** with the equivalent of a *syn* arrangement of substituents (Scheme 322).⁷¹⁷

In an intramolecular reaction with an imine **1311**, the stereospecificity was that expected for attack *anti* to the silyl group, but the proton transfer of an ene reaction **1311** \rightarrow **1312** took place rather than loss of the silyl group. The removal of the silyl group from the acetylene was no problem, and the intermediate **1312** was used in a synthesis of (–)-papuamine (Scheme 323).⁷¹⁸

A propargylsilane has been shown to give an *anti* stereospecific reaction with a *tert*-butyl cation but the degree of selectivity is unknown (Scheme 324).⁷¹⁹

Scheme 322



Scheme 323



Scheme 324



18% e.e.

X. Ethynylsilanes

Like allylsilanes, ethynylsilanes can attack axially at the anomeric position of glucals, making *C*glycosides **1313** with a versatile ethynyl group (Scheme 325).⁷²⁰ Ethynylsilanes also attack acetals of the type **1314** (the enantiomer of **508**) and **1317**, with the same high stereoselectivity as silyl enol ethers and allylsilanes, to give propargylic ethers





1315 and **1318**, from which the homochiral propargylic alcohols **1316** and **1319** can be released by oxidation and base-catalyzed elimination (Scheme 325).^{721,722}

XI. Cyanosilanes⁴⁴⁵

Trimethylsilyl cyanide is another of the siliconcontaining nucleophiles suitable for delivering a carbon nucleophile, typically to a cationic electrophile, with the special feature that it is a one-carbon nucleophile. 4-*tert*-Butylcyclohexanone (**774**), for example, is attacked under kinetic control to give largely the cyanohydrin silyl ether **1320** with an axial cyano group,⁷²³ and the oxenium ions **1321** and **1323** give, by axial attack, the nitriles **1322** and a mixture of **1324** and **1325** (Scheme 326).^{724,725} In contrast, a

Scheme 326



cyclic imine with a five-membered ring was unselective, because of epimerization of the α -cyanopyrrolidine product. 726

The aldehyde **484** gives the product **1326** of chelation control, suitable for a synthesis of norstatine, when a europium-based, chelating Lewis acid is used but the opposite stereochemistry **1327** with zinc bromide (Scheme 327).⁷²⁷

Scheme 327



The Lewis acid-catalyzed reaction with acetals is stereoselective in the same sense as for the other carbon nucleophiles in Schemes 118, 119, 198–200, and 325, with the cyclic acetal **1328** effectively giving inversion of configuration in the acetal opening and hence the cyanohydrin ether **1329** suitable for a synthesis of deltamethrin (Scheme 328).⁷²⁸ Scandium(III) triflate is a good Lewis acid for this type of reaction.⁷²⁹

Scheme 328



The opening of a cyclic acetal **1331** is an intermediate step in the reaction of the aldehyde **1330** giving the cyanohydrin **1332** in what looks like 1,4 openchain stereocontrol (Scheme 329).⁷³⁰

Scheme 329



The use of homochiral Lewis acids in the reaction of trimethylsilyl cyanide with aldehydes has been much tested, and has given high levels of control in the formation of one enantiomer of a cyanohydrin with several catalysts.⁷³¹ The example illustrated with cyclohexancarboxaldehyde giving the cyanohydrin **1335** is one of the best, probably because it has been designed with a Lewis acid ligand **1333** to bind the aldehyde and another **1334** to bind by hydrogen bonding to hydrogen cyanide (Scheme 330).⁷³²

Scheme 330



Both the imine **1336** and the nitrone **1339** are attacked selectively in the sense expected from a modified version of Felkin–Anh rule in which the hydrogen atom is inside to give mainly the *syn* diastereoisomers **1337** and **1340**, respectively (Scheme 331).^{733,734}

Trimethylsilyl cyanide adds to enones and is axially selective in the case of the dihydropyrone **1341**, giving only the ketone **1342** (Scheme 332).²⁶⁶ This was the second, and better solution to a stereochemical problem in a synthesis of pederin already referred to in Schemes 113 and 179.

The delivery of the cyano group from dicyanodimethylsilane to the β -hydroxy ketone **1343** may at the critical stage be intramolecular, but it is more probable that the silicon holds the molecule in a ring **1344** like that of a cyclohexenone, so that attack by





¹³⁴¹ ^{OMe} _{BF3.OEt2} ^{OMe} O^{Me} O^{Me}

the cyanide is actually intermolecular and occurs axially to give the β -hydroxycyanohydrin **1345** (Scheme 333).⁷³⁵

Scheme 333



The steroidal allylic cation created from the alkene **743** with DDQ gives the axial nitrile corresponding to the azide **744** illustrated in Scheme 184.⁴⁵⁰ Trimethylsilyl cyanide is similarly axially selective toward cyclohexyl carbocations, but with simple tertiary carbocations gives isonitrile products, attacking at the nitrogen end of the ambident nucleophile. The one-step reaction on the bis-trifluoroacetate **1346**, gave in 70% yield a mixture of all four possible diastereoisomers, consisting of 30% of diaxial product **1347**, 15% of diequatorial **1348**, and 55% of the mixture of axial–equatorial isomers **1349** and **1350**, from which the target molecule, 7,20-diisocyanoadociane **1349**, was separated (Scheme 334).⁷³⁶

Scheme 334



XII. Vinylsilanes

Vinylsilanes undergo electrophilic substitution with retention or inversion of configuration, controlling the double-bond geometry, as discussed in section II.C. Stereochemical consequences elsewhere in the molecule are rare, because vinylsilanes are not as powerfully nucleophilic as silyl enol ethers, allylsilanes, or silyl cyanides, and they are not as often used as carbon nucleophiles in carbon–carbon bond formation. However, there are several reactions of vinylsilanes not of this type, in which reaction takes place on a double bond to which a silyl group is attached, and the presence of the silyl group has stereochemical consequences.

A. Nucleophilic Attack by Vinylsilanes

When the vinylsilane carries, at an allylic position, another and more electropositive metal, the reaction with an electrophile creates an allylsilane, as in the reactions in Schemes 7-10, where the stereoselectivity setting up the β -silyl alcohols was used for the stereospecific formation of alkenes of controlled geometry. Similarly, in Scheme 268, the β -silyl alcohol 1072 was also an allylsilane that could be used to make a tetrol by dihydroxylation, followed by silylto-hydroxy conversion. In principle, the β -silyl alcohol intermediates like 1072 can also be used to make 1,2-diols when the silvl group carries substituents allowing easy silyl-to-hydroxy conversion. However, the phenyldimethylsilyl group present in this molecule cannot be used directly-any attempt to remove the phenyl group by aromatic electrophilic substitution is prevented by the allylsilane group acting as a better nucleophile than the arylsilane. Three solutions have been developed to solve this problem. One is the Birch reduction followed by fluoride ioncatalyzed protodesilylation (Scheme 341), useful so long as there are no functional groups easily reduced by electron transfer. A second uses previously functionalized silvl groups,⁷³⁷ as in the parallel reaction between the allylborane 1351 and the same aldehyde **1070**, which, as a matched pair, gave the allylsilane **1352** with good stereoselectivity. Silyl-to-hydroxy conversion no longer needed the electrophilic step, and gave the *anti*-diol **1353** (Scheme 335).⁶³¹ Α similarly matched pair, the serinal derivative 1354 and the allylborane 1355 derived from a different chiral auxiliary, gave only the *anti*- β -silyl alcohol 1356 and hence the anti-diol 1357 (Scheme 335).738

A third solution, if a hydrolytically more robust silyl group is needed, is to design a substituent on the silyl group that is attacked more easily than the double bond of allylsilanes like **1072**, **1352**, and **1356**. Candidates are the 2-methylbut-2-enyl group used in Scheme 95, the 2-furyl groups used in Schemes 339 and 345, and the even more substituted furyl group in the allylborane **1359**, which gave the β -silyl alcohol **1360**. Trifluoroacetic acid now attacked the furyl ring more rapidly than the double bond, and the oxidation step²¹⁷ therefore gave the *anti*-diol **1361**, but with more opportunity to carry out modifications of the intermediate **1360**. This route was

Scheme 335



used in a synthesis of swainsonine (**1362**, Scheme 336).⁷³⁹

Scheme 336



B. Additions, Cycloadditions, and Other Pericyclic Reactions

Stereoselective or stereospecific reactions, such as ionic additions and pericyclic cycloadditions, taking place on a double bond to which a silyl group is attached, give products still carrying the silyl group. The stereochemical relationship of the silyl group to the rest of the structure stems from the geometry of the double bond or other constraints, and subsequent silyl-to-hydroxy conversion gives an alcohol with the same relationship. Thus the double bond has proved to be the structural equivalent of an enol, which would not itself have been able to participate in many of these reactions.

The hydrogenation of allylic alcohols having a silyl group on the double bond is *syn* stereospecific in the usual way, with the geometry of the double bond in the starting materials **1363** and **1364** controlling the relative stereochemistry in the products **1365** and **1366**. In these reactions, the catalyst is coordinated to the hydroxyl group, and delivers the hydrogen intramolecularly. The presence of the two substituents on the double bond ensures that the favored conformation has the hydrogen inside, and the hydroxy group then delivers the hydrogenated catalyst to the *syn* surface. In section III.B, the presence of silicon had a similar effect on several other kinds of double bond reaction, but served its turn only to be removed. In the present context, removal would leave no stereochemistry to be proud of, but silyl-to-hydroxy conversion²¹⁸ **1365** \rightarrow **1367** makes the method a stereocontrolled synthesis of 1,3-diols (Scheme 337).⁷⁴⁰





A different kind of addition to a vinylsilane, this time *anti* overall, is the sequence epoxidation and nucleophilic opening of the epoxide. The *trans*-vinylsilane **1368** gave an epoxide **1369**, evidently without silyl-to-hydroxy conversion, presumably because no base was present. The epoxide was then opened in a copper-catalyzed Grignard reaction to give the *syn*- β -silyl alcohol **1370**, and hence the *syn*-1,2-diol **1371** used in a synthesis of (\pm)-brevicomin (**1372**, Scheme 338).⁷⁴¹ Another way in which the

Scheme 338



epoxidation of a vinylsilane can effectively give a 1,2diol is recorded in Scheme 454.

Cycloadditions on vinylsilanes have been used, most conspicuously in an extraordinarily efficient synthesis of reserpine, where the key step was the suprafacial double-Michael cycloaddition, possibly a Diels-Alder reaction, of the (furyldimethylsilyl)acrylic ester **1373** to the dienolate **1374** to give the adduct **1375** with four new stereogenic centers correctly set up relative to the single center in the starting diene. Silyl-to-hydroxy conversion, where the furyl group was critically easier to remove from the silicon than the more usual phenyl group, was coupled with a Baeyer–Villiger reaction to give the lactone **1376** with all the required functionality (Scheme 339).⁷⁴²

Scheme 339



A true Diels–Alder addition to a vinylsilane is that between 2,3-dimethylbutadiene and the vinylsilane **1377** that is also a vinylborane. This reaction is suprafacial on the dienophile, giving the *trans* arrangement of substituents **1378**, and with unsymmetrical dienes takes place with moderately good regiocontrol. The successive, mechanistically related boron-to-hydroxyl and silyl-to-hydroxyl conversions,²¹⁸ with the former easier than the latter, gave the cyclohexanediol **1379** with differentiated hydroxyl groups (Scheme 340).⁷⁴³

Scheme 340



A vinylsilane without further activation can be the dienophile in an intramolecular Diels–Alder reaction, as in the cycloaddition of the vinylsilane **1380** giving the *trans*-octalin **1381**. The conversion of the silyl group to a hydroxy was not possible directly because of the presence of the double bond. This problem was solved by a new method,⁷⁴⁴ Birch reduction of the benzene ring, and fluoride ion-catalyzed removal of the cyclohexadienyl anion, which gave, after oxidation, α -dictyopterol (**1382**, Scheme 341).⁷⁴⁵

Diels—Alder reactions can also take place with the silyl group on the diene, as in the reaction in Scheme 264, with the diene **1053** giving the adduct **1054**.

A different six-electron cycloaddition is the cleanly suprafacial reaction between the 2-azaallyl anion Scheme 341



derived from the stannane **1383** and the vinylsilane **1384**, giving the pyrrolidines **1385** and **1386** with good regiocontrol but low stereoselectivity. Silyl-to-hydroxy conversion²¹⁸ of the former gave the alcohol **1387**, which would not have been available by cy-cloaddition to an enol (Scheme 342).⁷⁴⁶

Scheme 342



Other pericyclic processes taking place with the double bond of a vinylsilane as one of the components include [3.3] Cope and Claisen sigmatropic rearrangements, and [2.3] Wittig rearrangements. Some of these have been discussed already in section III.B, where the silyl group made a perceptible contribution to the stereochemistry observed. Here we discuss a few more reactions, where the silyl group is merely carried through the sequence, with its attendant stereochemical consequences.

The oxy-Cope rearrangement of the vinylsilane **1388** set up the β -silyl ketone **1389**, and hence the β -hydroxy ketone **1390** (Scheme 343). The configuration at C-2 inverted during the hydrogenation step, with the silyl group probably playing a part in this event by helping to fix the conformation so that the change was energetically favorable.⁷⁴⁷

The Cope rearrangement of the iminium ion **1392** derived from the vinylsilane **1391** gave the enol **1393**, and this undergoes the usual Mannich reaction to set up the pyrrolidine ring **1394**. Silyl-to-hydroxy conversion²¹⁸ then gave the alcohol **1395** used in a synthesis of (\pm) -epipretazzetine (Scheme 344),⁷⁴⁸ although in a similar system rather more prone to



rearrangement, this reaction proved to be troublesome in the acid-catalyzed step.⁷⁴⁹

Scheme 344



Ireland–Claisen rearrangement of the vinylsilane **1396** gave the allylsilane **1397** with the *anti* arrangement of the silyl and methoxy groups following from a chair-transition structure with a (Z)-silyl enol ether. The silyl-to-hydroxy conversion²¹⁷ in this case used new conditions based on singlet oxygen for the removal of the furyl ring to give the silanol **1398**, necessary because of the extreme sensitivity of an allylsilane function with this substitution pattern to the electrophilic attack usually needed to cleave off the furyl ring. The allyl alcohol produced **1399** was the C-26 to C-32 component of rapamycin (Scheme 345).⁷⁵⁰

Scheme 345



C. Nucleophilic Attack on Vinylsilanes

A silyl group stabilizes an anion adjacent to it, and in consequence makes nucleophilic attack on a vinylsilane easier than it is on the corresponding C=Cdouble bond without the silyl group, but another anion-stabilizing substituent is usually needed in addition to the silvl group. Although this device has been used many times since the introduction of an a-silyl group to methyl vinyl ketone to make Robinson annelations easier,⁷⁵¹ stereochemical consequences are not usually in evidence-the silyl group is there to make the reaction work rather than to affect the stereochemistry. This Michael acceptor simply attacks from whichever side of the nucleophile is less hindered,⁷⁵² as in the example $1400 \rightarrow \hat{1}401$, which is unusual in that it is not obvious which side would be the less hindered (Scheme 346).753 More obvious is the clean selectivity for attack anti to the resident substituent in the cuprate addition $1402 \rightarrow$ **1403** to a silvlated butenolide (Scheme 346).⁷⁵⁴

Scheme 346



The most fruitful aspect of nucleophilic addition to a vinylsilane has come from vinylsilanes which are also vinyl sulfones. With two substituents at the terminus of the vinylsilane, the neighboring stereogenic center at the other end can be relied upon to adopt a conformation with the hydrogen atom inside. The organometallic nucleophile is then delivered **1404**, effectively intramolecularly, *syn* from the oxygen function, to give the sulfur- and silicon-stabilized anion **1405**. The reaction proves to be highly stereoselective, as in the example **1406** \rightarrow **1407**,⁷⁵⁵ used as a model reaction for a synthesis of maytansinol⁷⁵⁶ (Scheme 347).





High levels of control have been found for many other reactions of this type based on chiral auxiliaries taken from a sugar in the addition $1408 \rightarrow 1409$, and

used in a synthesis of the Prelog–Djerassi lactone,⁷⁵⁷ from camphor in the addition **1410** \rightarrow **1411**,⁷⁵⁸ showing that specifically oxygen, rather than sulfur, delivers the nucleophile, and used in a synthesis of citronellal, and from valine in the addition **1412** \rightarrow **1413**,⁷⁵⁹ which was anomalous, with most nucleophiles in this system being delivered *cis* to the carbobenzyloxy function (Scheme 348). In all these

Scheme 348



reactions, the silyl group is easily removed after the conjugate addition, either oxidatively, as in the first of these examples, or by protodesilylation.

The oxygen function still delivered the nucleophile from one atom further away, as in the addition **1414** \rightarrow **1415**,⁷⁶⁰ where the C-5 oxygen function, rather than the ring oxygen, directed the attack, and hence gave the opposite stereochemistry to that of **1408** \rightarrow **1409**. The addition **1416** \rightarrow **1417** showed that good 1,3-control was possible by delivery from a β -oxygen with no other stereochemical constraint (Scheme 349).⁷⁶¹

Scheme 349



Among other natural products synthesized using this powerful method are okadaic acid,⁷⁶² where the device was used twice,⁷⁶³ and segment C of tautomy-cin.⁷⁶⁴

The silyl groups in the simple vinylsilanes (E)- and (Z)-**1418** do have a stereochemical role to play, in that they identify the stereochemistry of the nucleophilic attack. They are also the only anion-stabilizing

group present. The isomeric vinylsilanes each undergo stereospecifically *syn* intramolecular addition to give the intermediates **1419** and **1420**, respectively, followed by electrophilic substitution with retention of configuration both for alkylation giving the silane **1421** and for deuteronation giving the silane **1422** (Scheme 350).⁷⁶⁵

Scheme 350



Some loss of stereochemistry appears to be a risk in any application of this type of reaction. The delivery of the allylmagnesium reagent in the first step **1423** \rightarrow **1424** is most probably intramolecular with delivery from the hydroxy group, and ought to take place by analogy *syn* stereospecifically. Quenching with deuterium oxide confirms stereospecificity, giving very largely one diastereoisomer, but of unproved configuration. The only product **1425** that gave any indication about stereochemistry was from a reaction with benzaldehyde; it was isolated only in low yield from a mixture of several diols, indicating perhaps that the intermediate **1424** had suffered some epimerization (Scheme 351).⁷⁶⁶ The silyl group,

Scheme 351



like other anion-stabilizing groups, makes epimerization easier.⁷⁶⁷

These reactions, in which an "anion" is created adjacent to the silyl group, could as easily have belonged in the next section.

XIII. α -Silyl Anions

We necessarily adopt here an unsophisticated use of the word "anion", since the nature of the intermediates is barely known in any of these reactions.

Stereochemical Control in Organic Synthesis

What we include here are those reactions of stereochemical interest where the carbon atom attached to the silicon exhibits nucleophilic character stemming from some other feature than the silicon–carbon bond itself. These intermediates have been mentioned already in section II.A.3 in connection with Peterson olefination.

A. Silylmethyl Nucleophiles as Hydroxymethyl Synthons

The Grignard reagents derived from (isopropoxydimethylsilyl)methyl chloride,⁷⁶⁸ or from (allyldimethylsilyl)methyl chloride,769 or from (phenyldimethvlsilyl)methyl chloride770 react like any other Grignard reagents, typically with aldehydes to give β -silyl alcohols. In each case silvl-to-hydroxy conversion shows that these reagents are hydroxymethyl anion synthons. Cram control in these reactions has been used several times for the homologation of sugars.^{770,771} Thus, the most robust of these reagents, [(phenyldimethylsilyl)methyl]magnesium chloride, reacts with the aldehyde derived from the pentose 1426 giving only the alcohol 1427. The silvl group in this compound is stable to the benzylation conditions necessary to protect the free hydroxyl groups giving the perbenzylated silasugar 1428, and then silyl-tohydroxy conversion,²¹⁸ oxidation and deprotection gave the L-glucose homologue 1429 of the original sugar, uncontaminated by any mannose diastereoisomer (Scheme 352).772

Scheme 352



The enantiomer 1430 of the adduct 1427 underwent cyclization in acid to give tetrahydrofurans as well as the expected elimination product 1432. Remarkably, the choice of acid determined the stereochemical sense at C-2, with boron trifluoride etherate giving the tetrahydrofuran 1434, and sulfuric acid giving the tetrahydrofuran 1435. The former is the product of retention of configuration, with the silyl group presumably remaining anti to the leaving group and the incoming nucleophilic atom. The latter is probably the thermodynamic product that is formed from the same intermediate 1431 after rotation about the bond between C-1 and C-2 giving the intermediate 1433, a rotation that can normally be relied upon not to take place (Scheme 353).773 Silylto-hydroxy conversion²¹⁸ and debenzylation were then used to give the anhydrohexitols 1436 and 1437, and the proportion of elimination product can be reduced by using a hindered silyl group. An alternative sequence leading to diastereoisomeric 2,5-anhydrohexitols uses inversion at C-4 in the cyclic sulfates,774





and an alternative Grignard reagent has been developed using [[[(phenylthio)methyl]dimethylsilyl]-methyl]magnesium chloride, which has the advantage that the silyl-to-hydroxy conversion can be carried out with hydrogen peroxide without needing peracetic acid.⁷⁷⁵

Similarly, the least robust of these reagents, [(isopropoxydimethylsilyl)methyl]magnesium chloride, reacted with the homochiral ketone **1438** to give the intermediate **1439**, which had to be oxidized immediately²¹⁷ and concurrently with the epoxideforming reaction, to give the alcohol **1440** (Scheme 354).⁷⁷⁶

Scheme 354



[(Phenyldimethylsilyl)methyl]magnesium chloride adds with high selectivity to the imine **1441**, with the stereochemical sense of attack controlled by adding cerium(III) chloride to get the amine **1442**, a precursor of destomic acid, and by adding copper(I) iodide to get the amine **1443**, a precursor of lincosamine (Scheme 355).⁷⁷⁷

A related zinc reagent **1445** in the presence of a nickel(II) catalyst replaced the sulfoximine group on the exocyclic double bond of the alkene **1444** to give,

Scheme 355



after immediate silyl-to-hydroxy conversion,²¹⁷ the allylic alcohol **1447** ready for a synthesis of a 3-oxa-carbacyclin (Scheme 356).⁷⁷⁸

Scheme 356



[(Allyldimethylsilyl)methyl]magnesium chloride and [(phenyldimethylsilyl)methyl]magnesium chloride have also been used in copper-catalyzed conjugate addition reactions, with the expected stereoselectivity, depending upon the substrate.^{769,779}

B. α -Silylalkyl Anions with more than one Carbon

Enolates having an α -silyl group create two stereogenic centers when they attack trigonal electrophiles like aldehydes, setting up β -hydroxy silanes ready for Peterson eliminations as in Scheme 7. Similarly, the tin enolate **1449** derived by nucleophilic attack on the silylketene **1448** reacts with aldimines to give, with high *syn* selectivity, β -amino silanes **1450**, which can be reduced and protected to give the amide **1451**, and the silyl group converted into a hydroxyl group²¹⁸ to give the alcohol **1452** (Scheme 357).³⁹

Scheme 357



With enolates the nucleophilic carbon is trigonal, but α -silyl groups can also be attached to tetrahedral

nucleophilic centers, since they stabilize "anions". Such anions can retain their configuration and have therefore an intrinsic stereochemistry. However, this stereochemistry is not easily set up with absolute control, and so this aspect of organosilicon chemistry has not yet received much attention, except with intramolecularly coordinated anions, as described in section XIX.D and Schemes 460–462. Evidence for some configurational stability, even without coordinating groups in the molecule, comes from Haller–Bauer cleavage of α -silyl ketones, both open chain and in a ring, which take place **1453** \rightarrow **1454** and **1455** \rightarrow **1456** with retention of configuration (Scheme 358).⁷⁸⁰

Scheme 358



Nucleophilic attack on the vinylsilane **1418** gave a Grignard reagent **1419**, which could be trapped with electrophiles to give overall the product **1421** of *syn* addition to a double bond, as illustrated earlier in Scheme 350.⁷⁶⁵ The corresponding reactions on the regioisomeric ethynylsilanes **1457** and **1460** proved also to be stereospecifically *syn*, giving the vinylsilanes (*E*)- and (*Z*)-**1459**, respectively, with less than 10% loss of stereospecificity (Scheme 359).⁷⁸¹

Scheme 359



In contrast to the configurational stability in refluxing THF of the vinylmagnesium reagents **1458**, vinyllithium reagents carrying a neighboring silyl group are configurationally unstable even at 0 °C, although reasonably stable at -70 °C.⁷⁸² Activation parameters for the equilibration have been measured in several solvents.⁷⁸³

Racemic α -silylated carbon nucleophiles react with trigonal electrophiles with some diastereochemical preferences, but the story is complicated by the great variety of substituents and their effects on the stereochemistry. The most common of these reactions is the first step of the Peterson olefination process,¹² where it is usually possible to isolate the mixture of β -silyl alcohol diastereoisomers, and to

identify the stereochemistry by the elimination step, whether it is carried out with base or acid. The stereoselectivity in this step has already been mentioned in section II.A.3. It is usually rather low and, in simple systems, is in favor of the *syn* diastereoisomer **1461** over the *anti*-**1462** (Scheme 360).^{28,27}

Scheme 360



Such selectivity has been explained as a consequence of approach in the sense of the Newman projection **1463**.²⁸ It is perhaps better to include the metal, but its detailed role is hardly well settled. In the transition structures 1464 and 1465, with the metal reasonably placed over the carbonyl oxygen atom, one of the substituents on the nucleophile must be tilted down toward the back of the carbonyl group, and the smallest substituent, the hydrogen atom, should therefore take this role. Of the other two substituents, the larger should be placed between the hydrogen of the aldehyde group and the oxygen, and the smaller in the remaining segment between the R group and the oxygen. Both substituents are likely to be oriented well away from the carbonyl group, which explains why low selectivity is usually observed, but it is not easy to classify the silvl and R groups on the nucleophilic component. If the long silicon-carbon bond effectively makes the silyl group the less hindering, it will occupy the segment between the R group on the aldehyde and the oxygen, and the R group on the nucleophile will occupy the remaining segment, as in the drawings 1463 and 1464, leading to the major diastereoisomers 1461.

This picture is supported by the observation that increasing the size of the silyl group on the lithium reagent **1466** inverted the stereochemical preference. A trimethylsilyl group made the major adduct the *syn* isomer **1467**, but a *tert*-butyldimethylsilyl group gave the *anti* diastereoisomer **1468** (Scheme 361).²⁷ In-

Scheme 361



creasing the size of the alkyl group on the aldehyde also increased the selectivity in favor of the *anti* diastereoisomer, even with the trimethylsilyl group, which is not straightforwardly consistent with the picture **1463**. In any case, the problem with this approach to stereocontrol was that the yield fell off as the steric hindrance increased.

Most of the results in this field indicate that the major diastereoisomer, whether the intermediate is isolated or not, is the one that gives the (Z)-alkene on completion of the Peterson olefination, which fits the general picture in **1465** where we count the silyl as usually the "large" group. The low stereoselectivity, and uncertainty about the extent of thermodynamic control when an anion-stabilizing group is present, make further speculation unripe.

The Grignard reagent **1469** reacts with the imine **1441**, remarkably giving only the amine **1470** in the presence of copper ions, and with selectivity in favor of the *anti* isomer at the silicon-bearing carbon. Silyl-to-hydroxy conversion²¹⁸ gave the lincosamine precursor **1471** (Scheme 362).⁷⁸⁴

Scheme 362



Moving from 1,2-control to 1,3-control, enantiomerically enriched styrene oxide 1472 reacted with the α -silvlorganolithium reagent **1473** with high selectivity for the formation of the 1,3-anti (hydroxypropyl)silane 1474, with a plausible transition structure favoring the formation of this diastereoisomer, but with evidence of equilibration also having taken place under the reaction conditions, giving the thermodynamically more favorable product. This class of compound, already seen in the section on the hydroboration of allylsilanes (Schemes 274-277), can be used to synthesize 1,3-diols 1475, with retention of configuration at both centers. Alternatively, they can be used by way of the chloride 1476 to make cyclopropanes 1477, with inversion of configuration at both centers, a pathway and a stereochemistry with strong parallels in tin chemistry⁷⁸⁵ but relatively little precedent⁷⁸⁶ hitherto in silicon chemistry (Scheme 363).787

The presence of a silyl group on the double bond of the Grignard reagent **1478** makes the attack on the aldehyde **1070** more diastereoselective in the formation of the chelation product **1479** than it is without the silyl group, and changing the nucleophilic species from copper-catalyzed Grignard to the vinyl cuprate **1481** inverts the stereoselectivity giving the Cram product **1482**. The silyl group was removed from the vinylsilane epoxides, to give the pentose precursors

Scheme 363



1480 and **1483** (Scheme 364).⁷⁸⁸ Likewise, the addition of a silylated vinyl cuprate to the α -chiral β -alkoxy aldehyde **481** gave the alcohol **1484** more selectively (95:5) with chelation control than the same reaction without the silyl group (83:17). The silyl group was easily removed from the vinylsilane **1484** by protodesilylation to give the alkene **1485** (Scheme 364).⁷⁸⁹

Scheme 364



XIV. β -Silyl Enolates

In contrast to the material in the preceding section on α -silylalkyl nucleophiles, there has been little work on simple β -silylalkyl carbon nucleophiles, and none with stereochemical features. However, one functionalized member of this class of carbon nucleophiles, β -silyl enolates does have considerable usefulness and much of stereochemical interest. A β -silyl enolate has essentially the same framework as an allylsilane, and hence the same stereochemical imperatives, but with a change of substituents that makes C-2 the nucleophilic atom. The almost invariable presence of a substituent on C-1 *cis* to the stereogenic center makes the conformation reasonably certain to be that with the hydrogen atom inside **1486**, and attack is often cleanly *anti* to the silyl group.

A. Alkylation and Protonation of β -Silyl Enolates

For example, the highly stereoselective methylation **1487** \rightarrow **1488**, and the nearly as selective protonation **1490** \rightarrow **1491** make both diastereoisomers of the β -silyl esters almost equally available with high levels of stereocontrol.⁷⁹⁰ Such products are useful in synthesis because of the possibility of converting the phenyldimethylsilyl group into a hydroxyl **1488** \rightarrow **1489** and **1491** \rightarrow **1492** (Scheme 365).^{218,791,792}

Scheme 365



The alkylation reaction is selective in a wide variety of situations. The enolate can be that of an ester, a ketone, an aldehyde, or an amide, and it can be a silyl enol ether as well as a lithium enolate. The stereogenic center can carry other groups in place of the phenyl, although a phenyl or alkenyl group at this position does seem to lead to the best levels of stereoselectivity. The stereoselectivity, although reduced to 2:1 by large groups like *tert*-butyl, is still in the same sense with them all. The electrophile can be a primary or secondary alkyl halide, and the selectivity is still available for making quaternary centers by the alkylation of α -substituted enolates, provided that the α -substituent is not much larger than a methyl group.

The selectivity for *anti* attack extends to the anions of phosphine oxides⁶⁵¹ and sulfoxides, with matched and mismatched possibilities with the latter.⁷⁹³

Cyclic enolates are similarly selective in the *anti* sense with complete selectivity in the conjugate

addition–alkylation on the lactones **1493**⁷⁹⁴ and **1495**,⁷⁹⁵ giving only the lactones **1494** and **1496** perhaps less surprisingly in view of the usual control possible in rings, and with high control in the conjugate addition–protonation **1497** \rightarrow **1498** (Scheme 366).⁷⁹⁶ The comparable phenylselenenylation of a

Scheme 366



 β -silylcyclopentanone is *anti* selective, but equilibration takes place easily by deselenenylation-reselenenvlation.⁷⁹⁷

The protonation $1499 \rightarrow 1500$ and methylation $1501 \rightarrow 1502$ of β -silyl enolates were used successively to control the stereochemistry of C-2 and C-4 relative to C-3 of a β -silyl enolate in a synthesis of the Prelog–Djerassi lactone, so that all the relative stereochemistry, both that shown in Scheme 241 and that shown here (Scheme 367), was controlled by silicon.⁵⁸⁹

Scheme 367



Likewise, the alkylation of the ester 1503 with hexyl iodide to give the ester 1504 was used with essentially complete control of the relative stereochemistry between C-2 and C-3 in a synthesis of tetrahydrolipstatin, so that again all the relative stereochemistry, both the 1,3-relationship in the hydroboration (Scheme 277) and the 1,2-relationship in the alkylation, was controlled by silicon (Scheme 368).¹¹¹ The open-chain methylation $1505 \rightarrow 1506$ was used to control the relative stereochemistry between C-2 and C-3 in a synthesis of benzyl (-)nonactate (Scheme 368), where silicon had already been used earlier in the synthesis to control the relative stereochemistry between C-3 and C-6 (Scheme 262).⁶²³ A closely similar methylation was also used in a different synthesis of methyl (+)-nonactate.640 Scheme 368



Methylation of the amide 1507 gave the amide 1039 used in the allylsilane work in Scheme 261.619 Similarly, alkylation, and azidation with trisyl azide, were used to make the anti diastereoisomers 963, 968, 973, and 1063 used in Schemes 243, 244, 248, 249, 265, and 273, more easily in several cases than by the Claisen rearrangement in Scheme 280.798 In more functionalized examples, the ester 1508 and the amide 1510 have also been methylated to give, respectively, the ester 1509, designed as precursor for an analog of bestatin.⁷⁹⁹ and the amide 1511. which was used to demonstrate the efficient moving of stereochemical information from C-5 four atoms along the chain to C-2 by successive enzymatic, Eschenmoser-Claisen and enolate alkylation reactions.⁸⁰⁰ All three methylations took place with a high level of control (>95:5), typical for substrates having an alkene group on the stereogenic center (Scheme 369).

Scheme 369



In cyclic systems, enolate methylation of the lactone **1512** giving the lactone **1513** was used in a synthesis of methyl (+)-nonactate parallel to that of the (-)-nonactate in Scheme 368,⁶²³ and the enolate oxidation **1514** \rightarrow **1515** was used in a synthesis of arabonolactone (Scheme 370).⁸⁰¹

Enolate alkylation of the lactone **1516** and enolate protonation of the lactone **1517** were used in syntheses of the diastereoisomeric lactones **1518** and **1519**, with malononitrile significantly better than other proton sources for the synthesis of the latter, although not actually good.⁵⁰ These compounds could be precursors either by silyl-to-hydroxyl conversion²¹⁸ to the alcohols **1520** and **1521**, respectively, or by *anti* elimination to the alkene **1522**, which could be oxidized with osmium tetraoxide to give the lactones

Scheme 370



1523 and **1524**, making available all four of the diastereoisomers at C-3 and C-4 of this system of peptide surrogates (Scheme 371).⁵⁰





The conjugate addition–alkylation sequence on cyclopentenone gave the ketone **1525**, which was used to set up an oxime acetate for an *anti* fragmentation reaction **1526** \rightarrow **1527**, where the *trans* disposition of the silyl and alkyl groups produces the *trans* double bond in a synthesis of the pheromone of the potato tuberworm moth (Scheme 372).⁸⁰² A similar conjugate addition–ethylation gave the ketone **74** used in the synthesis of brevicomin. The conjugate addition–methylation of the oxazoline **1528** was used to set up the quaternary center in the intermediate **1529**, which was used in syntheses of (–)-aphanorphine and (–)-eptazocine (Scheme 372).⁸⁰³



Alkylation of the tin enolate **1530** with the cationic iron complex **1531** gave largely the adduct **1532**, and this after many steps gave the tricyclic ether **1533**. Silyl-to-hydroxy conversion,²¹⁸ followed by epoxidation, was then used to give trichodermol **1534** (Scheme 373).⁸⁰⁴ The removal of the phenyl group from the

Scheme 373



silane, in order to functionalize it for the rearrangement step, had to be carried out by protodesilylation with fluoroboric acid at an earlier stage, to avoid acidcatalyzed reactions of the double bonds.

The functionalized silyl-nucleophile 1535 was specifically designed to overcome the problem of having to remove the phenyl group at some stage by aromatic electrophilic substitution-it is a cuprate carrying an amino group allowing direct oxidation by alkaline hydrogen peroxide.805 The aminosilane however is very hydrolytically labile, and the oxidation step cannot be delayed for many steps. Thus conjugate addition to the α,β -unsaturated ester **1536** proved to be diastereoselective with respect to the resident stereogenic centers, by virtue of intramolecular delivery from the hydroxy group with the hydrogen atom inside 1537. The intermediate 1538 was alkylated with the usual diastereocontrol to give the ester 1539. Reduction of the ester and silyl-tohydroxy conversion²¹⁷ then gave the triol **1540** with the all-anti arrangement (Scheme 374).806

Scheme 374



B. Aldol Reaction of β -Silyl Enolates

 β -Silvl enolates also react stereoselectively, and in the same sense, with trigonal carbon electrophiles, of which aldehydes are the most important. They react, as mentioned already and illustrated with one example in Scheme 285, with high diastereoselectivity, not only with respect to the relationship between C-2 and C-3, but also with respect to the centers C-2 and C-3'. The former relationship is determined by the attack anti to the silvl group, as usual, and the latter is controlled by the constraints of the aldol transition structure, with the geometry of the enolates translated into relative stereochemistry, as in the reactions (*E*)-1487 \rightarrow 1541 and (*Z*)-1487 \rightarrow 1542 (using here the strict *E* and *Z* nomenclature, not that commonly used in connection with aldol chemistry). Both geometrical isomers of the enolates are readily available, the isomer (E)-1487 by direct reaction of the silvlcuprate reagent on methyl cinnamate, and the isomer (Z)-1487 by regeneration of an enolate from the ester produced by protonation of the (E)enolate (Scheme 375).807

Scheme 375



The stereocontrol between C-2 and C-3' is well controlled only when the alcohol component of the ester is relatively small, the opposite of the usual requirement in aldol reactions of lithium enolates, most of which use the ester of a large alcohol or phenol and have a small group, typically methyl, at C-3. Changing both constraints in the reactions illustrated in Scheme 375, restores good stereocontrol, which is in the opposite sense to the usual. This type of reaction has been most used as a prelude to the synthesis of allylsilanes, where the relative stereochemistry between C-2 and C-3' is used to control the double-bond geometry, as illustrated in Scheme 285. For this purpose the high level of control is not strictly necessary—all that is needed is to be able to separate the diastereoisomers and use the appropriate method for the decarboxylative elimination.

However, the reaction has been used in synthesis. The reaction $1543 \rightarrow 1544$ was used to control the relative stereochemistry of all three stereogenic centers in one pot in a synthesis of the (±)-thiena-mycin precursor 1545, where the phenyldimethylsilyl group was used twice over as a masked hydroxyl group (Scheme 376).⁸⁰⁸ An approach to the synthesis

Scheme 376



of chrysanthemic acid used the addition of lithium bis(trimethylsilyl)cuprate to an α,β -unsaturated ester followed by trapping the enolate with acetone with high diastereoselectivity in the usual sense, but the silyl group proved to be insufficiently electrofugal for the next step and the synthesis had to be repeated with tin in place of silicon.⁸⁰⁹

Even better, trapping a β -silyl enolate with an aldimine gives directly a β -lactam.⁸¹⁰ Thus, conjugate addition of the silvl cuprate to methyl crotonate, and trapping the intermediate enolate 1546 with the aldimine **1547**, gave directly the β -lactam **1548**, and hence the (\pm) -thienamycin precursor 1549. In an alternative approach, the same aldimine 1547 combined in a Staudinger reaction with the ketene derived from the acid chloride 1550 to set up the stereocenters of the alternative diastereoisomer 1551. In this reaction, the silvl group controls the torquoselectivity of the conrotatory electrocyclic ring closure 1552, which is still in the usual sense that the side of the enolate double bond anti to the silyl group is being attacked by the iminium ion, with the size of the silvl group on this occasion adding significantly to the stereoselectivity (Scheme 377).⁸¹¹

The Staudinger reaction has also been used in the homochiral series to make the β -lactam **1555**, where the change of N-protecting group in the aldimine **1554** and the change to a phenyl group on the stereogenic center **1553** improved the stereoselectivity so that even the phenyldimethylsilyl group was effective. The β -lactam was opened to give the diester **1556**, and the silyl group, having done its job.





was removed from the benzylic position to give the β -alkyl aspartate derivative **1557** (Scheme 378).⁸¹²

Scheme 378



The silyl enol ether **1558** of a β -silyl carbonyl compound undergoes a Paterno–Büchi type of reaction with aldehydes to give the regioisomer **1559** of an aldol reaction, but with the same high level of stereoselectivity with respect to the resident stereogenic center (Scheme 379).⁸¹³

Scheme 379



The β -silyl carbonyl compounds used in all this work can be prepared: (i) by conjugate addition of a silylcuprate⁸¹⁴ or zincate⁸¹⁵ to enone systems, with

or without chiral auxiliaries;^{652,814} (ii) by conjugate addition of a carbon cuprate to β -silyl enones, with or without chiral auxiliaries;^{652,653} (iii) by Claisen rearrangement, as described for the synthesis of chiral allylsilanes (Schemes 279 and 280); and (iv) palladium-catalyzed asymmetric 1,4-disilylation of α , β -unsaturated ketones.⁷⁹²

XV. α -Silyl Carbonyl Compounds

The reduction of an α -silyl ketone under Cram control has already been discussed in section II.A.4, as one of the means of setting up adjacent stereocenters preparatory to β -elimination, and α -silyl carbonyl compounds were also the precursors of the enol derivatives in Schemes 251 and 256. However, they do have other uses of stereochemical interest that do not belong in those sections.

The same Cram selectivity **56** can also be used preparatory to the conversion of the silyl group to a hydroxyl²¹⁷ for setting up 1,2-diols. Thus the ketone **1560** undergoes highly selective hydride reduction in the same sense leading to the *syn-β*-silyl alcohol **1561**, and hence to the *syn*-diol **1562**. However, the transition structure based on the Felkin–Anh model appears to be surprisingly sensitive to the length of the carbon chains on the ketone, with the α -silyl ketone **1563** giving, with just as good selectivity, the *anti* alcohol **1564**, and hence the *anti* diol **1565**. The temperature and the reducing agent have a large effect on the degree of selectivity, and the presence or absence of Lewis acids also affects its sense (Scheme 380).⁸¹⁶



 α -Silyl carbonyl compounds can sometimes be used in place of silyl enol ethers, since they are rapidly converted regiospecifically into silyl enol ethers in the presence of a variety of Lewis acids. A stereochemically controlled reaction that might be taking this path is the reaction between (trimethylsilyl)-2-butanone and the acetal **1566** (Scheme 381), used in a synthesis of aklavinone,⁸¹⁷ and a similar reaction used in the synthesis of 11-deoxydaunomycinone.⁸¹⁸ However, stannic chloride-catalyzed reactions like this may simply take place by way of a tin enolate.

It is easily possible selectively to remove a proton from an α -silyl ketone or ester by using a nitrogen base, and then to alkylate the enolate. With a chiral auxiliary, the alkylation steps can be diastereoselec-

Scheme 381



tive $1568 \rightarrow 1569$, but the diastereoisomers could be separated to enhance the diastereoisomeric purity. Perhaps most remarkably, a Haller–Bauer cleavage of the derived ketone 1570, largely with retention of configuration, can then be used to create an otherwise unfunctionalized homochiral alkylsilane 1571 (Scheme 382). 819 Other routes to homochiral α -silyl ketones

Scheme 382



and esters include diazo ester-derived carbenoid insertion into an Si-H bond,⁸²⁰ and SAMP/RAMP methodology.⁸²¹

 α -Silyl enolates have often been used in Michael reactions, with the silyl group contributing to the selectivity for conjugate addition over direct attack on the carbonyl group,⁸²² and sometimes perhaps providing extra bulk to affect the stereochemistry of attack on the resultant enolate.⁸²³ It is not usually possible to identify any stereochemical consequences, but the sheer size of the nucleophile in the reaction **1572** \rightarrow **1573** may well be contributing to the high enantiomeric excess found in this reaction, which was part of a synthesis of methyl jasmonate (Scheme 383).⁸²⁴

Scheme 383



A special example of an α -silyl ketone is (trimethylsilyl)ketene **1574**, which undergoes cycloaddition to aldehydes in the presence of Lewis acids to give β -lactones **1575**. With boron trifluoride as the catalyst, the stereoselectivity is poor (*cis:trans* 55:45),⁸²⁵ but this was immaterial for the main use of these compounds—the fluoride ion-catalyzed desilylative alkylation, which gave largely the *trans* β -lactone **1576** (Scheme 384).⁸²⁶

Scheme 384



However, the Lewis acid MABR induces much better selectivity for the *cis* isomer **1577**, as long as the aldehyde is not highly hindered. The adducts from aromatic and α,β -unsaturated aldehydes decompose stereospecifically in the presence of stoichiometric amounts of Lewis acid to give only the α,β -*cis* unsaturated acids **1578** (Scheme 385).⁸²⁷

Scheme 385



(Trimethylsilyl)ketene reacts with the chiral aldehyde **481** in the presence of magnesium bromide with a high level of chelation control to give, after protodesilylation, the β -lactone **1579** (Scheme 386).⁸²⁸

Scheme 386



The aldehyde **1580** reacted with the substituted silylketene **1581** with a high level of selectivity for the silyl group to be *cis* to the alkyl chain, but also with a remarkable level of 1,3-control from the resident center in the aldehyde, so that the β -lactone **1582** was 80% of the product mixture in this synthesis of (–)-tetrahydrolipstatin (Scheme 386).⁸²⁹ Only the 1,3-control was actually important, since the next step was protodesilylation, which was stereoselective for setting up the two chains *trans* on the β -lactone. A very similar route was used, but with two double bonds in the long side chain, for the synthesis of the natural product lipstatin itself.⁸³⁰

In all these reactions of silylketenes, one function of the silyl group is to make the silylketene a stable molecule that can be handled. Another is that it may be controlling the stereochemistry by determining either the sense of the torquoselectivity **1583**, if the reaction begins with nucleophilic attack by the aldehyde on the ketene, or the sense of synclinal attack **1584**, if, instead, the reaction begins with nucleophilic attack by the ketene on the aldehyde.⁸²⁹

Whereas vinylketene itself is apt to undergo [2+2] cycloadditions rather than Diels–Alder reactions, (trimethylsilyl)vinylketene **1585** does undergo Diels–Alder reactions, which take place suprafacially on the dienophile in the usual way giving a cyclohexenone **1586** (Scheme 387).⁸³¹ The stabilizing overlap of the

Scheme 387



Si-C bond with the carbonyl π -orbitals makes a silyl ketene less reactive in [2+2] cycloadditions and leaves the lone pair on the oxygen atom to overlap with the diene orbitals, in turn making these orbitals more reactive toward the usual dienophiles.

XVI. Acylsilanes⁸³²

Acylsilanes, like ketones, show higher Cram selectivity than the corresponding aldehydes, long understood to be because the presence of a large substituent on the carbonyl group encourages the mediumsized group on the stereogenic center to be oriented away from it and *syn* to the carbonyl group in the usual Felkin–Anh conformation. The acylsilane **1587** gave the alcohol **1588** with high selectivity (>99:1), whereas the corresponding aldehyde gave a ratio of only **83**:17. Again, the silyl group can be removed to give the Cram alcohol **1589** (Scheme **388**).⁸³³ This reaction could therefore have equally well been discussed in section III.B.

Scheme 388



High levels of stereocontrol in attack on acylsilanes have also been found in chelation control $1590 \rightarrow$

1591,⁸³⁴ stemming from the neighboring BOM ether not the silyl ether (section III.A), and in open-chain 1,3-control **1593** \rightarrow **1594** (Scheme 389).⁸³⁵ In both

Scheme 389



cases the sequence was consummated by a Brook rearrangement and protonation with retention of configuration, to give the silicon-free secondary alcohols **1592**, used in a synthesis of β -D-boivinose, and **1595**.

The selectivity of attack on a chiral acylsilane can be used for a different purpose when the acylsilane carries an α -nucleofugal group. Nucleophilic attack on the [α -(phenylthio)acyl]silane **1596** took place with Cram control to give largely the intermediate **1597**, which underwent a Brook rearrangement, but this time coupled to loss of the phenylthio group stereospecifically *anti*, to give the (*E*)-silyl enol ether **1598** (Scheme 390).⁸³⁶ A similar sequence with Cram





control and *anti* elimination **1600**, but using a silyllithium reagent on the methyl ketone **1599**, gave the opposite geometry in the silyl enol ether **1601**. A wide variety of carbon nucleophiles and hydride ion can be used as the nucleophiles, and also a variety of nucleofugal groups.

Claisen rearrangements take place on the enol ethers **1602** of acylsilanes and the new stereogenic centers **1604** appear to be set up as a consequence of a Z geometry of the double bond and the usual chair transition structure **1603** (Scheme 391).⁸³⁷ Evidently the silyl group can be *cis* to the phenyl group without a serious energetic penalty.





Enantiometrically enriched α -silvl alcohols can be made by reduction of acylsilanes chemically 1605 -1606^{838,839} or enzymatically,⁸⁴⁰ by chiral-catalyzed nucleophilic attack by carbon nucleophiles on acylsilanes, 841,842 by resolution 1609 \rightarrow 1610, 843 and by silvlation of enantiomerically enriched a-metalated ethers.⁸⁴⁴ In principle many of these compounds can be used to make homochiral alcohols by Brook rearrangement. Alternatively, 1,2-shift of a group from the silicon 1607 takes place with inversion of configuration, and this can be followed by silyl-tohydroxy conversion,²¹⁷ as in the synthesis of the benzylic alcohol 1608,838 or, in the case of allylic silyl alcohols 1610, by suprafacial palladium-catalyzed 1,3-transfer to give homochiral allylic alcohols 1611⁸⁴⁵ (Scheme 392).







1,2-Shift from the silyl group can also take place to the carbonyl group of an acylsilane **1612**, and this too can be stereoselective if the carbonyl group has diastereotopic faces. The product can then undergo a stereospecific Brook rearrangement–protonation **1613**, with inversion of configuration when the silyl group is benzylic, to give a secondary alcohol **1614** (Scheme 393).⁸⁴⁶ Simple intermolecular diastereoselectivity of attack by a β -lactam enolate upon acetyltrimethylsilane, with attack selectively taking place on the *exo* surface, gave very largely one aldol product **1615**. Brook rearrangement–protonation, with retention of configuration in this non-benzylic case, then set up the side-chain stereochemistry in this synthesis of the thienamycin precursor **1616** Scheme 393



(Scheme 393).⁸⁴⁷ Similar diastereoselectivity highly in favor of the *syn* product was also observed from an enolate derived from an acylsilane, provided that the silvl group carried large substituents. The syn selectivity could be combined with higher Cram selectivity toward chiral aldehydes than is usual with lithium enolates, as in the reaction between the aldehyde **1617** and the acylsilane enolate **1618** giving the aldol product **1619** (Scheme 393).⁸⁴⁸ The corresponding reaction with the usual LDA-derived ester enolate would have been selective for the anti isomer, following the usual Zimmerman-Traxler transition structure, from which we can deduce that the acylsilane enolate is the *E* isomer. The acylsilane was easily oxidized to the corresponding carboxylic acid, which could be esterified, so that the overall result was different from that most easily achieved using esters themselves.

Nucleophilic attack on an acylsilane with stereochemical consequences is also seen in the Wittig reaction in Scheme 44. Photocycloaddition of electrophilic alkenes to thioacylsilanes shows a preference for the electron-withdrawing substituent on the alkene to be *cis* to the silyl group.⁸⁴⁹

XVII. Silicon Hydrides

A. Hydride Delivery

Silicon hydrides deliver hydride to strong electrophiles like carbocations, protonated carbonyl groups, and iminium ions, and they deliver hydrogen atoms to carbon radicals. In substrates with a stereochemical bias, the outcome is usually controlled by hydride delivery from the sterically or stereoelectronically favored direction, and silicon hydrides are only different in detail from other hydride sources, and often being more stereoselective than trimethylsilyl cyanide, for example. Thus the stereochemically defined cyclohexyl cations **1621** and **1624**, derived by protonation of the alkenes **1620** and **1623**, are predominantly attacked axially to give the hydrocarbons **1622** and **1625**, but with more hindered silanes the selectivity is eroded or inverted in favor of attack from the less hindered direction (Scheme 394).⁸⁵⁰

Scheme 394



Silicon hydride reduction of ketones in the presence of acids is apt to give overreduction, but a mixture of trifluoroacetic acid, boron trifluoride, and triethylsilane with the functionalized ketone **1626** is highly Cram selective (94:6) in favor of the β alcohol **1627**, as are other hydride reagents, but this mixture is significantly cheaper.⁸⁵¹ Rhodium- or rutheniumcatalyzed silicon hydride reduction is selective for attack from the *endo* surface of camphor and from the axial surface of cyclohexanones **774** \rightarrow **1629**,⁸⁵² but the pentacovalent silicon hydride **1628** is only just selective for axial attack on the same ketone (Scheme 395).⁸⁵³

Scheme 395



Hydride delivery from silicon can also be catalyzed by fluoride ion, without the need to protonate the carbonyl group. Intriguingly, the reduction of α - or β -functionalized carbonyl groups catalyzed by acid and fluoride ion can show complementary stereochemistry. Thus the reduction of the α -acetoxy ketone **1630** or β -keto amide **1633** with phenyldimethylsilane in the presence of fluoride ion gave the *threo* alcohols **1631** and **1634**, whereas the diastereoisomeric *erythro* alcohols **1632** and **1635** were produced in the presence of acid (Scheme 396).⁸⁵⁴ Scheme 396



Cyclic acetals in six-membered rings are reduced with high selectivity, as in the formation of only the tetrahydropyran **1639** from the hemiacetal **1637**, with axial attack in the sense **1638** making the *C*-glycoside with an equatorial allyl group (Scheme 397).⁴⁸² This result is complementary to that in

Scheme 397



Scheme 195, giving the diastereoisomer **785** by axial attack of the allyl group. Similar anomerically axial selectivity is observed when the resident group is aryl rather than allyl.⁸⁵⁵ Similarly, the more complex *C*-disaccharide **1641** was produced from the hemiacetal **1640** (Scheme 397).⁸⁵⁶ Pentoses, with substituents at the anomeric position, can, in different systems, be reduced with attack by hydride from the α -direction, to give the β -configuration for the C-1 substituent.⁸⁵⁷ or from the β -direction, to give the α configuration for the C-1 substituent.⁸⁵⁸ There is another example of anomeric hydride delivery in Scheme 413, where it is placed in contrast to its complementary intermolecular counterpart.

Significantly, silicon hydrides, which are coordinatively saturated and have no easy coordination site, deliver hydride without intramolecular chelation to resident Lewis basic groups like hydroxyls, as in the reduction of the acetal **1642** to give the tetrahydropyran **1644** with overall inversion at the site of substitution, effectively as drawn in **1643**, regardless of the detailed mechanism. In contrast, reduction by an aluminum hydride reagent, which is a Lewis acid, gives the diastereoisomer **1646** as a consequence of intramolecular hydride delivery **1645**, and hence overall retention of configuration (Scheme 398).⁸⁵⁹

Scheme 398



Similarly, reductive cleavage of the alkynyl acetal **1647** with triethylsilane gave the alcohol **1648** as the major product, whereas the organoaluminum reagent gave its diastereoisomer **1649** (Scheme 398).⁸⁶⁰

The stereochemistry of reduction of spiroacetals is governed by some of the same constraints, but coordination by the Lewis acid only to the more accessible oxygen **1650** or with intramolecular coordination **1652** to the less accessible oxygen, can override other factors and make two otherwise similar compounds, differing only in the protecting group on a primary hydroxyl, behave substantially differently (Scheme 399). These reactions, which also

Scheme 399



illustrate stereocontrol from having a silyl group on oxygen (section III.A), were used in a synthesis of tautomycin. 861

The oxenium ion intermediate can be set up by ionization of a hemiacetal formed in situ by intramolecular combination of an alcohol and a ketone, with the stereochemistry of the reduction controlled by the resident stereogenic centers. This device was significantly explored for a synthesis of brevetoxin B, where the reaction $1654 \rightarrow 1655$ is one example of many successful model studies giving fair selectivity for axial attack by the hydride with the formation of a *trans* ring junction (Scheme 400). In the real

Scheme 400



synthesis, however, with significantly more elaborate structures present, the acidic conditions set off rearrangements that limited its applicability.⁸⁶²

The reduction of the oxenium ion intermediate in acetal synthesis can also be carried out in one pot from the separate components, by treating a ketone with the trimethylsilyl ether of an alcohol, trimethylsilyl triflate, and triethylsilane. This reaction can give some stereocontrol in the Cram sense in the reaction **1656** \rightarrow **1657** (Scheme 401).⁸⁶³

Scheme 401



Silicon hydrides also reduce iminium ions stereoselectively, with triethylsilane being the best of many metal hydride and other reducing agents for reducing the 2,3-dialkylindole **1658** to the *cis*-dialkyldihydroindole **1659**. Hydride attack takes place on the opposite side from the 3-alkyl group in the intermediate 3-protonated indole (Scheme 402).⁸⁶⁴ Reduction of the bridgehead acyliminium intermediate **1661**





derived from the enamide **1660** gives, with a silicon hydride, the *cis* ring junction **1662**, but with hydrogenation over rhodium on carbon the *trans* ring junction **1663** (Scheme 402).⁸⁶⁵

The *erythro*- and *threo*-alcohols **1665** and **1666** are obtained through reductive hydrosilylation of the (*E*)- and (*Z*)-oxime ethers **1664**, respectively. The former is the result of attack *anti* to the methyl group in a proton-chelated intermediate, and the latter, where a proton cannot sit between the two groups, is the result of straightforward, but not very good, Cram control (Scheme 403).⁸⁶⁶

Scheme 403



Silicon hydrides are convenient sources of reducing power in cooperation with many transition metals. The transition metal must undergo at some stage oxidative insertion into the Si-H bond to create an intermediate transition metal hydride, which in its turn transfers the hydrogen to the substrate. Thus the combination of a palladium(0) complex, diphenylsilane, and a catalytic amount of zinc chloride reduces the allylic acetates **1667** and **1669** stereospecifically with inversion of configuration as shown by the configuration of the deuterium in the products **1668** and **1670** (Scheme 404).⁸⁶⁷

Scheme 404



The opportunity to attach homochiral ligands to the transition metal has stimulated many reports of substantial asymmetric induction in the reduction of ketones and imines using silicon hydrides as the source of the hydrogen. The example $1671 \rightarrow 1672$ (Scheme 405)⁸⁶⁸ is only one of many.⁸⁶⁹

Scheme 405



B. Hydrosilylation–Oxidation⁸⁷⁰

Intermolecular hydrosilylation of alkenes usually takes place with the silyl group attaching itself to the primary terminus, and even moving down a carbon chain by reversible hydrosilylation and elimination in order to arrive at a primary terminus far away from the original alkene group. Such reactions usually have no stereochemical consequences, but a few alkenes have no such propensity, as in the hydrosilylation of norbornene with a homochiral catalyst, giving the silane **1673** and eventually enantiomerically enriched norbornanol **416** (Scheme 406).⁸⁷¹

Scheme 406



More recently catalysts have been found that, in addition to being themselves homochiral, place the silyl group mainly at the secondary carbon. The result is catalytic asymmetric induction in the formation of the silane **1674**, and the silyl-to-hydroxy conversion²¹⁷ then gives homochiral secondary alcohols **1675** (Scheme 406).⁸⁷²

Similar selectivity in the hydrosilylation of dienes makes homochiral allylsilanes and hence allyl alcohols **1676** (Scheme 407).⁸⁷³

Scheme 407



Hydrosilylation may sometimes follow a stereoselective carbometalation step when there is another double bond in the molecule, as in the reaction with the diene **1677**, which gave a cyclopentane, and hence a cyclopentylmethanol **1678** with the substituents *trans* on the ring (Scheme 408).⁸⁷⁴

Scheme 408



XVIII. A Silyl Group as a Removable Bridging Group Controlling Stereochemistry³

A silyl group can easily carry two functional arms, and act therefore as a bridge in bringing the two arms together, with the cyclic nature of the transition structure usually having substantial and often predictable stereochemical consequences. After it has been used to hold the bridge in place, the silyl group can be removed, usually by protodesilylation or by silyl-to-hydroxy conversion, reactions that have been mentioned several times already.

A few reactions that might equally have been included in this section have already been discussed in earlier sections, notably the reactions of silyl enol ethers (Schemes 132 and 148) and of allylsilanes (Schemes 207-210), in which the silyl group acted as the Lewis acid, coordinating to the electrophile. Somewhat related, but not actually the same, are those reactions in which the silyl group holds the substrate in a ring, ready for attack by an external reagent (Scheme 196).

A. Intramolecular Delivery of Hydride or Silicon

1. Intramolecular Hydride Delivery to Ketones and Carbocations

The silyl ether **1679** delivers hydride, in the presence of a Lewis acid, intramolecularly to the ketone group to give the 1,3-diol **1680** with very high levels of stereocontrol (120:1 for stannic chloride), presumably by way of a transition structure **1681**. The selectivity is sensitive to the choice of Lewis acid, at one extreme giving the opposite result, 71:29 in favor of the *syn* diastereoisomer, with zinc chloride.⁸⁷⁵ However the stereoselectivity is relatively insensitive to the methylene group between the silyl ether and ketone groups (Scheme 409).⁸⁷⁶

Scheme 409



The 1,2- and 1,3-diketones **1682** and **1685** were reduced by the hypervalent silicon hydride **1683** directly to the *syn*-diols **1684** and **1686** with delivery of the second hydride in an intramolecular process **1687** (Scheme 410).⁸⁷⁷ The silicon now provides the chelating group, and hydride is delivered to the less hindered side of the ring giving the opposite sense of reduction from that in Scheme 409.





In the achiral ketone **1688**, intramolecular hydrosilylation was used with enantiocontrol from a cationic chiral rhodium-based catalyst to give the protected 1,2-diol **1689**,⁸⁷⁸ and 1,2-, 1,3-, 1,4-, and 1,5-diols **1692** can be prepared from [1,*n*] diketones **1690** selectively in favor of the *anti* isomer, and enantiomerically enriched, with a homochiral catalyst **1691** with presumably intramolecular delivery of the second hydride (Scheme 411).⁸⁷⁹

Scheme 411



Intramolecular hydride delivery from silicon to carbon is also seen with the alkene **1693**⁸⁸⁰ and with the alkyl ether **1696**,⁸⁸¹ giving the alcohols **1695** and **1698**, presumably by way of the cations **1694** and **1697** (Scheme 412).

Intramolecular hydride delivery also works at the anomeric position in sugars, and can lead to the opposite sense of reduction to the corresponding intermolecular process discussed in section XVII.A. Thus the 2-deoxy-*C*-methyl glucal **1699** gave the 1- β hydride **1700**, whereas the corresponding intermolecular reaction gave axial delivery to the glucal **1701**, and hence the 1- α hydride **1702** (Scheme 413).⁸⁸¹ A six- or seven-membered ring is needed for





Scheme 413



the intramolecular hydride transfer, with a fivemembered ring failing.

2. Intramolecular Hydrosilylation of Alkenes

The allylic silyl ether 1703 induced hydrosilylation of the double bond with complete stereocontrol stemming from the configuration of the silicon-bearing oxygen, setting up a syn-1,2 relationship in the silyl ether 1706. Silyl-to-hydroxy conversion²¹⁷ then gave the pentitol 1707 (Scheme 414).882 The mechanistic detail in this type of reaction has been studied using deuterium labeling.883 Two transition structures with the oxygen delivering the reagent to the terminus account for the selectivity, the first involving silylmetalation 1704 followed by a reductive elimination establishing the H-C bond, and the second involving hydrometalation 1705 followed by a reductive elimination establishing the Si-C bond. The stereochemistry is opposite in sense to the comparable, but intermolecular, hydroboration.638,884 Α similar reaction with intramolecular delivery from an aminosilane gave the syn-related amino alcohols,⁸⁸⁵ and from dimethylsilyl 2-cyclopentenecarboxylate gave cis-2-hydroxycyclopentancarboxylic acid.886

The enol ether **1708** underwent a similarly selective hydrosilylation with the same catalyst to give, after silyl-to-hydroxy conversion, the *syn*-1,2-relationship of the incoming hydrogen and the resident hydroxyl group in the 1,3-diol **1709**. This reaction, however, could be tailored to give the other diastereScheme 414



oisomer **1710**, either by including a catalytic amount of the disilazane in the reaction mixture, or by changing to an alternative catalyst based on rhodium (Scheme 415).⁸⁸⁷ Even better control in the formation

Scheme 415



of the diol **1709** could be gained by changing the silyl group from dimethylsilyl to diisopropylsilyl.

The α , β -unsaturated ester **1711** underwent moderately stereoselective hydrosilylation in favor of the 1,2-*syn*-relationship in the ether **1712**, but in this case the silyl group was removed by protodesilylation, easily since it was α to a carbonyl group, to give the lactone **1713** (Scheme 416).⁸⁸⁸

Scheme 416



A similar intramolecular attack diastereoselectively creating two stereogenic centers from an achiral substrate **1714** has, at the same time, been carried out enantioselectively using a homochiral catalyst (Scheme 417).⁸⁸⁹ Silyl-to-hydroxy conver-

Scheme 417



sion²¹⁷ of the benzylsilane **1715** gave the 1,3-diol **1716** with high enantiomeric excess, but the 2,3 relationship had actually been controlled thermodynamically in favor of the *trans* relationship, and was not a consequence of *syn* stereospecificity in the hydrosilylation step.

Homochiral catalysis is especially effective in the case of an allylic alcohol with an enantiotopic pair of double bonds. In the event, the intramolecular hydrosilylation of the silyl ether **1717** gave the best result ever, after a little optimization tailoring the silicon substituents, with the silyl ether **1718**, and hence the diol **1719**, being completely *syn* and having a high enantiomeric excess (Scheme 418).⁸⁹⁰

Scheme 418



Perhaps, even more powerful, homoallylic silyl ethers induce hydrosilylation of the alkene group, with complete syn stereospecificity with respect to the event taking place at the double bond, and with a high level of stereocontrol from the intervening stereogenic center. Thus the silvl ether (Z)-1720 gave the silyl ether 1721, and silyl-to-hydroxy conversion²¹⁷ gave the 1,3-diol 1722, with three stereogenic centers set up from one (Scheme 419).891 Similarly, the silvl ether (*E*)-1720 with the opposite geometry in the double bond, gave the silvl ether 1723, with the opposite relationship between C-3 and C-4, but in this case the silvl group was removed a few steps later by protodesilylation, in spite of the absence of anion-stabilizing groups on the carbon atom, to give the protected triol 1724, designed for a synthesis of rapamycin (Scheme 419).⁴⁵³ The selectivity could be increased from 80:20 to better than 95:5 by changing the substituents on the silyl group from dimethyl to spirocyclohexyl.⁸⁹²





3. Intramolecular SilyIsilylation of Alkenes

Although not a delivery of hydride, the silylsilylation of an alkene, catalyzed by a transition metal, is closely related. Carried out intramolecularly on the alkenes **1725** and **1728** it can give silyl ethers **1726** and **1729** with new silicon-bearing stereogenic centers with a 1,2- or 1,3-relationship to the existing stereocenter, and both silyl groups can be converted into hydroxyls to give the triols **1727** and **1730** (Scheme 420).⁸⁹³ When carried out on a triple bond

Scheme 420



in the alkyne **1731**, the resulting *Z*-vinyldisilane **1732** can be reduced *syn* stereospecifically with diimide to give the disilane **1733**, with fair diastereoselection with respect to the resident stereocenter, and then both silyl groups can be converted into hydroxyls to give the triol **1734** (Scheme 420).⁸⁹⁴

The silylsilylation of a double bond was used in a synthesis of (–)-avenaciolide, where the key stereochemistry-determining step was the selective reaction on one of the diastereotopic vinyl groups in the homochiral diene **1735**, giving the silyl ether **1736**. The stereochemistry was controlled by the preference for the all-equatorial arrangement of substituents in the transition structure **1739** (Scheme 421). The

Scheme 421



silyl-to-hydroxy conversion²¹⁷ **1737** \rightarrow **1738** was carried out two steps later entirely under basic conditions, with the phenyl group on the silicon removed, in all probability, in the step using potassium *tert*-butoxide, and involving an alkoxide on C-4.⁸⁹⁵

B. Intramolecular Delivery of Carbon Nucleophiles

1. Intramolecular Delivery of an Allyl Group

The allyldimethylsilyl ether **1740** delivered the allyl group to the aldehyde selectively in favor of the *syn*-diol **1742** by way of a transition structure **1741** with the usual axial attack. In this case the intramolecularity was proved by a crossover experiment. An analogous stereochemical argument accounts for the corresponding reaction on the aldehyde **1743**, with 1,2-induction giving the diol **1745** (Scheme 422).⁸⁹⁶ In this case, the methyl group is pseu-

Scheme 422



doequatorial **1744**, and the selectivity is less. The diol **1742** is the opposite to that obtained by intermolecular attack on the corresponding benzyl ether in the presence of a chelating Lewis acid (Scheme 191), but the diol **1745** is the same.

A selective intramolecular delivery to the iminium ions derived from the azaacetals **1746** and **1748** gave the *syn* hydroxyamine derivatives **1747** and **1749**, without the benefit of chelation by a Lewis acid. In this case the 1,2-induction giving the hydroxyamine **1749** was selective for the *syn* isomer (Scheme 423).⁸⁹⁷





Intramolecular delivery of the allylsilane group in the β -lactam **1750** was selective for attack on the iminium ion *anti* to the silyloxyethyl side chain, and in favor of the *syn* arrangement of the substituents at the two new stereogenic centers **1751**, setting up the β -methyl group for a 1 β -methylcarbapenem synthesis (Scheme 424).⁸⁹⁸ A similar reaction was also

Scheme 424



successful between the same, homochiral β -lactam portion attached to a racemic 2-cyclohexenylsilane **1752**, where chiral recognition took place, only one diastereoisomer of the allylsilane **1752** reacted, and largely one diastereoisomer **1753** was formed in nearly 50% yield (Scheme 424).⁸⁹⁹

An allyl group can be delivered intramolecularly from a C-2 silyloxy group **1754** to the anomeric position of sugars to make *C*-glycosides **1755**. The seven-membered ring transition structure allows the incoming allyl group to be largely *anti* to the delivering silyloxy group (Scheme 425).⁹⁰⁰

An allyl group can also be delivered from silicon in an ene reaction $1756 \rightarrow 1757$ and $1758 \rightarrow 1759$, with the silyl group simply tethering the central carbon atom and restricting the geometry much as
Stereochemical Control in Organic Synthesis

Scheme 425



the all-carbon chain does in otherwise similar reactions (Scheme 426).⁹⁰¹

Scheme 426



2. Intramolecular Delivery of a Phenyl or Vinyl Group

An aryl group can be delivered from an arylsilane if a suitable electrophile is held at the right distance, as in the reaction of the acetal **1760**, in which a tolyl group was delivered intramolecularly and, because the transition structure only has a five-membered ring, *syn* to the delivering silyloxy group to give the *C*-glycoside **1761** (Scheme 427).⁹⁰⁰ A vinyl group was

Scheme 427



similarly transferred *syn* to the anomeric carbon. In an open-chain system, a phenyl group was inadvertently delivered intramolecularly to an aldehyde group during a failed attempt to persuade the aldehyde **1762** to react with an allenylsilane in the same type of reaction as worked with the closely related aldehyde **1302** in Scheme 320. The first-formed product was the silyl ether **1764**, reasonably accounted for by delivery *anti* to the methyl group in the conformation **1763**. Because delivery is intramolecular, this product has the opposite relative configuration to that produced by direct, Cram-controlled attack of the phenyl Grignard reagent on the aldehyde (Scheme 427).⁹⁰²

A phenyl and a vinyl group have also been delivered intramolecularly, both 1,5 and 1,6, from silyloxy groups to an iminium ion. 1,5-Vinyl migration is illustrated with the vinylsilane **1765**, and 1,6-phenyl

migration illustrated for the phenylsilane **1768**, but both combinations were successful. In contrast to the corresponding allylsilane reaction (Scheme 422), the major product in both cases had the *anti* arrangement **1766** and **1769**, reasonably by way of the transition structures **1767** and **1770** (Scheme 428).⁹⁰³

Scheme 428



C. Radical-Initiated Cyclizations

The bromine atom in the (bromomethyl)silyl ether **1771** is a source of a radical that cyclizes to give a *cis*-bicyclic silyl ether **1772**, with the new C–C bond delivered *syn* to the Si–O bond. Subsequently, the C–Si bond was cleaved oxidatively to give the diol **1773** (Scheme 429).⁹⁰⁴ In a somewhat more compli-

Scheme 429



cated system starting from the silyl ether **1774**, designed to solve the problem of preparing a steroidal CD *trans*-hydrindan, the intermediate radical picked up a hydrogen atom selectively on the α -face to give the silyl ether **1775**, because the silicon-containing bridge and the *tert*-butoxy and methyl groups sterically shielded the β -face. Again, the C–Si bond was cleaved oxidatively²¹⁷ to give the corresponding diol

1776, which was used to synthesize 19-nortestosterone (Scheme 429).⁹⁰⁵

A similar transformation from the bromide **1777** was used to make a functionalized steroidal C-18 by silyl-to-hydroxy conversion of the silyl ether **1778**. Alternatively protodesilylation set up the unsubstituted C-18 methyl group **1779**. The relative stereo-chemistry at the new C–C bond was completely controlled, but the transfer of the hydrogen atom to C-14 was selective for the *cis* ring junction (Scheme 430).⁹⁰⁶

Scheme 430



Other reactions of the same kind forming a fivemembered ring have been used with silyl-to-hydroxy conversion in syntheses of deoxyisoamijiol,⁹⁰⁷ a homochiral diphosphine ligand,⁹⁰⁸ a sugar-derived cyclohexenol,⁹⁰⁹ some carbocyclic pseudo-sugars,⁹¹⁰ and a brassinolide,⁹¹¹ and with protodesilylation to set up a β -methyl group on C-4 of a steroid,⁴⁵¹ and either α or β -steroidal C-21 methyl groups.⁹¹²

The intermediate radical can undergo a second ring-forming reaction if a suitably placed and suitably functionalized double bond is held nearby, as in the step **1780** \rightarrow **1781** used in a synthesis of reserpine (Scheme 431).⁹¹³ Similarly, the radical can attack a

Scheme 431



triple bond followed by a double bond, and a highly functionalized diquinane set up. 914

The atom carrying the radical center may be more functionalized, either as a double bond 1782915 or by having a second halogen 1786,916 allowing the carbon group to be delivered to the neighboring double bond at a higher oxidation level but with similar stereocontrol (Scheme 432). The vinylsilane 1783 can be treated with bromine to give the vinyl bromide 1784, or subjected to silyl-to-hydroxy conversion²¹⁷ to give the ketone 1785, and the same reaction on the chloride 1787 gave the aldehyde 1788, with epimerization of the aldehyde group to give mainly (85:15) the *trans*-aldehyde. The atom carrying the radical center may also be stereogenic, as in the chloride 1789. The reaction of the radical derived from the chloride 1790 with another double bond was also stereoselective with five stereogenic centers created in the diol 1791 from the one stereogenic center in the silyl ether **1789** (Scheme 432).⁹¹⁶

The radical cyclization also works for six-membered ring formation and has been used to control stereospecifically the configuration at C-21 in a steroid





using the allylic alcohol derivatives **1792** and **1794** (Scheme 433).⁹¹⁷ In this type of radical cyclization,

Scheme 433



the presence of the silyl group acts not only as a bridge to restrain the conformation, but also to encourage 6-*endo* cyclization, which is not the normal path for a 5-hexenyl radical. Even with the silyl group present in the ring, the cyclization in this type of reaction is not always 6-*endo*.⁹¹⁸ Because these reactions form a six-membered ring, the intermediate radical that picks up the hydrogen atom on C-17 can give a *trans* ring junction in the silyl ether **1792**. In the intermediate derived from the silyl ether **1794**, however, the ring junction is *cis*, with the result that the side chain in both products, **1793** and **1795**, is 17 β in both cases.

The steroidal side chain can be attached to the carbon atom that is the radical center with good stereoselectivity $1796 \rightarrow 1797$ for it to be *trans* to the neighboring substituent (Scheme 434).⁹¹⁹ The stereocontrol is also good within the steroidal side chain itself, with the homoallylic alcohol derivative **1799**

Scheme 434



giving good 1,3-stereoselection in favor of the *syn* arrangement in the formation of the diol **1800** (Scheme 434).⁹²⁰

The stereochemistry of polyene cyclization, however, is less well controlled in radical reactions than it is in ionic reactions, although the two products most easily isolated, in 28% yield, from a mixture of many products in the tricyclization of the triene **1801** were the silyl ethers **1802** with *trans*-fused rings differing only in the configuration of the acetate sidechain (Scheme 435).⁹²¹ However, with a judicious

Scheme 435



choice of alkynes and alkenes, their placing, and their substituents, a long sequence of intramolecular and intermolecular steps can be combined in one operation to set up several stereocenters effectively,⁹²² as in the cyclization of the silyl ether **1803** in the presence of acrylonitrile giving the tricyclic nitrile **1805** (Scheme 435).⁹²³

The radical center does not need to be adjacent to the silyl group. The anomeric radical derived from the selenide **1806** attacked the triple bond attached to the silicon, to give a vinylsilane **1807** (Scheme 436).





Protodesilylation then removed the temporary silicon tether both from carbon and oxygen to give the *C*-styryl glucoside **1808** with the styryl group *cis* to the delivering group. The equivalent mannose-derived selenide **1809** is complementary, delivering the styryl group to the β surface **1810** (Scheme 436), and also works from the glucose 6-hydroxyl, or the 2-, 3-, or 5-hydroxyl of pentoses.⁹²⁴

There is also a samarium iodide-based version of the initiation step in this type of reaction, which was used, with a sugar attached through oxygen to the silylacetylene **1811**, in a synthesis of a *C*-maltoside **1812** (Scheme 437).⁹²⁵

Scheme 437



The vinylsilane **1813** was attacked with a low level of control by the radical generated from the phenylthio group, but the ring fusion was, as usual, entirely *cis*, enabling the product **1814** to be used, with protodesilylation, in a synthesis of statine **1815** (Scheme 438).⁴⁵²

Scheme 438



An allylsilane can effectively deliver a propanol chain *syn* to a neighboring radical site, in a 7-*endo* cyclization **1816** \rightarrow **1817**, although the yields are only

in the 45–56% range, and on the more hindered β -surface the reactions are unreliable (Scheme 439).⁹²⁶

Scheme 439



Even the silyl radical itself **1820** can participate in cyclizations as in the longer sequence initiated by removing a phenylselenenyl group from the selenide **1818** and culminating in the formation of the silyl ether **1821** (Scheme 440).⁹²⁷ If the iodo compound

Scheme 440



1822 is used in place of the phenyl selenide **1818**, the silyl radical **1820** does not attack the double bond in the intermediate, but removes the iodine atom instead, making the reaction catalytic in tin hydride, and giving the alkene **1823** with the stereochemistry of the exocyclic double bond controlled by the overall *anti* addition (Scheme 440).⁹²⁸

The formation of the interglycosidic links in disaccharides is difficult to control stereochemically. In addition to the method seen in Scheme 437, where one of the carbon groups on the silicon is transferred to the anomeric position to make a C-glycoside, holding the two components together with a temporary silicon connection through *two* oxygens is also promising. Examples using ionic chemistry for Olinked disaccharides are discussed in the next section, but radicals have been used for C-linked sugars, as in the coupling of the glucoselenide to the exomethylene glucose derivative linked through the 6-position in the double silyl ether 1824 (Scheme 441).⁹²⁹ The reaction took place remarkably through a ninemembered ring to give the *C*-maltoside **1825**, as the only diastereoisomer that could be isolated, although only in 40% yield. The yield can be improved to 50% by using a sulfone in place of the selenide and samarium iodide in place of the tin hydride.930

Scheme 441



However, this comparatively well-behaved reaction needs to be compared to the superficially similar reaction of the corresponding exomethylene glucose linked through the 3-position, requiring an 8-*endo* cyclization, which gave a mixture of products with little stereoselectivity. A two-carbon bridge was similarly established, with a 7-*endo* cyclization using the double silyl ether **1826** in a synthesis of some tunicamycin antibiotics (Scheme 441).⁹³¹ A substantial amount of fine tuning of the conditions of this reaction led to the product **1827** in 60% yield, with the major byproduct being the C-5' diastereoisomer.

A completely different use of a radical reaction is the stereochemical equilibration in the reaction of the α -maltoside derivative **1828**, where the aryl radical abstracted the hydrogen atom to some extent on C-2, and the rest on C-1, and the radicals so produced took a hydrogen atom from the tin hydride mainly from the axial direction, to give a 50:50 mixture of the α -glucoside derivative **1829**, and the β -mannoside **1830**, where C-1 had inverted (Scheme 442).⁹³²

Scheme 442



D. Silicon-Bridged Disaccharide Formation

The silyl group, bridged through two oxygen atoms, can deliver one sugar *syn* to the anomeric position of another, simply by holding the nucleophile on the desired surface and completely controlling the regio-

and stereochemistry. Thus the mannoside **1831**, in the very situation where it is most difficult, gave the β -glycoside **1832** (Scheme 443), whereas intermolecu-

Scheme 443



lar reaction favors the formation of the α -anomer.⁹³³ A similar reaction with the glucose derivative **1833** was complementary in its anomeric selectivity, giving the α -glycoside **1834** linked to the β -3-hydroxy group of another glucose (Scheme 443).⁹³⁴

E. Silicon-Bridged Cycloadditions

Silicon tethers have been used to control the regioand stereochemistry in three kinds of cycloadditions, where the intramolecularity changes the regio- and stereochemistry relative to those of the usual intermolecular reactions. As usual, the silicon can easily be removed oxidatively or by protodesilylation, if one of the links to silicon is through oxygen and one through carbon, or by hydrolysis if both links are through oxygen.

A photochemical [2+2] cycloaddition with both links from cinnamyl alcohol through oxygen **1835** allowed the cyclobutane **1836** to be made in nearly quantitative yield as a single diastereoisomer (Scheme 444).⁹³⁵

Scheme 444



An enone cycloaddition with an alkene partner was highly controlled with one link to the silicon through carbon in the allylsilane **1837** and the vinylsilane **1840**, where the products **1838** and **1841**were oxidized²¹⁷ to the diols **1839** and **1842** (Scheme 445).⁹³⁶ In contrast, the corresponding intermolecular reacScheme 445



tion with allyl alcohol gave eight diastereoisomeric [2+2] products.

In Diels–Alder reactions, both components can be relied upon to react suprafacially. The choice in the most simple system using a vinylsilane as the dienophile **1843** was therefore between the *endo* and the *exo* transition structures **1844** and **1845**. With a dimethylsilyl link, the *endo* product **1846** was preferred by a small margin, but making the silyl groups larger made the transition structure with the silyl groups *endo* too crowded, and favored the *exo* structure **1845** (Scheme 446).⁹³⁷ Unfortunately the di-*tert*-

Scheme 446



butylsilyl group was too hindered to be oxidized to an alcohol, although new methods⁴⁵⁷ may overcome this limitation.

Attaching the link to a hydroxyl group on a stereogenic center, as in the silyl ether **1848**, gave only *syn* delivery with respect to the hydroxyl group, and the *exo* transition structure **1849** favored with any of the silyl groups (Scheme 447). A hetero-Diels–Alder reaction with the α,β -unsaturated aldehyde **1850** with a stereogenic center on the open chain was also selective for *syn* delivery with the hydrogen on the stereogenic center inside, and only the product **1852** of an *exo* transition structure **1851** was detected (Scheme 447).⁹³⁷ In most of these reactions, the silyl group was converted into a hydroxyl,²¹⁷ as in the reaction **1852** \rightarrow **1853**.

The suprafacial nature of the reaction can be exploited when the vinylsilane is substituted as in the reaction of the vinylsilane ester (*E*)-**1854**, giving only the adduct **1855**, which follows from an *endo* transition structure with respect to the ester group

Scheme 447



and *exo* with respect to the silyl group. Alternatively, the Z isomer (Z)-**1854** gave only the adduct **1857** which follows from an *endo* transition structure with respect to both substituents. The silyl groups were converted into hydroxyls²¹⁷ to give the esters **1856** and **1858** with all four stereogenic centers controlled (Scheme 448).⁴⁵⁴

Scheme 448



The silyl group can also be attached directly to the diene component, as in the cycloaddition $1859 \rightarrow 1860$ and hence the diol 1861 (Scheme 449),⁹³⁸ and even to both the diene and dienophile components, as in the reaction of the symmetrical bis-diene 1862, which cyclized to give only the adduct 1863, and hence the diol 1864 after silyl-to-hydroxy conversion²¹⁷ (Scheme 449).⁹³⁹

More commonly the silicon bridge has been attached through two oxygen atoms, and the oxidation step has not been needed to make diol products. Furthermore, using the di-*tert*-butylsilyl group, which can help in stereocontrol, is no longer a problem, since di-*tert*-butylsilyl groups can be hydrolyzed when they could not be oxidized. The enol silyl ether **1865** Scheme 449



gave the adduct **1866**, *endo* with respect to the ethoxycarbonyl group, as the major product (Scheme 450), the main achievement being the reversal of the normal regiocontrol.⁹⁴⁰ Similarly the allylic silyl ether **1868** gave only the adduct **1869**, corresponding to an *exo* transition structure with respect to the methoxycarbonyl group, and hence the lactone **1870** after hydrolysis of the silyl ether bonds (Scheme 450).⁹⁴¹ The corresponding intermolecular reaction

Scheme 450



gave all four possible all-suprafacial diastereoisomers with the one corresponding to **1869** the least abundant.

The last reaction, with a methylene group placed between the silvloxy group and both the diene and dienophile components, gives opportunities for a stereogenic center on either of these methylene groups to control the sense in which the four new centers are created in the cycloaddition step. In practice this works well, with the dienophile center the more powerful.⁹⁴² There are also opportunities for the two stereogenic centers to be matched or mismatched, with the matched pair illustrated by the cycloaddition of the silvl ether **1871**, which gave only one adduct 1872 and hence the lactone 1873 (Scheme 451).⁹⁴² An even longer tether carrying a stereogenic center allows a well-controlled cycloaddition of the silvl enol ether 1874, but it appears to be a stepwise reaction rather than a Diels-Alder reaction with inverse electron demand, because the major adduct

Scheme 451



1875 corresponds to that from the (*Z*)-silyl enol ether (Scheme 451).⁹⁴³

The silyl groups can even be connected to the 2-position of the diene, as in the silyl enol ether **1876**, with a necessarily long tether to allow the adduct **1877**, which has a bridgehead double bond, to be feasible (Scheme 452).⁹⁴⁴ A homochiral version of the

Scheme 452



same reaction, with a homochiral tether in the diene **1879**, gave the adduct **1880** with good diastereoselectivity. After separation of the major adduct from its diastereoisomer and removal of the tether, the ketone **1878** was obtained enantiomerically pure (Scheme 452).⁹⁴⁵ This reaction has since been developed into a synthesis of androsterone.⁹⁴⁶

In addition to Diels—Alder reactions there is also the possibility of a silicon-containing tether between the components of other cycloadditions, as in the [5+2] pyrone–vinylsilane combination **1881** \rightarrow **1882**, where the silyl group took up the *exo* orientation, and silyl-to-hydroxy conversion²¹⁷ gave the diol **1883** (Scheme 453).⁹⁴⁷

Scheme 453



F. Silicon-Bridged Epoxidation

One of the few limitations of the Sharpless asymmetric epoxidation reaction is that it requires the allylic hydroxyl group to direct the reagent to the double bond. A vinylsilanol has such an allylic alcohol group, and the silyl group can be removed later. The problem is that, with the long C–Si and Si–O bonds, it is not clear that replacing the carbon atom by silicon will be otherwise benign. In practice the idea does work. The silanol **1884** gave the epoxide **1885** in moderately high enantiomeric excess, and the reaction was used, with subsequent protode-silylation, for a synthesis of frontalin **1887** (Scheme 454).⁹⁴⁸ The same type of reaction was used in the





kinetic resolution of a chiral silyl compound (Scheme 459).

XIX. Stereocontrol Transferred from Chiral Silyl Groups and Silyl Groups Carrying Chiral Substituents

Most of the reaction types in this section have been discussed already, and even some reactions, such as those in Schemes 451 and 452, might have been as appropriately discussed here. The distinctive feature in this section is that the stereochemistry stems from the silyl group or its substituents, and the controlling feature does not appear in the final product after the removal of the silyl group. As with any chiral auxiliary, this device allows the transfer of stereochemical information from one molecule to another, or from one part of a molecule to another, with the possibility in the latter case, either actually carried out or potentially available, of removing the silyl group and recycling it. The chirality may reside at the tetrahedral silicon atom, building on Sommer's pioneering work,⁹⁴⁹ or in one or more of the substituents attached to the silyl group. There is a fundamental difficulty in achieving high levels of stereocontrol with a chiral auxiliary attached through silicon, because the long bonds to silicon are inherently apt to separate the chiral information and the reaction site. Nevertheless the idea has now worked in a number of cases, and the levels of stereocontrol are going up year by year. The topics discussed here are in the same order as the corresponding reactions in sections VI–XVIII.

A. Silyl Enol Ethers

Silyl enol ethers carrying a chiral silyl group have given rather low levels of asymmetric induction, as in the Lewis acid-catalyzed reactions with an acetal **1888** \rightarrow **557** + **1889**,⁹⁵⁰ and with an aldehyde **1890** \rightarrow **1891**,⁹⁵¹ and in epoxidation **1892** \rightarrow **1893** (Scheme 455).³⁶⁴ In the case of the silyl enol ether **1892** (R =

Scheme 455



Ph), where there is the possibility of using a stereogenic silyl group as well as the side-chain stereogenic center, neither diastereoisomeric silyl enol ether was able to add any useful selectivity to that already coming from the side chain of the silyl enol ether **1892** (R = Me).

In spite of these unpromising beginnings, silyl enol ethers that allow chelated transition structures, like that in Scheme 132 but with stereogenic centers in the silyl substituents, have given good asymmetric induction in uncatalyzed Mukaiyama aldol reactions. The silyl enol ether **1894** gives aldols **1895** in high enantiomeric excess (Scheme 456).⁹⁵²

Scheme 456



The reaction illustrated in Scheme 148 might equally have been placed in this section.

B. Allylsilanes

An allylsilane stereogenic at the silicon atom gave low levels of asymmetric induction **1896** \rightarrow **1897**, presumably because the three substituents on the silyl group were not different enough (Scheme 457).⁹⁵³

Scheme 457



On the other hand, when the stereogenic centers are in one of the substituents on the silyl group, some surprisingly good results have been obtained, as in the Lewis acid-catalyzed reactions with aldehydes $1898 \rightarrow 1899$, 954 1900 \rightarrow 1901, 955 and 1902 \rightarrow 1903, 956 and in the epoxidation 1904 \rightarrow 1905 (Scheme 458). 957



C. Vinylsilanes

The epoxidation of a vinylsilane with an adjacent stereogenic silyl group **1906** \rightarrow **1907** is poorly selective, ⁹⁵⁸ but if the chiral silyl group carries a hydroxyl group **1908**, substantial kinetic resolution using Sharpless asymmetric epoxidation (see section XVI-II.F) is moderately effective both for the unchanged enantiomer **1909** and for both diastereoisomeric epoxides **1910** and **1911** (Scheme 459).⁹⁵⁹

Stereochemical Control in Organic Synthesis





D. α-Silyl Anions⁴

Anions adjacent to the silyl group are themselves stereogenic centers inherently close to the stereochemical information held in the silyl group, especially when the anions have been generated with coordination sites present in the chiral auxiliary. This area is one of the few so far to have given high asymmetric induction. The benzylsilane **1912** allows metalation to give a chelated organolithium species **1913**, which reacts with electrophiles such as alkyl halides⁹⁶⁰ and epoxides,⁹⁶¹ to give a new stereogenic center. The silyl group in the product **1914**, although substituted with all-carbon ligands, is however directly available for silyl-to-hydroxy conversion,²¹⁷ as in the formation of the diol **1915** (Scheme 460). This

Scheme 460



reaction must begin by oxidation of the amino group followed by a Polonovsky-type of reaction, in order to functionalize the silyl group for the oxidative rearrangement.

A similar level of control was found for the allylsilane **1916**⁹⁶² and the propargylsilane **1918**⁹⁶³ carrying the same proline-derived auxiliary, and which gave the allylic and propargylic alcohols **1917** and **1919**, respectively (Scheme 461).

Nucleophilic attack on the vinylsilane **1920** gave a chelated α -silyl anion, which showed only moderately good levels of asymmetric induction in allylation reactions giving the homoallylsilane **1921**, and less good levels with other electrophiles. Silyl-to-hydroxy





conversion 217 gave the homoally lic alcohol ${\bf 1922}$ (Scheme 462). 964

Scheme 462



In enolate reactions, but with chiral silicon, a surprisingly high level of control has been found in the methylation $1923 \rightarrow 1924$ (Scheme 463).⁹⁶⁵ On

Scheme 463



the other hand, the unsubstituted α -silyl anion derived from the stannane **1925** is not usefully selective with respect to the stereogenic center created in the product **1926** of its reaction with aldehydes,⁹⁶⁶ and the vinyllithium reagent derived from the bromide **1927** was completely unselective (Scheme 463). However, the 50:50 mixture of diastereoisomers **1928** could be separated into the alcohol **80** and its diastereoisomer and used to make homochiral allenes as shown in Scheme $17.^{68}$

E. Acylsilanes

Cram's rule does not uniformly apply to acylsilanes bearing stereogenic centers on silicon, because the C–Si bond is so much longer than the corresponding C–C bond of the compounds in Cram's studies. 967 Nevertheless, there has been some success with nucleophilic attack on a carbon atom adjacent to a stereogenic silicon atom, with the acylsilane 1929 having been known for a long time to give a high level of diastereocontrol in the Cram sense in favor of the diastereoisomer 1930 in its reaction with the methyl Grignard reagent. The corresponding acetylsilane 1931, recently studied in more detail, gave the complementary result (Scheme 464).^{968,969} The acylsilane 1933, with better designed substituents, generally shows even higher levels of induction, much affected by reagent and choice of solvent, with Grignard reagents in ether the best, as in the example giving the diastereoisomer 1934 (Scheme 464). The

Scheme 464



reaction is probably controlled by chelate formation to the alkoxy group deliberately built into the auxiliary, and delivery of the reagent complexed to this feature in the sense **1935**.⁹⁷⁰

However, nucleophilic attack by the enolate **1936** of a similar acylsilane was unselective with respect to the relative stereochemistry of the stereogenic silicon center and the new stereocenters in the product **1939**, but the intramolecular Cannizzaro reaction **1937** took place with high selectivity for the formation of the 1,3-related centers *anti* (Scheme 465).⁹⁷¹

Bioreduction of the racemic acetylsilane **1940** gave the pair of diastereoisomeric alcohols **1941** and **1942**, enantiomerically highly enriched in each case, with the organism controlling the absolute configuration



at the carbinol carbon (Scheme 466). 972 The result is effectively the resolution of a chiral silyl group, which can be added to other biologically based methods. 973

Scheme 466



Nucleophilic attack on a thioacylsilane takes place on sulfur **1943** \rightarrow **1944**, and subsequent protonation or deuteronation on carbon gives the sulfide **1945**. The silyl group can be removed stereospecifically by protodesilylation to give the silicon-free sulfide **1946**, probably with retention of configuration, but the stereochemical sense of the reaction was not proved (Scheme 467).⁹⁷⁴ Similarly thioacylsilanes undergo





1948 51±8% d.e.

cycloadditions $1943 \rightarrow 1947$ with fairly good asymmetric induction, and protodesilylation to give the dihydrothiopyran **1948** was again stereospecific.⁹⁷⁵

F. Silicon Hydrides

The silyl hydride **1949**, chiral at silicon by virtue of a BINAP system, reduces ketones with low levels of enantioselectivity (Scheme 468).⁹⁵⁰





G. a-Silyl Radicals

A radical reduction adjacent to stereogenic silicon **1950** \rightarrow **1951** shows only a low level of diastereoselectivity, even with a silyl group having rather better differentiated substituents than the usual (Scheme 469).⁹⁷⁶ On the other hand, an α -silyl radical in a

Scheme 469



ring attacking a double bond intramolecularly is subject to the normal constraints, and the stereochemistry can be controlled, with the diastereoisomeric silyl ethers **1952** and **1955** giving diastereoisomeric products **1953** and **1956**, respectively, and hence diastereoisomeric triols **1954** and **1957** after silyl-to-hydroxy conversion²¹⁷ (Scheme 469).⁹⁷⁷

XX. Abbreviations

AC	acetyl
AIBN	azobisisobutyronitrile
9-BBN	9-borabicyclo[3.3.1]nonane
Bn	benzyl
Boc	(<i>tert</i> -butyloxy)carbonyl
BOM	(benzyloxy)methyl
Bu	<i>n</i> -butyl (unless otherwise stated)
Bz	benzoyl
CAN	ceric ammonium nitrate

. 1

	1 .1 .1
cat.	a less than equimolar quantity
Cbz	(benzyloxy)carbonyl
COD	cyclooctadiene
Ср	cyclopentadienyl
Cn*	1.2.3.4.5-pentamethylcyclopentadienyl
DAM	di- <i>p</i> -anisylmethyl
DRU	diazahievloundocono
	diablene dievene henre guinene
	diction our cyanobenzoquinone
DEI	
DIBAL	diisobutylaluminum hydride
DIOP	2,3-O-isopropylidene-2,3-dihydroxy-1,4-bis-
	(diphenylphosphino)butane
DIPT	diisopropyl tartarate
DMAP	4-(dimethylamino)pyridine
DMF	dimethylformamide
DMSO	dimethyl sulfoxide
FVP	flash vacuum pyrolysis
HMPA	hexamethylphosphoramide
IPC	isoninocamphevl
KHMDS	notassium hevamethyldisilazide
I Soloctrido	lithium tri sec hutvlhorohydrido
L-Selectifice	lithium diisennenulemide
	lithium disopropylamide
LDEA	lithium diethylamide
LHMDS	litnium nexametnyidisilazide
MABR	methylbis(4-bromo-2,6-di- <i>tert</i> -butylphenoxy-
)aluminum
MCPBA	<i>m</i> -chloroperoxybenzoic acid
MOM	methoxymethyl
Ms	methanesulfonyl
NBS	<i>N</i> -bromosuccinimide
NCS	N-chlorosuccinimide
NIS	N-iodosuccinimide
NMMO	N-methylmorpholine N-oxide
PCC	nvridinium chlorochromate
Piv	nivalovl
	n mothowyhonzyl
	p-inethoxybelizyi
PND	<i>p</i> -mitrobenzyi
Py	pyridinyl or pyridine
SEM	2-(trimethylsilyl)ethyl
TASF	tris(dimethylamido)sulfur trimethylsilyl di-
	fluoride
TBAF	tetra- <i>n</i> -butylammonium fluoride
TBDMS	<i>tert</i> -butyldimethylsilyl
TBDPS	tert-butyldiphenylsilyl
TBHP	<i>tert</i> -butylhydroperoxide
Tf	trifluoromethanesulfonvl
TFA	trifluoroacetic acid
THF	tetrahydrofuran
тнр	tetrahydronyranyl
TIPS	triisonronvlsilvl
TMEDA	tatramathylathylanadiamina
	4 mothylphonyl
101 Tw	4-memyiphenyi trinhanyimathyi
11' Ta	taluana naufanul
15	toruene- <i>p</i> -surronyi

XXI. References

- Fleming, I. Silicon-Mediated Stereochemically Controlled Reactions. In Silicon Compounds, Register and Review, 4th ed.; Larson, G. L., Ed.; Petrarch Systems: Bristol, PA, 1987; pp 21.
- (2) Yamamoto, Y.; Asao, N. Chem. Rev. 1993, 93, 2207.
- (3) Bols, M.; Skrydstrup, T. Chem. Rev. 1995, 95, 1253.
- (4) Chan, T. H.; Wang, D. Chem. Rev. 1995, 95, 1279.
- (5) Masse, C. E.; Panek, J. S. Chem. Rev. 1995, 95, 1293.
- (6) Langkopf, E.; Schinzer, D. Chem. Rev. 1995, 95, 1375.
- (7) Zimmerman, H. E.; Singer, L.; Thyagarajan, B. S. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1959, 81, 108.
- (8) Eliel, E. L. Stereochemistry of Carbon Compounds, McGraw-Hill: New York, 1962. Eliel, E. L.; Wilen, S. H.; Mander, L. N. Stereochemistry of Organic Compounds, Wiley: New York, 1994.
- (9) For a review of this principle, see: Fleming, I. Chem. Soc. Rev. 1981, 10, 83.
- (10) Hudrlik, P. F.; Peterson, D. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1975, 97, 1464.
- (11) Hudrlik, P. F.; Peterson, D.; Rona, R. J. J. Org. Chem. 1975, 40, 2263.
- (12) For a review, see Ager, D. J. Org. React. (N.Y.) 1990, 38, 1.

- (13) Hudrlik, P. F.; Hudrlik, A. M.; Kulkarni, A. K. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1982, 104, 6809.
- (14) Larson, G. L.; Quiroz, F.; Suarez, J. Synth. Commun. 1983, 13, 833
- (15) Hudrlik, P. F.; Schwartz, R. H.; Kulkarni, A. K. Tetrahedron Lett. 1979, 2233. Hudrlik, P. F.; Nagendrappa, G.; Kulkarni, A. K; Hudrlik, A. M. Tetrahedron Lett. 1979, 2237.
- (16) Cunico, R. F.; J. Organomet. Chem. 1981, 212, C51. Fleming I.; Newton, T. W. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1984, 119.
- (17) Takeda, Y.; Matsumoto, T.; Sato, F. J. Org. Chem. 1986, 51, 4731.
- (18) Shimizu, M.; Shibata, F.; Tsuno, Y. Chem. Lett. 1985, 1593.
 Shimizu, M.; Yoshioka, H. Tetrahedron Lett. 1989, 30, 967.
 (12) Human Market De Letter 1989, 30, 967.
- (19) Lipshutz, B. H.; Tirado, R. J. Org. Chem. 1994, 59, 8307. (20) Kobayashi, Y.; Kato, N.; Shimazaki, T.; Sato, F. Tetrahedron Lett.
- 1988. 29. 6297.
- (21) Tomoda, S.; Matsumoto, Y.; Takeuchi, Y.; Nomura, Y. Bull. Chem. Soc. Jpn. **1986**, 59, 3283.
- (22) Hudrlik, P. F.; Hudrlik, A. M.; Kulkarni, A. K. Tetrahedron Lett. 1985, 26, 139.
- (23) Hudrlik, P. F.; Hudrlik, A. M.; Rona, R. J.; Misra, R. N.; Withers, P. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1977, 99, 1993.
- (24) Chou, S.-S. P.; Kuo, H.-L.; Wang, C.-J.; Tsai, C.-Y.; Sun, C.-M. J. Org. Chem. 1989, 54, 868.
- (25) Dervan, P. B.; Shippey, M. A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1976, 99, 340.
- (26) Oliver, J. E.; Schwarz, M.; Klun, J. A.; Lusby, W. R.; Waters, R. M. Tetrahedron Lett. 1993, 34, 1593.
- (27) Barrett, A. G. M.; Flygare, J. A. J. Org. Chem. 1991, 56, 638. Barrett, A. G. M.; Hill, J. M.; Wallace, E. M.; Flygare, J. A. Synlett **1991**, 764. Barrett, A. G. M.; Hill, J. M.; Wallace, E. M. *J. Org. Chem.* **1992**, *57*, 386. Barrett, A. G. M.; Flygare, J. A.; Hill, J. M.; Wallace, E. M. Org. Synth. (N.Y.) **1996**, *73*, 50.
- (28) Bassindale, A. R.; Ellis, R. J.; Lau, J. C.-Y.; Taylor, P. G. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1986, 593.
- (29) Matteson, D. S.; Majundar, D. Organometallics 1983, 2, 230. Garad, M. V.; Pelter, A.; Singaram, B.; Wilson, J. W. Tetrahedron *Lett.* **1983**, *24*, 637
- (30) Domont, W.; Van Ende, D.; Krief, A. Tetrahedron Lett. 1979, 485.
- (31) Ager, D. J.; Cooke, G. E.; East, M. B.; Mole, S. J.; Rampersaud, A.; Webb, V. J. Organometallics 1986, 5, 1906.
- (32) Rensing, A.; Echsler, K.-J.; Kauffmann, T. L. Tetrahedron Lett. 1980, 2807
- (33) Gröbel, B.-T.; Seebach, D. Chem. Ber. 1977, 110, 852. Pearce, A.; Fleming, I. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1980, 2485. Hudrlik, P. F., Agwaramgbo, E. L. O.; Hudrlik, A. M. J. Org. Chem. 1989, 54, 5613.
- (34) Carter, M. J.; Fleming, I.; Percival, A. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1981. 2415.
- (35)Seyferth, D.; Lefferts, J. L; Lambert, R. L., Jr. J. Organomet. Chem. **1977**, 142, 39.
- (36) Boeckman, R. K.; Chinn, R. L. Tetrahedorn Lett. 1985, 26, 5005. Shimoji, K.; Taguchi, H.; Oshima, K.; Yamamoto, H.; Nozaki, H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1974**, *96*, 1620. Taguchi, H.; Shimoji, K.; (37)
- (a) A. A. Chen, Soc. 1374, 50, 1660, 1aguin, 11., Similoji, K., Yamamoto, H.; Nozaki, H. Bull. Chem. Soc. Jpn. 1974, 47, 2529.
 (38) Larcheveque, M.; Debal, A. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1981, 877. Matsuda, I.; Izumi, Y. Tetrahedron Lett. 1981, 22, 1805.
- (39) Akai, S.; Tsuzuki, Y.; Matsuda, S.; Kitagaki, S.; Kita, Y. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1992, 2813.
- (40) Larson, G. L.; de Kaifer, C. F.; Seda, R.; Torres, L. E.; Ramirez, J. R. J. Org. Chem. 1984, 49, 3385. Croteau, A. A.; Termini, J. Tetrahedron Lett. 1983, 24, 2481.
- (41) Yamamoto, K.; Tomo, Y.; Suzuki, S. Tetrahedron Lett. 1980, 2861.
- (42) Strekowski, L.; Visnick, M.; Battiste, A. Tetrahedron Lett. 1984, 25, 5603. Larson, G. L.; Prieto, J. A.; Hernandez, H. Tetrahedron Lett. 1981, 1575. Mauzé, B.; Miginiac, L. Synth. Commun. 1990, 20, 2251. Green, S. P.; Whiting, D. A. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1992, 1753.
- (43) Crimmin, M. J.; O'Hanlon, P. J.; Rogers, N. H. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1985, 541.
- (44) Bell, D.; Crowe, A. A.; Dixon, N.; Geen, G. R.; Mann, I. S.; Shipton, M. R. Tetrahedron 1994, 50, 6643.
- (45) Tsai, D. J. S.; Matteson, D. S. Tetrahedron Lett. 1981, 22, 2751.
- (46) Chan, T. H.; Li, J.-S. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1982, 969.
- (46) Chan, I. H.; El, J.-S. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1969, 605.
 van Hulsen, E.; Hoppe, D. Tetrahedron Lett. 1985, 26, 411.
 (47) Pearson, W. H.; Liu, K.-C.; Poon, Y. F. J. Org. Chem. 1989, 54, 5814. Gu, Y. G.; Wang, K. K. Tetrahedron Lett. 1991, 32, 3029.
 Wang, K. K.; Liu, Y. G.; Burnett, F. N.; Sattsangi, P. D. J. Org. Chem. 1991, 56, 1914. Pearson, W. H.; Schkeryantz, J. M. C. et al. 2014, 2015, 2016, 2016, 2017, 2017, Day Mong K. K. Totrahedron *Chem.* **1391**, *50*, 1914. Pearson, W. H.; Schkeryantz, J. M. *Synthesis* **1991**, 342. Sattsangi, P. D.; Wang, K. K. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1992**, *33*, 5025. Andemichael, Y. W.; Gu, Y. G.; Wang, K. K. *J. Org. Chem.* **1992**, *57*, 794. Andemichael, Y. W.; Wang, K. K. J. Org. Chem. **1992**, *57*, 796. Hunt, J. A.; Roush, W. R. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1995**, *36*, 501 Tetrahedron Lett. 1995, 36, 501.
- (48) Reetz, M. T.; Wenderoth, B. Tetrahedron Lett. 1982, 23, 5259. Ikeda, Y.; Ukai, J.; Ikeda, N.; Yamamoto, H. Tetrahedron 1987, 43, 731.
- (49) Takacs, B. E.; Takacs, J. M. Tetrahedron Lett. 1990, 31, 2865.
- (50) Rehders, F.; Hoppe, D. Synthesis 1992, 859; 865.

- (51) Hodgson, D. M.; Wells, C. Tetrahedron Lett. 1992, 33, 4761. Paterson, I.; Schlapbach, A. Synlett 1995, 498.
 (52) Corey, E. J.; Rücker, C. Tetrahedron Lett. 1982, 719.
 (53) Furuta, K.; Ishiguro, M.; Haruta, R.; Ikeda, N.; Yamamoto, H.
- Bull. Chem. Soc. Jpn. 1984, 57, 2768.
- (54) Bernhard, W.; Fleming, I. *J. Organomet. Chem.* **1984**, *271*, 281.
 (55) Hudrlik, P. F.; Hudrlik, A. M.; Misra, R. N.; Peterson, D.;
- Withers, P.; Kulkarni, A. K. J. Org. Chem. 1980, 45, 4444.
 (56) Muchowski, J. M.; Naef, R.; Maddox, M. L. Tetrahedron Lett.
- 1985, 26, 5375. But, see: Duhamel, L.; Gralak, J.; Bouyanzer, J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1993, 1763.
- (57) Le Bideau, F.; Gilloir, F.; Nilsson, Y.; Aubert, C.; Malacria, M. Tetrahedron Lett. 1995, 36, 1640.
- (58) Barbero, A.; Cuadrado, P.; Fleming, I.; González, A. M.; Pulido, F. J.; Sánchez, A. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1995, 1525.
- (59) Le Bideau, F.; Aubert, C.; Malacria, M. Tetrahedron: Asymmetry 1995, 6, 697.
- (60) Enders, D.; Burkamp, F.; Runsink, J. Chem. Commun. 1996, 609.
- (61) Obayashi, M.; Utimoto, K.; Nozaki, H. Bull. Chem. Soc. Jpn. 1979, 52, 1760. Barrett, A. G. M.; Flygare, J. A.; Hill, J. M.; Wallace, E. M. Org. Synth. (N. Y.) 1995, 73, 50.
 (62) Cieplak, A. S. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1981, 103, 4540.
 (62) Kiel, M. Marde, T. Wilson, K. Miller, T. Terebadam 1998.
- (63) Kishi, N.; Maeda, T.; Mikami, K.; Nakai, T. Tetrahedron 1992, 48. 4087
- (64) Kuroda, S.; Katsuki, T.; Yamaguchi, M. Tetrahedron Lett. 1987, 28, 803.
- (65) Sato, T.; Tsunekawa, H.; Kohama, H.; Fujisawa, T. Chem. Lett. 1986, 1553
- (66) DeShong, P.; Leginus, J. M.; Lander, S. W., Jr. J. Org. Chem. 1986, 51, 574.
- (67) Hudrlik, P. F.; Hudrlik, A. M.; Nagendrappa, G.; Yimenu, T.;
 Zellers, E. T.; Chin, E. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1980, 102, 6894.
 Hudrlik, P. F.; Hudrlik, A. M.; Yimenu, T.; Waugh, M. A.; Nagendrappa, G. Tetrahedron 1988, 44, 3791.
- (68) Torres, E.; Larson, G. L.; McGarvey, G. J. Tetrahedron Lett. 1988, 29, 1355.
- Soderquist, J. A.; Rane, A. M.; Lopez, C. J. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1993**, *34*, 1893. Okamoto, S.; Tani, K.; Sato, F.; Sharpless, K. B.; Zargarian, D. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1993**, *34*, 2509. Miyazaki, Y.; Hotta, H.; Sato, F. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1994**, *35*, 4389. (69) Bassindale, A. R.; Taylor, P. G.; Xu, Y. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1994, 1061.
- (70) Angell, R.; Parsons, P. J.; Naylor, A.; Tyrrell, E. Synlett 1992, 599. Maeta, H.; Suzuki, K. Tetrahedron Lett. 1992, 33, 5969.
- (71)Angoh, A. G.; Clive, D. L. J. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. **1984**, 534.
- (72) Eschenmoser, A. Personal communication. Sarkar, A. K. Ph.D. Thesis, Cambridge, 1988. Morgan, I. T. Ph.D. Thesis, Cambridge, 1991.
- (73) Fleming, I.; Morgan, I. T.; Sarkar, A. K. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1990, 1575
- (74) Sommer, L. H.; Baughman, G. A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1961, 83, 3346.
- (75) Lambert, J. B. Tetrahedron 1990, 46, 2677.
- (76) For a review, see Fleming, I.; Dunoguès, J.; Smithers, R. Org. React. (N.Y.) 1989, 37, 57
- (77) Miller, R. B.; McGarvey, G. J. Org. Chem. 1979, 44, 4623.
 (78) McWilliams, J. C.; Clardy, J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1994, 116, 8378.
 (79) Jarvie, A. W. P.; Holt, A.; Thompson, J. J. Chem. Soc. (B) 1970,
- 746
- (80) Mychajlowskij, W.; Chan, T. H. Tetrahedron Lett. 1976, 4439.
- (81) Uchida, K.; Utimoto, K.; Nozaki, H. Tetrahedron 1977, 33, 2987. Mulzer, J.; Melzer, K. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1995, 34, (82)895
- Miller, R. B.; Al-Hassan, M. I. *J. Org. Chem.* **1983**, *48*, 4113. Suzuki, K.; Tomooka, K.; Katayama, E.; Matsumoto, T.; Tsuchi-hashi, G. *J. Am. Chem. Soc.* **1986**, *108*, 5221. Jefford, C. W.; (83)Moulin, M.-C. Helv. Chim. Acta 1991, 74, 336.
- (84) Kaye, A. D.; Pattenden, G.; Roberts, S. M. Tetrahedron Lett. 1986, 27, 2033.
- (85) Smith, A. B., III; Yokoyama, Y.; Dunlap, N. K.; Hadener, A.; Tamm, C. Tetrahedron Lett. 1987, 28, 3663.
- (86) For a review, see Hatanaka, Y.; Hiyama, T. Synlett 1991, 845. (b) For a review, see fataliana, i., friyalla, i. Syllett 1991, 643. Takahashi, K.; Minami, T.; Ohara, Y.; Hiyama, T. Tetrahedron Lett. 1993, 34, 8263.
 (87) Chan, T. H.; Lau, P. W. K.; Mychajlowskij, W. Tetrahedron Lett.
- 1977, 3317.
- See, however, Mikami, K.; Wakabayashi, H.; Nakai, T. J. Org. (88)Chem. 1991, 56, 4336.
- (89)Yamamoto, K.; Yoshitake, J.; Qui, N. T.; Tsuji, J. Chem. Lett. 1978, 859.
- (90)Overman, L. E.; Bell, K. L.; Ito, F. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1984, 106, 4192. Overman, L. E.; Malone, T. C.; Meier, G. P. J. Org. Chem. 1985, 50, 3669. Lett, R. M.; Overman, L. E.; Zablocki, J. Tetrahedron Lett. 1988, 29, 6541. For a review, see Overman, L. E.; Blumenkopf, T. A. Chem. Rev. 1986, 86, 857.
- (91) Overman, L. E.; Robichaud, A. J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1989, 111, 300.
- (92) Overman, L. E.; Castañeda, A.; Blumenkopf, T. A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1986, 108, 1303.

- (93) Fukuzaki, K.; Nakamura, E.; Kuwajima, I. Tetrahedron Lett. **1984**, *25*, 3591. (94) Kishi, N.; Mikami, K.; Nakai, T. *Tetrahedron*, **1991**, *47*, 8111.
- Overman, L. E.; Burk, R. M. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1984**, *25*, 5739. McIntosh, M. C.; Weinreb, S. M. *J. Org. Chem.* **1993**, *58*, 4823. (95)
- Chow, H.-F.; Fleming, I. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1984, (96)
- 1815. (97) Burke, S. D.; Kort, M. E.; Strickland, S. M. S.; Organ, H. M.;
- Silks, L. A., III. Tetrahedron Lett. 1994, 35, 1503. (98) Burke, S. D.; Murtiashaw, C. W.; Dike, M. S.; Strickland, S. M. S.; Saunders, J. O. J. Org. Chem. 1981, 46, 2400. Tius, M. A. Tetrahedron Lett. 1981, 3335. Nakamura, E.; Fukuzaki, K.; Kuwajima, I. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1983, 499, Denmark, S. E.; Germanas, J. P. Tetrahedron Lett. 1984, 25, 1231. Yamazaki, S.; Hama, M.; Yamabe, S. Tetrahedron Lett. 1990, 31, 2917. Burke, S. D.; Deaton, D. N. Tetrahedron Lett. 1991, 32, 4651. Burke, S. D.; Shankaran, K.; Helber, M. J. Tetrahedron Lett. 1991, 32, 4655.
- (99) Horiuchi, Y.; Taniguchi, M.; Oshima, K.; Utimoto, K. Tetrahedron Lett. 1994, 35, 7977.
- (100) Angle, S. R.; Mattson-Armaiz, H. L. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1992, 114, 9782.
- (101) Flann, C.; Malone, T. C.; Overman, L. E. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1987, 109. 6097.
- (102) Castro, P.; Overman, L. E.; Chang, X.; Mariano, P. S. *Tetrahe-dron Lett.* **1993**, *34*, 5243. Kim, G.; Chu-Moyer, M. Y.; Danishefsky, S. J.; Schulte, G. K. *J. Am. Chem. Soc.* **1993**, *115*, 30. Marko, I. E.; Bayston, D. J. *Tetrahedron* **1994**, *50*, 7141. Leeper, F. J.; Howard, S. Tetrahedron Lett. 1995, 36, 2335.
- (103) McCann, S. F.; Overman, L. E. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1987, 109, 6107.
- (104) Yamada, H.; Aoyagi, S.; Kibayashi, C. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1996, *118*, 1054.
- (105) Vidal, L.; Royer, J.; Husson, H.-P. Tetrahedron Lett. 1995, 36, 2991.
- (106) Corey, E. J.; Seibel, W. L. Tetrahedron Lett. 1986, 27, 905; 909.
- (107) Miller, R. B.; McGarvey, G. J. Org. Chem. 1978, 43, 4424.
- (108) Koft, E. R.; Smith, A. B. III. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1982, 104, 2659.
- (109) Smith, A. B. III; Yokoyama, Y.; Huryn, D. M.; Dunlap, T. L. Tetrahedron Lett. 1987, 28, 3659. (110) Kobayashi, Y.; Shimazaki, T.; Sato, F. Tetrahedron Lett. 1987,
- 28. 5849.
- (111) Fleming, I.; Lawrence, N. J. Tetrahedron Lett. 1990, 31, 3645.
- (112) On, H. P.; Lewis, W.; Zweifel, G. *Synthesis* **1981**, 999. (113) Björkling, F.; Norin, T.; Unelius, C. R.; Miller, R. B. *J. Org.*
- Čhem. **1987**, *52*, 292.

- (114) Brook, M. A.; Neuy, A. J. Org. Chem. 1990, 55, 3609.
 (115) Borrelly, S.; Paquette, L. A. J. Org. Chem. 1993, 58, 2714.
 (116) Nicolaou, K. C.; Piscopio, A. D.; Bertinato, P.; Chakraborty, T. K.; Minowa, N.; Koide, K. Chem. Eur. J. 1995, 1, 318. See also, for another example: Wong, T.; Tjepkema, M. W.; Audrain, H.; Wilson, P. D.; Fallis, A. G. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1996**, *37*, 755.
- (117) Burke, S. D.; Piscopio, A. D.; Kort, M. E.; Matulenko, M. A.; Parker, M. H.; Armistead, D. M.; Shankaran, K.; J. Org. Chem. 1994, 59, 332.
- (118) Chan, T. H.; Koumaglo, K. J. Organomet. Chem. 1985, 285, 109. Miller, R. B.; McGarvey, G. Synth. Commun. 1978, 8, 291.
- (119) Isono, N.; Mori, M. J. Org. Chem. 1995, 60, 115.
- (120) Barluenga, J.; Alvarez-García; González, J. M. Tetrahedron Lett 1995, 36, 2153.
- (121) Pillot, J.-P.; Dunoguès, J.; Calas, R. J. Chem. Res. (S) 1977, 268. Huynh, C.; Linstrumelle, G. Tetrahedron Lett. 1979, 1073.
 (122) Chan, T. H.; Koumaglo, K. Tetrahedron Lett. 1986, 27, 883.
- (123) For a review, see: Chan, T. H.; Fleming, I. Synthesis. 1979, 761.
- (124) Uchida, K.; Utimoto, K.; Nozaki, H. J. Org. Chem. 1976, 41, 2215. Eisch, J. J.; Foxton, M. W. J. Org. Chem. 1971, 36, 3520. Eisch, J. J.; Rhee, S. G. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1975, 36, 4673.
- (125) Zweifel, G.; Murray, R. E.; On, H. P. J. Org. Chem. 1981, 46, 292.
- (126) Binger, P.; Köster, R. Synthesis 1973, 309. Köster, R.; Hagelee, L. A. Synthesis 1976, 118.
- (127) Utimoto, K.; Kitai, M.; Naruse, M.; Nozaki, H. Tetrahedron Lett. 1975. 4233.
- (128) Fleming, I.; Newton, T. W.; Roessler, F. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1981, 2527.
- (129) Hiyama, T.; Kusumoto, T. In Comprehensive Organic Synthesis; Trost, B. M., Fleming, I., Eds.; Pergamon Press: Oxford, 1991; Vol. 8 (Fleming, I., Vol. Ed.), p 763–792.
 (130) Ryan, J. W.; Speier, J. L. *J. Org. Chem.* **1966**, *31*, 2698.
 (131) Takeuchi, R.; Tanouchi, N. *J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1* **1994**,
- 2909.
- (132) Soderquist, J. A.; Anderson, C. L. Tetrahedron Lett. 1988, 29, 2777
- (133) Fleming, I.; Langley, J. A. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1981, 421
- (134) Jenkins, P. R.; Gut, R.; Wetter, H.; Eschenmoser, A. Helv. Chim. Acta 1979, 62, 1922.
- (135)Fleming, I.; Higgins, D. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1992, 3327
- (136) Fleming, I.; Higgins, D. Tetrahedron Lett. 1989, 30, 5777.
- (137) Hoffmann, R. W. Chem. Rev. 1989, 89, 1841.

- (138) Buckle, M. J. C.; Fleming, I.; Gil, S. Tetrahedron Lett. 1992, 33, 4479.
- (139) Curran, D. P.; Kim, B. H. *Synthesis* 1986, 312.
 (140) Curran, D. P.; Gothe, S. A. *Tetrahedron* 1988, 44, 3945.
 (141) Hori, K.; Hikage, N.; Inagaki, A.; Mori, S.; Nomura, K.; Yoshii,
- E. J. Org. Chem. **1992**, 57, 2888. (142) Vedejs, E.; McClure, C. K. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1986**, 108, 1094.
- (143) Fleming, I.; Lawrence, N. J.; Sarkar, A. K.; Thomas, A. P. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1992, 3303.
- (144) Azzari, E.; Faggi, C.; Gelsomini, N.; Taddei, M. J. Org. Chem. 1990, 55, 1106. The stereochemistry of the diol actually illustrated in this paper is inconsistent with the chemistry described therein.
- (145) Landais, Y.; Parra-Rapado, L. Tetrahedron Lett. 1996, 37, 1205.
- (146) Fleming, I.; Sanderson, P. E. J.; Terrett, N. K. Synthesis 1992, 69.
- (147) Landais, Y.; Parra-Rapado, L. Tetrahedron Lett. 1996, 37, 1209.
- (148) Fujiwara, T.; Suda, A.; Takeda, T. Chem. Lett. 1992, 1631.
- (149) Wilson, S. R.; Zucker, P. A. J. Org. Chem. 1988, 53, 4682.
 (150) Fleming, I.; Lawrence, N. J. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1992, 3309
- (151) Chavdarian, C. G.; Heathcock, C. H. Synth. Commun. 1976, 6, 277.
- (152) Frye, S. V.; Eliel, E. L. Tetrahedron Lett. 1986, 27, 3223.
- (153) Chen, X.; Hortelano, E. R.; Eliel, E. L. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1990, 112, 6130.
- (154) Panyachotipun, C.; Thornton, E. R. Tetrahedron Lett. 1990, 31, 600Ĭ.
- (155) Narasaka, K.; Kusawa, H.; Hayashi, Y. Bull. Chem. Soc. Jpn. 1991, 64, 1471.
- (156) Maruoka, K.; Sato, J.; Yamamoto, H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1991, 113. 5449.
- (157) Stiasny, H. C.; Hoffmann, R. W. Chem. Eur. J. 1995, 1, 619.
- (158) Nakai, E.-I.; Nakai, T. Tetrahedron Lett. 1988, 29, 5409.
- (159) Metz, P.; Mues, C. Synlett 1990, 97.
- (160) Rico, J. G.; Lindmark, R. J.; Rogers, T. E.; Bovy, P. R. J. Org. Chem. 1993, 58, 7948.
- (161) Maruoka, K.; Hoshino, Y.; Shiraska, T.; Yamamoto, H. Tetra-hedron Lett. **1988**, *29*, 3967.
- (162) Maruoka, K.; Itoh, T.; Shiraska, T.; Yamamoto, H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1988, 110, 310. Maruoka, K.; Yamamoto, H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1989, 111, 789.
- (163) Maruoka, K.; Banno, H.; Yamamoto, H. Tetrahedron: Asymmetry 1991, 2, 647
- (164) Hassan, I.; Kishi, Y. Tetrahedron Lett. 1980, 21, 4229.
- (165) Kitano, Y.; Matsumoto, T.; Sato, F. Tetrahedron 1988, 44, 4073. Carlier, P. R.; Mungall, W. S.; Schröder, G.; Sharpless, K. B. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1988, 110, 2978.
- (166) For a review, see: Hudrlik, P. F.; Hudrlik, A. M. Adv. Silicon Chem. 1993, 2, 1.
- (167) Raubo, P.; Wicha, J. Tetrahedron: Asymmetry 1995, 6, 577.
- (168) Sparks, M. A.; Panek, J. S. Tetrahedron Lett. 1991, 32, 4085. Fiandanese, V.; Hassan, O.; Naso, F.; Scilimati, A. Synlett 1993, 491.
- (169) Lautens, M.; Delanghe, P. H. M. J. Org. Chem. 1992, 57, 798.
- (170) Ukaji, Y.; Sada, K.; Inomata, K. Chem. Lett. 1993, 1227.
- (171) Adam, W.; Richter, M. J. Tetrahedron Lett. 1993, 34, 8423.
 Adam, W.; Richter, M. J. Synthesis 1994, 176.
- (172) Suzuki, K.; Katayama, E.; Tsuchihashi, G. *Tetrahedron Lett.* 1984, 25, 2479.
- (173) Suzuki, K.; Miyazawa, M.; Shimazaki, M.; Tsuchihashi, G.-I. Tetrahedron **1988**, 44, 4061.
- (174) Shimazaki, M.; Morimoto, M.; Suzuki, K. Tetrahedron Lett. 1990, 31. 3335 (175) Shimazaki, M.; Hara, H.; Suzuki, K. Tetrahedron Lett. 1989, 30,
- 5447
- (176) Sato, F.; Kusakabe, M.; Kato, T.; Kobayashi, Y. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1984, 1331.
- (177) Wilson, S. R.; Hague, M. S.; Misra, R. N. J. Org. Chem. 1982, 47, 747
- (178) Wilson, S. R.; Mao, D. T. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1978, 100, 6289.
- (179) Mikami, K.; Kimura, Y.; Kishi, N.; Nakai, T. J. Org. Chem. 1982, 48, 279.
- (180) Ishikawa, A.; Uchiyama, H.; Katsuki, T.; Yamaguchi, M. Tetrahedron Lett. 1990, 31, 2415.
- (181) Mikami, K.; Kawamoto, K.; Nakai, T. Tetrahedron Lett. 1985, 26. 5799
- (182) Nishigaichi, Y.; Ishida, N.; Nishida, M.; Takuwa, A. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1996**, *37*, 3701.
- (183) Boeckman, R. K., Jr.; Barta, T. E. J. Org. Chem. 1985, 50, 3421. (184) Kolb, H. C.; Ley, S. V.; Slawin, A. M. Z.; Williams, D. J. J. Chem.
- Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 **1992**, 2735 (185) Short, R. P.; Masamune, S. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1989, 111, 1892.
- (186) Ireland, R. E.; Varney, M. D. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1984, 106, 3668. Avery, M. A.; Jennings-White, C.; Chong, W. K. M. J. Org. Chem. 1989, 54, 1789.
- (187) Davies, S. G.; Goodfellow, C. L. Synlett 1989, 59.
- (188) Riant, O.; Samuel, O.; Kagan, H. B. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1993, 115, 5835
- (189)Taudien, S.; Riant, O.; Kagan, H. B. Tetrahedron Lett. 1995, 36, 3513.

- (190) Price, D. A.; Simpkins, N. S.; MacLeod, A. M.; Watt, A. P. Tetrahedron Lett. 1994, 35, 6159. Price, D.; Simpkins, N. S. Tetrahedron Lett. 1995, 36, 6135.
- (191) Linderman, R. J.; Anklekar, T. V. J. Org. Chem. 1992, 57, 5078. (192) Stork, G.; Kretchmer, R. A.; Schlessinger, R. H. J. Am. Chem.
- Soc. 1968, 90, 1647. Stork. G. Pure Appl. Chem. 1968, 17, 383. (193) Asaoka, M.; Shima, K.; Takei, H. Tetrahedron Lett. 1987, 28,
- 5669 (194) Takano, S.; Higashi, Y.; Kamikubo, T.; Moriya, M.; Ogasawara,
- K. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1993, 788. (195) Asaoka, M.; Shima, K.; Fujii, N.; Takei, H. Tetrahedron 1988, 44, 4757.
- (196) Asaoka, M.; Takenouchi, K.; Takei, H. Tetrahedron Lett. 1988, *29*, 325.
- (197) Ohkubo, T.; Akino, H.; Asaoka, M.; Takei, H. Tetrahedron Lett. 1995, *36*, 3365.
- (198)Asaoka, M.; Fujii, N.; Shima, K.; Takei, H. Chem. Lett. 1988, 805.
- (199) Fleming, I.; Goldhill, J. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1, 1980, 1493.
- (200) Asaoka, M.; Sonoda, S.; Fujii, N.; Takei, H. Tetrahedron 1990, 46. 1541
- (201) Asaoka, M.; Takenouchi, K.; Takei, H. Chem. Lett. 1988, 1225.
- (202) Asaoka, M.; Aida, T.; Sonoda, S.; Takei, H. Tetrahedron Lett. 1989, 30, 7075.
- (203) Asaoka, M.; Shima, K.; Takei, H. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. **1988**, 430.
- (204) Asaoka, M.; Sakurai, M.; Takei, H. Tetrahedron Lett. 1991, 32, 7567.
- (205) Hamon, D. P. G.; Massy-Westrop, R. A.; Newton, J. L. Tetrahedron Lett. 1994, 35, 1079.
- (206) Asaoka, M.; Sakurai, M.; Takei, H. Tetrahedron Lett. 1990, 31, 4759.
- (207) Asaoka, M.; Hayashibe, S.; Sonoda, S.; Takei, H. Tetrahedron Lett. 1990, 31, 4761.
- (208) Asaoka, M.; Hayashibe, S.; Sonoda, S.; Takei, H. Tetrahedron 1991, 47, 6967.
- (209) Asaoka, M.; Obuchi, K.; Takei, H. *Tetrahedron* **1994**, *50*, 655. (210) Piers, E.; Karunaratne, V. *Tetrahedron* **1989**, *45*, 1089.
- (211) Sato, T.; Hayashi, M.; Hayata, T. Tetrahedron 1992, 48, 4099.
- (212) Asaoka, M.; Takenouchi, K.; Takei, H. Chem. Lett. 1988, 921. (213) Asaoka, M.; Ohkubo, T.; Itahara, H.; Kosaka, T.; Takei, H.
- Tetrahedron **1995**, *51*, 3115. (214) Asaoka, M.; Nishimura, K.; Takei, H. Bull. Chem. Soc. Jpn. 1990,
- 63. 407. (215) Comins, D. L.; Killpack, M. O. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1992, 114,
- 10972.
- (216) Reviews: Fleming, I. Chemtracts, Org. Chem. 1996, 9, 1. Jones, G. R.; Landais, Y. Tetrahedron 1996, 37, 7599.
- (217) Tamao, K.; Ishida, N.; Tanaka, T.; Kumada, M. Organometallics 1983, 2, 1694. Tamao, K.; Ishida, N. J. Organomet. Chem. 1984, 269, C37. Tamao, K.; Kumada, M.; Maeda, K. Tetrahedron Lett. 1984, 25, 321. Tamao, K.; Ishida, N.; Ito, Y.; Kumada, M. Org. Synth. (N.Y.) 1990, 69, 96.
- (218) Fleming, I.; Henning, R.; Parker, D. C.; Plaut, H. E.; Sanderson,
- (219) Fleming, I., Hemming, K., Farker, D. C., Haut, H. E., Sanderson, P. E. J. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1995, 317.
 (219) Tamao, K.; Kakui, T.; Akita, M.; Iwahara, T.; Kanatani, R.; Yoshida, J.; Kumada, M. Tetrahedron 1983, 39, 983.
 (220) Fleming, I.; Winter, S. B. D. Tetrahedron Lett. 1993, 34, 7287.
 (221) Fleming, I.; Winter, S. B. D. Tetrahedron Lett. 1995, 36, 1733.

- (222) Tamao, K.; Kawachi, A.; Tanaka, Y.; Ohtani, H.; Ito, Y. Tetra-
- hedron 1996, 52, 5765. (223) Magar, S. S.; Desai, S. C.; Fuchs, P. L. J. Org. Chem. 1992, 57, 5360
- (224) Nakamura, E. Me₃SiCl-accelerated conjugate addition reactions of organocopper reagents. In *Organocopper Reagents*, Taylor, R. J. K., Ed.; OUP: Oxford, 1994. Matsuzawa, S.; Hortiguchi, Y.; Nakamura, E.; Kuwajima, I. Tetrahedron 1989, 45, 349. Alexakis, A.; Berlan, J.; Besace, Y. Tetrahedron Lett. **1986**, 27, 1047. Johnson, C. R.; Marren, T. J. Tetrahedron Lett. **1987**, 28, 27. Bergdahl, M.; Linstedt, E.-L.; Nilsson, M.; Olsson, T. Tetrahedron 1988, 44, 2055. Bergdahl, M.; Eriksson, M.; Nilsson, M.; Olsson, T. J. Org. Chem. 1993, 58, 7238.
- (225) Reetz, M. T.; Kindler, A. J. Organomet. Chem. 1995, 502, C5.
- (226) Corey, E. J.; Boaz, N. W. Tetrahedron Lett. 1985, 26, 6015.
- (227) Horiguchi, Y.; Komatsu, M.; Kuwajima, I. Tetrahedron Lett. 1989, 30, 7087.
- Smith, A. B., III; Dunlap, N. K.; Sulikowski, G. A. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1988**, *29*, 439. (228)
- (229) Lipshutz, B. H.; James, B. Tetrahedron Lett. 1993, 34, 6689. (230) Alexakis, A.; Sedrani, R.; Mangeney, P. Tetrahedron Lett. 1990, 31. 345
- (231) Zhao, S.-K.; Helquist, P. Tetrahedron Lett. 1991, 32, 447.
- (232) Corey, E. J.; Boaz, N. W. Tetrahedron Lett. 1985, 26, 6019. Corey, E. J.; Hannon, F. J.; Boaz, N. W. Tetrahedron 1989, 45, 545.
- (233) Lipshutz, B. H.; Dimock, S. H.; James, B. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1993, 115, 9283.
- (234) Scolastico, C. Pure Appl. Chem. 1988, 60, 1689. Reetz, M. T.; Röhrig, D. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1989, 28, 1706.
- Roush, W. R.; Michaelides, M. R.; Tai, D. F.; Lesur, B. M.; Chong, (235)W. K. M.; Harris, D. J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1989, 111, 2984.

- (236) Horiguchi, Y.; Nakamura, E.; Kuwajima, I. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1989**, 111, 6257.
- (237) Jako, I.; Uiber, P.; Mann, A.; Wermuth, C.-G.; Boulanger, T.; Norberg, B.; Evrard, G.; Durant, F. J. Org. Chem. 1991, 56, 5729.
- (238) Bertz, S. H.; Dabbagh, G.; Sundarajan, G. J. Org. Chem. 1986, 51, 4953. Ahn, K.-H.; Klassen, R. B.; Lippard, S. J. Organometallics 1990, 9, 3178.
- (239) Bergdahl, M.; Iliefski, T.; Nilsson, M.; Olsson, T. Tetrahedron Lett. 1995, 36, 3227.
- (240) Mahoney, W. S.; Brestensky, D. M.; Stryker, J. M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1988, 110, 291.
- (241) Matsuzawa, S.; Isaka, M.; Nakamura, E.; Kuwajima, I. Tetrahedron Lett. 1989, 30, 1975. Lipshutz, B. H.; Ellsworth, E. L.; Siahaan, T. J.; Shirazi, A. Tetrahedron Lett. 1988, 29, 6677.
- (242) Noyori, R.; Murata, S.; Suzuki, M. Tetrahedron 1981, 37, 3899.
- (243) Tomioka, K.; Seo, W.; Ando, K.; Koga, K. Tetrahedron Lett. 1987, 28, 6637.
- (244) Faunce, J. A.; Grisso, B. A.; Mackenzie, P. B. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1991, 113, 3418.
- (245) Nogue, D.; Paugam, R.; Wartski, L. Tetrahedron Lett. 1992, 33, 1265.
- (246) Bunn, B. J.; Simpkins, N. S. J. Org. Chem. 1993, 58, 533.
- (247) Lipshutz, B. H.; Wood, M. R.; Lindsley, C. W. Tetrahedron Lett. 1995, 36, 4385.
- (248) Oriyama, T.; Ishiwata, A.; Hori, Y.; Yatabe, T.; Hasumi, N.; Koga, G. Synlett 1995, 1004.
- (249) Wipf, P. In Comprehensive Organic Synthesis; Trost, B. M., Fleming, I., Eds.; Pergamon Press: Oxford, 1991; Vol. 5 (Paquette, L. A., Vol. Ed.), pp 840-847.
- (250) Ireland, R. E.; Mueller, R. H.; Willard, A. K. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1976, 98, 2868.
- (251) Kobayashi, M.; Matsumoto, K.; Nakai, E.; Nakai, T. Tetrahedron Lett. 1996, 37, 3005.
- (252) Gennari, C. In Comprehensive Organic Synthesis; Trost, B. M., Fleming, I., Eds.; Pergamon Press: Oxford, 1991; Vol. 2 (Heath-cock, C. H., Vol. Ed.), pp 629-660.
- (253) Mukaiyama, T. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1977, 16, 817.
- (254) Mori, I.; Ishihara, K.; Flippin, L. A.; Nozaki, K.; Yamamoto, H.; Bartlett, P. A.; Heathcock, C. H. J. Org. Chem. 1990, 55, 6107.
- (255) Evans, D. A.; Gage, J. R. Tetrahedron Lett. 1990, 31, 6129. Evans, D. A.; Black, W. C. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1993, 115, 4497.
- (256) Davis, A. P.; Plunkett, S. J. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1995, 2173.
- (257) Mori, I.; Bartlett, P. A.; Heathcock, C. H. J. Org. Chem. 1990, 55, 5966.
- (258) Iqbal, J.; Shukla, A. Tetrahedron 1991, 47, 8753.
- (259) Reetz, M. T.; Raguse, B.; Marth, C. F.; Hügel, H. M.; Bach, T.; Fox, D. N. A. *Tetrahedron* **1992**, *48*, 5731. Reetz, M. T.; Fox, D. N. A. Tetrahedron Lett. 1993, 34, 1119.
- (260) Gennari, C.; Cozzi, P. G. Tetrahedron 1988, 44, 5965.
- (261) Midland, M. M.; Graham, R. S. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1984, 106, 4294. Hagiwara, H.; Kimura, K.; Uda, H. *J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans.* 1 **1992**, 693. Sato, M.; Sugita, Y.; Akibo, Y.; Kaneko, C. Tetrahedron: Asymmetry 1992, 3, 1157.
- (262) Mikami, K.; Kaneko, M.; Loh, T.-P.; Terada, M.; Nakai, T. Tetrahedron Lett. **1990**, *31*, 3909. Kiyooka, S.; Suzuki, K.; Shirouchi, M.; Kaneko, Y.; Tanimori, S. Tetrahedron Lett. **1993**, 34, 5729.
- (263) Annunziata, R.; Cinquini, M.; Cozzi, F.; Cozzi, P. G. Tetrahedron Lett. 1990, 31, 6733.
- (264) Kudo, K.; Hashimoto, Y.; Sukegawa, M.; Hasegawa, M.; Saigo, K. J. Org. Chem. 1993, 58, 579. Saigo, K.; Kudo, K.; Hashimoto, Y.; Kimoto, H.; Hasegawa, M. Chem. Lett. 1990, 941.
- (265) Reetz, M.; Jung, A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1983, 105, 4833.
- (266) Wilson, T. M.; Kocienski, P.; Jarowicki, K.; Isaac, K.; Hitchcock,
- P. M.; Faller, A.; Campbell, S. F. Tetrahedron 1990, 46, 1767. (267) Evans, D. A.; Dart, M. J.; Duffy, J. L.; Yang, M. G. J. Am. Chem.
- Soc. 1996, 118, 4322. (268) Hashimoto, Y.; Sato, Y.; Takeshita, N.; Kudo, K.; Saigo, K. Tetrahedron 1994, 50, 8317.
- (269) Kamimura, A.; Marumo, S. Tetrahedron Lett. 1990, 31, 5053.
- (270) Nakamura, E.; Horiguchi, Y.; Shimada, S.; Kuwajima, I. J.
- Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1983, 796. (271) Ogawa, T.; Pernet, A. G.; Hanessian, S. Tetrahedron Lett. 1973,
- 3543.
- (272) Mukaiyama, T.; Kobayashi, S.; Shoda, S. Chem. Lett. 1984, 1529. Mukaiyama, T.; Shimpuku, T.; Takashima, T.; Kobayashi, S. Chem. Lett. 1989, 145
- (273) Dawe, R. D.; Fraser-Reid, B. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1981, 1180.
- (274) Hoffmann, M. G.; Schmidt, R. R. Justus Liebigs Ann. Chem. 1985. 2403.
- (275) Paterson, I.; Cumming, J. G.; Ward, R. A.; Lamboley, S. *Tetrahedron* **1996**, *51*, 9393. Paterson, I.; Smith, J. D.; Ward, R. A. *Tetrahedron* **1996**, *51*, 9413. Paterson, I.; Ward, R. A.; Smith, J. D.; Cumming, J. G.; Yeung, K.-S. Tetrahedron 1996, 51, 9437
- (276) Murata, S.; Noyori, R. Tetrahedron Lett. 1982, 23, 2601.
- (277) Murata, S.; Suzuki, M.; Noyori, R. Tetrahedron 1988, 44, 4259.

- (278) Kadota, I.; Miura, K.; Yamamoto, Y. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1994, 1953. See, also: Kadota, I.; Gevorgyan, V.; Yamada, J.; Yamamoto, Y. Synlett 1991, 823.
- (279) Silverman, I. R.; Edington, Č.; Elliott, J. D.; Johnson, W. S. J. Org. Chem. 1987, 52, 180.
- (280) Kinugasa, M.; Harada, T.; Fujita, K.; Oku, A. Synlett 1996, 43.
- (281) Johnson, W. S.; Kelson, A. B.; Elliott, J. D. Tetrahedron Lett. 1988, 29, 3757.
- (282) Elliott, J. D.; Steele, J.; Johnson, W. S. Tetrahedron Lett. 1985, 26. 2535.
- (283) Andrus, M. B.; Lepore, S. D. Tetrahedron Lett. 1995, 36, 9149.
- (284) McNamara, J. M.; Kishi, Y. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1982, 104, 7371.
 Jung, M.; McNamara, J. M.; Kishi, Y. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1982, 104, 7371. 104, 7372. Mashraqui, S. H.; Kellogg, R. M. J. Org. Chem. 1984, 49. 2513.
- (285) Longobardo, L.; Mobbili, G.; Tagliavini, E.; Trombini, C.; Umani-Ronchi, A. Tetrahedron 1992, 48, 1299.
- (286) Conde-Frieboes, K.; Hoppe, D. Tetrahedron 1992, 48, 6011.
- (287) Ojima, I.; Yoshida, S.; Inaba, S. Chem. Lett. 1977, 429.
- (288) Suzuki, H.; Aoyagi, S.; Kibayashi, C. Tetrahedron Lett. 1994, 35. 6119.
- (289) Kobayashi, S.; Uchiro, H.; Fujishita, Y.; Shiina, I.; Mukaiyama, T. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1991, 113, 4247. Kobayashi, S.; Uchiro, H.; Shiina, I.; Mukaiyama, T. Tetrahedron 1993, 49, 1761. Kobayashi, S.; Mukaiyama, T. Chem. Lett. 1989, 1001. Kobayashi, S.; Mukaiyama, T. Chem. Lett. 1989, 1001. Kobayashi, S.; Mukaiyama, T. Chem. Lett. 1989, 1001. yashi, S.; Sano, T.; Mukaiyama, T. Chem. Lett. **1989**, 1319. Kobayashi, S. Kawasuji, T.; Mori, N. Chem. Lett. **1994**, 217. Mukaiyama, T. Shiina, I.; Sakata, K.; Emura, T.; Deto, K.; Saitoh, M Chem. Lett. 1995, 179. Kobayashi, S.; Horibe, M.; Matsumura, M. Synlett 1995, 675. Kobayashi, S.; Horibe, M. Tetrahedron: Asymmetry 1995, 6, 2565.
- (290) Kiyooka, S.; Komura, M.; Matsuo, H.; Nakano, M. J. Org. Chem. 1991, 56, 2276. Kiyooka, S.; Kaneko, Y.; Kume, K. Tetrahedron Lett. 1992, 33, 4927. Kaneko, Y.; Matsuo, T.; Kiyooka, S. Tetrahedron Lett. 1994, 35, 4107. Corey, E. J.; Cywin, C. L.; Roper, T. D. Tetrahedron Lett. 1992, 33, 6907. Kiyooka, S.; Kaneko, Y.; Harada, Y.; Matsuo, T. Tetrahedron Lett. 1995, 36, 2821.
- (291) Furuta, K.; Maruyama, T.; Yamamoto, H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1991, 113, 1041. Furuta, K.; Maruyama, T.; Yamamoto, H. Synlett 1991, 439.
- (292) Parmee, E. R.; Tempkin, O.; Masamune, S.; Abiko, A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1991, 113, 9366. Parmee, E. R.; Hong, Y.; Tempkin, O.; Masamune, S. Tetrahedron Lett. 1992, 33, 1729.
- (293) Bednarski, M.; Maring, C.; Danishefsky, S. Tetrahedron Lett. 1983, 24, 3451.
- (294) Uotsu, K.; Sasai, H.; Shibasaki, M. Tetrahedron: Asymmetry 1995, *6*, 71.
- (295) Mikami, K.; Matsukawa, S. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1994, 116, 4077. Mikami, K.; Takasaki, T.; Matsukawa, S.; Maruta, M. Synlett 1995, 1057. Carreira, E. M.; Singer, R. A.; Lee, W. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1994, 116, 8837.
- (296) Sodeoka, M.; Ohrai, K.; Shibasaki, M. J. Org. Chem. 1995, 60, 2648. Keck, G. E.; Krishnamurty, D. *J. Am. Chem. Soc.* **1995**, *117*, 2363. Keck, G. E.; Li, X.-Y.; Krishnamurty, D. *J. Am. Chem.* Soc. 1995, 117, 5998.
- (297) Matsukawa, S.; Mikami, K. Tetrahedron: Asymmetry 1995, 6, 2571
- (298) Hollis, T. K.; Bosnich, B. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1995, 117, 4570.
- (299) Ando, A.; Miura, T.; Tatematsu, T.; Shioiri, T. Tetrahedron Lett. 1993, 34, 1507.
- (300) Kiyooka, S.; Kira. H.; Hena, M. A. Tetrahedron Lett. 1996, 37, 2597
- (301) Ireland, R. E.; Wipf, P.; Armstrong, J. D., III. J. Org. Chem. 1991, 56, 650. Slougui, N.; Rousseau, C. Synth. Commun. 1987, 17, 1.
 (302) Heathcock, C. H.; Davidsen, S. K.; Hug, K. T.; Flippin, L. A. J.
- Org. Chem. 1986, 51, 3027
- (303) Chan, T. H.; Aida, T.; Lau, P. W. K.; Gorys, V.; Harpp, D. N. Tetrahedron Lett. 1979, 4029.
- (304) Welch, J. T.; Seper, K. W. Tetrahedron Lett. 1984, 25, 5247.
- (305) Mikami, K.; Terada, M.; Nakai, T. J. Org. Chem. 1991, 56, 5456.
 (306) Palazzi, C.; Colombo, L.; Gennari, C. Tetrahedron Lett. 1986,
- 27. 1735.
- (307) Mukaiyama, T.; Kobayashi, S.; Murakami, M. Chem. Lett. 1985, 447
- (308) Gong, L.; Streitwieser, A. J. Org. Chem. 1990, 55, 6235.
- (309) Noyori, R.; Nishida, I.; Sakata, J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1983, 105, 1598.
- (310) Goasdoue, C.: Goasdoue, N.: Gaudemar, M. J. Organomet, Chem. 1984, 263, 273.
- (311) Ju, J.; Reddy, B. R.; Khan, M.; Nicholas, K. M. J. Org. Chem. 1989, 54, 5426. Mukai, C.; Kataoka, O.; Hanaoka, M. Tetrahedron Lett. 1991, 32, 7553.
- (312) Jefford, C. W.; Jaggi, D.; Boukavalas, J. Tetrahedron Lett. 1987, 28, 4037. Brown, D. W.; Campbell, M. M.; Taylor, A. P.; Zhang, X. Tetrahedron Lett. **1987**, *28*, 985.
- (313) Jefford, C. W.; Jaggi, D.; Bernardinelli, G.; Boukavalas, J. Tetrahedron Lett. 1987, 28, 4041.
- (314) Gennari, C.; Bernardi, A.; Cardani, S.; Scolastico, C. Tetrahedron Lett. 1985, 26, 797.

- (315) Gennari, C.; Bernardi, A.; Poli, G.; Scolastico, C. Tetrahedron Lett. 1985, 26, 2373.
- (316) Dubois, J.-E.; Axiotis, G.; Bertounesque, E. Tetrahedron Lett. 1984, 25, 4655. Bellasoued, M.; Dubois, J.-E.; Bertounesque, E. Tetrahedron Lett. 1986, 27, 2623.
- (317) Mukaiyama, T.; Banno, K.; Narasaka, K. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1974, 96, 7503. Kobayashi, S.; Murakami, M.; Mukaiyama, T. Chem. Lett. 1985, 1535. Naruse, Y.; Ukai, J.; Ikeda, N.; Yamamoto, H. *Chem. Lett.* **1985**, 1451. Ranu, B. C.; Chakraborty, R. *Tetrahedron* **1993**, *49*, 5333. But, see: Raju, S. V. N.; Ponratham, S.; Rajan, C. R.; Srinivasan, K. V. *Synlett* **1996**, 239.
- (318) Sakurai, H.; Sasaki, K.; Hosomi, A. Bull. Chem. Soc. Jpn. 1983, 56, 3195.
- (319) Nakamura, E.; Shimizu, M.; Kuwajima, I.; Sakata, J.; Yokoyama, K.; Noyori, R. J. Org. Chem. 1983, 48, 932.
- (320) Nakamura, E.; Kuwajima, I. Tetrahedron Lett. 1983, 24, 3347. (321) Sasidharan, M.; Raju, S. V. N.; Srinivasan, K. V.; Paul, V.;
- Kumar, R. Chem. Commun. 1996, 129. (322) Yamamoto, Y.; Maruyama, K.; Matsumoto, K. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1983, 105, 6963.
- (323) Lubineau, A. J. Org. Chem. 1986, 51, 2142.
- (324) Denmark, S. E.; Griedel, B. D.; Coe, D. M.; Schnute, M. E. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1994**, *116*, 7026.
- (325) Myers, A. G.; Kephart, S. E.; Chen, H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1992, 114, 7922.
- (326) Kobayahi, S.; Horibe, M. Synlett **1993**, 855. Kobayahi, S.; Hachiya, I. J. Org. Chem. **1992**, 57, 855.
- (327) Yamago, S.; Machii, D.; Nakamura, E. J. Org. Chem. 1991, 56, 2098
- (328) Gennari, C.; Beretta, M. G.; Bernardi, A.; Moro, G.; Scolastico, C.; Todeschini, R. Tetrahedron 1986, 42, 893.
- (329) Reetz, M. T.; Kesseler, K. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1984, 1079
- (330) Danishefsky, S. J.; Selnick, H. G.; Zelle, R. E.; DeNinno, M. P. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1988, 110, 4368.
- (331) Danishefsky, S. J.; Larson, E.; Askin, D.; Kato, N. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1985, 107, 1246.
- (332) 332)Figadère, B.; Chaboche, C.; Peyrat, J.-F.; Cavé, A. Tetrahe-dron Lett. 1993, 34, 8093.
- (333) Jefford, C. W.; Jaggi, D.; Boukavalas, J. In Studies in Natural Porduct Chemistry, Atta-ur-Rahman, Ed.; Elsevier: Amsterdam, 1989; Vol. 3, p 157. Casiraghi, G.; Rassu, G. Synthesis 1995, 607. Casiraghi, G.; Zanardi, F.; Rassu, G.; Spanu, P. Chem. Rev. 1995, 95, 1677
- (334) Casiraghi, G.; Colombo, L.; Rassu, G.; Spanu, P. J. Org. Chem. 1990, *55*, 2565.
- (335) Casiraghi, G.; Colombo, L.; Rassu, G.; Spanu, P.; Fava, G. G.; Belicchi, M. F. Tetrahedron 1990, 46, 5807. Casiraghi, G.; Colombo, L.; Rassu, G.; Spanu, P. J. Org. Chem. 1991, 56, 2135. Rassu, G.; Spanu, P.; Casiraghi, G.; Pinna, L. *Tetrahedron* 1991, 47, 8025. Casiraghi, G.; Pinna, L.; Rassu, G.; Spanu, P.; Ulgheri, F. *Tetrahedron: Asymmetry* 1993, 4, 681.
- (336) Rassu, G.; Spanu, P.; Pinna, L.; Zanardi, F.; Casiraghi, G. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1995**, *36*, 1941.
- (337) Rassu, G.; Pinna, L.; Spanu, P.; Culeddu, N.; Casiraghi, G.; Fava, G. G.; Ferrari, M. B.; Pelosi, G. Tetrahedron **1992**, 48, 727. Rassu, G.; Pinna, L.; Spanu, P.; Ulgheri, F.; Casiraghi, G. Tetrahedron Lett. **1994**, 35, 4019. Spanu, P.; Rassu, G.; Ulgheri, F.; Zanardi, F.; Battistini, L.; Casiraghi, G. Tetrahedron 1996, 52, 4829. Soro, P.; Rassu, G.; Spanu, P.; Pinna, L.; Zanardi, F.; Casiraghi, G. J. Org. Chem. 1996, 61, 5172.
- (338) Rassu, G.; Casiraghi, G.; Spanu, P.; Pinna, L.; Fava, G. G.; Ferrari, M. B.; Pelosi, G. *Tetrahedron: Asymmetry* **1992**, *3*, 1035. Casiraghi, G.; Rassu, G.; Spanu, P.; Pinna, L. *J. Org. Chem.* **1992**, *57*, 3760.
- (339) Casiraghi, G.; Colombo, L.; Rassu, G.; Spanu, P. J. Org. Chem. 1991, 56, 6523. Rassu, G.; Pinna, L.; Spanu, P.; Ulgheri, F.; Cornia, M.; Zanardi, F.; Casiraghi, G. Tetrahedron 1993, 49, 6489. Casiraghi, G.; Rassu, G.; Spanu, P.; Pinna, L. Tetrahedron Lett. 1994, 35, 2423. Rassu, G.; Zanardi, F.; Cornia, M.; Casir-aghi, G. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1994, 2431. Zanardi, F.; Battistini L.; Bassu, G.; Cocimenti C. J. Chem. Sco. Battistini, L.; Rassu, G.; Cornia, M.; Casiraghi, G. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1995, 2471. Rassu, G.; Zanardi, F.; Battistini, L.; Casiraghi, G. Tetrahedron: Asymmetry 1995, 6, 371
- (340) Casiraghi, G.; Rassu, G.; Spanu, P.; Pinna, L.; Ulgheri, F. J. Org. *Chem.* **1993**, *58*, 3397. Casiraghi, G.; Ulgheri, F.; Spanu, P.; Rassu, G.; Pinna, L.; Fava, G. G.; Ferrari, M. B.; Pelosi, G. J. *Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans.* **1 1993**, 2991. Rassu, G.; Casiraghi, G.; Pinna, L.; Spanu, P.; Ulgheri, F.; Cornia, M.; Zanardi, F. Tetrahedron **1993**, 49, 6627. Casiraghi, G.; Spanu, P.; Rassu, G.; Pinna, L.; Ulgheri, F. J. Org. Chem. 1994, 59, 2906
- (341) Bernardi, A.; Cardani, S.; Carugo, O.; Colombo, L.; Scolastico, C.; Villa, R. Tetrahedron Lett. 1990, 31, 2779. Palazzi, C.; Poli, G.; Scolastico, C.; Villa, R. Tetrahedron Lett. 1990, 31, 4223.
- (342) Mukai, C.; Miyakawa, M.; Mihira, A.; Hanaoka, M. J. Org. Chem. 1992, 57, 2034.
- (343) Kozikowski, A. P.; Stein, P. D. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1985, 107, 2569.
- (344) Kobayashi, S.; Kawasuji, T. Tetrahedron Lett. 1994, 35, 3329. (345) Mikami, K.; Matsukawa, S. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1993, 115, 7039.

- (346) Reetz, M. T.; Kunisch, F.; Heitmann, P. Tetrahedron Lett. 1986, 27. 4721.
- (347) Evans, D. A.; Yang, M. G.; Dart, M. J.; Duffy, J. L.; Kim, A. S. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1995, 117, 9598.
- (348) Maruoka, K.; Conepcion, A. B.; Hirayama, N.; Yamamoto, H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1990**, 112, 7422.
- (349) Yamamoto, K.; Iijima, M.; Ogimura, Y.; Tsuji, J. Tetrahedron Lett. 1984, 25, 2813.
- (350) Danishefsky, S. J.; Cabal, M. P.; Chow, K. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1989, 111, 3456.
- Larson, G. L.; Prieto, J. O. Tetrahedron 1983, 39, 855. (351)
- (352) Kobayashi, S.; Mukaiyama, T. Chem. Lett. 1986, 221.
- (353) Tomo, Y.; Yamamoto, K. Tetrahedron Lett. 1985, 26, 1061.
 Yamamoto, K.; Tomo, Y. Chem. Lett. 1983, 531.
- (354) Kuwajima, I.; Nakamura, E.; Shimizu, M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1982, 104, 1025. Gruselle, M.; Greenfield, S.; Jaouen, G. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1987, 1353. Magunse, P.; Mugrage, B. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1990, 112, 462. Cain, C. M.; Cousins, R. P. C.; Coumbarides, G.; Simpkins, N. S. Tetrahedron **1990**, 46, 523. Huang, H.; Forsyth, C. J. Tetrahedron Lett. **1993**, 34, 7889.
- (355) Ishihara, K.; Yamamoto, H.; Heathcock, C. H. Tetrahedron Lett. 1989, 30, 1825.
- (356) Kodpind, M.; Siwapinyoyos, T.; Thebtaranoth, Y. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1984, 106, 4862.
- (357) Helmchen, G.; Leikauf, U.; Taufer-Knöpfel, I. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1985, 24, 874.
- (358)Oppolzer, W.; Starkemann, C.; Rodriguez, I.; Bernardinelli, G. Tetrahedron Lett. 1991, 32, 61.
- (359) Oppolzer, W.; Moretti, R. Helv. Chim. Acta 1986, 69, 1923.
- (360) Gennari, C.; Bernardi, A.; Colombo, L.; Scolastico, C. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1985, 107, 5812. Gennari, C.; Bernardi, A.; Scolastico, C.; Potenza, D. Tetrahedron Lett. 1985, 26, 4129. Gennari, C. Colombo, L.; Bertolini, G.; Schimperna, G. J. Org. Chem. 1987, *52*, 2754.
- (361) Zelle, R. E.; DeNinno, M. P.; Selnick, H. G.; Danishefsky, S. J. J. Org. Chem. 1986, 51, 5032.
- (362) Gennari, C.; Molinari, F.; Cozzi, P. G.; Oliva, A. Tetrahedron Lett. 1989, 30, 5163.
- (363) Paterson, I.; Alexander, R. P. Tetrahedron Lett. 1985, 26, 5339.
- (364) Walkup, R. D.; Obeyesekere, N. U. J. Org. Chem. 1988, 53, 920.
- (365) Solladié-Cavallo, A.; Csaky, A. G. J. Org. Chem. 1994, 59, 2585.
- (366) Myers, A. G.; Widdowson, K. L.; Kukkola, P. J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1992, 114, 2765. Myers, A. G.; Widdowson, K. L. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1990, 112, 9672.
- (367) Barbier, P.; Schneider, F.; Widmer, U. Helv. Chim. Acta 1987, 70, 1412
- (368) Evans, D. A.; Dart, M. J.; Duffy, J. L.; Yang, M. G.; Livingston, A. B. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1995, 117, 6619.
- (369) Hiemstra, H.; Speckamp, W. N. In *Comprehensive Organic Synthesis*, Trost, B. M., Fleming, I., Eds.; Pergamon Press: Oxford, 1991; Vol. 2 (Heathcock, C. H., Vol. Ed.), pp 1047-1082.
- (370) Ueda, Y.; Roberge, G.; Vinet, V. Can. J. Chem. 1984, 62, 2936. Kita, Y.; Tamura, O.; Shibata, N.; Miki, T. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1987, 1862. Meyers, A. I.; Sowin, T. J.; Scholz, S.; Ueda, Y. Tetrahedron Lett. 1987, 28, 5103. Arrieta, A.; Cossío, F. P.; García, J. M.; Lecea, B.; Palomo, C. Tetrahedron Lett. 1988, 29, Verhoeven, T. R. Tetrahedron Lett. 1995, 36, 4563.
- (371) Williams, R. M.; Sinclair, P. J.; Zhai, W. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1988, 110 482
- (372) Asada, S.; Kato, M.; Asai, K.; Ineyama, T.; Nishi, S.; Izawa, K.; Shono, T. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1989, 486. Shono, T.; Matsumara, Y.; Uchida, K.; Tagami, K. Chem. Lett. 1987, 919.
- (373) Irie, K.; Aoe, T.; Saito, S. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1985, 633. Natsume, M.; Ogawa, M. Heterocycles 1980, 14, 615; 1981, 15, 237. Berrien, J.-F.; Billion, M.-A.; Husson, H.-P.; Royer, J. J. Org. Chem. 1995, 60, 2922.
- (374) Kita, Y.; Itoh, F.; Tamura, O.; Ke, Y. Y.; Tamura, Y. Tetrahedron Lett. 1987, 28, 1431. Kita, Y.; Tamura, O.; Itoh, F.; Kishino, H.; Miki, T.; Kohno, M.; Tamura, Y. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1988. 761
- (375) Wanner, K. T.; Wadenstorfer, E.; Kärtner, A. Synlett 1991, 797.
- (376) Ojima, I.; Inaba, S. Tetrahedron Lett. 1980, 21, 2077. Ojima, I.; Inaba, S. Tetrahedron Lett. 1980, 21, 2081.
- (377)Cozzi, P. G.; Di Simone, B.; Umani-Ronchi, A. Tetrahedron Lett. 1996, 37, 1691
- (378) Shimizu, M.; Kume, K.; Fujisawa, T. Tetrahedron Lett. 1995, 36, 5227.
- (379) Hattori, K.; Miyata, M.; Yamamoto, H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1993, *115*. 1151.
- (380) Makioka, Y.; Shindo, T.; Taniguchi, Y.; Takaki, K.; Fujiwara, Y. Synthesis 1995, 801.
- (381) Colvin, E. W.; McGarry, D.; Nugent, M. J. Tetrahedron 1988, 44, 4157. Guanti, S.; Narisano, E.; Banfi, L. Tetrahedron Lett. 1987, 28, 4331. Mukaiyama, T.; Akamatsu, H.; Han, J. S. Chem. Lett. 1990, 889.
- (382) Martin, S. F.; Corbett, J. W. Synthesis 1992, 55
- Martin, S. F.; Barr, K. J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1996, 118, 3299
- (384) Martel, A.; Daris, J.-P.; Bachand, C.; Corbeil, J.; Menard, M. Can. J. Chem. 1988, 66, 1537. Remuson, D.; Bouzard, D.;

DiCesare, P.; Essiz, M.; Jacquet, J. P.; Nicolau, A.; Martel, A.; Menard, M.; Bachand, C. *Tetrahedron* **1995**, *51*, 9657. (385) Ghiron, C.; Piga, E.; Rossi, T.; Tamburini, B.; Thomas, R. J.

- Tetrahedron Lett. 1996, 37, 3891.
- (386) Williams, R. M.; Armstrong, R. W.; Dung, J.-S. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1984, 106, 5748.
- (387) Gennari, C.; Venturini, I.; Gislon, G.; Schimperna, G. Tetrahedron Lett. 1987, 28, 227. Gennari, C.; Schimperna, G.; Venturini, I. Tetrahedron 1988, 44, 4221. Gennari, C.; Cozzi, P. G. J. Org. Chem. 1988, 53, 4015. Gennari, C.; Cozzi, P. G. Tetrahedron 1988, 44, 5965.
- (388) Lee, V. J. In Comprehensive Organic Synthesis; Trost, B. M., Fleming, I., Eds.; Pergamon Press: Oxford, 1991; Vol. 4 (Semmelhack, M. F., Ed.), pp 158-162.
- (389) Heathcock, C. H.; Uehling, D. E. J. Org. Chem. 1986, 51, 279. (390) Otera, J.; Fujita, Y.; Fukuzumi, S.; Hirai, K.; Gu, J.-H.; Nakai, Г. Tetrahedron Lett. **1995**, 36, 95.
- (391) Danishefsky, S. J.; Simoneau, B. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1989, 111, 2599
- (392) Bunce, R. A.; Schlecht, M. F.; Dauben, W. G.; Heathcock, C. H.
- (392) Bunder, R. A.; Schlecht, M. F.; Dauben, W. G.; Heathcock, C. H. Tetrahedron Lett. **1983**, *24*, 4943.
 (393) Danishefsky, S. J.; Vaughan, K.; Gadwood, R.; Tsuzuki, K. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1981**, *103*, 4136.
 (394) Huffman, J. W.; Potnis, S. M.; Satish, A. V. J. Org. Chem. **1985**, 10 (1993)
- 50, 4266.
- (395) Mukaiyama, T.; Tamura, M.; Kobayashi, S. Chem. Lett. 1986, 1017 and 1817. Kawai, M.; Onaki, M.; Izumi, Y. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1987, 1203. Hashimoto, Y.; Sugumi, H.; Okaushi, T.; Mukaiyama, T. *Chem. Lett.* **1987**, 1691.
 (396) Heathcock, C. H.; Norman, M. H.; Uehling, D. E. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1995**, 107, 2707, Otrong, M. H.; Weiling, D. E. J. Am. Chem.
- Soc. 1985, 107, 2797. Otera, J.; Fujita, Y.; Sato, T.; Nozaki, H.; Fukuzumi, S.; Fujita, M. J. Org. Chem. 1992, 57, 5054
- (397) Mizukami, S.; Kihara, N.; Endo, T. Tetrahedron Lett. 1993, 34, 7437
- (398) Mukaiyama, T.; Tamura, M.; Kobayashi, S. Chem. Lett. 1987, 743.
- (399) Tanis, S. P.; Robinson, E. D.; McMills, M. C.; Watt, W. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1992, 114, 8349.
- Marczak, S.; Michalak. K.; Wicha, J. Tetrahedron Lett. 1995, (400)36, 5425.

- (401) Kikuchi, M.; Yoshikoshi, A. *Bull. Chem. Soc. Jpn.* **1981**, *54*, 3420.
 (402) Langlois, N.; Dahuron, N. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1990**, *31*, 7433.
 (403) Michelon, F.; Pouilhès, A.; Bac, N. V.; Langlois, N. *Tetrahedron* Lett. 1992, 33, 1743.
- (404) Schultz, A. G.; Lee, H. Tetrahedron Lett. 1992, 33, 4397.
- (405) Kim, B. H.; Lee, J. Y. Tetrahedron: Asymmetry 1991, 2, 1359. (406) Kobayashi, S.; Suda, S.; Yamada, M.; Mukaiyama, T. Chem. Lett.
- **1994**, 97 (407) Bernardi, A.; Karamfilova, K.; Boschin, G.; Scolastico, C. Tetrahedron Lett. 1995, 36, 1363.
- (408) Kunz, H.; Weissmuller, J.; Müller, B. Tetrahedron Lett. 1984, 25, 3571
- (409) Tanaka, M.; Suenume, H.; Sakai, K. Tetrahedron Lett. 1988, 29, 1733.
- (410) Yanami, T.; Miyashita, M.; Yoshikoshi, A. J. Org. Chem. 1980, 45, 607.
- (411) Angers, P.; Canonne, P. Tetrahedron Lett. 1994, 35, 367.
- (412) Chenard, B. L. Tetrahedron Lett. 1986, 27, 2805.
- (413) Gerlach, H.; Künzler, P. Helv. Chim. Acta 1978, 61, 2503.
- (414) Richards, C. J.; Hibbs, D.; Hursthouse, M. B. Tetrahedron Lett. **1994**, *35*, 4215.
- (415) Bach, T. Tetrahedron Lett. 1994, 35, 5845.
- (416) Ibragimov, M. A.; Smit, W. A. Tetrahedron Lett. 1983, 24, 961. Patel, S. K.; Paterson, I. Tetrahedron Lett. 1983, 24, 1315
- (417) Toshimitsu, A.; Hirosawa, C.; Tanimoto, S. Chem. Lett. 1992, 239
- (418) Toshimitsu, A.; Nakano, K.; Mukai, T.; Tamao, K. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1996, 118, 2756.
- (419) Enders, D.; Han, S.-H.; Maassen, R. Tetrahedron Lett. 1995, 36, 3007
- (420) Kozikowski, A. P.; Nieduzak, T. R.; Springer, J. P. Tetrahedron Lett. 1986, 27, 819. Kozikowski, A. P.; Jung, S. H.; Springer, J. P. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1988, 167.
- (421) Hünig, S.; Marschner, C. *Chem. Ber.* 1989, *122*, 1329.
 (422) Guanti, G.; Banfi, L.; Narisano, E.; Thea, S. *Chem. Lett.* 1988, 1683.
- (423) Hiroi, K.; Matsuyama, N. Chem. Lett. 1986, 65.
- (424) Reddy, D. R.; Thornton, E. R. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1992, 172.
- Morikawa, K.; Park, J.; Andersson, P. G.; Hashiyama, T.; Sharpless, K. B. *J. Am. Chem. Soc.* **1993**, *115*, 8463. (425)
- Gennari, C.; Colombo, L.; Bertolini, G. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1986, (426)108. 6394
- (427) Angibaud, P.; Chaumette, J. L.; Desmurs, J. R.; Duhamel, L.; Plé, G.; Valnot, J. Y.; Duhamel, P. Tetrahedron: Asymmetry 1995, 6, 1919.
- (428) Denmark, S. E.; Lee, W. J. Org. Chem. 1994, 59, 707.
- (429) Craig, D.; Pennington, M. W.; Warner, P. Tetrahedron Lett. 1993, 34, 8539.
- (430) Craig, D.; Munasinghe, V. R. N. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. **1993**, 901.

- (431) Kataoka, V.; Nakamura, Y.; Morihara, K.; Arai, H.; Horiguchi, Y.; Kuwajima, I. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1992**, *33*, 6979. (432) Kellner, D.; Loewenthal, H. J. E. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1983**, *24*,
- 3397
- (433) Kocienski, P.; Street, S. D. A. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1984, 571.
- (434) Stevens, D. R.; Whiting, D. A. Tetrahedron Lett. 1986, 27, 4629. (435) Mortimore, M.; Cockerill, G. S.; Kocienski, P.; Treadgold, R.
- Tetrahedron Lett. 1987, 28, 3747. (436) Newcombe, N. J.; Ya, F.; Vijn, R. J.; Hiemstra, H.; Speckamp,
- W. N. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1994, 767. Hiemstra, H.,
- (437) Molenaar, M. J.; Speckamp, W. N. J. Org. Chem. 1988, 53, 3882.
 (437) Molenaar, M. J.; Speckamp, W. N.; Hiemstra, H.; Poetsch, E.; Casutt, M. Angew. Chem. Int. Ed. Engl. 1995, 34, 2391.
- (438) Ihara, M.; Taniguchi, T.; Makito, K.; Takano, M.; Ohnishi, M.; Taniguchi, N.; Fukumoto, K.; Kabuto, C. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1993, 115, 8107.
- (439) Ihara, M.; Taniguchi, T.; Tokunaga, Y.; Fukumoto, K. J. Org. Chem. 1994, 59, 8092.
- (440) Kraus, G. A.; Roth, B.; Frazier, K.; Shimagaki, M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1982, 104, 1114.
- (441) Tyrrell, E.; Claridge, S.; Davis, R.; Lebel, J.; Berge, J. Synlett 1995, 714.

- (442) Semmelhack, M. F.; Zask, A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1983, 105, 2034.
 (443) Broka, C. A.; Gerlits, J. F. J. Org. Chem. 1988, 53, 2144.
 (444) Harring, S. R.; Livinghouse, T. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1992, 503. Corey, E. J.; Sodeoka, M. Tetrahedron Lett. 1991, 32, 7005.
- (445)Groutas, W. C.; Felker, D. Synthesis 1980, 861.
- (446) Pike, R. M.; Sobinski, N.; McManus, P. J. J. Organomet. Chem. 1983, 253, 183.
- (447) Blandy, C.; Choukroun, R.; Gervais, D. Tetrahedron Lett. 1983, 24, 4189. Maruoka, K.; Sano, H.; Yamamoto, H. Chem. Lett. 1985, 599. Sutawardoyo, K. I.; Sinou, D. Bull. Soc. Chim. Fr. **1991**, 387. Sutawardoyo, K. I.; Emziane, M.; Lhoste, P.; Sinou, D. *Tetrahedron* **1991**, *47*, 1435. Meguro, M.; Asao, N.; Yamamoto, Y. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. **1995**, 1021. (448) Adolfson, H.; Moberg, C. Tetrahedron: Asymmetry **1995**, *6*, 2023.
- (449) Olah, G. A.; Wang, Q.; Li, X-Y.; Prakash, G. K. S. Synlett 1990, 487.
- (450) Doussot, J.; Garreau, R.; Dallery, L.; Guette, J.-P.; Guy, A. Bull. Soc. Chim. Fr. 1995, 132, 59.
- (451) Stork, G.; Sofia, M. J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1986, 108, 6826.
- (452) Koot, W.-J.; van Ginkel, R.; Kranenberg, M.; Hiemstra, H.; Louwier, S.; Modenaar, M. J.; Speckamp, W. N. *Tetrahedron* Lett. 1991, 32, 401.
- (453) Hale, M. R.; Hoveyda, A. H. J. Org. Chem. 1992, 57, 1643.
- (454) Stork, G.; Chan, T. Y.; Breault, G. A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1992, 114, 7578.
- (455) Urabe, H.; Kuwajima, I. J. Org. Chem. 1984, 49, 1140. Blumenkopf, T. A.; Bratz, M.; Castaneda, A.; Look, G. C.; Overman, L. E.; Rodriquez, D.; Thompson, A. S. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1990, 112, 4386.
- (456) Nickon, A.; Lambert, J. L.; Williams, R. O.; Werstiuk, N. H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1966, 88, 3354. DePuy, C. H. Acc. Chem. Res. **1968**, *1*, 33.
- (457) Bodnar, P. M.; Palmer, W. S.; Shaw, J. T.; Smitrovich, J. H.; Sonnenberg, J. D.; Presley, A. L.; Woerpel, K. A. *J. Am. Chem. Soc.* **1995**, *117*, 10575.
- (458) Anderson, M. B.; Fuchs, P. L. J. Org. Chem. 1990, 55, 337. Scarpetti, D. S.; Fuchs, P. L. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1990, 112, 8084.
- (459) McDougal, P. G.; Condon, B. D. Tetrahedron Lett. 1989, 30, 789. (460) Chan, T. H.; Lau, P. W. K.; Li, M. P. Tetrahedron Lett. 1976, 2667. For a review, see ref 166.
- (461) Heathcock, C. H.; Kiyooka, S.; Blumenkopf, T. A. J. Org. Chem.
- **1984**, *49*, 4214. (462) Kamimura, A.; Yoshihara, K.; Marumo, S.; Yamamoto, A.;
- (402) Raiminu a, A., Tosimina a, K., Watuno, S., Taminuo, A., Nishiguchi, T.; Kakehi, A.; Hori, K. *J. Org. Chem.* **1992**, *57*, 5403.
 (463) Sato, T.; Otera, J.; Nozaki, H. *J. Org. Chem.* **1990**, *55*, 6116.
 Kudo, K.; Hashimoto, Y.; Sukegawa, M.; Hasegawa, M.; Saigo, K. *J. Org. Chem.* **1993**, *58*, 579.
- (464) Veloo, R. A.; Wanner, M. J.; Koomen, G.-J. Tetrahedron 1992, 48, 5301. Grese, T. A.; Hutchinson, K. D.; Overman, L. E. J. Org. Chem. 1993, 58, 2468. Walkup, R. D.; Kim, S. W. J. Org. Chem. 1994, 59, 2433. Paterson, I.; Smith, J. D.; Ward, R. A.; Cumming, J. G. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1994, 116, 2615. Paterson, L. Dury, S. M. J. Org. 17, 100 (2017).
- .; Bower, S.; McLeod, M. D. Tetrahedron Lett. 1995, 36, 175 (465) Danishefsky, S. J.; DeNinno, M. Tetrahedron Lett. 1985, 26. 823.
- (466) Reetz, M. T.; Kesseler, K. J. Org. Chem. 1985, 50, 5434.
 (467) Williams, D. R.; Kingler, F. D. Tetrahedron Lett. 1987, 28, 869.
 Ward, D. E.; Kaller, B. F. J. Org. Chem. 1994, 59, 4230.
 Hatakeyama, S.; Sugawara, K.; Takano, S. Tetrahedron Lett. 1991. 32. 4513.
- (468) Hamana, H.; Ikota, N.; Ganem, B. J. Org. Chem. 1987, 52, 5492. Kiyooka, S.; Nakano, M.; Shiota, F.; Fujiyama, R. J. Org. Chem. 1989, 54, 5409. D'Aniello, F.; Mann, A.; Mattii, D.; Taddei, M. J. Org. Chem. 1994, 59, 3762.
- (469) Kunz, T.; Reissig, H.-U. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1988, 27,
- (470) Taniguchi, M.; Oshima, K.; Utimoto, K. Chem. Lett. 1992, 2135.

- (471) Reetz, M. T.; Kesseler, K.; Jung, A. Tetrahedron Lett. 1984, 25, 729.
- (472) Kalesse, M.; Eh, M. Tetrahedron Lett. 1996, 37, 1767.
- (473) Kiyooka, S.; Sasaoka, H.; Fujiyama, R.; Heathcock, C. H. Tetrahedron Lett. 1984, 25, 5331.
- (474) Springer, J. B.; DeBoard, J.; Corcoran, R. C. Tetrahedron Lett. 1995, 36, 8733.
- (475) Kawai, M.; Onaka, M.; Izumi, Y. Chem. Lett. 1986, 381. Tsunoda, T.; Suzuki, M.; Noyori, R. Tetrahedron Lett. 1980, 21, 71.
- (476) Harada, T.; Ikemura, Y.; Nakajima, H.; Ohnishi, T.; Oku, A. Chem. Lett. 1990, 1441.
- (477) Trost, B. M.; Coppola, B. M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1982, 104, 6879.
- (478) Fotsch, C. H.; Chamberlin, A. R. J. Org. Chem. 1991, 56, 4141.
 See also: Schmitt, A.; Reissig, H.-U. Synlett 1990, 40, and ref 725.
- (479) Reetz, M. T.; Kesseler, K.; Schmidtberger, S.; Wenderoth, B.; Steinach, R. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1983, 22, 989.
- (480) Kozikowski, A. P.; Sorgi, K. L. Tetrahedron Lett. 1982, 23, 2281, 1983, 24, 1563; 1984, 25, 2085.
- (481) Danishefsky, S.; Kerwin, J. F. J. Org. Chem. 1982, 47, 3803.
- (482) Lewis, M. D.; Cha, J. K.; Kishi, Y. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1982, 104, 4976
- (483) Levy, D. E.; Tang, C. The Chemistry of C-Glycosides; Pergamon: Oxford, 1995.
- (484) Cupps, T. L.; Wise, D. S.; Townsend, L. B. J. Org. Chem. 1982, 47, 5115. Sano, H.; Mio, S. Naoto, T.; Sugai, S. Tetrahedron 1995, 51, 1387.
- (485) Ichikawa, Y.; Isobe, M.; Goto, T. *Tetrahedron* 1987, 43, 4749.
 Nicolaou, K. C.; Duggan, M. E.; Hwang, C.-K. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1989, 111, 6666. Sabol, J. S.; Cregge, R. J. *Tetrahedron Lett.* 1989, 30, 6271. Hanna, I.; Lallemand, J.-Y.; Wlodyka, P. Turahedron Lett. 1904, 37 (2021) Tetrahedron Lett. 1994, 35, 6685
- (486) Kozikowski, A. P.; Sorgi, K. L.; Wang, B. C.; Xu, Z. Tetrahedron Lett. 1983, 24, 1563. Hosomi, A.; Sakata, Y.; Sakurai, H. Tetrahedron Lett. 1984, 25, 2383. Giannis, A.; Sandhoff, K. Tetrahedron Lett. 1985, 26, 1479. Aicher, T. D.; Kishi, Y. Tetrahedron Lett. 1987, 28, 3463. Bennek, J. A.; Gray, G. R. J. Org. Chem. 1987, 52, 892. Pirrung, M. C.; Kenney, P. M. J. Org. Chem. 1987, 52, 2335. Panek, J. S.; Sparks, M. A. J. Org. Chem. **1989**, *54*, 2034. Cooper, A. J.; Salomon, R. G. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1990**, *31*, 3813. Hong, C. Y.; Kishi, Y. *J. Am. Chem. Soc.* **1991**, *113*, 9693. Bertozzi, C. R.; Bednarski, M. D. *Tetrahedron Lett.* 1992, 33, 3109. Paterson, I.; Cumming, J. G. Tetrahedron Lett. 1992, 33, 2847. Duan, J. J.-W.; Kishi, Y. Tetrahedron Lett. 1993, **34**, 7541. Hoffmann, R. W.; Schlapbach, A. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1993**, *34*, 7903. Sasaki, M.; Nonomura, T.; Murata, M.; Tachibana, K. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1994**, *35*, 5023. Richter, P. K.; Tomaszewski, M. J.; Miller, R. A.; Patron, A. P.; Nicolaou, K. C. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1994, 1151. Nakata, T.; Mat-J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1994, 1151. Nakata, T.; Mat-sukura, H.; Jian, D.; Nagashima, H. Tetrahedron Lett. 1994, 35, 8229. Wei, A.; Haudrechy, A.; Audain, C.; Jun, H.-S.; Haudrechy-Bretel, N.; Kishi, Y. J. Org. Chem. 1995, 60, 2160. Nakata, T.; Komatsu, T.; Nagesawa, K. Chem. Pharm. Bull. 1994, 42, 2403. Fujioka, H.; Matsunga, N.; Kitagawa, H.; Nagatomi, Y.; Kondo, M.; Kita, Y. Tetrahedron Asymmetry 1995, 6, 2117. Liu, L.; Donaldson, W. A. Synlett 1996, 103. Bychnowsky, S. D.; Skalitzky, D. J. Synlatt 1995, 555.
- (487) Rychnovsky, S. D.; Skalitzky, D. J. Synlett 1995, 555.
- (488) Davis, A. P.; Hegarty, S. C. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1992, 114, 2745.
- (489) Zhao, Y.; Albizati, K. F. Tetrahedron Lett. 1993, 34, 575.
- (490) Toshima, K.; Ishizuki, T.; Matsuo, G.; Nakata, M. Tetrahedron Lett. 1994, 35, 5673.
- (491) Martin, O. R.; Rao, S. P.; Yang, T.-F.; Fotia, F. Synlett 1991, 702.
- (492) Johnson, W. S.; Crackett, P. H.; Elliott, J. D.; Jagodzinski, J. J.; Lindell, S. D.; Natarajan, S. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1984**, *25*, 3951. (493) Hatakeyama, S.; Sugawara, K.; Takano, S. *J. Chem. Soc., Chem.*
- Commun. 1991, 1533. Hatakeyama, S.; Sugawara, K.; Kawa-mura, M.; Takano, S. Tetrahedron Lett. 1991, 32, 4509.
- (494) Denmark, S. E.; Almstead, N. G. J. Org. Chem. 1991, 56, 6458; 6485; J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1991, 113, 8089.
- (495) Andrew, R. G.; Conrow, R. E.; Elliott, J. D.; Johnson, W. S.; Ramezani, S. Tetrahedron Lett. 1987, 28, 6535.
- (496)Yamamoto, Y.; Nishii, S.; Yamada, J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1986, 108, 7116.
- (497) Yamamoto, Y.; Yamada, J. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1987, 1218.
- (498) Johnson, W. S.; Chan, M. F. J. Org. Chem. 1985, 50, 2598.
- (499) Ojima, I.; Miyazawa, Y.; Kumagai, M. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Čommun. 1976, 927.
- (500) Grossen, P.; Herold, P.; Mohr, P.; Tamm, C. Helv. Chim. Acta 1984, 67, 1625. Chen, M.-Y.; Fang, J.-M. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1993. 1737.
- (501) Whitesell, J. K.; Nabona, K.; Deyo, D. J. Org. Chem. 1989, 54, 2258.
- (502) Soai, K.; Ishizaki, M.; Yokoyama, S. Chem. Lett. 1987, 341.
- (503) Soai, K.; Ishizaki, M. J. Org. Chem. 1986, 51, 3290.
- (504) Akiyama, T.; Nishimoto, H.; Ishikawa, K.; Ozaki, S. Chem. Lett. 1992, 447
- (505) Kawanami, Y.; Katayama, K. Chem. Lett. 1990, 1749.

- (506) Imwinkelried, R.; Seebach, D. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1985, 24, 765. Mukaiyama, T.; Ohshima, M.; Miyoshi, N. Chem. Lett. 1987, 1121.
- (507) Ishihara, K.; Mouri, M.; Gao, Q.; Maruyama, T.; Furuta, K.; Yamamoto, H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1993**, 115, 11490.
- (508) Aoki, S.; Mikami, K.; Terada, M.; Nakai, T. Tetrahedron 1993, 49, 1783. Mikami, K.; Matsukawa, Tetrahedron Lett. 1994, 35, 3133.
- (509) Denmark, S. E.; Coe, D. M.; Pratt, N. E.; Griedel, B. D. J. Org. Chem. 1994, 59, 6161.
- (510) Tietze, L. F.; Schiemann, K.; Wegner, C. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1995, 117, 5851.
- (511) Hosomi, A.; Ando, M.; Sakurai, H. Chem. Lett. 1986, 365.
- (512) Mukaiyama, T.; Nagaoka, H.; Murakami, M.; Oshima, M. Chem. Lett. 1985, 977.
- (513) Mikami, K.; Kawamoto, K.; Loh, T.-P.; Nakai, T. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1990, 1161.
- (514) Hanessian, S.; Tehim, A.; Chen. P. J. Org. Chem. 1993, 58, 7768. (515) Danishefsky, S. J.; DeNinno, S.; Lartey, P. J. Am. Chem. Soc.
- 1987, 109, 2082. (516) Danishefsky, S. J.; Armistead, D. M.; Wincott, F. E.; Selnick,
- H. G.; Hungate, H. G. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1989, 111, 2967. (517) Wanner, M. J.; Willard N. P.; Koomen, G.-J.; Pandit, U. K.
- Tetrahedron 1987, 43, 2549. (518) Pellissier, H.; Toupet, L.; Santelli, M. J. Org. Chem. 1994, 59,
- 1709.(519) Kira, M.; Kobayashi, M.; Sakurai, H. Tetrahedron Lett. 1987,
- 28, 4081. (520) Sato, K.; Kira, M.; Sakurai, H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1989, 111, 6429. Kira, M.; Sato, K.; Sekimoto, K.; Gewald, R.; Sakurai, H. Chem. Lett. 1995, 281.
- (521) Kira, M.; Sato, K.; Sakurai, H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1988, 110, 4599. Hosomi, A.; Kohra, S.; Ogata, K.; Yanagi, T.; Tominaga, Y. J. Org. Chem. 1990, 55, 2415.
- (522) Kira, M.; Hino, T.; Sakurai, H. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1989**, *30*, 1099.
 (523) Kobayashi, S.; Nishio, K. *J. Org. Chem.* **1994**, *59*, 6620.
- (524) Matsumoto, K.; Oshima, K.; Utimoto, K. J. Org. Chem. 1994, 59, 7152
- (525) Osumi, K.; Sugimura, H. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1995**, *36*, 5789.(526) Laschat, S.; Kunz, H. *Synlett* **1990**, 51.
- (527) Katagiri, N.; Okada, M.; Kaneko, C.; Furuya, T. Tetrahedron Lett. 1996, 37, 1801.
- (528) DeShong, P.; Li, W.; Kennington, J. W.; Ammon, H. L. J. Org. Chem. 1991, 56, 1364.
- (529) Koot, W.-J.; Hiemstra, H.; Speckamp, W. N. Tetrahedron Lett. 1992, 33, 7969.
- (530) Yamamoto, Y.; Sato, H.; Yamada, J. Synlett 1991, 331.
- (531) Kraus, G. A.; Neuenschwander, K. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1982, 134. Aratani, M.; Sawada, K.; Hashimoto, M. Tetrahedron Lett. 1982, 23, 3921. Prasad, K.; Adlegasser, K.; Sharma, R.; Stütz, P. Heterocycles 1982, 19, 2099. Aratani, M.; Hirai, H.; Sawada, K.; Hashimoto, M. Heterocycles 1985, 23, 1889
- (532) Kang, J.; Kim, J.; Lee, K.-J. Synlett 1991, 885.
- (533) Renaud, P.; Seebach, D. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1986, 25, 843. Liao, Z.-K.; Kohn, H. J. Org. Chem. 1984, 49, 4745. Conde-843. Liao, Z.-K.; Kohn, H. J. Org. Chem. 1984, 49, 4745. Conde-Frieboes, K.; Hoppe, D. Synlett 1990, 99. Thaning, M.; Wistrand, L.-G. J. Org. Chem. 1990, 55, 1406. Koot, W.-J.; Hiemstra, H.; Speckamp, W. N. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1993, 156.
 Haraguchi, K.; Itoh, Y.; Tanaka, H.; Yamaguchi, K.; Miyasaka, T. Tetrahedron Lett. 1993, 34, 6919. Romagnoli, R.; Roos, E. C.; Hiemstra, H.; Moolenaar, M. J.; Speckamp, W. N.; Kaptein, B.; Schoemaker, H. E. Tetrahedron Lett. 1994 35, 1087. Stahl, A.; Steckham, E.; Nieger, M. Tetrahedron Lett. 1994, 35, 7371.
- (534) Burgess, L. E.; Gross, E. K. M.; Jurka, J. Tetrahedron Lett. 1996, 37. 3255.
- (535) Ciufolini, M. A.; Hermann, C. W.; Whitmire, K. H.; Byrne, N. E. *J. Am. Chem. Soc.* **1989**, *111*, 3473. Shono, T.; Matsumura, Y.; Onomura, O.; Sato, M. *J. Org. Chem.* **1988**, *53*, 4118. Cherkauskas, J. P.; Borzilleri, R. M.; Sisko, J.; Weinreb, S. M. Synlett 1995, 527.
- (536) Polniaszek, R. P.; Belmont, S. E.; Alvarez, R. J. Org. Chem. 1990, 55, 215. Burgess, L. E.; Meyers, A. I. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1991, 113, 9858. Ukaji, Y.; Tsukamoto, K.; Nasada, Y.; Shimizu, M.; Fujisawa, T. Chem. Lett. **1993**, 221.
- (537) Polniaszek, R. P.; Belmont, S. E. J. Org. Chem. 1991, 56, 4868.
- (538) Amat, M.; Llor, N.; Bosch, J. Tetrahedron Lett. **1994**, 35, 2223.
- (539) Blumenkopf, T. A.; Heathcock, C. H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1983, 105, 2354.
- (540) Jeroncic, L. O.; Cabal, M.-P.; Danishefsky, S. J.; Shulte, G. M. J. Org. Chem. 1991, 56, 387.
- (541) Heathcock, C. H.; Kleinman, E. F.; Binkley, E. S. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1982, 104, 1054.
- (542) Roush, W. R.; Walts, A. E. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1984, 106, 721.
- (543) Heathcock, C. H.; Blumenkopf, T. A.; Smith, K. M. J. Org. Chem. 1989, 54, 1548.
- (544) Danishefsky, S.; Kahn, M. Tetrahedron. Lett. 1981, 485.
- (545) Schinzer, D.; Kabbara, J. Synlett. 1992, 766.
- (546) Kraus, G. A.; Bougie, D. Tetrahedron 1994, 50, 2681.
- (547) Knölker, H.-J.; Jones, P. G.; Pannek, J.-B. Synlett 1990, 429.

- (548) Knölker, H.-J.; Foitzik, N.; Goesmann, H.; Graf, R. Angew. Chem. Int. Ed. Engl. 1993, 32, 1081.

- (549) Knölker, H.-J.; Wanzel, G. Synlett 1995, 378.
 (550) Brengel, G. P.; Meyers, A. I. J. Org. Chem. 1996, 61, 3230.
 (551) Snider, B. B.; Zhang, Q. J. Org. Chem. 1991, 56, 4908.
 (552) Wu, M.-J.; Yeh, J.-Y. Tetrahedron 1994, 50, 1073. Wu, M.-J.; Wu, C. C. Leo, B. C. Tstrahedron 1994, 50, 1073. Wu, M.-J.; Wu, C.-C.; Lee, P.-C. Tetrahedron Lett. 1992, 33, 2547.
- (553) Pan, L.-R.; Tokoroyama, T. *Chem. Lett.* **1990**, 1999.
 (554) Tokoroyama, T.; Pan, L.-R. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1989**, *30*, 197.
- (555) Pan, L.-R.; Tokoroyama, T. Tetrahedron Lett. 1992, 33, 1469; 1473
- (556) Pelissier, H.; Santelli, M. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1994, 827. See also, Santelli, M.; El-Abed, D.; Jellal, A. J. Org. Chem. 1986, 51, 1199.
- (557) Birch, A. J.; Kelly, L. F.; Narula, A. S. Tetrahedron 1982, 38, 1813.
- (558) Enders, D.; Jandeleit, B.; Prokopenko, O. F. Tetrahedron 1995, 51, 6273.
- (559) Uemura, M.; Kobayashi, T.; Hayashi, Y. *Synthesis* 1986, 385.
 (560) Barrish, J. C.; Wovkulich, P. M.; Tang, P. C.; Batcho, A. D.; Uskokovic, M. R. *Tetrahedron Lett.* 1990, *31*, 2235.
- (561) Lewis, J. J.; Fleming, I. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1992, 3267.
- (562) Francioti, M.; Mann, A.; Mordini, A.; Taddei, M. Tetrahedron Lett. 1993, 34, 1355. Nativi, C.; Palio, G.; Taddei, M. Tetrahedron Lett. 1991, 32, 1583.
- (563) Matsumoto, T.; Kitano, Y.; Sato, F. Tetrahedron Lett. 1988, 29, 5685
- (564) Mohr, P.; Tamm, C. Tetrahedron Lett. 1987, 28, 391.
- (565) Vedejs, E.; Campbell, J. B.; Gadwood, R. C.; Rogers, J. D.; Spear, K. L.; Watanabe, Y. J. Org. Chem. 1982, 47, 1534.
- (566) Danishefsky, S. J.; DeNinno, M. P.; Phillips, G. B.; Zelle, R. L.; Lartey, P. Å. Tetrahedron 1986, 42, 2809.
- (567) Nishigaichi, Y.; Takuwa, A.; Jodai, A. Tetrahedron Lett. 1991, *32*. 2383.
- (568) Au-Yeung, B. W.; Fleming, I. *Tetrahedron*, Supplement No. 9, 1981, 37 Supplement No. 1, 13.
- (569) Fleming, I.; Williams, R. V. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1981, 684.
- (570) Chaudhur, R. K.; Ikeda, T.; Hutchinson, C. R. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1984, 106, 6004.
- (571) Fleming, I.; Terrett, N. K. J. Organomet. Chem. 1984, 264, 99. Wickham, G.; Young, D.; Kitching, W. Organometallics 1988, 7, (572)
- 1187
- (573) Kitching, W.; Penman, K. G.; Laycock, B.; Maynard, I. Tetra-hedron 1988, 44, 3819.
- (574) Wetter, H. Scherer, P.; Schweizer, W. B. Helv. Chim. Acta 1979, 62, 1985. Wetter, H.; Scherer, P. Helv. Chim. Acta 1983, 66, 118.
- (575) Hayashi, T.; Matsumoto, Y.; Ito, Y. Organometallics 1987, 6, 884. (576) Matassa, V. G.; Jenkins, P. R.; Kumin, A.; Damm, L.; Schreiber,
- J.; Felix, D.; Zass, E.; Eschenmoser, A. Isr. J. Chem. 1989, 29, 321.
- (577) Hayashi, T.; Konishi, M.; Ito, H.; Kumada, M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1982, 104, 4962.
- (578) Hayashi, T.; Kabeta, K.; Yamamoto, T.; Tamao, M.; Kumada, M. Tetrahedron Lett. 1983, 24, 5661
- (579) Hatanaka, Y.; Goda, K.; Hiyama, T. Tetrahedron Lett. 1994, 35, 1279.
- (580) Hayashi, T.; Ito, H.; Kumada, M. Tetrahedron Lett. 1982, 23, 4605.
- (581) Hayashi, T.; Okamoto, Y.; Kabeta, K.; Hagihara, T.; Kumada, M. *J. Org. Chem.* **1984**, *49*, 4224.
- (582) Hayashi, T.; Konishi, M.; Kumada, M. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1983, 736.
- (583) Hayashi, T.; Konishi, M.; Kumada, M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1982, 104. 4963.
- (584) Hayashi, T.; Kabeta, K.; Hamachi, I.; Kumada, M. Tetrahedron Lett. 1983, 24, 2865
- (585) Hayashi, T.; Konishi, M.; Kumada, M. J. Org. Chem. 1983, 48, 281.
- (586) Hayashi, T.; Iwamura, H.; Uozumi, Y. Tetrahedron Lett. 1994, 35, 4813.
- (587) Hayashi, T.; Matsumoto, Y.; Kiyoi, T.; Ito, Y. Tetrahedron Lett. 1988, 29, 5667.
- (588) Kitayama, K.; Tsuji, H.; Uozumi, Y.; Hayashi, T. Tetrahedron Lett. 1996, 37, 4169.
- (589) Chow, H.-F.; Fleming, I. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1985**, *26*, 397.
 (590) Fleming, I.; Marchi, D.; Patel, S. K. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. *1* **1981**, 2518.
- (591) Panek, J. S.; Cirillo, P. F. J. Org. Chem. 1993, 58, 999.
 (592) Panek, J. S.; Yang, M.; Solomon, J. S. Tetrahedron Lett. 1995, 36. 1003
- (593) Panek, J. S.; Yang, M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1991, 113, 6594.
- (594) Panek, J. S.; Yang, M. J. Org. Chem. 1991, 56, 5755.
 (595) Panek, J. S.; Yang, M.; Solomon, J. S. J. Org. Chem. 1993, 58,
- 1003.
- (596) Panek, J. S.; Yang, M.; Muler, I. J. Org. Chem. 1992, 57, 4063. (597)
- Mekhalfia, A.; Markó, I. E. Tetrahedron Lett. 1991, 32, 4779. Markó, I. E.; Mekhalfia, A.; Bayston, D. J.; Adams, H. J. Org. Chem. 1992, 57, 2211
- (598) Panek, J. S.; Yang, M.; Xu, F. J. Org. Chem. 1992, 57, 5790.

- (599) Panek, J. S.; Beresis, R. J. Org. Chem. 1993, 58, 809.
- (600) Jain, N. F.; Cirillo, P. F.; Pelletier, R.; Panek, J. S. Tetrahedron Lett. 1995, 36, 8727.
- (601) Panek, J. S.; Xu, F. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1995, 117, 10587.
- (602) Hoffmann, R. W.; Ladner, W.; Ditrich, K. D. Justus Liebigs Ann. Chem. 1989, 884. Santelli-Bouvier, C. Tetrahedron Lett. 1984, 25, 4371
- (603) Panek, J. S.; Yang, M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1991, 113, 9868. (604) Fleming, I. Chemtracts 1993, 6, 113.
- (605) Wierschke, S. G.; Chandrasekhar, J.; Jorgensen, W. L. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1985, 107, 1496. Nguyen, K. A.; Gordon, M. S.; Wang, G.; Lambert, J. B. Organometallics 1991, 10, 2798.
- (606) Akiyama, T.; Yasusa, T.; Ishikawa, K.; Ozaki, S. Tetrahedron Lett. 1994, 35, 8401.
- (607) Akiyama, T.; Ishikawa, K.; Ozaki, S. Chem. Lett. 1994, 627. (608) Enders, D.; Lohray, B. B. Angew Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1988,
- 27, 581. (609) Panek, J. S.; Jain, N. F. J. Org. Chem. 1994, 59, 2674.
- (610) Danheiser, R. L.; Dixon, B. R.; Gleason, R. W. J. Org. Chem. 1992, *57*, 6094.
- (611) Panek, J. S.; Jain, N. F. J. Org. Chem. 1993, 58, 2345.
- (612) Knölker, H.-J.; Baum, G.; Graf, R. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. **1994**, *33*, 1612.
- (613) Lohray, B. B.; Zimbinski, R. Tetrahedron Lett. 1990, 31, 7273. (614) Maruoka, K.; Fukutani, Y.; Yamamoto, H. J. Org. Chem. 1985, 50, 4414.
- (615) Panek, J. S.; Garbaccio, R. M.; Jain, N. F. Tetrahedron Lett. 1994, 35, 6453.
- (616) Fleming, I.; Terrett, N. K. Tetrahedron Lett. 1984, 25, 5103.
- (617) Clive, D. L. J.; Zhang, C. J. Org. Chem. 1995, 60, 1413.
- (618) Murphy, P. J.; Procter, G. Tetrahedron Lett. 1990, 31, 1059.
- (619) Procter, G.; Russell, A. T.; Murphy, P. J.; Tan. T. S.; Mather, A. N Tetrahedron 1988, 44, 3953.
- (620) Murphy, P. J.; Russell, A. T.; Procter, G. Tetrahedron Lett. 1990, *31*, 1055.
- (621) Panek, J. S.; Garbaccio, R. M.; Jain, N. F. Tetrahedron Lett. 1994, 35. 6453.
- (622) Yamamoto, K.; Kimura, T.; Tomo, Y. Tetrahedron Lett. 1984, 25, 2155.
- (623) Fleming, I.; Ghosh, S. K. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1994, 2285 and 2287.
- (624) Lohray, B. B.; Enders, D. Helv. Chim. Acta 1989, 72, 980.
- (625) Koreeda, M.; Ciufolini, M. A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1982, 104, 2308.
- (626) Koreeda, M.; Teng, K.; Murata, T. Tetrahedron Lett. 1990, 31, 5997.
- (627) Ward, R. A.; Procter, G. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1992**, *33*, 3363. (628) Ward, R. A.; Procter, G. *Tetrahedron* **1995**, *51*, 12821.
- (629) Daly, M. J.; Ward, R. A.; Thompson, D. F.; Procter, G. Tetrahe*dron* **1995**, *36*, 7545. (630) Panek, J. S.; Zhang, J. J. Org. Chem. **1993**, *58*, 294.

- (631) Roush, W. R.; Grover, P. T. *Tetrahedron* 1992, *48*, 1981.
 (632) Panek, J. S.; Cirillo, P. F. *J. Am. Chem. Soc.* 1990, *112*, 4873.
- (633) Lorsbach, B. A.; Prock, A.; Giering, W. P. Organometallics 1995, *14*, 1694.
- (634) Landais, Y.; Planchenault, D.; Weber, V Tetrahedron Lett. 1995, 36, 2987.
- (635) Loreto, M. A.; Tardella, P. A.; Tofani, D. Tetrahedron Lett. 1995, 36, 8295.
- (636) Beresis, R. T.; Masse, C. E.; Panek, J. S. J. Org. Chem. 1995, 60, 7714.
- (637) Panek, J. S.; Beresis, R. T. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1993, 115, 7898.
- (638) Still, W. C.; Barrish, J. C. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1983**, 105, 2487. (639) Gung, B. W.; Ohm, K. W.; Smith, D. T. Synth. Commun. **1994**,
- 24. 167
- (640) Ahmar, M.; Duyck, C.; Fleming, I. Pure Appl. Chem. 1994, 66, 2049.
- (641) Harada, T.; Imanaka, S.; Ohyama, Y.; Matsuda, Y.; Oku, A. Tetrahedron Lett. 1992, 33, 5807.
- (642) Sarkar, T. K. Synthesis 1990, 969; 1101.
- (643) Hayashi, T.; Konishi, M.; Okamoto, Y.; Kabeta, K.; Kumada, M. J. Org. Chem. **1986**, *51*, 3772.
- (644) Saucy, G.; Marbet, R. Helv. Chim. Acta 1967, 50, 1158; 2091.
- (645) Sparks, M. A.; Panek, J. S. *J. Org. Chem.* **1991**, *56*, 3431. (646) Jain, N. F.; Cirillo, P. F.; Schaus, J. V.; Panek, J. S. *Tetrahedron* Lett. 1995, 36, 8723.
- (647) Fleming, I.; Higgins, D.; Lawrence, N. J.; Thomas, A. P. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1992, 3331.
- (648) Clive, D. L. J.; Zhang, C.; Zhou, Y.; Tao, Y. J. Organomet. Chem. 1995, 489, C35.
- (649) Suginome. M.; Matsumoto, A.; Ito, Y. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1996, 118. 3061.
- (650) Behrens, K.; Kneisel, B. O.; Noltmeyer, M.; Brückner, R. Justus Liebigs Ann. Chem. **1995**, 385. (651) Fleming, I.; Gil, S.; Sarkar, A. K.; Schmidlin, T. J. Chem. Soc.,
- Perkin Trans. 1, 1992, 3351.
- (652) Fleming, I.; Kindon, N. D. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1995, 303. Palomo, C.; Aizpurua, J. M.; Iturburu, M.; Urchegui, R. J. Org. Chem. 1994, 59, 240.
- (653) Oppolzer, W.; Mills, R. J.; Pachinger, W.; Stevenson, T. Helv. *Chim. Acta* **1986**, *69*, 1542.

- (654) Wilson, S. R.; Price, M. F. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1982, 104, 1124. Block, M. H.; Cane, D. E. J. Org. Chem. 1988, 53, 4923.
 (655) Denmark, S. E.; Almstead, N. G. J. Org. Chem. 1994, 59, 5130.
- (656) Denmark, S. E.; Weber, E. J. Helv. Chim. Acta 1983, 66, 1655. (657) Mikami, K.; Maeda, T.; Kishi, N.; Nakai, T. Tetrahedron Lett. 1984, 25, 5151.
- (658) Ladouceur, G.; Paquette, L. A. Synthesis 1992, 185.
- (659) Lolkema, L. D. M.; Semeyn, Č.; Ashek, L.; Hiemstra, H.; Speckamp, W. N. Tetrahedron 1994, 50, 7129. See also: Marko, I. E.; Bayston, D. J. Tetrahedron Lett. 1993, 34, 6595. Mohr, P. Tetrahedron Lett. 1993, 34, 6251
- (660) Mann, A.; Nativi, C.; Taddei, M. Tetrahedron Lett. 1988, 29, 3247.
- (661) Mohr, P. Tetrahedron Lett. 1995, 36, 2453.
- (662) Molander, G. A.; Andrews, S. W. Tetrahedron Lett. 1986, 27, 3115.
- (663) Molander, G. A.; Shubert, D. C. J. Am. Chem Soc. 1986, 108, 4683.
- (664) Roux, M.-C.; Wartski, L.; Nierlich, M.; Vigner, D.; Lance, M. Tetrahedron 1994, 50, 8445.
- (665) Ley, S. V.; Konklovsky, C. Tetrahedron 1994, 50, 835.
- Asao, K.; Iio, H.; Tokoroyama, T. Tetrahedron Lett. 1989, 30, (666)6397 and 6401.
- (667)Andersen, N. H.; McCrae, D. A.; Grotjahn, D. B.; Gabhe, S. Y.; Theodore, L. J.; Ippolito, R. M.; Sarkar, T. K. Tetrahedron 1981, 37, 4069.
- (668) Kuroda, C.; Shimizu, S.; Satoh, J. Y. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1990, 519. Kuroda, C.; Shimizu, S.; Haishima, T.; Satoh, J. Y. Bull. Chem. Soc. Jpn. 1993, 66, 2298. Kuroda, C.; Inoue, S. Takemura, R.; Satoh, J. Y. *J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans.* 1 **1994**, 521. Kuroda, C.; Ito, K. *J. Chem. Res (S)* **1995**, 270.
- (669) Tietze, L. F.; Wünsch, J. R. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1991, 30, 1697.
- (670) Hiemstra, H.; Fortgens, H. P.; Speckamp, W. N. Tetrahedron Lett. 1985, 26, 3155.
- (671) Kercher, T.; Livinghouse, T. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1996, 118, 4200.
 (672) Sisko, J.; Henry, J. R.; Weinreb, S. M. J. Org. Chem. 1993, 58,
- 4945.
- (673) Mittendorf, J.; Hiemstra, H.; Speckamp, W. N. Tetrahedron **1990**, 46, 4049.
- (674) Somfai, P.; Åhman, J. Tetrahedron Lett. 1992, 33, 3791.
- (675) Wuts, P. G. M.; Jung, Y.-W. J. Org. Chem. 1988, 53, 5989.
 (676) Hong, C. Y.; Kado, N.; Overman, L. E. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1993, 115, 11028.
- (677) For reviews, see: Schinzer, D. Synthesis 1988, 263. Majetich, G. In Organic Synthesis. Theory and Applications; Hudlicky, T., Ed.; Jai Press: Greenwich CT, 1989; Vol. 1, pp 173–240.
- (678) Majetich, G.; Defauw, J. Tetrahedron 1988, 44, 3833.
- (679) Tietze, L. F.; Schiinke, C. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1995, 34, 1731.
- (680) Schinzer, D.; Allagiannis, C.; Wichmann, S. Tetrahedron 1988, 44, 3851. See, also: Schinzer, D.; Solyom, S.; Becker, M. Tetrahedron Lett. **1985**, 26, 1831. Tietze, L. F.; Ruther, M. Chem. Ber. 1990, 123, 1387.
- (681) Majetich, G.; Defauw, J.; Hill, K.; Shawe, T. Tetrahedron Lett. 1985, 26, 4711
- (682)Tietze, L. F.; Rischer, M. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1992, 31, 1221.
- (683) Snider, B. B.; Lu, Q. J. Org. Chem. 1994, 59, 8065.
 (684) Kuroda, C.; Ohnishi, Y.; Satoh, J. Y. Tetrahedron Lett. 1993, *34*. 2613.
- (685) Tokoroyama, T.; Okada, K.; Iio, H. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1989, 1572.
- (686) Tokoroyama, T.; Tsukamoto, M.; Asada, T. Tetrahedron Lett. 1987, 28, 6645
- (687) Majetich, G.; Hull, K.; Casares, A. M.; Khetani, V. J. Org. Chem. 1991, 56, 3958.
- (688) Majetich, G.; Defauw, J.; Ringold, C. J. Org. Chem. 1988, 53, 50. See, also: Majetich, G.; Hull, K. Tetrahedron 1987, 43, 5621.
- (689) Majetich, G.; Song, J. S.; Ringold, C.; Nemeth, G. A. Tetrahedron Lett. 1990, 31, 2239.
- (690) Denmark, S. E.; Wallace, M. A.; Walker, C. B. J. Org. Chem. 1990, 55, 5543.
- (691) Molander, G. A.; Shubert, D. C. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1987, 109, 576
- (692) Jung, M. E.; Cho, Y. M.; Jung, Y. H. Tetrahedron Lett. 1996, 37 3
- (693) Sarkar, T. K.; Ghosh, S. K.; Subba Rao, P. S. V.; Satapathi, T. K.; Mamdapur, V. R. *Tetrahedron* **1992**, *48*, 6897.
 (694) Pettersson, L.; Frejd, T. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. **1993**, *14*, 2022.
- 1823. Pettersson, L.; Magnusson, G.; Frejd, T. Acta Chem. Scand. **1993**, *47*, 196. (695) Yee, N. K. N.; Coates, R. M. J. Org. Chem. **1992**, *57*, 4598.

- (696) Corey, E. J.; Lee, J.; Liu, D. R. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1994**, *35*, 9149. (697) Bergmeier, S. C.; Seth, P. P. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1995**, *36*, 3793.
- (698) Castaño, A. M.; Bäckvall, J. E. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1995, 117, 560
- (699)Schinzer, D.; Bo, Y. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1991, 30, 687. (700) Seyferth, D.; Pornet, J.; Weinstein, R. M. Organometallics 1982,

(701) Hayashi, T.; Matsumoto, Y.; Ito, Y. Chem. Lett. 1987, 2037.

1. 1651

- (702) Fleming, I.; Jones, G. R.; Kindon, N. D.; Landais, Y.; Leslie, C. P.; Morgan, I. T.; Peukert, S.; Sarkar, A. K. *J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1* **1996**, 1171.
- (703) Fleming, I.; Leslie, C. P. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1996, 1197.
- (704) Fleming, I.; Sarkar, A. K.; Doyle, M. J.; Raithby, P. R. J. Chem. Soc. Perkin Trans. 1 1989, 2023.
- (705) Tripathy, R.; Franck, R. W.; Onan, K. D. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1988, 110, 3257 (706) Adam, W. A.; Prein, M. Tetrahedron Lett. 1994, 35, 4331.
- (707) Jutzi, P. Chem. Rev. 1986, 86, 983.
- (708) Ashe, A. J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1970, 92, 1233. Frisch, K. C. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1953, 75, 6050. Bursics, A. R. L.; Murray, M.; Stone, F. G. A. J. Organomet. Chem. 1976, 111, 31. Buske, G. R.; Ford, W. T. J. Org. Chem. 1976, 41, 1995. Ranganathan, D.; Rao, C. B.; Rnagnathan, S.; Mehrotra, A. K.; Iyengar, R. J. Org. Chem. 1980, 45, 1185. Magnus, P.; Cairns, P. M.; Moursounidis, I. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1987, 109, 2469.
- (709) Fleming, I.; Michael, J. P. J. Chem. Soc., Perkn Trans 1 1981, 1549. Roush, W. R.; D'Ambra, T. E. J. Org. Chem. 1982, 46, 5045.
- (710) Paquette, L. A.; Charumilind, P.; Gallucci, J. C. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1983, 105, 7364.
- (711) Toyama, K.; Iguchi, S.; Oishi, T.; Hirama, M. Synlett 1995, 1243.
 (712) Fleming, I.; Williams, R. V. J. Chem. Soc., Perkn Trans 1 1981,
- 684.
- (713) Buckle, M. J. C.; Fleming, I. Tetrahedron Lett. 1993, 34, 2383. (714) Danheiser, R. L.; Carini, D. J.; Kwasigroch, C. A. J. Org. Chem.
- 1986, 51, 3870. (715) Fleming, I. Pure Appl. Chem. 1990, 62, 1879. Ware, A. C. Ph.D.
- Thesis, Cambridge, 1988. (716) Danheiser, R. L.; Kwasigroch, C. A.; Tsai, Y.-M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1985, 107, 7233.
- (717) Danheiser, R. L.; Carini, D. J.; Fink, D. M.; Basak, A. Tetrahe-
- dron 1983, 39, 935. (718) Borzilleri, R. M.; Weinreb, S. M.; Parvez, M. J. Am. Chem. Soc.
- 1995, 117, 10905. (719) Hayashi, T.; Okamoto, Y.; Kumada, M Tetrahedron Lett. 1983,
- 24, 807.
- (720) Tsukiyama, T.; Isobe, M. Tetrahedron Lett. 1992, 33, 7911. (721) Johnson, W. S.; Elliott, R.; Elliott, J. D. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1983,
- 105, 2904. (722) Seebach, D.; Imwinkelried, R.; Stucky, G. Helv. Chim. Acta 1987,
- 70.448
- (723) Evans, D. A.; Carroll, G. L.; Truesdale, L. K. J. Org. Chem. 1974, 39, 914. Agami, C.; Fadlallah, M. Tetrahedron 1983, 39, 777. Matsubara, S.; Takai, T.; Utimoto, K. Chem. Lett. 1991, 1447.
- (724) Hoberg, J. O.; Bozell, J. J. Tetrahedron Lett. 1995, 36, 6831. (725) Rychnovsky, S. D.; Dahanukar, V. H. Tetrahedron Lett. 1996,
- 37. 339. (726) Mulzer, J.; Meier, A.; Buschmann, J.; Luger, P. Synthesis 1996,
- 123.
- (727) Gu, J.-G.; Okamoto, M.; Terada, M.; Mikami, K.; Nakai, T. Chem. Lett. **1992**, 1169. Reetz, M. T.; Drewes, M. W.; Harms, K.; Reif, W. Tetrahedron Lett. **1988**, 29, 3295.
- (728) Elliot, J. D.; Choi, V. M. F.; Johnson, W. S. J. Org. Chem. 1983, 48, 2294. Choi, V. M. F.; Elliot, J. D.; Johnson, W. S. Tetrahedron Lett. 1984, 25, 591.
- (729) Fukuzuwa, S.; Tsuchimoto, T.; Hotaka, T.; Hiyama, T. Synlett 1995. 107.
- (730) Molander, G. A.; Haar, J. P. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1991, 113, 3608.
- (730) Molander, d. A., Haar, S. T. S. Am. Chem. Boc. 1991, 113, 3000.
 (731) Reetz, M. T.; Kunisch, F.; Heilmann, P. *Tetrahedron Lett.* 1986, 27, 4721. Minamikawa, H.; Hayakawa, S.; Yamada, T.; Iwasawa, N.; Narasaka, K. Bull. Chem. Soc. Jpn. **1988**, 61, 4379. Koba-yashi, S.; Tsuchiya, Y.; Mukaiyama, T. Chem. Lett. **1991**, 537; 541. Hayashi, M.; Matsuda, T.; Oguni, N. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Tarasa (1999) Trans. 1 1992, 3135. Hayashi, M.; Miyamoto, Y.; Inoue, T.; Oguni, N. J. Org. Chem. 1993, 58, 1515. Callant, D.; Stanssens, D.; de Vries, J. G. Tetrahedron Asymmetry 1993, 4, 185. Jiang, Y.; Zhou, X.; Hu, W.; Wu, L.; Mi, A. *Tetrahedron Asymmetry* **1995**, *6*, 405. Pan, W.; Feng, X.; Gong, L.; Hu, W.; Li, Z.; Mi, A.; Jiang, Y. Synlett 1996, 337.
- (732) Corey, E. J.; Wang, Z. Tetrahedron Lett. 1993, 34, 4001.
- (733) Cainelli, G.; Giacomini, D.; Treré, A.; Galletti, P. Tetrahedron: Asymmetry 1995, 6, 1593
- (734) Merchan, F. L.; Merino, P.; Tejero, T. Tetrahedron Lett. 1995, 36. 6949.
- (735) Batra, M. S.; Brunet, E. Tetrahedron Lett. 1993, 34, 711.
- (736) Datrie, M. D., Magriotis, P. A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1987, 109, 287.
 (737) Tamao, K.; Nakajo, E.; Ito, Y. J. Org. Chem. 1987, 52, 957.
- (738) Barrett, A. G. M.; Malecha, J. W. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1994. 1901.
- (739) Hunt, J. A.; Roush, W. R. Tetrahedron Lett. 1995, 36, 501.
- (740) Lautens, M.; Zhang, C.-H.; Goh, B. J.; Crudden, C. M.; Johnson, M. J. A. J. Org. Chem. **1994**, *59*, 6208. (741) Tamao, K.; Nakajo, E.; Ito, Y. J. Org. Chem. **1987**, *52*, 4412.
- (742) Stork, G. Pure Appl. Chem. 1989, 61, 439.
- (743) Singleton, D. A.; Redman, A. M. Tetrahedron Lett. 1994, 35, 509. (744) Taber, D. F.; Yet, L.; Bhamidipati, R. S. Tetrahedron Lett. 1995,
- 36, 351.
- (745) Taber, D. F.; Bhamidipati, R. S.; Yet, L. J. Org. Chem. 1995, 60, 5537.

- (746) Pearson, W. H.; Szura, D. P.; Postich, M. J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1992, 114, 1329.
- (747) Polniaszek, R. P.; Dillard, L. W. J. Org. Chem. 1992, 57, 4103. (748) Overman, L. E.; Wild, H. Tetrahedron Lett. 1989, 30, 647.
- (749) Pearson, W. H.; Postich, M. J. J. Org. Chem. 1994, 59, 5662.
- (750) Norley, M. C.; Kocienski, P. J.; Faller, A. Synlett 1994, 77
- (751) Stork, G.; Ganem, B. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1973, 95, 6152.
 Boeckman, R. K., Jr. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1973, 95, 6867.
- (752) Brown, E.; Ragault, M. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1978**, 393. Boeckman, R. K., Jr. *Tetrahedron* **1983**, *39*, 925. Urech, R. *J. Chem. Soc.*, Chem. Commun. 1984, 989.
- (753) Bonnert, R. V.; Jenkins, P. R. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. **1987**, 7.
- (754) Ito, T.; Okamoto, S.; Sato, F. Tetrahedron Lett. 1990, 31, 6399.
- (755) Isobe, M.; Kitamura, M.; Goto, T. Tetrahedron Lett. 1979, 3465. (756) Kitamura, M.; Isobe, M.; Ichikawa, Y.; Goto, T. J. Am. Chem.
- Soc. 1984, 106, 3252.
- (757) Isobe, M.; Ichikawa, Y.; Goto, T. Tetrahedron Lett. 1981, 4287. (758) Isobe, M.; Obeyama, J.; Funabashi, Y.; Goto, T. Tetrahedron Lett.
- 1988, 4773. (759) Isobe, M.; Hirose, Y.; Shimokawa, K.; Nishikawa, T.; Goto, T. Tetrahedron Lett. **1990**, 5499.
- (760) Isobe, M.; Ichikawa, Y.; Funabashi, Y.; Mio, S.; Goto, T. *Tetrahedron* 1986, 42, 2863.
- (761) Herunsalee, A.; Isobe, M.; Fukuda, Y.; Goto, T. Synlett 1990, 701.
- (762) Isobe, M.; Ichikawa, Y.; Bai, D.-L.; Masaki, H.; Goto, T. Tetrahedron 1987, 43, 4767.
- (763) Isobe, M.; Ichikawa, Y.; Bai, D.-L.; Goto, T. Tetrahedron 1987, 43, 4737. Ichikawa, Y.; Isobe, M.; Masaki, H.; Kawai, T.; Goto, Г. Tetrahedron 1987, 43, 4759.
- (764) Jiang, Y.; Ichikawa, Y.; Isobe, M. Synlett 1995, 285.
- (765) Utimoto, K.; Imi, K.; Shiragami, H.; Fujikura, S.; Nozaki, H. Tetrahedron Lett. 1985, 26, 2101.
- (766) Kocienski, P.; Love, C.; Roberts, D. A. Tetrahedron Lett. 1989, 30. 6753
- (767)Negishi, E.; Takahashi, T. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1986, 108, 3402.
- (768) Tamao, K.; Ishida, N. Tetrahedron Lett. 1984, 25, 4245.
- (769) Tamao, K.; Ishida, N. Tetrahedron Lett. 1984, 25, 4249.
- (770) Boons, G. J. P. H.; van der Marel, G. A.; van Boom, J. H. Tetrahedron Lett. 1989, 30, 229.
- (771) Boons, G. J. P. H.; Overhand, M.; van der Marel, G. A.; van Boom, J. H. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1989, 28, 1504. Smid, P.; Schipper, F. J. M.; Broxterman, H. J. G.; Boons, G. J. P. H.; van der Marel, G. A.; van Boom, J. H. *Rec. Trav. Chim. Pays*-Bas 1993, 112, 451.
- (772) Smid, P.; Noort, D.; Broxterman, H. J. G.; van Straten, N. C. R.; van der Marel, G. A.; van Boom, J. H. Rec. Trav. Chim. Pays-Bas 1992, 111, 524.
- (773) van Delft, F. L.; van der Marel, G. A.; van Boom, J. H. Tetrahedron Lett. 1994, 35, 1091. van Delft, F. L.; van der Marel, G. A.; van Boom, J. H. Recl. Trav. Chim. Pays-Bas 1994, 113, 339.
- (774) van Delft, F. L.; van der Marel, G. A.; van Boom, J. H. Personal communciation. van Delft, F. L., Ph.D. Thesis, Leiden, 1996, pp 61 - 72
- (775) van Delft, F. L.; van der Marel, G. A.; van Boom, J. H. Synlett **1995**, 1069.
- (776) Konosu, T.; Tajima, Y.; Miyaoka, T.; Oida, S. *Tetrahedron Lett.* 1991, 32, 7545.
- van Delft, F. L.; de Kort, M.; van der Marel, G. A.; van Boom, J. (777)H. Tetrahedron: Asymmetry 1994, 5, 2261.
- (778) Gais, H.-J.; Bülow, G. Tetrahedron Lett. 1992, 33, 461 and 465.
- (779) Comins, D. L.; Al-awar, R. S. J. Org. Chem. 1995, 60, 711.
- (780) Gilday, J. P.; Gallucci, J. C.; Paquette, L. A. J. Org. Chem. 1989, 54, 1399. Paquette, L. A.; Maynard, G. O.; Ra, C. S.; Hoppe, M. J. Org. Chem. 1989, 54, 1408.
- (781) Fujikura, S.; Inoue, M.; Utimoto, K.; Nozaki, H. Tetrahedron Lett. 1984, 25, 1999.
- (782) Zweifel, G.; Murray, R. E.; On, H. P. J. Org. Chem. 1981, 46, 1292.
- (783) Knorr, R.; von Roman, T. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1984, 23, 366
- (784) van Delft, F. L.; de Kort, M.; van der Marel, G. A.; van Boom, J. H. J. Org. Chem. 1996, 61, 1883.
- (785) Kadow, J. F.; Johnson, C. R. Tetrahedron Lett. 1984, 25, 5255. Fleming, I.; Urch, C. J. J. Organomet. Chem. 1985, 285, 173.
- (786) Fleming, I.; Patel, S. K.; Urch, C. J. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1989, 115.
- (787) Corey, E. J.; Chen, Z. Tetrahedron Lett. 1994, 35, 8731.
- (78) Sato, F.; Kobayashi, Y.; Takahashi, O.; Chiba, T.; Takeda, Y.;
 Kusakabe, M. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1985, 1636.
 Kusakabe, M.; Sato, F. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1986, 989.
- (789) Burke, S. D.; Piscopio, A. D.; Marron, B. E.; Matulenko, M. A.; Pan, G. Tetrahedron Lett. 1991, 32, 857
- Crump, R. A. N. C.; Fleming, I.; Hill, J. H. M.; Parker, D.; Reddy, (790) N. L.; Waterson, D. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1992, 3277. (791) Hart, D. J.; Krishnamurty, R. J. Org. Chem. 1992, 57, 4457.
- (792) Matsumoto, Y.; Hayashi, T.; Ito, Y. Tetrahedron 1994, 50, 335.

- (793) Takaki, K.; Maeda, T.; Ishikawa, M. J. Org. Chem. 1989, 54,
- (794) Chow, H.-F.; Fleming, I, J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1984, 1815.
- (795) Fleming, I.; Reddy, N. L.; Takaki, K.; Ware, A. C. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1987, 1472.
- (796) Taber, D. F.; Yet, L.; Bhamidipati, R. S. Tetrahedron Lett. 1995, 36, 351.
- (797) Kusuda, S.; Ueno, Y.; Hagiwara, T.; Toru, T. J. Chem. Soc., *Perkin Trans. 1* **1993**, 198Ĭ.
- (798) Panek. J. S.; Beresis, R.; Xu, F.; Yang, M. J. Org. Chem. 1991, 56. 7341.
- (799) Heneghan, M.; Procter, G. *Synlett* **1992**, 489. (800) Mulzer, J.; Greifenberg, S.; Beckstett, A.; Gottwald, M. *Justus Liebigs Ann. Chem.* **1992**, 1131.
- (801) Fleming, I.; Ghosh, S. K. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1992, 1774.
- (802) Nishiyama, H.; Sakuta, K.; Itoh, K. Tetrahedron Lett. 1984, 25, 223
- (803) Hulme, A. N.; Henry, S. S.; Meyers, A. I. J. Org. Chem. 1995, 60, 1265.
- (804) O'Brien, M. K.; Pearson, A. J.; Pinkerton, A. A.; Schmidt, W.; Willman, K. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1989, 111, 1499.
- (805) Tamao, K.; Kawashi, A.; Ito, Y. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1992, 114, 3989
- (806) Hale, M. R.; Hoveyda, A. H. J. Org. Chem. 1994, 59, 4370.
- (807) Fleming, I.; Kilburn, J. D. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1992, 3295
- (808) Fleming, I.; Kilburn, J. D. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1986, 1198
- (809) Krief, A.; Dumont, W.; Provins, L. Synlett 1995, 121.
- (810) Burnett, D. A.; Gallucci, J. C.; Hart, D. J. J. Org. Chem. 1985, 50, 5120.
- (811) Palomo, C.; Aizpurua, J. M.; Urchegui, R.; Iturburu, M. J. Org. Chem. 1992, 57, 1571.
- (812) Palomo, C.; Aizpurua, J. M.; Ontoria, J. M.; Iturburu, M. Tetrahedron Lett. 1992, 33, 4823.
- (813) Bach, T.; Jödicke, K.; Kather, K.; Hecht, J. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1995, 34, 2271.
- Ager, D. J.; Fleming, I.; Patel, S. K. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. (814)1, **1981**, 2520.
- (815) Crump, R. A. N. C.; Fleming, I.; Urch, C. J. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1994, 701.
- (816) Enders, D.; Nakai, S. Chem. Ber. 1991, 124, 219.
- (817) McNamara, J. M.; Kishi, Y. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1982, 104, 7371. (818) Sekizaki, H.; Jung, M.; McNamara, J. M.; Kishi, Y. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1982, 104, 7372.
- (819) Gilday, J. P.; Gallucci, J.; Paquette, L. A. J. Org. Chem. 1989, 54, 1399. Paquette, L. A.; Maynard, G. D.; Ra, C. S.; Hoppe, M. J. Org. Chem. 1989, 54, 1408.
- (820) Landais, Y.; Planchenault, D. Tetrahedron Lett 1994, 35, 4565.
- (821) Enders, D.; Zamponi, A.; Raabe, G. Synlett 1992, 897
- (822) Oppolzer, W.; Guo, M.; Baettig, K. Helv. Chim. Acta 1983, 66, 2140. Tomioka, K.; Koga, K. Tetrahedron Lett. 1984, 25, 1599. Nishiyama, H.; Sakuta, K.; Itoh, K. Tetrahedron Lett. 1984, 25, 2487
- (823) Otera, J.; Niibo, Y.; Nozaki, H. J. Org. Chem. 1989, 54, 5003.
 (824) Posner, G. H.; Asirvathan, E. J. Org. Chem. 1985, 50, 2589.
 (825) Brady, W. T.; Saidi, K. J. Org. Chem. 1979, 44, 733.
 (826) Mead, K. T.; Yang, H.-L. Tetrahedron Lett. 1989, 30, 6829.

- (827) Maruoka, K.; Concepcion, A. B.; Yamamoto, H. Synlett 1992, 31. For another homochiral catalyst, see: Dymock, B. W.; Kocienski, P. J.; Pons, J.-M. Chem. Commun. 1996, 1053.
- (828) Zemribo, R.; Romo, D. Tetrahedron Lett. 1995, 36, 4159.
- (829) Pommier, A.; Pons, J.-M.; Kocienski, P. J.; Wong, L. Synthesis 1994, 1294.
- (830) Pommier, A.; Pons, J.-M.; Kocienski, P. J. J. Org. Chem. 1995, 60. 7334.
- (831) Danheiser, R. L.; Sard, H. J. Org. Chem. 1982, 45, 4810.
 (832) Ricci, A.; Degl'Innocenti, A. Synthesis 1989, 647. Page, P. C. B.; Klair, S. S.; Rosenthal, S. Chem. Soc. Rev. 1990, 19, 147.
- (833) Nakada, M.; Urano, U.; Kobayashi, S.; Ohno, M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1988, 110, 4826.
- (834) Cirillo, P. F.; Panek, J. S. J. Org. Chem. 1990, 55, 6071.
- (835) Nakada, M.; Urano, Y.; Kobayashi, S.; Ohno, M. Tetrahedron Lett. 1993, 35, 741.
- (836) Reich, H. J.; Holtan, R. C.; Bolm, C. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1990, 112, 5609.
- (837) Murakami, M.; Amii, H.; Takizawa, N.; Ito, Y. Organometallics 1993. 12. 4223.
- (838) Buynak, J. D.; Strickland, J. B.; Lamb, G. W.; Khasnis, D.; Modi, S.; Williams, D.; Zhang, H. J. Org. Chem. 1991, 56, 7076. Buynak, J. D.; Strickland, J. B.; Hurd, T.; Phan, A. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1989, 89.
- (839) Soderquist, J. A.; Anderson, C. L.; Miranda, E. I.; Rivera, I.; Kabalka, G. W. Tetrahedron Lett. 1990, 31, 4677.
- (840) Tacke, R.; Wagner, S. A.; Brakmann, S.; Wuttke, F.; Eilert, U.; Fischer, L.; Syldatk, C. J. Organomet. Chem. 1993, 458, 13.
- (841) Bonini, B. F.; Masiero, S.; Mazzanti, G.; Zani, P. Tetrahedron Lett. 1991, 32, 6801.

- (842) Buynak, J. D.; Geng, B.; Uang, S.; Strickland, J. B. Tetrahedron Lett. 1994, 35, 985.
- (843) Panek. J. S.; Sparks, M. A. Tetrahedron: Asymmetry 1990, 1, 801
- (844) Hoffmann, R.; Brückner, R. Chem. Ber. 1992, 125, 2731. Paetow, M.; Ahrens, H.; Hoppe, D. Tetrahedron Lett. 1992, 33, 5323. Linderman, R. J.; Ghannam, A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1990, 112, 2392.
- (845) Panek. J. S.; Sparks, M. A. J. Org. Chem. 1990, 55, 5564.
 (846) Morihata, K.; Horiguchi, Y.; Taniguchi, M.; Oshima, K.; Utimoto,
- K. Tetrahedron Lett. 1995, 36, 5555. (847) Bouffard, F. A.; Salzmann, T. N. Tetrahedron Lett. 1985, 26,
- 6285. (848) Schinzer, D. Synthesis 1989, 179.
- (849) Bonini, B. F.; Franchini, M. C.; Fochi, M.; Massanti, G.; Ricci,
- A.; Zani, P.; Zwanenburg, B. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1995, 2039
- (850) Doyle, M. P.; McOsker, C. C. J. Org. Chem. 1978, 43, 693. See also: Carey, F. S.; Tremper, H. S. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1968, 90, 2578. Carlson, R. M.; Hill, R. K. J. Org. Chem. 1969, 34, 4178. Carey, F. S.; Tremper, H. S. J. Org. Chem. 1971, 36, 758.
 (851) Kobayashi, Y.; Ito, Y.; Terashima, S. Bull. Chem. Soc. Jpn. 1989, and and the second statements.
- 62. 3041
- (852) Semmelhack, M. F.; Misra, R. N. J. Org. Chem. 1982, 47, 2469. Zheng, G. Z.; Chan, T. H. Organometallics **1995**, *14*, 70. (853) Kira, M.; Sato, K.; Sakurai, H. J. Org. Chem. **1987**, *52*, 948.
- (854) Fujita, M.; Hiyama, T. J. Org. Chem. 1988, 53, 5405; 5415.

- (855) Czernecki, S.; Ville, G. J. Org. Chem. 1989, 54, 610.
 (856) Babirad, S. A.; Wang, Y.; Kishi, Y. J. Org. Chem. 1987, 52, 1370.
 (857) Kohn, K.; Heims, H.; Wielckens, K. J. Med. Chem. 1992, 35, 511. (858) Calzada, E.; Clarke, C. A.; Roussin-Bouchard, C.; Wightman, R.
- H. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1995, 517.
- (859) Ishihara, K.; Mori, A.; Yamamoto, H. Tetrahedron Lett. 1987, *28*, 6613.
- (860) Mori, A.; Ishihara, K.; Arai, I.; Yamamoto, H. Tetrahedron 1987, 43, 755.
- (861) Oikawa, M.; Ueno, T.; Oikawa, H.; Ichihara, A. J. Org. Chem. 1995, 60, 5048.
- (862) Nicolaou, K. C.; Hwang, C.-K.; Duggan, M. E.; Nugiel, D. A.; Abe, Y.; Reddy, K. B.; DeFrees, S. A.; Reddy, D. R.; Awartani, R. A.; Conley, S. R.; Rutjes, F. P. J. T.; Theodorakis, E. A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1995, 117, 10227.
- (863) Hatakeyama, S.; Ikeda, T.; Irie, I.; Izumi, C.; Mori, H.; Ue-noyama, K.; Yamada, H.; Nishizawa, M. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1995, 1959.
- (864) Lanzilotti, A. E.; Littell, R.; Fanshawe, W. J.; McKenzie, T. C.; Lovell, F. M. J. Org. Chem. 1979, 44, 4809.
- (865) Miller, R. A.; Humphrey, G. R.; Thompson, A. S. Tetrahedron Lett. 1995, 36, 7949.

- (866) Fujita, M.; Oishi, H.; Hiyama, T. *Chem. Lett.* **1986**, 837.
 (867) Greenspoon, N.; Keinan, E. *J. Org. Chem.* **1988**, *53*, 3723.
 (868) Nishiyama, H.; Kondo, M.; Nakamura, T.; Itoh, K. *Organometallics* **1991**, *10*, 500.
- (869) Karim, A.; Mortreux, A.; Petit, F. Tetrahedron Lett. 1986, 27, 345. Brunner, H.; Fisch, H. Organometallics 1987, 335, 1; 15. Kohra, S.; Hayashida, H.; Tominaga, Y.; Hosomi, A. Tetrahedron Lett. 1988, 29, 89. Vannoorenberghe, Y.; Buono, G. Tetrahedron Lett. 1988, 29, 3235. Nishiyama, H.; Park, S.-B.; Itoh, K. Tetrahedron: Asymmetry **1992**, *3*, 1029. Goldberg, Y.; Alper, H. Tetrahedron: Asymmetry **1992**, *3*, 1055. Nishiyama, H.; Yamaguchi, S.; Park, S.-B.; Itoh, K. Tetrahedron: Asymmetry 1993, 4, 143. Murahashi, S.; Watanabe, S.; Shiota, T. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1994, 725. Carter, M. B.; Schiøtt, B.; Guitiérrez, A.; Buchwald, S. L. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1994, 116, 11667. Hayashi, T.; Hayashi, C.; Uozumi, Y. Tetrahedron: Asymmetry **1995**, *6*, 2503. Nishibayashi, Y.; Segawa, K.; Ohe, K.; Lee, G.-H. *Organometallics* **1995**, *14*, 5486. Nishibayashi, Y.; Segawa, K.; Takada, H.; Ohe, K.; Uemura, S. Chem. Commun. 1996, 847.
- (870) A review: Hayashi, T. J. Synth. Org. Chem., Jpn. 1994, 52, 900.
- (871) Uozumi, Y.; Lee, S.-Y.; Hayashi, T. *Tetrahedron Lett* **1992**, *33*, 7185. Uozumi, Y.; Hayashi, T. *Tetrahedron Lett* **1993**, *34*, 2335.
 (872) Uozumi, Y.; Hayashi, T. *J. Am. Chem. Soc.* **1991**, *113*, 9887. Uozumi, Y.; Kitayama, K; Hayashi, T. *Tetrahedron: Asymmetry* **1993**, *4*, 2419. Kitayama, K; Uozumi, Y.; Hayashi, T. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. **1995**, 1533. Fu, P.-F.; Brard, L.; Li, Y.; Marks, T. J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1995, 117, 7157.
- (873) Hayashi, T.; Hengrasmee, S.; Matsumoto, Y. Chem. Lett. 1990, 1377. Hatanaka, Y.; Goda, K.; Yamashita, F.; Hiyama, T. Tetrahedron Lett. 1994, 35, 7981.
- (874) Molander, G. A.; Nichols, P. J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1995, 117, 4415.
- (875) Anwar, S.; Davis, A. P. Tetrahedron 1988, 44, 3761.
- (876) Anwar, S.; Bradley, G.; Davis, A. P. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1991, 1383.
- (877)Corriu, R. J. P.; Lanneau, G. F.; Yu, Z. Tetrahedron 1993, 49, 9019.
- (878) Burk, M. J.; Feaster, J. E. Tetrahedron Lett. 1992, 33, 2099.
- (879) Kuwano, R.; Sawamura, M.; Shirai, J.; Takahashi, M.; Ito, Y. Tetrahedron Lett. 1995, 36, 5239.
- (880) McCombie, S. W.; Cox, B.; Lin, S.-I.; Ganguly, A. K.; McPhail, A. T. Tetrahedron Lett. 1991, 32, 2083.

- (881) McCombie, S. W.; Ortiz, C.; Cox, B.; Ganguly, A. K. Synlett 1993,
- (882) Tamao, K.; Nakagawa, Y.; Arai, H.; Higuchi, N.; Ito, Y. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1988, 110, 3712. Tamao, K.; Nakagawa, Y.; Ito, Y. Org. Synth. (NY) 1996, 73, 94.
- (883) Bergens, S. H.; Noheda, P.; Whelan, J.; Bosnich, B. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1992, 114, 2128. Tamao, K.; Nakagawa, Y.; Ito, Y. Organometallics 1993, 12, 2297 and 1994, 13, 5182.
- (884) Schmid, G.; Fukuyama, T.; Akasaka, K.; Kishi, Y. J. Am. Chem, Soc. 1979, 101, 259. Heathcock, C. H.; Jarvi, E. T.; Rosen, T. Tetrahedron Lett. 1984, 25, 243.
- (885) Tamao, K.; Nakagawa, Y.; Ito, Y. J. Org. Chem. 1990, 55, 3438.
- (886) Sibi, M. P.; Christensen, J. W. Tetrahedron Lett. 1995, 36, 6213.
- (887) Curtis, N. R.; Holmes, A. B.; Looney, M. G. Tetrahedron Lett. 1992, 33, 671. Curtis, N. R.; Holmes, A. B. Tetrahedron Lett. 1992, 33, 675.
- (888) Denmark, S. E.; Forbes, D. C. Tetrahedron Lett. 1992, 33, 5037. (889) Barnhart, R. W.; Wang, X.; Noheda, P.; Bergens, S. H.; Whelan, J.; Bosnich, B. Tetrahedron 1994, 50, 4335
- (890) Tamao, K.; Tohma, T.; Inui, N.; Nakayama, O.; Ito, Y. Tetrahedron Lett. 1990, 31, 7333.
- (891) Tamao, K.; Nakajima, T.; Sumiya, R.; Arai, H.; Higuchi, N.; Ito, Y. *J. Am. Chem. Soc.* **1986**, *108*, 6090.
 (892) Young, D. G.; Hale, M. R.; Hoveyda, A. H. *Tetrahedron Lett.*
- 1996, *37*, 827
- (893) Murakami, M.; Suginome, M.; Fujimoto, K.; Nakamura, H.; Andersson, P. G.; Ito, Y. *J. Am. Chem. Soc.* **1993**, *115*, 6487.
 (894) Murakami, M.; Oike, H.; Sugawara, M.; Suginome, M.; Ito, Y.
- Tetrahedron 1993, 49, 3933.
- (895) Suginome, M.; Yamamoto, Y.; Fujii, K.; Ito, Y. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1995, 117, 9608.
- (896) Reetz, M. T.; Jung, A.; Bolm, C. Tetrahedron 1988, 44, 3889.
- (897) Hioki, H.; Okuda, M.; Miyagi, W.; Ito, S. Tetrahedron Lett. 1993, 34. 6131.
- (898) Uyeo, S.; Itani, H. Tetrahedron Lett. 1991, 32, 2143.
- (899) Bismara, C.; Di Fabio, R.; Donati, D.; Rossi, T.; Thomas, R. J. Tetrahedron Lett. 1995, 36, 4283.
- (900) Martin, O. R.; Rao, S. P.; Kurz, K. G.; El-Shanawy, H. A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1988, 110, 8698.
- (901) Robertson, J.; O'Connor, G.; Middleton, D. S. Tetrahedron Lett. 1996, 37, 3411.
- (902) Archibald, S. C.; Fleming, I. *Tetrahedron Lett.* 1993, *34*, 2387.
 (903) Hioki, H.; Izawa, T.; Yoshizuka, M.; Kunitake, R.; Ito, S. *Tetrahedron Lett.* 1995, *36*, 2289.
- (904) Nishiyama, H.; Kitajima, T.; Matsumoto, M.; Itoh, K. J. Org. Chem. 1984, 49, 2298.
- (905) Stork, G.; Kahn, M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1985, 107, 500.
- (906) Stork, G.; Mah, R. Tetrahedron Lett. 1989, 30, 3609.
- (907) Majetich, G.; Song, J.-S.; Ringold, C.; Nemeth, G. A.; Newton, M. G. J. Org. Chem. 1991, 56, 3973.
- (908) Halterman, R. L.; Nimmons, H. L. Organometallics 1990, 9, 273. (909) Bonnert, R. V.; Davies, M. J.; Howarth, J.; Jenkins, P. R.;
- Lawrence, N. J. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1992, 27.
- (910) Pingli, L.; Vandewalle, M. Synlett 1994, 228.
- (911) Koreeda, M.; Wu, J. Synlett 1995, 850.
- (912) Turek-Tyrlik, A.; Wicha, J.; Zarecki, A.; Snatzke, G. J. Org. Chem. 1990, 55, 3484.
- (913) Gómez, A. M.; López, J. C.; Fraser-Reid, B. J. Org. Chem. 1995, 60, 3859. See also López, J. C.; Gómez, A. M.; Fraser-Reid, B. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1993, 762 and 1994, 1533.
- (914) Journet, M.; Smadja, W.; Malacria, M. Synlett 1990, 320. Journet, M.; Magnol, E.; Agnel, G.; Malacria, M. Tetrahedron Lett. 1990, 31, 4445.
- (915) Tamao, K.; Maeda, K.; Yamaguchi, T.; Ito, Y. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1989**, 111, 4984.
- (916) Tamao, K.; Nagata, K.; Ito, Y.; Maeda, K.; Shiro, M. Synlett 1994, 257.
- (917) Koreeda, M.; George, I. A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1986, 108, 8098. See also, Koreeda, M.; Visger, D. C. Tetrahedron Lett. 1992, 33, 6603.
- (918) Lejeune, J.; Lallemand, J. Y. Tetrahedron Lett. 1992, 33, 2977.
- (919) Koreeda, M.; George, I. A. Chem. Lett. 1990, 83.
- (920) Koreeda, M.; Hamann, L. G. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1990, 112, 8175.
- (921) Lee, E. R.; Lakomy, I.; Bigler, P.; Scheffold, R. Helv. Chim. Acta 1991, 74, 146. Lakomy, I.; Scheffold, R. Helv. Chim. Acta 1993, 76, 804.
- (922) Magnol, E.; Malacria, M. Tetrahedron Lett. 1986, 27, 2255. Agnel, G.; Malacria, M. Synthesis **1989**, 687. Journet, M.; Lacôte, E.; Malacria, M. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. **1994**, 461.
- (923) Journet, M.; Malacria, M. J. Org. Chem. 1992, 57, 3085. See also: Bogen, S.; Malacria, M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1996, 118, 3992.
 (924) Stork, G.; Suh, H. S.; Kim, G. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1991, 113, 7054.
- (925) Mazéas, D.; Skrydstrup, T.; Doumeix, O.; Beau, J.-M. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1994, 33, 1383.
 (926) Xi, Z.; Agback, P.; Plavec, J.; Sandström, A.; Chattopadhyaya, J. Tetrahedron 1992, 48, 349.
- (927) Clive, D. L. J.; Cantin, M. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1995, 319.
- (928) Martinez-Grau, A.; Curran, D. P. J. Org. Chem. 1995, 60, 8332.
- (929) Xin, Y. C.; Mallet, J.-M.; Sinay, P. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1993, 864.

- (930) Chénedé, A.; Perrin, E.; Rekaï, E. D.; Sinaÿ, P. Synlett 1994, 420.
- (931) Myers, A. G.; Gin, D. Y.; Rogers, D. H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1994, *116*, 4697
- (932) Yamazaki, N.; Eichenberger, E.; Curran, D. P. Tetrahedron Lett. **1994**, *35*, 6623.
- (933) Stork, G.; Kim, G. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1992, 114, 1087. Stork, G.; LaClair, J. J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1996, 118, 247.
- (934) Bols, M. Tetrahedron 1993, 49, 10049. Bols, M. Acta Chem. Scand. 1993, 47, 829.
- (935) Fleming, S. A.; Ward, S. C. Tetrahedron Lett. 1992, 33, 1013.
- (936) Crimmins, M. T.; Guise, L. E. Tetrahedron Lett. 1994, 35, 1657.
- (937) Sieburth, S. M.; Fensterbank, L. J. Org. Chem. 1992, 57, 5279. (938) Tamao, K.; Kobayashi, K.; Ito, Y. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1989, 111, 6478
- (939) Chen, R.-M.; Weng, W.-W.; Luh, T.-Y. J. Org. Chem. 1995, 60, 3272.
- (940) Gillard, J. W.; Fortin, R.; Grimm, E. L.; Maillard, M.; Tjepkema, M.; Bernstein, M. A.; Glaser, R. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1991**, *32*, 1145.
 (941) Craig, D.; Reader, J. C. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1990**, *31*, 6585.
- (942) Ainsworth, P. J.; Craig, D.; Reader, J. C.; Slawin, A. M. Z.; White, A. J. P.; Williams, D. J. *Tetrahedron* 1995, *51*, 11601.
 (943) Posner, G. H.; Cho, C. G.; Anjeh, T. E. N.; Johnson, N.; Horst,
- R. L.; Kobayashi, T.; Okano, T.; Tsugawa, N. J. Org. Chem. 1995, 60, 4617.
- (944) Shea, K. J.; Zandi, K. S.; Staab, A. J.; Carr, R. Tetrahedron Lett. 1990, *31*, 5885.
- (945) Shea, K. J.; Guathier, D. R., Jr. Tetrahedron Lett. 1994, 35, 7311.
- (946) Dzieba, C. D.; Zandi, K. S.; Möllers, T.; Shea, K. J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1996, 118, 4711.
- (947) Rumbo, A.; Castedo, L.; Mouriño, A.; Mascareñas, J. L. J. Org. Chem. 1993, 58, 5585.
- (948) Chan, T. H.; Chen, L. M.; Wang, D.; Li, L. H. Can. J. Chem. **1993**, 71, 60.
- (949) Sommer, L. H. Stereochemistry, Mechanism, and Silicon, McGraw-Hill: New York, 1965.
- (950) Jung, M. E.; Hogan, K. T. Tetrahedron Lett. 1988, 29, 6199.
- (951) Kaye, P. T.; Learmonth, R. A.; Ravindran, S. S. Synth. Commun. 1993, 23, 437. Kaye, P. T.; Learmonth, R. A. Synth. Commun. 1990, 20, 1333.
- (952) Denmark, S. E.; Griedel, B. D. J. Org. Chem. 1994, 59, 5136.
- (953) Hathaway, S. J.; Paquette, L. A. J. Org. Chem. 1983, 48, 3351. (954) Coppi, L.; Mordini, A.; Taddei, M. Tetrahedron Lett. 1987, 28,
- 969
- (955) Wang, D.; Chan, T. H. Tetrahedron Lett. 1989, 30, 3041.
- (956) Wei, Z. Y.; Wang, D.; Li, J. S.; Chan, T. H. J. Org. Chem. 1989, 54, 5768.
- (957) Nativi, C.; Ravida, N.; Ricci, A.; Seconi, G.; Taddei, M. J. Org. Chem. 1991, 56, 1951.
- (958) Daniels, R. G.; Paquette, L. A. Organometallics 1982, 1, 1449.
- (959)Yamamoto, K.; Kawanami, Y.; Miyazawa, M. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1993, 436.
- (960) Chan, T. H.; Pellon, P. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1989, 111, 8737.
 (961) Chan, T. H.; Nwe, K. T. J. Org. Chem. 1992, 57, 6107.
- (962) Lamothe, S.; Cook. K. L.; Chan, T. H. Can. J. Chem. 1992, 70,
- 1733. Horvath, R. F.; Chan, T. H. J. Org. Chem. 1989, 54, 317. (963) Hartley, R. C.; Lamothe, S.; Chan, T. H. Tetrahedron Lett. 1993, 34, 1449.
- (964) Tamao, K.; Kanatani, R.; Kumada, M. Tetrahedron Lett. 1984, 25, 1913.
- (965) Larson, G. L; Cruz de Maldonado, V.; Fuentes, L. M.; Torres, L. E. J. Org. Chem. 1988, 53, 633.
- (966) Larson, G. L.; Prieto, J. A.; Ortiz, E. Tetrahedron 1988, 44, 3781.
- Brook, A. G.; Warner, C. M.; Limberg, W. W. Can. J. Chem. **1967**, *45*, 1231.
- (968) Brook, A. G. Acc. Chem. Res. 1974, 7, 77.
- (969) Bonini, B. F.; Masiero, S.; Mazzanti, G.; Zani, P. Tetrahedron Lett. 1991, 32, 6801.
- (970) Chapeaurouge, A.; Bienz, S. Helv. Chim. Acta 1993, 76, 1876.
 Bienz, S.; Chapeaurouge, A. Helv. Chim. Acta 1991, 74, 1477.
- (971) Huber, P.; Enev, V.; Linden, A.; Bienz, S. Tetrahedron 1995, 51, 3749.
- (972) Tacke, R.; Brakmann, S.; Wuttke, F.; Fooladi, J.; Syldatk, C.; Schomburg, D.; J. Organomet. Chem. 1991, 403, 29.
- (973) Djerouron, A.-H.; Blanco, L. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1991**, *32*, 6325. Fukui, T.; Kawamoto, T.; Tanaka, A. *Tetrahedron: Asymmetry* **1994**, *5*, 73.
- (974) Bonini, B. F.; Maccagnani, G.; Masiero S.; Mazzanti, G.; Zani, P. Tetrahedron Lett. 1989, 30, 2677.
- (975) Bonini, B. F.; Mazzanti, G.; Zani, P.; Maccagnani, G. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1988, 365.
- (976) Larson, G. L.; Torres, E. J. Organomet. Chem. 1985, 293, 19.
- (977) Matsumoto, K.; Miura, K.; Oshima, K.; Utimoto, K. Tetrahedron Lett. 1992, 33, 7031.

CR941074U